2111 Dhananjayarao Gadgil Librar GIPE-PUNE-001141

UNIVERSITY AND OTHER SERMONS

ć

SERMONS

PREACHED BEFORE THE

UNIVERSITY OF OXFORD

AND ON VARIOUS OCCASIONS

BY

J. B. MOZLEY, D.D.

REGIUS PROFESSOR OF DIVINITY, OXFORD, AND CANON OF CHRIST CHURCH

THIRD EDITION

RIVINGTONS

WATERLOO PLACE, LONDON Drford and Cambridge

MDCCCLXXVII

Q6:52 A877 11:41

то

THE VERY REVEREND

RICHARD WILLIAM CHURCH, M.A., D.C.L.

DEAN OF ST. PAUL'S

This Uolume

IN GRATEFUL RECOLLECTION OF A LONG FRIENDSHIP

IS DEDICATED

BY THE AUTHOR.

ADVERTISEMENT.

O^F the following Sermons, the six first were preached by the Author before the University in his turn as Select Preacher; the seventh in his own turn; the eighth and ninth as Canon of Christ Church.

Of those that follow, six were preached in the Cathedrals of Worcester and Christ Church, the three last on public occasions at Hurstpierpoint and Lancing College.

CONTENTS.

SERMON I.

The Roman Council.

(Preached Sunday Afternoon, November 7, 1869.) "My Kingdom is not of this world."—JOHN XVIII. 36

PAGE I

25

SERMON II.

The Pharisees.

(Preached Sunday Afternoon, November 28, 1869.)

SERMON III.

Eternal Life.

(Preached Sunday Afternoon, February 20, 1870.)

SERMON IV.

The Reversal of Human Judgment.

SERMON V.

Car.

(Preached Sunday Morning, March 12, 1871.)

SERMON VI.

Bature.

(Preached Sunday Afternoon, May 7, 1871.)

SERMON VII.

The Mork of the Spirit on the Matural Ban.

(Preached on Whitsunday, May 27, 1860.)

"The wind bloweth where it listeth, and thou hearest the sound thereof, but canst not tell whence it cometh, and whither it goeth: so is every one that is born of the Spirit."-JOHN III. 8

Contents.

SERMON VIII.

The Atonement.

(Preached Sunday Morning, November 2, 1873.)

SERMON IX.

Our Duty to Equals.

(Preached February 1, 1874.)

"Condescend to men of low estate. . . Provide things honest in the sight of all men."—ROMANS XII. 16, 17 . 183

SERMON X.

• The Peaceful Temper.

"Follow peace with all men, and holiness, without which no man shall see the Lord."—HEBREWS XII. 14 . . . 203

SERMON XI.

The Strength of Mishes.

PAGE

SERMON XII.

The Unspoken Judgment of Bankind.

PAGE

SERMON XIII.

The True Test of Spiritual Birth.

SERMON XIV.

Ascension Day.

SERMON XV.

Gratitude.

Contents.

SERMON XVI.

The Principle of Emulation.

Preached on the Anniversary of the opening of Hurstpierpoint School.

PAGE

SERMON XVII.

Religion the First Choice.

Preached on the Anniversary of the Founding of Lancing College.

SERMON XVIII.

The Influence of Dogmatic Teaching on Education.

Preached at Lancing College (October 26, 1875) on the Opening of the Crypt.

SERMON I.

The Roman Council.

ST. JOHN XVIII. 36.

" My Kingdom is not of this world."

THIS is a text which has as it were looked at the Church ever since the Church was founded. Tt is like an eve fixed upon her, from which she cannot escape : she has in times past thought she has escaped from it. she has acted according to her own will, and taken her own way in claiming earthly sovereignty, in wielding the arms of this world, and converting herself into a kingdom of force: but that eve has been upon her: go where she will, and in whatever divergent paths, and branches of those paths, and circuits of those paths,-that eve has been upon her. It was upon her when St. Augustine. contrary to his first and natural convictions, which he confesses he did violence to, called in the imperial arms to suppress the Donatists: it was upon her when Gregory VII. in her behalf claimed the monarchy of the world. and exercised the rights of such a monarchy: it was upon her, and more sternly, when by simple carnage she suppressed the Reformation in Italy. Spain, and France: it was upon her when she sat in the judicial halls of the Inquisition; upon her very tribunal, while her eye was fixed upon the subjects of her power, that eye was looking upon her: it was upon her afterwards when she kept up

B

prohibitions, penalties, imprisonments, and the like, in behalf of her own faith: and it is looking upon her now -now, when the circuit of her worldly power seems to be accomplished, when the whole cycle is over; and when, after ages of earthly supremacy, from which she has lately step by step descended, the order of things has all but rolled back again upon its hinges, and the Church stands face to face again with Christ in the judgment-hall, saying, "My Kingdom is not of this world." That saying has looked through history, through all the successive phases of the Church's worldly position, and now sees itself issuing out of the long period of its contradiction, into its great verification. It has accomplished itself simply by the course of events. As a matter of fact, it is found impossible that the government of the world can be conducted upon the contrary principle. We have tried the principle of the Church being a kingdom of this world, appealing to force, in any shape, and we find by experiment-long experiment certainly, but not the less, on the contrary, so much the more certain-that it does not answer, that things cannot go on, and that another ground must be taken. It is thus that God teaches us by events; He lets us go as long as we like in our own way, till our own way becomes an absurdity and a contradiction; till it refutes itself and we have to extricate ourselves out of it as we can.

The very earliest Christianity, that which is coeval with the fountain-head, is thus the most modern in its tone, the most harmonising with the claims of advancing society in its political aspect. It is the political Christianity of a later age, nay, of an age almost close to our own, that is now antiquated and obsolete, the Christianity which was propped up by civil penalties; but the Christianity of the Gospel is indeed as modern in its spirit as

if it had arisen to-day. See its maxims, its principles on this great subject; they are the maxims, the principles of the present day. It abjures force, it throws itself upon moral influence for its propagation and maintenance. What more could it have done to have been in keeping with latest time? These are the very watchwords that 'we now boast of, and by which we think we have excelled all antiquity. We have excelled a later antiquity, but not the earliest and first. That now meets us and stretches out its hands to us over a long interval. There is nothing obsolete in the original spirit of the Gospel, nothing in its truths, it is old and it is new too. And how does such a thought lead us up to the Divine Mind of the Founder, spanning all time, from the day of His own sojourn in the flesh to the end; sending forth a religion whose original political maxims we have even now to fall back upon, after a long departure, as the only ones that the modern world can act upon; those, viz, that are contained in the fundamental law, "My Kingdom is not of this world."

I am led, in connection with this subject, to make some remarks on the approaching Council of the Roman Church, the programme of which is no secret to us, viz., that it will convert the Papal Infallibility into a dogma, and adopt the Papal condemnation of the Theses, of the Syllabus. And there will be no need to remind any one here of what those Theses are, viz., that some are assertions of a certain class of civil rights, which we call the rights of conscience, rights which the modern world universally recognises, and which are in all civilised countries regarded as the inalienable property of, the individual; that some others again are assertions with respect to the Christian Church, viz., that no temporal power, or use of force, resides in the Church, by any right

of its original foundation. These propositions are condemned in the Syllabus.

Two sets of divines, indeed, dispute beforehand as to what will be the effect of the decrees of the Council upon the political relations of citizens, and whether they will produce any disturbance of those relations. The Theological Faculty of Munich, in reply to the question of the Bavarian Government, declares, upon the assumption on which the questions are based-viz, that the truths affirmed will be made articles of faith-that they will. On the other hand, a section of the faculty, instead of replying to the questions of the government upon the assumption on which they are based, denies the The Papal Infallibility, it is admitted, will assumption. be converted into an article of faith; but inasmuch as the dogma of the infallibility will not, it is said, commit the Church to the sphere of that infallibility, this dogma will contain no material of collision with the civil power. On the other hand, the condemnations of the Syllabus, which do come into the province of politics, and so of their own nature do tend to collision with the civil power -these, it is mysteriously and obliquely intimated, will not be found in effect to be articles of faith, i.e., to be binding upon the belief of every individual Christian.

It is indeed remarkable to see the great alteration in the point of view with which a council in primitive times was looked at, and with which a council is now, from within the bosom of the Church. Then there was a kind of impetuous rush, on the part of the whole Church, into the embraces of a council,—a forward leap into the belief of, its doctrines, and almost in advance of them. Now the great advantage seems to be, not how much of a council's result there is necessary to be believed, but how little. There is a studious solicitude

to reduce this obligation. We see already the line and rule at work, to mark accurately the scale of belief. This is promulgated by the Council as true, and must be believed; that is promulgated by the Council as true, and need not be believed. We see a staff of theologians preceding the Council like judicious pioneers, in order to construct a road of escape for the body of the faithful from its decrees. We see them preparing their structure beforehand to act as a receptacle of these decrees, to accommodate them for the encounter with the outer world : see them projecting by anticipation, before the we Council, a dissolving medium, to stand waiting, ready prepared to receive the dicta when they come out. Without, however, going more into this question, it will be enough for us that this will be the full and formal teaching of the Church, of which she will accept the entire responsibility; and which she will promulgate as by her very theory absolutely true. What internal accommodations will be made within the body for the unbelief of a large section of it; and how the personal authorities of the Church that deal with the individual will contrive that these decrees shall not practically act as binding upon the conscience of every individual: in a word, what systematic connivance will be practised within the communion at the non-reception of the decrees-with all this we have properly nothing to do. It is enough for us that this will be the Council's statement of truth, promulgated by the full and integral representative Church as true, and being, by the very rationale of Infallibility, absolutely true.

What, then, are the doctrines which the Roman Church will thus incorporate into her teaching, will shape into formulæ, and promulgate with the whole weight of her own responsibility at the Council? Those which

bear upon the great questions of the relation of Church and State, and with which we are concerned on the present occasion, are principally two—one of which affects the use and design of civil or temporal power; the other, the proper holder of that power—whether the Church can, by the rule of Scripture, claim, any right to the possession and exercise of it.

With respect to the first of these two doctrines-the Council in ratifying the Syllabus, will assert the right of the temporal or civil power to punish on account of religious belief, or to use force in religion. The Syllabus, by the condemnation of the opposite theses,¹ says, "Ecclesia vim inferendi potestatem habet : ecclesiæ jus competit violatores legum suarum pœnis temporalibus coer-Again: "expedit religionem Catholicam haberi cendi." tanquam unicam Status religionem, cæteris quibuscunque cultibus exclusis," which implies that such civil exclusion is in itself right. We confine ourselves here, then, to the assertion made about temporal or civil power, that it has a right to punish and to use force in matters of religion; in a word, the assertion of the right of persecution. For when we speak, in religious or philosophical discussion, of the right of persecution, we do not necessarily involve in the fact any outrages, positive cruelties, or barbarities : but only imply, as essential to it, the application of force.

How, then, are we to regard the formal assertion of this principle by the Roman Church? One or two observations will be necessary to show.

Upon the general subject, then, of the right to use force and to punish for religion, the historical language that we use is apt to hide the real moral point involved in it, *i.e.*, to cover from our view the fact that the real question at bottom involved in it is strictly a moral

¹ See Note at the end of the Volume.

question. We say that mankind has advanced too far to use force in religion; we see the expediency and utility of this forbearance for society; we see that as a fashion of thought the idea of the right of force in religion has amongst ourselves passed away, though two centuries ago good and holy men even among ourselves held it. That is to say, we philosophise on the subject. But besides this historical language, and this utilitarian language, and this philosophical language, there is a moral language that we must use on this question.

The morality, then, of this question, is inherent in the very fact that Church and State are two distinct societies; that these societies have two distinct scopes and ends; that with their respective ends what they regard respectively as crimes also differ; and that, therefore, to use the weapons of one of those societies against a sin or error in the other society, is a total irrelevancy and misapplication. The Church is a spiritual society, to educate us by revealed doctrine for an eternal existence: the State is a temporal society, to preserve order and peace in the world, and to maintain human life under its proper visible conditions. If, then, I am guilty of spiritual error, no good conduct in the State gives me any claim on the Church. If, on the other hand, I am respectable in the State, I am not punishable by the State for any spiritual error. Are men pursuing their proper avocations, as peaceable citizens; are they irreproachable members of civil society, living in accord with its plain ends; in that case, to drag them before a court, to throw them into a prison, or to inflict a penalty on them, on account of some supposed error in the spiritual society, is as irrelevant, and speaking essentially, as grotesque, as would be the infliction vice versa of spiritual censures upon material faults, upon errors of political economy, of inven-

tion, or art, or of military strategics. It is only custom which could make people not see that it was as absurd to imprison a heresy as to strike a bad piece of mechanism with an anathema. And from this utter irrelevancy there springs the plain immorality of the act; the inappropriateness of the punishment constitutes its injustice. For cannot the punished man say-you punish me as civil ruler, but in what, as representative of civil society, have I offended you? I have done you no wrong in that capacity; I have been living peaceably and honestly, and in conformity with all the claims of the visible community. To such a complaint there is no answer; and, therefore, when society decides against civil punishments for religious errors, that decision is not a mere judgment of expediency, it is not the mere voice of material progress; but it is a moral judgment upon a question of right or wrong, which has been evoked out of the reason and conscience of mankind, upon the plain state of the case, when once that state of the case was cleared up; when once the inherent distinction of the civil and spiritual bodies had been extricated from the confusion which had identified them.

Mere historical language, then, or mere utilitarian language, or mere philosophical language, does not adequately represent that which is in reality a moral position, compelled by the moral sense on this subject. It is perfectly true that good and holy men in former times have upheld the doctrine of persecution, or the application of force in religion: and some might be disposed to argue from this fact against the existence of any solid rule or law of morals on this subject. But that would be a blind and mistaken inference. For does not this difficulty of the good acting wrongly apply to any case whatever in which the rightness of any particular

conduct follows upon a certain state of facts, while, at the same time, that state of facts may not be apprehended or perceived at all by the individual, or, so dimly, as practically to amount to an ignorance of them? In any case like this, if a good man does not see the facts he will not of course see the moral inference from them; and he may act wrongly; but that does not show that the moral inference is uncertain, but only that he did not see the premiss of fact from which the moral inference is An intrinsic and eternal obligation in morals drawn. does not require that the basis of facts upon which it arises should be always seen; but only that it should directly flow from those facts when they are seen-that then a certain course would be always the right one. This is the state of the case, then, with regard to the morality of not applying force or the civil sword in religion. This is an intrinsic moral truth upon the true state of facts being perceived, that the Church and State are distinct societies, with distinct scopes and ends. But that it is this, does not at all imply that that state of the case was always seen. On the contrary, it is only comparatively recently that it was distinctly seen or apprehended. For many ages' Church and State were practically one body in people's minds in this sense. that sins against the one ranked also as sins against the other; the membership of the two bodies coincided; the two bodies were not distinguished; their provinces and scopes were not. Under such circumstances it looked the natural thing to men, if they had power in their hands, to use it for anything that seemed generally a good object to them; and if it was a good thing to put down heresy by it, they thought they ought to do so. A whole revolution of the status of the world was necessary, a whole train of historical events was necessary, in order to untie

in people's minds the two societies that had been confused together, and to make the disclosure of the real state of the case as regards Church and State; and Christianity itself brought about this revolution and this new set of events, because Christianity engendered such strength of conviction in people's minds, whether correct or erroneous in its subject, that sects when they arose would not be put down by force; they stood, therefore, as insulations and incongruities-in the State, but not in the Church, obtruding in the very eyes of everybody the visible fact of the distinction of the two. But when once the two bodies were seen as distinct, then the scopes of the two ceased to be confounded, and the moral sense of society on this question, even though late, was drawn fully out. It was evident that the arms of the visible order were appropriate to the defence of the visible order; and that to use them for the ends of the spiritual order was a plain misapplication of them. The conscience of the community saw the impropriety of the civil power using its punishments and its penalties for a purpose wholly alien from its own scope. But the moral sense which was just awakened had been inherent in society all along. and only waited for the true disclosure of the facts to draw this conclusion from them; which indeed arose of itself, as soon as ever the scope of the civil power was extricated from the vague confusion in which it had lain, and eliminated from the double and complex aim of the union, when the two were confused together. The verdict is recent then, because the true aspect of the facts on which it is founded is recent; but the principle of the verdict is no less an eternal principle of morals, because it is the principle that you have no right to punish a man in the sphere in which he does not offend, and for a sin which does not come under your cognisance. This

principle was as true and as inherent in the mind in the Middle Ages as it is now, but the facts upon which this particular application of it arose were not properly understood. It waited for that light; but that given that sense of justice forthwith arose which said, You have no right to apply the weapon of one order to the sins against another order; the weapons of the temporal world to the errors of the spiritual.

In this, then, lies the critical character of the doctrine of persecution, or the right of using force against errors in religion, promulgated in the Syllabus, and to be confirmed by the Council, viz., that such a doctrine comes in most - direct collision, not only with the sense of expediency in society, not only with an intellectual idea in society, but with the plain and downwright moral sense of society. We dismiss from our minds any notion of practical consequences in the way of persecution to follow upon this judgment; nothing of that kind is likely to follow. We simply look upon the judgment in its dogmatical aspect; as committing the Roman Church to a false doctrine in Because this is not a question of theology, not morals. a question of ecclesiastical order, but a plain question of morality, upon which the Church of Rome will say one thing, and the whole moral sense of society another. The position may not be immoral in the holders, who may be excused by prejudice and tradition, but it is not the less in itself an immoral position.

It must be observed here, throughout, that what has been spoken of has been a *unity* of Church and State, such a unity as that, what is a sin against the one is a sin against the other too. Such a union of the two as this, must essentially issue in persecution; because, if what is a crime in the eye of the Church is a crime in the eye of the State too, the State must punish that

crime, and heresy is such a crime. How can the State avoid punishing the Church's delinquents, if the Church's delinquents are also the State's delinquents? A contract between Church and State, such as exists in this country. with special concessions on one side, and special grants on the other, is not chargeable with any such result as this; but from the unity of the two, there does so necessarily flow the consequence of persecution, of civil punishment on religious belief, that we cannot but consider our brethren and fellow-subjects, the Roman Catholic hierarchy in this country, placed in an unfortunate position, in having at this juncture to sigh in their pastorals after the restoration of that unity; to sigh in obedience to the Syllabus; to sigh, that is, for a return of the era of penal laws and disabilities; to sigh for them, that is to say, in Continental States, for here they obviously would not be for their advantage. Thev repudiate the heathen State, i.e., that which gives equal civil privileges to all communions; they discard the Christian State, i.e., that which confines such privileges to the Church. They stand, indeed, in a somewhat eccentric attitude before this country, in insisting on the moral right of persecution; but they speak at the dictate of a higher power, whose word is law. Such a yearning for unjust and obsolete governments-governments excusable in the confusion of ideas in former days, but utterly inexcusable in our own; such a longing-especially on the part of the heads of a communion which has so singularly benefited by a free government-is, we may hope, only a sudden enthusiasm, which will disappear with the stimulus which has communicated it; more especially as such a preference cannot but be a barren and unrepaid attachment, a wasted affection. It is, indeed, the most disinterested of conceivable championships, the champion-

I 2

ship of the theory of persecution without the advantage of the fact, which is now no longer possible.

From the first consideration of the scope of the temporal power, we now come to the second, of the holder of that power,---that the right of force or the use of the temporal sword, is asserted as inherent in the Church. Upon this point, then, it is pleaded, in extenuation of the approaching Council, that the dogma of the Papal Infallibility erected, will yet not commit the Church to the sphere of that Infallibility, but will leave it, as it has been, an open question in ecclesiastical theology whether that Infallibility extends to the field of worldly power or is limited to spiritual subject-matter; whether it involves a divinely-ordained sovereignty over monarchs and governments, or does not carry this corollary with it. It may be admitted, then, that the dogma of the Papal Infallibility does not of itself impose the sphere of it; although it cannot but be seen that in the eyes of the whole school which maintains that the temporal sovereignty is inseparably connected with the Infallibility, the one dogma includes and takes under its warrant the other truth; and that school is the authorised representative of the Papacy.

But what, after all, does the resort to this distinction obtain for the extenuators of the Council, when the distinction itself, the whole of it, root and branch, is abolished by the articles of the Syllabus? The Syllabus expressly asserts for the Church an inherent temporal power, an inherent right to the use of force: it arms her with the temporal power not as an adventitious appendage, not as the accident of an age, not as an auxiliary instrument which the civil government lends and may take away that idea of it is utterly condemned—but as a power which springs out of herself, out of the very bosom of the

Divine design, and out of the very charter of her foundation and institution as the Church of Christ. "Ecclesia vim inferendi potestatem habet: temporalis potestas non est a civili Imperio concessa, nec revocanda a civili Imperio." But if the Church has an inherent temporal power, and if the whole power of the Church is in the Pope, as by the dogma of Infallibility it is—if he wields the power of the Church, how can the Pope not possess a temporal monarchy, a monarchy extending everywhere where the Church extends? He possesses it by virtue of his very spiritual office as Head of the Church. His Infallibility is *epso facto* a universal empire.

The student of history may indeed see much that is majestic and magnificent in the development of the temporal power of the Church of Rome; and the first outbreak of the Empire of the Church under Gregory VII., is not only so splendid an historical spectacle, but one which brings so much purity and nobility of character before us, that this claim may be said to have started with an advantage. It is difficult to get at all the motives which animated that wonderful, and we may almost say, mysterious man; but amidst a large mass of aims connected with the political greatness of the priesthood, there certainly breaks out from him a spirit very distinct from that of the mere advancement of his order. There is the revelation of a great moral hatred, a hatred of all the visible power of the world regarded as a vast selfish manifestation and embodiment of evil. The spectacle of triumphant evil and of the world's corruption, has acted upon some remarkable minds like the perpetual presence of some hateful apparition, penetrating them with disgust, depressing them with gloom, or goading them to retaliation. They are ever in imaginary contest with that foe-that hostile impersonation-challenged by his

success, and disquieted by his satisfaction. Such minds have embraced the appalling vision of the world's evil with the keenness and illumination of inspired prophets; but the malignity of it has fastened on them, sometimes to solemnise and fortify, and sometimes only to embitter and exasperate them. And hence the most discordantly opposite characters, that look as if no division could bring them under a common head, have yet exhibited a common element in this inspiration of a great hatred; it is the one bond which unites the stern judge with the satirist, who laughs at everything: the great religious poet of the Middle Ages with him who lies under the arches of St. Patrick, in that last home, "ubi sæva indignatio ulterius cor lacerare nequit."

When men of action, then, are animated by this great hatred, when they feel themselves in passionate hostility to this great evil manifestation, this gigantic spectacle of injustice and corruption, they express it by action, by revolutionary projects for demolishing or changing institu-It is impossible not to see that Gregory VII. tions. looked upon the whole government of the world of his day as a selfish conspiracy for the promotion of oppression He gives no credit to kings or emperors for and rapine. any other motive; and certainly the facts of the case were such that the mistake, if it were one, admits of some He goes back to the originals of kingdoms. excuse. Who is the founder of one of these earthly governments? Some sanguinary adventurer, whose usurpation succeeded. "Who is ignorant," he says, "that our existing dynasties all derive their origin from such men, from the proud and the impious, from perjurers, murderers, and robbers, from men stained with every crime that can debase human nature; and whose blind cupidity and intolerable insolence inspired them with the only motive they ever had in

15.

governing, viz., a tyrannical wish to domineer over their fellow-creatures?" And he calls upon us to behold the superstructure which has been raised upon this foundation. "Look," he says, "at Kings. and to observe how it fits it. and Emperors; and is it not obvious what their motives are, that they are motives of selfishness and ambition, of worldly glory and vanity? See them elated with pride, seeking their own interests, ruling for themselves and not for their subjects, and only anxious to despotise over their When they have deluged the earth with blood, brethren. they sometimes pretend to express some slight regret for the result; but who believes them? For so long as they gain some extension of their dominions they are indifferent Will they express their penitence for the to human life. miseries they have caused by abandoning one morsel of rapine? No! But if they act thus, what good Christian has not a much better right to the title of King than they have? for good Christians at any rate rule themselves for God's glory; but these men only oppress and tyrannise over others for their own selfish advantage."

Inspired by disgust and indignation at the governments of his day, and at the whole state of civil society in his day, the great aggression of Gregory VII. upon the kingly power over the world, his attempt to reduce it to a subjection to a higher Sacerdotal Sovereignty, which was to hold it in check and exert a general direction over it this project of a Universal Empire, of which Rome was to be the seat, was founded not exclusively upon the claims of an order. There was an alliance of a much larger and grander motive, which may indeed justly be charged with utter visionariness, but which still stamps the scheme with an aim with which even we at this era of the world may partly sympathise; the subjugation of coarse and brute strength to the yoke of a superior power, possessed

of larger interests, and a larger scope, and more identifying itself with humanity at large. He was, indeed, one of those men who have a singular power of making themselves see what they wish to see; and as the earthly monarch is in his eyes only the embodiment of insolent force, so the priest is only the personification of benevolent wisdom; "for how," he asks, "can the Holy Pontiffs misgovern, whose motives are above distrust? Do they court glory? does any carnal ambition ever reach their sacred breasts? No! they think only of the things of God; those mild forgiving men, they care not for offences against themselves personally, they overlook them wholly; and offences against God are their only grief."1 Alas! the picture wants the verification of history, and the project of this great pontiff has to plead in its excuse, rather the motive of it, than the event.

But though the Empire of Justice which Gregory VII. proposed to himself may win our historical sympathies, and though we may acknowledge a broad distinction between a vigorous practical grasp at the reins of earthly government, in an age when government was such a disorderly proceeding, and so entirely fell short of its intended object that the field appeared to be open to a new claimant, and to justify the institution of some general corrective power;-though we see, I say, a distinction between a great aggression in action, in its own age, and under its own circumstances; and the same aggression stiffened into a dogma; still if this aggression is made a dogma of, it does plainly convert the Church into a kingdom of this As a suzerainty over the governments of the world. world, with the right of deposing the heads of those governments if they disobey, what test of an earthly kingdom does the Church not fulfil? Vain it would be to

¹ Epist. l. viii. Ep. 21.

С

say, that the ultimate penalties of the Church's kingdom being spiritual, the Church's kingdom ultimately depended on moral influence and not on physical force. Every kingdom ultimately depends on moral influence and not on physical force; a king rules a country by his army; but his army collectively is only tied to him by a moral tie: and if it deserts him, he has no remedy. The executive force is the immediate fulcrum of government; but the ultimate one is the hold of the monarch over that force; which hold is only that of good-will, custom, and mutual understanding. Vain, again, would it be to say that the ultimate objects of the Church's kingdom were spiritual and not worldly. The test of an institution or society being a power of this world and of the political order, is not the nature of its ultimate objects, but the nature of the means it uses for gaining those objects. If it uses the regular forces of the world for this purpose--armies, soldiers, and military apparatus, and declares that it does this by a right inherent in itself, it is by its own profession a power or kingdom of this world.

What is the particular time, then, that the Church of Rome has chosen for this great renewal, this solemn republication of her claim to temporal power—her claim to the headship of all the temporal power in the world? The time is when to all appearance every vestige of the fact is going to desert her; when even the last relic of it, in the shape of a small territory, which the recent large absorptions have reduced almost to an English county, is going to be removed; and she is about to become in the eyes of the world one communion among others—a sect among sects. A strange time, indeed, it does appear for the assertion of this particular claim; yet when we compare the act with the situation, we may see that it is not without the promise of an immediate advantage to her.

Undoubtedly there is in this remarkable step something of that spirit of longing for what is lost, which is so common a trait of human nature—that *desiderium* and regret which magnifies the past, even because it is past, and clings to it the more because it can never return. The dream is embraced with more longing than the reality, though the phantom mocks the grasp, according to the poetical description—

> "Ter conatus ibi collo dare bracchia circum; Ter frustra comprensa manus effugit imago, Par levibus ventis, volucrique simillima somno."

There may be even something in this act of an inferior and perverse instinct of contradiction, which makes men often just choose what they cannot do, as what they most try to do; that curious ambition to be what one cannot be, or when one cannot be it; which ignores some impassable chasm and imagines that it is close to its object, and that it is accidental, that it does not touch it, and that it will do so the next time, when in truth infinity is between. Is it hence, then, that when the temporal power of Rome is over in fact, it just then exists most rigidly and imperiously in speculation; and that the greater intensity of it as a dogma, compensates for the absence of it as a possession?

It is so; and yet with all this, may she not attain an immediate practical advantage by this act? For is not this the act of a dispossessed monarch, who, upon the eve of the crisis, collects all his greatness about him, and prepares to quit his throne with a rigorous statement of his rights first put forth? It is true a statement or protest is, compared with the reality, a poor thing; but after all he lives upon that statement; it is all that he has left, and it does in a sense give him a regal position. So I apprehend in the present case; the Papacy selects

this very time for making this great assertion of its temporal power because it is just on the verge of being dispossessed of it; and it is the very eve of the catastrophe which elicits and gives its significance and its expediency It is a mode of meeting and to the demonstration. preparing for actual coming events, which Rome is much too sagacious not to see; the assertion is a mode of meeting deprivation; it is a provision made for her own status and dignity in the new era of denudation of externals on which she is entering. She brings together, at parting with the old era, all her claims on this head; she fortifies and consolidates a doctrinal position; she puts into definite and compact shape her whole theory about herself: she equips herself in the full panoply of her dogma of temporal sovereignty; and to any one who asks, Why do you do this just now, when you are going to lose the fact? she may reply. I do it because I am going to lose it. It would be just a day too late, after the setting in of dispossession, to publish from the reduced standing of a mere voluntary communion such a challenge; the act to be done fittingly must be done before, while she has still a temporal crown upon her head. That time is now. And now, accordingly, just before retiring from her temporal position, she promulgates her statement of rights regarding it. That assertion keeps up a connection with it. She gains the effect of an assertion upon her followers: there is a rank contained in that assertion,-the rank of a great claimant of power; there is a sort of continuance of the situation itself, in keeping up a right to it. It is the link with the past. It is true there will be something visionary, we might almost say fanatical in look, in the president of a voluntary religious communion, an ordinary citizen, a subject, perhaps, of the Italian Government, perhaps-for the rumour did obtain-of our own, claim-

ing formally to be the head of all the governments of this world; as a new claim it would be grotesque only; but the claim of the Papacy represents a real history; it has been yielded to, it has been exercised. A claim which is no more than obsolete may be said to be worth something, and to be as such a substantial and valuable property. It represents former possession. Rome issues out of her own gates, taking her history with her; she collects her prestige, she gathers up the past, she calls in all the antecedents of her temporal greatness; she stereotypes memory in decrees; she condenses history into dogma; she surrounds herself symbolically with all the insignia of her secular glory; the archives are exhibited, the rolls are displayed, the memorials of her triumphs and successes come in procession before us; great wars and great diplomacies, great alliances, great battles, are all seen by reflection in this list of dry decrees, which embalms the dignity of the past; a thousand banners and escutcheons are hid in one of these sentences, which makes the statement of her dominion, in order to serve as a support to her in the loss of the fact.

It is in vain, however—in vain in the long run. The stream of time is too strong for such memories to divert it. The whole weight of facts, the whole weight of truth, is soberly but irresistibly against this claim. This is a point on which Christianity and civilisation, which look suspiciously at each other at times, entirely join hands; they speak one language; they abjure with one mouth force as the property of the Church, and force as applicable to religion at all. The earth must roll back on its axis again before the moral sense of society recants on these questions; nay, the more the world advances and the better civil government becomes, the more clear will be the distinction between the scope of civil government and the scope of

2 I

the Church. The Gospel cannot recant and retract one of its laws. Although an immediate advantage, then, may be gained by an act of defiance which revives and casts in the teeth of the whole world every pretension to temporal power ever made, is not the Church of Rome storing up difficulties for the future by it? Will not such a violent and forced transplantation from a past era make a very awkward and unmanageable insulation in the present, and these dogmas become a millstone about her neck? What does the Council bequeath, then, to the Church by this act, but a tremendous difficulty-the difficulty of resisting the double law of the Gospel and of civilisation,-a rock, to strike against which is to jar her whole fabric? In what light can such an opposition to well-ascertained principles appear, but as a fanatical development of the Papacy, surviving its wisdom, and trusting itself blindly to the arms of a single close corporation, as its guide and director? People will look for the old sagacity of the head of Christendom, and see only an enthusiast, at cross purposes with society. The Papacy is indeed in a dilemma in the matter of her own defence. It needs an organised phalanx for its support, and this powerful corporation supplies that need; but if it has the benefit of this close corporation, it must have the disadvantage of it too. For close corporations are proverbially inaccessible to new ideas, and blind to new facts; they are averse to any enlargement of mind from without, and their natural tendency is to be Such a guide must be. the whole world to themselves. with ever so much strength, a dangerous one; and indeed , it is evident that the action of the Papacy was much freer and more natural in the Middle Ages than it is now. Then it was seized hold of by the different currents of the Church, just as a government is now in popular States, and it had a free life in the open air of the Church. Now

it is an immured institution, living in walls, and worked by a close corporation. This is an artificial system, and a morbid system; when a tremendous strain is thrown upon the centre to work the whole, without the supply of blood from the extremities. This corporation has one recipe against all difficulties-organisation; but organisation cannot do. everything; organisation cannot stop the light which the progress of the world has thrown, and must further throw, upon the respective ends of Church and State. Those who are on the side of Rome, then, in her controversy with the infidel, those among us even who approximate critically to her distinctive theology, will not be able to follow her into her moral code. In one of these dogmas her Infallibility splits upon a rock of morals; in the other it splits upon the rock of Scripture. Her Infallibility is risked by such an encounter with definite and plain truths. Civil justice and the rights of conscience belong so much to the morality of society now, that they must falsify any moral creed opposed to them.

Thus do the human incrustations upon, and the human props to, Christianity, disappear at the ordained time, and leave Christianity to itself. We live amid closing histories, and amid falling institutions; there is an axe laid at the root of many trees; foundations of fabrics have been long giving way, and the visible tottering commences. "The earth quakes and the heavens do tremble." The sounds of great downfalls and great disruptions come from different quarters; old combinations start asunder; a great crash is heard, and it is some vast mass that has just broken off from the rock, and gone down into the chasm below. Α great volume of time is now shutting, the roll is folded up for the registry, and we must open another. Never again-never, though ages pass away-never any more under the heavens shall be seen forms and fabrics, and

structures, and combinations that we have seen. They have taken their place among departed shapes and organisms deposited in that vast mausoleum which receives sooner or later all human creations. The mould in which they were made is broken, and their successors will be casts from a new mould. The world is evidently at the end of one era, and is entering upon another; but there will remain the Christian Creed and the Christian Church, to enlighten ignorance, to fight with sin, and to conduct men to eternity.

SERMON II.

The Pharisees.

MATTHEW V. 20.

² For I say unto you, that except your righteousness shall exceed the righteousness of the scribes and Pharisees, ye shall in no case enter into the kingdom of heaven."

THERE is a fundamental difference between the religious and historical standards of character. To an historian a man appears only as a collection of different qualities: he has good habits, he has bad habits; he is virtuous here, he is vicious there. This is the man's historical character; he has presented himself as this mixture to the world; and the historian has only to do with character as a phenomenon, or collection of facts. Its moral unity is nothing to him. Is this man a good or bad man? He does not trouble himself with that question. On the other hand, religion is not content with a collection of qualities, but seeks the moral unity of the being. Religion seeks a good being as distinguished from a bad being.

When we are engaged, then, in the search after true goodness, particular virtues fail as a test. They are like mountain paths, which are very clear and well marked for a certain way, and then suddenly stop. They do not give the clue to this unity. These are what we call natural virtues. They are beautiful, they are fascinating. Yet how deep is the treachery of nature; as we find The Pharisees.

when we come across some obstinate lump of evil that will not give way. It is a disappointment we cannot help—so naturally do we expect a moral unity in the being where we see so much that is beautiful—thinking that it must go on to a whole; but it does not; it stops short; it is a fragment; something evil succeeds, and breaks up the concord of the character; not mere imperfection, but evil.

Again, imitation, as well as nature, is a source of particular virtues;—the virtues of a class, the virtues of an age. This is different from the sacred principle of example, which implies selection, and extraction out of the general mass of human conduct; imitation takes society as a whole, and goes along with it. These virtues, then, are too compulsory to test the man; society imposes them; he must adopt its standard if he wants to be at peace with it. Instances might be given of virtues which are so absolutely necessary in particular classes, that the individual has hardly any option in the matter.

But again, besides the virtues of insensible and unconscious, there are those of systematic imitation; when men who possess power of will and perseverance, as well as insight into the structure of society, see the great importance of certain virtues, their pre-eminent public utility, their just rank, and deservedly high estimation; when they set them up as a standard in their own minds, and cultivate them; but do so at the same time upon a basis of secondary motives. These virtues, then, are real virtues in this sense, that they are real habits, that they are got possession of as modes of action. But are they tests of the goodness of the man? It is of the very structure of morality that it demands a motive as well as acts. Let us take a person practising a set of virtues, such as justice, industry, public spirit, benevolence, and the like,

upon a ground connected with the life of the soul-i.e. simply because it is right-his practice is immediately invested with the unearthly greatness of its motive; it is founded upon a basis of awe and mystery, upon the instincts of the soul, its presages, its prophecies, its sense of trial and of a destination for future worlds of existence. But let us take a person practising such virtues because they are popular, because the age requires them, because they are part of the machinery of success in the world. and though the virtues themselves are the same, it is evident that the possessor of them is a very different person from the other. Appeals from such a quarter as the prospects of the soul, are like shadows beckoning to us from a distance; they are wanting in tangible force as addresses to the spring of action within us, unless they are supplemented by an extraordinary strength of con-But any motives connected with this world science wrap the man so completely round, they seize hold of him with such a firm grasp, they are so thoroughly entered into, and all their strength sucked out by him, that nothing is wanting to their force and power as motives; which motives, therefore, in reality make the virtues which they so immensely facilitate, and are almost the very substance of them-e.g., revenge might make an act of marvellous courage no difficulty at all to a man. And when selfinterest is embraced as a strong passion by the mind, it has a like facilitating consequence as regards the possession of various virtues. A man who has his own interest strongly before him can make vindictive and malicious feelings give way to it; that is to say, he can acquire with facility a habit of forgiveness. The same motive can give him gravity and application, and can preserve him from many frivolities, weaknesses, and caprices. One great vice produces many virtues. It attains suc-

cesses which are missed by the frail and imperfect good who have not strength to form these habits or avoid these infirmities, simply because their high motives are weak and fluctuating; the lower motives are strong and steady. Society is thus able to produce men who are fabrics of virtues, who do not, like the volatile, leave their virtues to chance, but adopt them upon a system; but who at the same time may be said to possess the loan of them, rather than the fee-simple of them-who have the use of them, a fructifying use, without a true property in them. They are outside of him. The outward possessor is not their moral possessor. These fabrics include, when we inspect them, all those virtues which are consistent with a certain aim in life, and exclude those which are inconsistent with it. Just so much in quantity and kind as coincides with this scope is admitted; what is in disagreement with it is excluded. They are, to borrow an expression from the poetry of architecture, virtues in service; they work within a strict inclosure, which, whatever apparent freedom they may have, really bounds their action; they are imprisoned within the outline of an original plan. I use the term virtue of course here in the sense in which it is often used, which is exclusive of the motive, and only denotes certain lines of action.

Particular virtues then, whether they are natural virtues, or virtues of imitation, do not make the being good. There must be some general virtue underneath all these, which consecrates and roots in him the particular ones, and makes them his moral property. Aristotle's general virtue then holds good as a safeguard against the crudity and wildness of more natural goodness, but fails as a security against subtle egotism and selfishness. It secures discipline of some sort; but there may be plenty of discipline upon a corrupt basis. It does not

command the motives. The Gospel, however, was a republication of the law of nature, as in other respects. so in this that we are speaking of-I mean with respect to the composition and structure of moral goodness-that it consisted of a general virtue as the root of particular virtues : and the Gospel gave a general virtue which commanded the motives, --- viz. Love. Love in the Gospel sense is that general virtue which covers the motives: like some essence which we can hardly get at, it is not itself so much as it is the goodness of everything else in us: not a virtue so much as a substratum of all virtues: the virtue of virtue, the goodness of goodness. It is what gives the character of acceptableness to all our actions ; on the other hand, its absence is that great withdrawal which leaves all action dead and worthless, and the whole man a rotten branch deserted by the sap of the true vine.

With these introductory remarks I come to the subject of the text-viz, the Gospel language relating to the Pharisees. Christ's depunciation of the Pharisees is a part of the language of the Gospels which strikes us as verv remarkable. It is language which is altogether tremendous: it arrests us. it astonishes us. it makes us ask the question-What was there in these men which made them deserve this language? Such language, as applied to a class which might be called a religious class, paying such attention to many parts of religious practice. free from sensual vice, very zealous and jealous for the Mosaic law, and the worship of the one true God, was totally new to inspiration. We want an explanation of The preceding observations then appear to give some it. This language is part of the judicial lanclue to one. guage of the first Advent. Christ's first Advent was not indeed a judgment of the world in a final sense, but it was a judgment in this sense, that it laid the foundations

of the final judgment. He came to lay the foundation of a great separation of the bad from the good, the tares from the wheat, the chaff from the wheat; He came to lay the foundations of a perfectly virtuous society, which, begun here in struggle and imperfection, was to emerge pure and triumphant in another world, and live throughout eternity. It was essential for this purpose that some great decision should be made as to what constituted a good being as distinguished from a bad being; as to what true goodness was. It was essential that a great revelation should be made of human character, a great disclosure of its disguises and pretences; unmasking the evil in it, and extricating and bringing to light the good. But how was this decision which divided good character from bad In no other way than by declarcharacter to be made? ing what was the very structure of morality-viz., the one just mentioned, that particular virtues are nothing without the general ones; that is to say, by a republication of this great truth of nature in a final and improved By this criterion then, Christ made that decision, form. distinguishing between good and bad, which he came at His first Advent to make,-that great preliminary judgment. There is a point in the block of stone which, being struck, the mass parts asunder in its proper and natural sections. Particular virtues never would give the key to this division; but, struck upon one fundamental virtue, the whole block of humanity fell asunder in its true divisions, and there was a judgment.

The Pharisees then were the sample of mankind which came before Him for the application of this criterion, and at the same time the great example for the promulgation of it. The Pharisees were not mere formalists, mere ceremonialists. Our Lord did not deny them activity; we know that they worked; that they worked in public,

in the thoroughfares and in the market-places: that they worked hard for the spread of their own religion : that they compassed heaven and earth to make one proselvte : we know that they had a fiery courage of their own, and that they headed mobs against the Roman Governor. But their activity had a selfish root, and a selfish scope. while at the same time they disguised this motive from themselves, and this constituted their hypocrisy. Thev were that combination of earnestness and ambition, in which earnestness, by an assimilative process, turns into ambition. and is the feeder of the great passion. Religion is so much a part of our nature that even the pride of man cannot culminate to the full without it. Religion undoubtedly makes him a greater being: if, then, he grasps like a robber at the prize, and takes a short cut to the end without the humbling means, he does become the prouder for it. And then, in its turn, religion grovels in the dust In the Pharisees it allied itself with the pride of life, in its most childish and empty forms,---it coveted state and precedence, and became a mockery and the very The Gospel then was an active religion. slave of earth. and Pharisaism was an active religion too: particular virtues were common to both; but the Gospel was an active religion founded upon love, and Pharisaism was an "Verily, I say active religion founded upon egotism. unto you, they have their reward." Upon this one fundamental point then mankind divided into two parts; the great block split asunder, and our Lord judicially, declared and announced this division—the division of mankind upon this law and by this criterion.

But again, Pharisaism was a *new* evil character in the world; not that the elements of it had not existed before, for it is part of human nature; but as a fully developed character and form of evil it was new. The

prophets attacked gross vices, shameless sensuality, robbery, avarice, open rapacity, crying tyranny and oppression, insolent injustice and violation of common rights. the flagrant abuses and corruptions of society. "Thy princes," they said to Jerusalem, "are rebellious and companions of thieves; they declare their sin; they hide it not; run ye to and fro through the streets, and see now and know, and seek in the broad places thereof if ye can find a man, if there be any that executeth judgment; every one loveth gifts and followeth after rewards; they have altogether broken the yoke and burst the bonds." In a word, they attacked open sin. Old Jewish sin was heathen sin-it was open. The heathen defied the law within him. There was no disguise in Paganism. The gloriæ cupiditas was brandished aloft; the conquerors said they wanted to conquer the world; the covetous said they wanted to be rich; as Cicero said of Crassus, he would jump in the forum-saltaret in foro-if any new device for making money occurred to him; neither said that they wanted, the one power and the other wealth, for the sake of doing good. The old heathen spirit boldly pursued appetite; it said. "Life is short. we know not where we are going; and while we live let us live; let us live gloriously, or luxuriously, or sensually, or pompously, as our taste happens to be."

Now we cannot say that because a new evil character rose up in the world, the old has disappeared. There are no extinct species in the world of evil; but Pharisaism was not the less a new form of evil in the world, which did not exist to attract attention in the days of the prophets. It was a new development of evil in the world when a class, socially and religiously respectable, was discovered to be corrupt at the root. Evil which produced evil, which issued in disorder and crime, was an

old fact; but evil which was the parent of outward discipline and goodness was new. It was new that man could work his own will and obtain his own ends by this medium; and that that which once required vices could now be done by virtues. This was a great discovery; it was a great improvement, so to call it, in the science of evil; it was a new method, analogous to new methods in philosophy, new combinations in physics, mechanics, or art, which operate like successful surprises in effecting their object. It was a new stroke of policy in evil, like a new principle in trade or economical science. It was a new revelation of the power and character of evil that it was not confined to its simple and primitive ways-its direct resistances to conscience; but that it had at its disposal a very subtle and intricate machinery for attaining what the simple methods could not reach. It was a revelation of human nature that it contained all this machinery, this duplicity of action, and working of wheel within wheel. And it was fit,---there was a special aptness in the task, that He "who knew what was in man," should summarily and decisively arraign this new form of evil upon its appearance in the world; that He should at once stamp upon it that ineffaceable stigma which it has never been able to erase. He did this in His denunciation of Pharisaism. He disclosed the enormous elasticity of evil, the secret of its self-accommodating nature, its fertility, its flexibility, its capacity for acting under disguises. And He who saw the imposture and exposed it, knew that it must be exposed in no doubtful terms; and that less severity would not have answered His purpose, and left the mark which he designed.

For, indeed, not only was this a new form of evil, but it was a worse type than the old and known ones. It matters not, indeed, if the will is wholly depraved,

D

whether it be an open rebel or a cunning one; and the rich man in the parable who said straightforwardly to his own soul---Henceforward do nothing but please thyself, was reprobated as much as the Pharisee. But when the will is not radically bad, it is evident that, in the Gospel estimate, the evil which is the excess of appetite and passion is not so bad as the evil which corrupts virtue. The Gospel is tender to faults of mere weakness and impulse; it watches over the outbursts of a vehement and passionate nature, to see if, when the storm is past, it cannot elicit the element of good which lies underneath; it breathes the purest compassion for the victim of It regards him as the future penitent, and its impulse. hopeful eye is quick to catch the first symptoms of a better mind. But while this is its temper toward natural frailty, the Gospel casts an obdurate and inflexible look upon false goodness; and for this very reason, that false goodness is in the very nature of the case an unrepentant type of evil. For why should a man repent of his goodness? He may well repent indeed of its falsehood; but unhappily the falsehood of it is just the thing he does not see, and which he cannot see by the very law of his character. The Pharisee did not know he was a Pharisee : if he had known it, he would not have been a Pharisee. The victim of passion then may be converted, the gav, the thoughtless, or the ambitious; he whom human glory has intoxicated, he whom the show of life has ensnared, he whom the pleasures of sense have captivated-they may be converted, any one of these - but who is to convert the hypocrite? He does not know he is a hypocrite; he cannot upon the very basis of his character; he must think himself sincere; and the more he is in the shackles of his own character, i.e., the greater hypocrite he is, the more sincere he must think himself. A hypocrite in the

vulgar sense knows that he is one, because he deceives another; but the Scripture hypocrite is the *deceived* too; and the deceived cannot possibly know that he is *deceived*; if he did, he would not be deceived. An impenetrable wall hides him from himself, and he is safe from his own scrutiny. "Evil," as has been said, "ventures not to be itself; it is seized with a restless flight from itself, and conceals itself behind any appearance of good."

Hence, then, that great and conspicuous point of view in which the Pharisee always figures in the Gospel-viz. as incapable of repentance. Self-knowledge is the first condition of repentance, and he did not possess self-knowledge; and therefore it was said to him: "The publicans and the harlots go into the kingdom of God before you;" because the publicans and the harlots knew their guilt. and he did not. He had degraded conscience below the place which the heathen gave it. The heathen, at any rate, allowed it a protest. There is, indeed, nothing in all history more remarkable than the wild and fitful voice of the heathen conscience, which would suddenly wake up out of its trance to pierce heaven with its cries, invoking divine vengeance upon some crime. The heathen conscience was an accuser, a tormentor; it brooded over men; it stung them; it haunted them in their dreams; they started out of their sleep with horror in their countenances, wanting to fly from it, and not knowing where to fly; while the more they fled away from it the more its arrows pursued them, wandering over the wide earth, and seeking rest in vain. Or if they tried to drown its voice in excitement or passion, it still watched its moment, and would be heard, poisoning their revelry, and awakening them to misery and despair. Compare with this wild, this dreadful, but still this great visitant from another world, the Pharisaic conscience-pacified, domes-

ticated, brought into harness—a *tame* conscience, converted into a manageable and applauding companion, vulgarised, humiliated, and chained; with a potent sway over mint, anise, and cummin, but no power over the heart—and what do we see but a dethroned conscience deserted by every vestige of rank and majesty? Our Lord treated the Pharisees, then, with the coldness due to those who were without the element of repentance—" How *can* ye, being evil, speak good things?" How can the bad be good ? and with the holy sarcasm that they that were whole needed not a physician, He left them to themselves.

We observe, therefore, further, and the fact is remarkable, that not only did our Lord denounce the Pharisees, but that they were the only class which He did denounce. He condemned all sin, indeed. He sentenced by implication, in each precept to purity, to temperance, to charity, to humility, every impure man, every drunkard and glutton, every malignant man, and every proud man; but looking on His attitude toward Jewish society, and the different portions and sections of it, we find that when He came to actual classes of men in it, the Pharisees were the only class which He cared or thought it appertaining to His work and mission publicly to expose. He singled them out of the whole mixed mass of Jewish society for this purpose. Why did He do this? Why did He thus confine to one channel the great current of His condemnation? Was there any want of vice in the Jewish community? Was there any want of variety of vice ?---None: there was plenty of it; plenty of all kinds There was avarice, exaction, luxury; there were of it. the pride and pomp of life; there was sedition, violence, rebellion, murder. All these vices of the individual and of the nation come out in the very disclosures of the Gospels themselves. But all this vice had been con-

demned before; the page of prophecy is one continuous reprobation of such vice as this. The Divine censure then had done its work with respect to this whole form of sin. But there was a new sin in the world which no prophets had rebuked, because it was not a fact of their days. It was the child of a later age, when the opening consciousness of nature revealed the stringency of the law within; and, as it did so, suggested the exchange of open resistance to it for evasion; when the evil nature awakened to the subtlety of its own interior, and grasped the new art of retaining motives and yet producing virtues.

The Prophet, then, who went before our Lord, even His Forerunner that ushered Him in, might denounce old sin, but it belonged to Him especially to smite the new evil character. John the Baptist rebuked the audacious licentiousness of king and noble: but He Himself turned from the gross spectacle without a word. He would not look at it. He averted His eyes from the undisguised scene. Others had dealt with it. He passed by the crowd with its low vice; He passed by the Court of Herod with its splendid and luxurious vice; He looked apart from the wretched victims of open sin to strike with His anathema those who made a gain of their virtues; He turned away from the thoughtless passion of the dissolute to judge the self-discipline of the vile. Once only did he send a message to Herod, and then it was not to rebuke that proud and vicious prince as a He addressed him by an murderer and a sensualist. epithet which expressed a part of the monarch's character, which he possessed in common with much more decorous. and reputable men :--- "Go ye and tell that Fox: Behold I cast out devils, and I do cures to-day and to-morrow, and the third day I shall be perfected."

And this consideration may contribute to explain

Christ's conduct to the woman taken in adultery. Stung by His severity toward their own form of goodness as contrasted with his compassionate tone toward sinners, the Pharisees had contrived this dilemma for Him, and stood round in triumph, not expecting that He would take so bold a way of extricating Himself from it as He actually did take. Yet His refusal to condemn the sinner here was only in keeping with the whole tone of , His judicial mission: "You bring this woman to me to condemn," He appears to say; "but the condemnation of such as her is not my office; the Law and the Prophets have condemned such vice as hers already. As Judge I have another office. You are the criminals for whom my court is instituted; I sentence you; but to this poor sinner I stand in no special relation of judge; my special work to her is one of pardon." He would not waste, in condemning wretched confessed crime, that judicial mission which was to unmask false goodness.

After this general review, however, of the character of the Pharisee, it still remains to ask whether the character was confined to its own day, or whether it is not in its essence a character of all ages. The great attention which is drawn to it in the Gospels would lead one to suppose that it is; as otherwise it would not have been so much brought forward. For why should we at this day, *e.g.*, be reading so much about the Pharisees if they were really only a curious sect in Judea two thousand years ago?

Can we imagine anything more irrelevant as a lesson to the present day than the reproof of—if they were no more than this—a quaint school of religionists, who paid minute attention to ordinances in connection with certain herbs, and prayed conspicuously in market-places ? It cannot be said that these are our perils. But indeed it

is sufficiently clear that these are not the substance of the character.

It is true the special virtues of the Pharisee were virtues of his own age, and the popular and creditable virtues of one age will differ from those of another; those of an earlier from those of a later. These credentials to public favour may alter. But look at the character in its essence, only changing its dress, its class of particular virtues, according to circumstances, and taking off one and putting on another as the public standard shifts; thus cleared of its accidents, look at it; is there anything It is new; it is fresh; it is modern; it old about it? is living: it is old in the sense of human nature being old, but in no other. It is a type of evil indeed much more likely to increase than decay-to increase as the standard of advancing society throws the corrupt principle in man more upon policy, rather than open heathen Formality and routine are not essential to resistance. the Pharisee; he feeds his character upon ancient disciplinarian virtues if he has nothing else to feed it upon; but he flourishes in reality quite as much upon utilitarian and active virtues, if they are uppermost. He can assume the new virtues upon the same terms upon which he The freedom, the flexibility, the assumed the old ones. play of a modern standard are mastered by the character exactly in the same way in which the rigour and formality of an old standard were mastered.

The condemnation of the Pharisee is not the condemnation then of an antiquated character; it looked forward to futurity; it was specially adapted to meet the sin of a more advanced and a more refined and civilised state of humanity, when gross crime is more and more discarded as a mischief to society, and when the minds which go parallel with the times are tempted more and

more into a specious development, into adopting, *e.g.*, the virtues of the age with the taint of the motive of the individual. That this must be more and more the moral peril of civilisation, cannot but be obvious to any one who examines what civilisation is.

But this is Pharisaism. The condemnation of it then was prophetic; it was a lesson provided for the world's progress. A civilised world wanted it because it is the very nature of civilisation to amplify the body of public virtues without guarding in the least the motive to them. A Christian world wanted it because it is the law of goodness to produce hypocrisy; it creates it as naturally as the substance creates the shadow; as the standard of goodness rises the standard of profession must rise too.

Every particular age is indeed apt to suppose that its own virtues are of such peculiar excellence that they cannot but guarantee their motive. So the Jew argued in the case of his favourite—the Pharisee. How could there be anything amiss with the motive, when there was so much zeal? And so any one might say of the virtues of an advanced age,—How can such candour, such moderation, such benevolent activity, fail in motive? But the excellence of the virtues has nothing whatever to do with the motive of the individual; *they* are admirable—beyond commendation; but what is his relation to them? In what mode does he possess them ?

Nothing indeed can show more clearly that the superiority of the virtues is no credential to the motive than the very Pharisaic age itself. The great yearning of prophecy was the total destruction of idolatry; the prophets did not see this in their days, and were in perpetual war with a lapsing and idol-loving nation. This was their great crux; and their great longing was the worship of one God. Well then, years roll on, and this great de-

sideratum of law and prophets is actually accomplished : the Jewish nation does wholly discard idolatry; and what is the result? The very age of true worship was that which saw the consummating act of national apostasy : and the rejected Jew, upon whose forehead the mark of Cain was fixed, was not an idolater, but a believer in the Imagine, if we can make the supposition, that one God. one of the ancient prophets who had testified against the idolatry of his own age, and had exulted in the return of Jerusalem to the worship of one God, as the crowning vision of prophecy; --- imagine him seeing Jerusalem and the Jewish people, when his own vision was fulfilled. The Pharisees were the very heads and leaders of the nation in the maintenance of this all-important article of faith: the most jealous of the least apparent infringement of it; the most vehement in the hatred of images; even the Roman eagle was an abomination to them; they trembled for the temple and the holy place on its approach; they rose up for the insulted dignity of heaven, and headed the popular outbreak upon the sight of it. When idolatry then was more than ever flourishing in the world, and when even a living Roman emperor was a god, the Pharisee seemed to be the very person whom the prophets longed for, and on whom they would have fixed as their very ideal of one of the people of God. The prophet lifting up his voice against the crying abuse of his age, would naturally expect that when that abuse was removed, everything, so to speak, would be right. But what would he have said when he saw a Pharisee? Imagine him coming into the temple when the Pharisee worshipped and made that prayer-" My God, I thank thee that I am not as other men are." Was this then the long expected fruit of a He follows him into the true monotheistic creed ? market-place; he follows him into the feast; we know

what he sees there. What an issue of glorious anticipations ! Can we conceive a more utter disappointment, than when he saw in the monotheistic Pharisee the same identical Jew whom he had denounced as an idelater ?

The truth is, and this is the explanation of these and such like facts, the real virtues of one age become the spurious ones of the next. When, in the progress of the human race, any new ground is gained, whether in truth or morals, the original gainers of that ground are great moral minds; they are minds which were penetrated by true perceptions and by an inward sacred light, and they fought with the society of their day for the reception of that light; they therefore stand high in the scale of goodness. But it is totally different when, the new ground being once made, a succeeding generation has The use of it then is no guarantee of moral to use it. There is a starting power in true goodness, by a rank. struggle, to get itself accepted as a standard,-accepted even by the very society which is in heart opposed to it. This is that peculiar homage which is paid to goodness, that it extorts a public support even from those who individually reject it. Otherwise there never would be any rise in the standard of society at all, which is in heart always at the time hostile to it; but this principle provides one. The new virtues then are started; they are erected as a standard; they are established, received, and taken into the system. But then inferior men can practise them; and more than this, selfish men can practise them. The selfish principle does not require vice as its instrument; so long as it can get behind the last erected class of virtues, can command the situation, and dictate the motive, it is enough. It retreats then behind the last ground gained, whether of truth or morals, and uses the latest virtues as its fulcrum and leverage. A standard

once raised by the convulsive efforts of a fervent minority. a mass of lower character is equal to the adoption of it; but the originators of the standard are separated by an immeasúrable interval from their successors. The belief of the Pharisees, the religious practice of the Pharisees, was an improvement upon the life of the sensual and idolatrous Jews whom the prophets denounced. But those who used both the doctrinal and moral improvements as the fulcrum of a selfish power and earthly rank, were the same men, after all, as their fathers, only accommodated to a new age, though this indeed was just what They said, on the contrary, we build the they denied. prophets' sepulchres, whereas our *fathers* killed them; and exposed themselves to our Lord's irony, that the builder of the sepulchre was a very fitting successor of the killer.

How, in the highest sense, natural then is this whole language of the Gospels, though it has recently been made a Scriptural difficulty-most gratuitously. For is there any language, I do not say in the Bible, but in any book that was ever written in this world, with which human nature-on the good side-more sympathises Is there a single vein of any moralist, than with this? of any dramatist, of any one exponent of human character, that ever wrote, with which it feels itself more at It could not perhaps have trusted itself to such a one? condemnation of character, it could not have resisted the apparent weight of outsides, which is often great, without this aid; but the plain outspoken decision of the Gospel has backed up the sense of truth in Nature,-has enabled it to speak out when it might have been mute. The high judicial voice of Him who knew what was in man, has founded a great human judgment; and this type of evil has never recovered from its exposure in the Gospel; . the honesty in man's nature is armed against it, and keeps up a witness against it.

Such was the judgment of the first Advent-not the final, but the prophetic judgment of Christ. It lays the foundation of the kingdom of God, of that virtuous society which is to last for ever in another world; it lays it deep-deeper than in the virtues of classes, than in the virtues of ages. These virtues, which depend upon motives beginning and ending with this visible system, are not the immortal part of virtue; these are not the soul or substance of it; these are but the husks and coats, the outer surrounding and integuments of that inner goodness which is the property of the individual being alone. There emerge, in all generations and in all ages. out of the mass which is formed and moulded by the outer world, with all its virtues and its motives, men whose character springs out of some fountain within ; out of a hope a faith of some kind, which does not belong to them as mere members of human society, but which they find implanted within them. The virtue which springs out of this root is hardy; not like the goodness which feeds upon mundane motives, and is weak and sickly in proportion to the pampering nature of its nourishment : this virtue is strong, and this virtue will found the future society. If this world did not contain now the elements of a perfectly virtuous society. how could we possibly believe that there would be such a society? The very idea of it would be a fiction and a But these individual characters are the elements dream. If it be asked indeed, What is it which supplies of it. these individual characters-from what great deep arise these lesser fountains ?----that is a question beyond us. The foundations of character as of other things are hid The wind bloweth where it listeth, and thou from us. hearest the sound thereof, but canst not tell whence it cometh. We know as a fact, however, that these cha-

45

racters do rise up; that a good society is forming in the world; that there are the rudiments here of the kingdom of God. Our Lord at His advent separated these virtuous manifestations from those of a mundane foundation. This virtue, therefore, will live, and live for ever. So do we see a vigorous blade spring out of its seed;—the dead and rotten parts fall off on all sides of it; it shoots up; it pushes its way higher; it emerges; it rises to the top; it cuts the upper air and exults in the light of day.

SERMON III.

Eternal Life.

ROMANS VIII. 24.

"For we are saved by hope : but hope that is seen is not hope : for what a man seeth, why doth he yet hope for f"

ONE of the most remarkable combinations which this age has produced, is an Atheism which professes a sublime morality. We have been accustomed to connect Atheism with immorality and licentiousness; but here the coalition is in theory dissolved. The ethics indeed are simply borrowed from Christianity; and it is always easy for the originator of a new philosophy to plaster any amount of high morals upon it, which he finds ready made for him. He can endow his philosophy with all the virtues under the sun, just as a writer of fiction can make the characters that represent his favourite school as good as he pleases. Nothing whatever is proved as to what Atheism naturally bears as a root and principle. We can conceive indeed-though the experiment has never been tried-a civil community of Atheists; for men do not value this life the less because they do not believe in another, and the instinct of self-preservation penetrating the body would dictate the coercion of crime. But whatever was done with crime, the absence of the powerful motives of religious fear and hope must give an advantage to vice; and as for the highest moral spiritthis is really but one with the religious; and Atheism is'

wanting in the very ideas which are essential to thisthe ideas of sin; of repentance; of humility which requires the transference of the source of good out of ourselves; of sanctity and awe which point to a Higher Being. And for morality again you must have affections. and for affections you must have beings, and Atheism The beings it provides are not does not provide beings. substances and spirits. Can you love phenomena? Nature is moved indeed, and a spirit half volatile and half melancholy breathes in light classic poetry toward all vanishing being even upon the sympathetic ground of a common transiency; but love by its very law tends toward a substance; it wants the solemnity of eternal being; it wants a beyond, and no being that is without this beyond can duly answer to it as an object. Atheistic morals, therefore, must always be stunted morals.

It is, however, this combination in the Comtist philosophy, which has given it the position it has got; because a great number of people in every age, whether they do or do not express the want accurately to themselves, do want morality without religion. It is a great desider-There is this great distinction between the two atum. things; the moral notion is an actual fact of our nature, almost like a physical fact; it is plain and palpable; everybody praises and blames with reference to it; it is a part of the very world in which we are. But religion is not a fact but a vision; though a vision of which reason augurs the fulfilment. There are then always numbers who accept the fact but not the vision; nay, who would fain develope the fact and carry it into high forms of life, for moral goodness is an actual sensation which they enjoy and need; but who still cannot accept conceptions which take them so much out of this world, as those of religion do.

This then has been the great exploit of the new philo-People cast aside its frivolities and affectations, sophy. its ceremonial, its rites, its commemorations, its scholasticism and its pedantry-they passed over all its fantastic rules and particularities, to seize what was really the kernel of it, what was really powerful in it, what was to the point-viz., morality without religion. Atheism had lain under the stigma of licentiousness, but now that it had freed itself from this connection, and become moral, it gave the morality which was wanted,-free from the encumbrance and the tie of obnoxious ideas. This was the combination then in the system which took hold of It was caught at because there was a want felt for men. it; though the influence of the new type was not nearly so large in the shape of actual discipleship as it was in its oblique effects, or in certain modifications of religious ideas in numbers of ordinary believers. It is one of the remarkable concomitants of the erection of any great infidel position, that it issues in numberless shades and gradations of unbelief in Christians. Does a great theory come out which rejects any world but this one;---the invisible world begins to present itself as a vanishing point to numbers of minds; they shrink from any truths which are specially connected with it; they feel a kind of awkwardness, an uncomfortableness, a shyness in their presence: an offence and stumbling-block lurks in any conception which is not part of this conscious life; religion is glorious and grand, but has not even religion itself after all a very good fulfilment here? They prefer the outer erections which have grown around a doctrine to the doctrine itself, which is a troublesome visitor if it ever comes into their minds and demands to be treated as an inward truth; in that capacity it receives a very frigid welcome. They will aid actively any machinery

for setting in motion the high morals of Christianity; but activity is not the Gospel's sole test. It requires faith It speaks of much work, and work which we know too. was not mere formal and ceremonial, but real work,--active strong work,-as dross; as dead works which had physical vivacity but not the breath of heaven in them. Activity is naturally at first sight our one test of faithwhat else should it spring from ? we say : and yet experience corrects this natural assumption; for active men can be active almost about anything, and amongst other things about a religion in which they do not believe. They can throw themselves into public machinery, and the bustle of crowds, when if two were left together to make their confession of faith to each other they would feel awkward. But there is something flat, after all, in the activities of men, who accommodate themselves to the Gospel; whereas, take but a fragment of true action, anywhere, in one who believes in it, and it captivates us; this has soul; it is tested by the interest with which we cherish the image of it: whereas there is nothing which so little interests us as soulless earnestness, ardour without faith.

But though this philosophy has one strong powerful idea in it, when we come to its argument we are struck with the very little there is which has any direct weight or force against the Christian position; while in morals, the only discovery which it has made in pretended advance of Christianity is so absurd and fantastic that it would have been much to the credit of the system to have kept it back. It has undoubtedly struck a great blow; it has produced an extraordinary reaction in many quarters against the solemn verdict of the collective reason of mankind for the existence of a God and a Future State; though rebounds against the established positions of human reason are by no means not to be expected at

times-they take place even in politics and science. But how has this reaction arisen? From any rational argument? It has arisen from the fact that in a No. vast number of minds a future state is an idea rather than a belief. A future state is like the future of this life, an image or picture in the mind, though there is this great difference in the two pictorial futures, that I believe mechanically in the one, but as for the other ---. I can raise the *idea* perfectly easily, there is no resistance, it comes at my summons: but will the idea ever be a reality? Well, enlightened reason says that it will, and produces a belief; still multitudes hold it as a mere idea or picture; the reasons for the truth, which are founded in our spiritual nature, not being realised. Consequently the idea, not being backed by its reasons, is held upon such a tenure, that at any moment the discovery may be made to such minds that the idea in their case is no more than an idea - a picture. Suppose then a great infidel philosopher to spring up, a man armed with all the powers of argument and language; he suddenly turns round upon all these persons, and looks them in the face with the question-Do you really believe in this idea? Examine it, he says, is it not a mere idea? a mere image that you have raised, or that has been raised for you? Where is this heaven that you talk about? Is it above your head? is it beneath your feet? Do you seriously think that if you were to go millions of miles in any quarter of the compass you would find it? Is it anywhere in all space? and if not, what is its where? Is there another world besides the whole world? When thus suddenly challenged, then, what can such minds do? The secret is out, and the disclosure is made to them that the idea in them is only an idea. The world to come disappears in a moment like a phantom; the reign of the

apparition is over, and a dream is dispelled. It is the unbelieving counterpart of conversion; a man awakens in conversion to the reality of the invisible world; here he awakens to the nonentity of it.

But while this great concussion has been produced by the force of mere impression and by a sudden shock, there is not one argumentative blow struck by this philosophy against Christianity. Its ground is that Religion has not scientific evidence; and with that as an argument it begins and ends. But who ever said that religion had scientific evidence? Scripture indeed, if we did say so, would be the first to rebuke us; it rests the very excellence of the temper which accepts religion upon its being a temper which does not require sight; sight meaning either physical or demonstrative "We are saved by hope," says St. Paul, "but certainty. hope that is seen is not hope." This is the great contrast which runs through the New Testament. Indeed, scientific proof is just what, in the very nature of the case, religion does not admit of. What we mean by scientific proof is the verification by event or experiment of some calculation, or reasoning, or interpretation of facts which has pointed to some particular conclusion, but not as yet actually reached it. Before this verification there is a direction in which things plainly go, a disposition of facts one way, but there is only probability; after, and by this verification, there is certainty. In practical life, e.g., when we argue from circumstances that something has taken place or will take place, the event is the test of the truth of our reasoning, or the scientific evidence of it. And in physical science experiment is the scientific proof. To have scientific proof then of a future state, is to have found out, by having died and actually passed into that state, and felt yourself in it, that the reasoning on

5 F .

which you had previously in life expected and looked forward to that state, was correct reasoning, and that you had made a true prophecy. But this proof, in the nature of the case, we cannot have now.

The Comtist argument, therefore, begins and ends with something which is altogether irrelevant as regards the Christian evidence, and which does not even come into contact with it. There is, however, an assumption lying hid under this charge—that religion has not scientific evidence—viz., that no evidence which is not scientific is of any value; which undoubtedly has a strong bearing upon the Christian evidence. And therefore the scientific evidence of religion not being the question, what we do join issue upon is the nature of the evidence which is not scientific—the nature of the evidence which precedes and as yet awaits verification. Is all evidence in this previous stage valueless? Let us see.

What then is, in the reason of the case, the very nature and scope of all probable evidence? Is it not to direct our persuasion and belief toward some end which is not yet ascertained, and which therefore we do not actually know. Indeed, had we to wait for the verification of the evidence before we used it, we should be in the most extraordinary dilemma; because we should have to wait till an event had happened before we could calculate on its happening, and depend on certainty as a preliminary stage of probability. The only likely future would be an ascertained past; we could only foresee what had occurred, and only look forward correctly by We should have no prospective looking backwards. evidence, but what was subsequent to knowledge. Probable reasoning, therefore, is in its own nature unverified reasoning; it ipso facto wants the fulfilment of experiment: it is therefore unscientific evidence: and yet it is

capable of producing rational belief. Every fresh concurrence of circumstances is a ground upon which we reason, and upon which we predict, infer, conclude something which is not mathematically contained in those circumstances, but to which they point. This ever new, fresh, living, ceaseless flow of interpretation and construction, which almost makes up life, is not knowledge, because its very nature is to be a substitute for knowledge; we reason toward a thing because we do not know it; and yet it is not blind guess-work: there is evidence in it: it produces belief. Those who will not recognise evidence apart from knowledge, who will not see reason as belief only, who reduce all that is not certainty to pure ignorance, and divide the realm of mind into demonstration and darkness, must have expunged from their understandings the obligation to attend to facts. There is something between certainty and nothing,-what we call belief; which has more or less of the effect of knowledge, and yet is separated by a whole chasm from it. This intermediate state of mind may be a stumblingblock to a philosopher who argues from the abstraction, or word knowledge, that there must be either wholly knowledge or wholly not knowledge; and it may look like a contradiction to him to know or not to know at once; but it is our reason in actual operation,---in practice.

The evidence, then—to take that branch of religious doctrine—for a future state is of this kind; that is to say, like all other probable evidence, it awaits verification; but yet, prior to verification, it is evidence. It is, like all other probable reasoning, an interpretation of facts, only facts of inward consciousness instead of facts of outward life. It would be absurd to say that the inward world of our minds, with all its remarkable contents, cannot be reasoned from because it is inward and not outward; be-

cause it is not gained by the senses but by reflection. We observe then, first, what the facts are about ourselves —viz., to begin with, that our bodies are not we,—not our proper persons; indeed, to say that they were would be to say that one thing was another thing: next, that we have a moral nature; and so on—and then from these facts we draw the argument we do; we interpret them; we say in what direction they point—viz, to our immortality. Nor does it make any difference if you call these facts impressions. Impressions are facts; that we seem to ourselves to see such facts about ourselves is a fact. I reason then upon these facts, as I should upon facts of natural history.

It is in philosophy, then, as it is in the world :- the most visibly flourishing and busy department, that which can boast the newest discoveries, shoves the others out of sight, and the great prosperity of the Inductive Sciences has had the effect of driving into the background this whole inward ground of reason for a future life, under the name of metaphysics; which is regarded as an old obsolete species of reasoning, curious as a sample of former workings of the human mind, but still a mere quaint technical structure of abstractions, a kind of legal fiction, a reasoning sui generis, different from all other kinds of reasoning, and applied to the soul and nothing else: and called metaphysics to distinguish it from anything which has to do with reality and truth. But. in truth: in this inward ground of reason for a future life we are using no separate or isolated species of reasoning at all: we are simply, as we do in ordinary life or in nature, interpreting facts; I should rather say, fact; interpreting the one great fact that we are what we are. The argument for the continuance of the soul's existence may be expanded indefinitely, and the chain of reasoning

lengthened out and boundlessly illustrated by analogies, but the substance of it is contained in the one fact that we are ourselves. This one fact links us with immor Nor have I anything to do here with the questality. tion. How came I to be what I am ?----the question of my physical genealogy as a human being. How I come to be what I am I know not. I have not the least idea of the mode of my original, and if I should investigate it for ages I should find myself looking at a dead wall. But. whatever that be, the fact of my consciousness remains the same; this is an actual existing present fact and premiss, which is not affected in the smallest degree by these curious researches backward. I am what I am: and that I am what I am is the argument for my immortality.

There is one great distinction, indeed, between the current probabilities of life and the expectation of a future state. The probabilities of life pass in rapid succession into their state of either verification or falsification; they do not for the most part keep us long waiting; when it is evening, we say it will be fair weather, for the sky is red; and in the morning, we say it will be foul weather for the sky is red and lowering; the morning soon fulfils or refutes the presage of the evening, and the evening soon fulfils or refutes the prognostic of the morning. It is the same with respect to the transactions of life. Every day and hour brings its collocation of facts, from which we infer something, and the next day or hour brings the event which The decision decides whether that inference was right. at any rate comes some time, it may be months or years. The same scene of action which brought the rational expectation brings also the event which tests and verifies the correctness of it. But the great prophecy of reason

has not yet received its verification. A future life is not proved by experiment. Generation after generation have gone to their graves, looking for the morning of the resurrection; the travellers have all gone with their faces set eastward, and their eyes turned to that eternal shore upon which the voyage of life will land them. But from that shore there is no return; none come back to tell us the result of the journey : there is no report, no communication made from the world they have arrived No voice reaches us from all the myriads of the at. dead, to announce that the expectation is fulfilled, and that experiment has ratified the argument for immortality. Between us and them there is a great gulf fixed, which all indeed do cross that go from hence, but which none can pass that would come from thence. The fact of a life to come still holds back, and remains in reserve. Thus, while a quick current of verifications passes by us on the physical side, on our spiritual side there stands motionless one great unverified prophecy from birth to death; it spans in one arch the whole of life, and one pier rests on the eternal shore. On one side of our road the objects move with rapidity past us, on the other all stand still. All points in one direction; but the great interpretation, the marvellous anticipation, still awaits the crown of experiment. Even the historical evidence, however strong, of a Resurrection which has taken place, comes, in its bearing upon our own faith. under this law.

It will be said, then, that this is an extraordinary stretch of the principle of probable evidence; to call upon us to trust it without its test; that is, it will be said, to trust in a shadow; to act for a whole life upon an expectation which will never be experimentally decided here; to go on to the last upon an unfinished

argument, which breaks off in the middle. But we do take this unverified evidence in this world, in every As practical men, as scientific men, we department. trust it-to what degree depends upon the degree of the If facts look very strongly one way, we believe evidence. that look—before it is verified —till it is falsified. And if this look holds good for a day, it holds good for a life; it is valid till it is disproved ; even if we carry it away with us at the last, an unfulfilled forecast. It leaves this world with all the strength and force that it ever had. This is a development indeed, an expansion, but not a strain of the principle of probable evidence. There comes a point in the course of every great principle when it takes a leap; when it passes from a confined mode of application, in which it is connected with certain particulars, and people think it can only act in that circumscribed connection, into a large and full action. This is often seen in mechanics. Then, when it has taken this stride, it looks to many who have only seen it with its old particulars, and only know it in its old shape, as if it would break down, as if it would not bear the strain But it can; and what looks like a strain upon upon it. it is only the full development and pure application of the principle. It acts with a plenitude with which it did not act before. In general probable evidence acts within limited ranges, and with a succession of short prospects; but in the religious application, the principle all at once lengthens its range and bridges over a life; it summons man to wait, and gird himself to a long trial, before the final experiment; to a lifelong repose in an expectation; to an argument which never concludes; and to an act of interpretation which never stops. But is the interpretation a blind guess in consequence? No more than any other construction of facts, which may be the

most convincing. Even in physical and scientific discoveries, how long has the stage of probability often stayed? How long has the test of experimental success been postponed? But in these cases had that evidence which preceded that verification no weight? It produced often, even before it had that coping-stone, thorough conviction. The philosopher felt practically certain of his conclusion; he knew he could not be far wrong.

I am aware I shall be met with the distinction that in practical life probable evidence only raises a provisionary belief; that being obliged to act some way or other. we act upon the best evidence there is, but that it is only tentative action; not, so to speak, action of certainty. Upon all physical subject-matter, it will be said the law of belief is that it never exceeds the evidence upon which it rests, but keeps exact pace with it, and this law issues not in a complete conviction, but in, at the least, a favourable conjecture : whereas in our use of probable evidence in religion our belief exceeds the premiss, and upon a ground of probability we raise acts of certainty; we found religious language; we found prayer, praise,--public and private; churches, institutions, rites, and ceremonies, orders of ministry, preaching, sacraments, and the Catholic Church. How can you raise this whole fabric, it will be said, upon a probability? Supposing the correctness of your principles had been verified by the most stringent test of experiment, and it were strictly scientific evidence that you had got, what more could you do than what you have done now? You would only then pray, build churches, practise rites of worship. What greater acts of certainty will you do in heaven? Previous, then, to the test of experiment, and while your evidence is in the antecedent and unverified stage, to do all this is plainly to exceed your premisses; while at the

same time every step that you do advance beyond them is without a ground to rest on.

- So does rigid science sometimes talk: but I apprehend it would be very difficult to show that practical certainty was never founded upon a premiss of probabi-It would, e.g., be an extraordinary assertion to lity. make, that there were no historical questions which were fully decided. But what is the kind of evidence by which these questions are decided ? It is what we call circumstantial evidence; that is, when there is a certain quantity of coincidence in the facts of the case, which is only explained by one particular hypothesis, which is therefore adopted as the true conclusion. But such evidence as this in the nature of the case wants the final verification; because there is in every instance an abstract possibility of a solution by some other explanation different from this one. These questions then are decided upon evidence of which no ultimate test can be got; and yet are not many practically completely decided? Or what are we say to the judgments of our criminal courts? We take away a man's life-upon what evidence? Circumstantial: it wants then the final verification: it is therefore unscientific: it can therefore, upon this theory of evidence, only justify tentative acts. But it would be very difficult to say that to deprive a man of life was a tentative act: it is certainly a final act as relates to the individual; it supposes and can only be justified by complete practical certainty in the jury or representative of society. Every single verdict in our courts of justice upon circumstantial evidence is a conclusion which theoretically exceeds the evidence; some other supposition is in the abstract possible, as an explanation of the facts; they are therefore unscientific, untested conclusions; and yet it would be absurd to deny that in multitudes of

cases no one has the slightest doubt about them. Τt would be endless to pursue this subject through all the Does the most certain evidence from testiinstances. mony correspond to the test of science, and not want the final verification? Even in science itself is there not often a certainty which precedes the scientific? the natural philosopher is practically assured from the concurrence of data before him, of a result, before the ultimate test is Whatever may be urged then in the abstract got. against the excess of belief over evidence, as a matter of fact life and history are full of undoubted conclusions based upon this excess. How can history justify its assertions, how can society explain its acts. except upon the principle of this advance? Do we then in religion advance upon our evidence? Do we found prayer, worship, institutions, upon premisses which yet await final verification? We do no more than what the world itself does; it advances upon its premisses. Religion and the world both do the same thing; they look at reason as it exists in fact, and not as it exists in abstract conception. It is the same trial of evidence which both use; only it is called good evidence when it serves society, and no evidence when it serves religion. In matter of fact there is such a thing as reasonable certainty which is not scientific certainty. There can be evidence which even in the stage of probability cannot practically be distinguished from certain. And this may meet the objection of those who would not regard probability as adequately expressing the proof of immortality, which they would call an intuitive conviction. Under probability all evidence comes which is short of demonstration, and which is capable of being strengthened by verification, as this intuitive conviction, however strong, must be.

What, then, if the great prophecy of Reason has not

vet received its verification; if the interpretation of the facts of mind wants as yet the final touchstone of experiment: a future state has still been incorporated in our The mind of man looking into itself, has gone reason. from that investigation with a certainty of its destiny as the result. This translation to a higher state has entered into his very idea of humanity, and become part of the very portrait of man to himself: take this destiny away from him, and he becomes at once another being to him-What name, therefore, are we to give this bold self reaction against the belief in a future state, but an apostasy from reason? It is the abandonment of the great prediction of reason, of the great verdict and conclusion of reason upon the facts of consciousness. It is the recantation, the retraction of the great hope of humanity, which reason has built upon the premiss of humanity. Suppose for a moment that this exception to human belief were the rule, *i.e.*, suppose the whole of humanity without this anticipation in it, untenanted by this prospect.-what an appalling abortion, what an entombment of mind, should we have ! What a terrible extinction of the lamp of truth! What a spectacle of a blind immured reason! What a spectacle of death! When reason itself has opened a view into immortality, to put up contentedly with annihilation,-what a dreadful stupefaction of the This horrible materialist indifference to human spirit! the extinction of our being, this taking up with it as the natural end of man, what are we to call it? It is the lapse of human nature. It is a fall. This low apathetic insensibility to the continuance of his being, is the recurrence to an animal nature. The race continues indeed: and what is that to me, if I perish? And if to-morrow I am not, what am I to-day?

It is indeed true that this philosophy which shuts

бі

man up in life, and makes him a being coinciding with this life, does reflect and carry out Nature in a certain part of her;----that it can extract a sort of authorisation from her, viewed partially; and appeal to a sense in which it represents nature. I will explain.

Nature does undoubtedly in a sense make life an There is a peculiar machinery in her by which enclosure. we are guarded against the naked effect of the perpetual foresight of death. This world must be kept going, and it is necessary for its being kept going that man should be provided with a shield of instinct, to modify this prescience of reason; otherwise, were there no barrier against the full piercing force of rational foresight, the approach of death would paralyse him, would benumb his faculties and crush his energies. He would be prostrated; he could not possibly keep up his interest in this world and its affairs, especially as he advanced in the journey of life. But it is essential, for the very working of the system, that man should be able to keep up his interest in it. and devote his attention to it. There is therefore a secret machinery in nature which makes him able to do so, by interposing an instinctive enclosure in the very sense of He is mechanically, as it were, disabled from realislife. ing the prospect of an end in all its keenness; and life includes and bounds him, resisting even in idea any contradiction to itself. The effect of this secret contrivance 'in the structure of our minds is to station us in the pre-I do not refer here to the power which mere sent. sensual pleasure has of engulphing us in the vulgar sensation of physical life, but to a much finer and more subtle power appended to life itself, whereby, as long as it lasts, it grasps hold of us, and encircles us; being up to the last a future and a prospect, as well as a present. So successful indeed is the art of nature, that even when

under some agony of mind, and extreme disgust with life. men try to realise the end of it, as a consolation to benumb the pain of the present moment, they find that they cannot by all their efforts do it; they may say-O mihi tum quam molliter ossa quiescant; but life is life still, and they cannot extricate themselves from its embraces. Nature provides with a marvellous cunning for her own conservation, and contrives that her structure should never at any moment fail; but that, when pure reason would appal and prostrate, then should be introduced a special instinct to counteract it. Meantime the foresight of reason is not deadened, but only softened: there is an interim provided during which the religious view of death can work in the mind calmly, without being forced and extorted by its naked approach.

The mechanism in nature then which was primarily designed for good, man can use for evil; he can apply what was only intended as a mitigation to stupefy and harden; he can abandon himself to those instincts, and if he does he can succeed in drugging the prescience of reason, in relieving himself from the sense of futurity and obtaining a complete absorption in this life. He does not then stand in need of religious hope; he can do without it; life is his whole; life is made perpetual by the view of its end being cut off. Yielding himself up to this management of nature, he grows and expands as a member of this world; he pursues success, and does not feel its transiency, because life is boundless to him till it closes, and endless till it ends; it is an imaginary immortality which encloses him in sevenfold security, even while he stands upon its very last edge. Death does not affect his situation in the least to himself; it is a word to him; he knows the word, but the meaning is hidden from him; so thick a veil of physical instinct wraps him

round, and intercepts the rational foresight. And lastly, imagination completes the work of enclosure by creating a future life which is only the reflection of the present. Even the heathen poet saw that the common mind did not really apprehend and embrace what was so contrary to experience as an end,—a total termination of connection with this world; he saw that it only realised things going on, and not their stopping; and that the end which it did embrace was a counterfeit;—non sincerum sonat; that it was the idea of an end which was not an end, of a life which still somehow continued as a reflection of itself.

The evening light reveals the real landscape, though it may reveal it dimly; while the mirror in the full blaze of light only shows us a reflection of ourselves, and the scene in which we are. The modest light of faith discloses a real future life. But there is a deceptive future life, which is only a man throwing forward into the darkness of futurity an image of himself here, with his reputation, his credit, his success, his position, the tokens of his favour and the symbols of his pride; a mock eternity, which is only the reflection in the mirror—only life after it is over made to go on again.

The philosophy then before us may call itself, in a sense, a copy of nature. That is to say, it raises itself upon these instincts in nature. It takes the enclosure which natural instinct makes of life, and which man uses practically to imbed himself in life, wrapping even futurity in it; and it converts it into the formal doctrine of a termination of existence and subjective immortality. It might be thought beforehand, how can the instinct of self-preservation allow a man to accept the doctrine of his own annihilation? How can he go on with such an end facing him? We leave off saying that he ought not, that

he can is the difficulty. But nature, we have seen, solves the riddle. Comtism, however, represents a part of nature only, and a lower part; it falsifies and misrepresents the whole. It reflects the self-preservation and instincts of the system, and contradicts the reason of the individual. The prescient reason is at war with these physical instincts: it is sensible to the shock of the idea of annihilation, and resists it with its whole force as dreadful.

If, from the Comtist argument against Christianity, which is simply a tacit ignoring of probable evidence, we turn to the moral improvement and advance upon Christianity, we shall see that there too there is a conspicuous failure. Its argument, as we have seen, is a pure assumption; its moral improvement is a literal blunder and misapprehension. The Gospel says-Love thy neighbour as thyself; the new precept is, Love thy neighbour and not thyself-or Altruism, as it is called. Infidelity refines upon the religious moral standard, and gives itself credit for a higher moral sense. But the new precept is a simple mistake of one thing for another. One mode of self-love is a wrong relation to others.---a man pursuing his own advantage at the expense of others; another is the pure relation of a man to himself. By virtue of this relation he necessarily wishes his own good; the wish is included in his conscious existence, and is no more selfish in him than it is selfish in him to be himself. But the Comtist confounds these two acts, and takes the term selfish from its true application to a man's wrong relationship to others, to apply it to his naked relationship To take from under man, however, this funto himself. damental relationship to himself, is not to raise him to a higher pinnacle of purity, but rather to fling human nature down a precipice and shatter it into fragments.

But this new precept is specially applied to a future

F

state as a motive of action. What are you pursuing, he says, in your look thither but your own advantage? there is nothing sublime in this motive.

Those, then, who thus degrade under the name of selfishness, all those solemn feelings and profound wishes that a man has respecting himself and what he is to be, It relates to self, they say, are arguing from a word. and is therefore selfish. But,---we would ask of one who thus reasons,----when you come to the actual in man, can you deny that there is something excellent and lofty in his pursuing the good of a distant and supernatural sphere. from which he is divided by a whole gulf of being? Can you help yourself recognising a nobility in this reaching forward toward the happiness of an unseen world at the sacrifice of the present, though it is his own happiness that he aims at? Is it not something which you cannot help morally admiring, though it is for himself that he wishes? And if so, is not your argument from self gone? You have been reasoning from a word, but when it comes to the reality, your moral sense will not allow you practically to call such a man a selfish man. You confess that under certain circumstances there is something high in the pursuit of one's own good; and what is real, what is fact, shoves aside what is verbal and abstract. It must be observed that even with respect to this world, the power of acting for a distant object, of realising distant good, and reaching forward to it over an intervening period of labour, has something moral in it. The will acts freely when the object is remote, not by compulsion; and therefore the inward energy of the man is more tested, and a higher act of self-exertion is produced. The stimulus of immediate reward, or of immediate necessity, is a slavish motive to action; it acts as a constraining force from without, and the will plays a servile part in acting

66

۱.

upon it. But the distance of an end raises the rank of the labour undergone for it. And though in mixed human character a part of conduct, moral in itself, may have its morality reversed, by its being made subordinate to, and the instrument of, an immoral and vile part of the man which is nearer to himself, such an objection cannot apply to the pursuit of a distant supernatural good. In the case of such an aim, at the cost of present prizes, an admiration of it is an instinctive emotion which you cannot repress, it rises up in you before any philosophical doubt can intercept it. The facts of our nature disprove the argument from words; when we look at the actual thing in human conduct, it captivates us. Dismiss words then. This respect to self and its ultimate good pertains to the very nobility of man's nature; without which all the moral solidity of his character would evaporate, nature would be unmoored and drift away from its anchorage.

· For it is forgotten, in this charge of self-interestedness against the motive of a future life, that this motive is not only a desire for our happiness, but a desire at the same time for our own higher goodness. The two wishes are essentially bound up together in the Christian doctrine of a future state, as not only a continuation of existence, not only an improvement in the circumstances of existence, but as an ascent of existence. In the Christian doctrine of a future state we have this remarkable conjunction, that the real belief in the doctrine goes together with, and is fastened to the moral sublimity of the state. In the Pagan doctrine both of these were absent: the life itself was poor, shadowy, and sepulchral, on the one hand; and the belief in it was feeble and volatile on the other; in the Christian doctrine both are present together, the glorious nature of life itself, and the reality of the belief The reason is that no ground lays firm hold on in it.

our minds for a continuation of existence at all, except such a ground as makes that continuation an ascent. The prolongation of it, and the rise in the scale of it, go together; because the true belief is, in its very nature, an aspiration, and not a mere level expectation of the mind; and therefore, while a low eternity obtained no credit, the Gospel doctrine inspired a strong conviction, because it dared to introduce the element of glory into the destiny of man.

The Christian confessor and martyr, then, who gave up this world to obtain the glory of the next, was, according to the new philosophers, selfish; he aimed at his own gratification: "he should have learnt," say they, " from another school, the true spirit of self-abandonment. Behold the genuine confessor, the authentic martyr; we keep the good of this solid material world indeed, but all our interest in heaven we unreservedly surrender; we give it up without a murmur: ours is the very romance of self-sacrifice which has left the Gospel standard far be said, but who, except a disciple of this new law, could ever suppose that self-interestedness showed itself in pursuing the distant vision, and self-abandoning generosity in grasping the present fact; who else could really think that future state, which was itself moral, immoral as a motive and object?

But, in the next place, there is an error at the very root of the description of the desire for immortality given by this school; it is represented as being a different affection altogether from what it really is, in being represented as a desire for one's self only. This is a false description of it, as we should say of any physical instinct which was wrongly described in a book of natural philosophy. The two desires, for one's own and others'

immortality, are in fact bound up with each other, in one affection, and make but one affection between them. This affection is essentially not a lonely one; no human being ever desired a future life for himself alone; he wants it for all for whom he entertains an affection here, all the good whom he has known, or whom he has only heard of.

Let us see then. This philosophy allows us and exhorts us to take pleasure in a subjective immortalitywhich is practically posthumous reputation. But how does the morality of posthumous reputation, as a motive, It might be said, indeed-a man in contemplatstand ? ing his own greatness after death, contemplates a fact, in which, when it comes, he will have no interest whatever; because he will not be alive to take pleasure in it; the opinion about him will exist in the minds of others, but ' will his dead body know it? One who did not examine. then, might say, there is nothing self-interested in the desire for posthumous glory; whereas he will be interested in future happiness when he has it; and therefore that desire is a self-interested one. But this would be a most deceptive comparison. Is a man, because he will have no interest in posthumous fame, when it comes, therefore free from any motive of self-interestedness now in desiring it? No: the future fact which he puts before him acts by enhancing his own present existence, and magnifying himself to himself at the moment; he regards himself as filling so much of the world's space; and though part of this space is beyond the confines of his own life; still that he will fill so much space in the future raises his own estimate of himself now. The motive of posthumous greatness has thus its secret root in the present; the greatness flows backward from a fictitious and delusive seat in the future, to its real home in present life and

consciousness. The current, which appears to flow onward and forward into posterity, is returning all the time by a side channel to the living man, and is reabsorbed in the fountain-head of present self. The future prospect is a present exaltation.

Compare then, as a moral motive, the regard to this subjective immortality which this school sanctions, with the affection connected with a real immortality which The motive of a posthumous this school condemns. reputation is like any other motive of self-interest; a good man may have it, because he is not denied the satisfaction of it, and a bad man may have it, and the most selfish egotism be the sole inspiration of the wish, because the wish centres upon the individual, the man's self. It is therefore a neutral motive. But the motive of a real immortality, as just described, cannot be defined so coldly ; it demands a higher term, because it works essentially by the law of love. The Christian hope of immortality cannot be an egotistic hope, because the affection does not centre upon an individual; it is in its very essence social; love enters into its very composition, and it looks forward to a communion of good as its very end and goal. Every one indeed can test the scope of this affection; and even the deaths we read of, or those which only imagination pictures, bear witness to the same. When anything beautiful in human character takes its departure from the world, what is the first ejaculation of the human heart but • one for its immortality? Can it perish—the priceless treasure of this personal life. The survivor says no: such being must go on being. He pursues the sacred form through unimaginable worlds-even the bodily form ; for even the body is spiritual so far as it is a manifestation of the personal being; and he feels that, though carried away and shrouded in the mist which encircles

human existence, it is safe somewhere. Being therefore would find out being, the one left the one gone, drawn toward it by the current which penetrates all the spiritual creation, and the desire of immortality is as much for It is not a selfish instinct, it is another as for ourself. not a neutral one, it is a moral and generous one. The individual desires the immortality, the perpetuation, the regeneration, the ascent and the glory of that human society with which he finds himself connected now, and aspires after membership with the great community in its state of exaltation. Christianity knows nothing of a hope of immortality for the individual alone, but only of a glorious hope for the individual in the Body, in the eternal society of the church triumphant.

SERMON IV.

The Reversal of human Judgment.

MATTHEW XIX. 30.

"Many that are first shall be last; and the last shall be first."

DERHAPS there is hardly any person of reflection to whom the thought has not occurred at times. of the final judgment turning out to be a great subversion of human estimates of men. Society forms its opinions of men, and places some on a high pinnacle; they are favourites with it. religious and morál favourites. Such judgments are a necessary and proper part of the present state of things; they are so, quite independently of the question whether they are true or not; it is proper that there should be this sort of expression of the voice of the day; the world is not nothing, because it is transient; it must judge and speak upon such evidence as it has, and is capable of seeing. Therefore those characters of men are by all means to be respected by us, as members of this world; they have their place, they are part of the system. But does the idea strike us of some enormous subversion of human judgments in the next world; some vast rectification to realise which now, even if we could, would not be good for us? Such an idea would not be without support from some of those characteristic prophetic sayings of our Lord, which, like the slanting strokes of the sun's rays across the clouds, throw forward a track of mysterious light athwart the darkness of the future. Such

is that saying in which a shadow of the Eternal Judgment seems to come over us-" Many that are first shall be last; and the last shall be first." It is impossible to read this saying without an understanding that it was intended to throw an element of wholesome scepticism into the present estimate of human character, and to check the idolatry of the human heart which lifts up its favourites with as much of self-complacency as of enthusiasm, and in its worship of others flatters itself.

Indeed, this language of Scripture, which speaks of the subversion of human judgments in another world, comes in connection with another language with which it most remarkably fits in, language which speaks very decidedly of a great deception of human judgments in It is observable that the Gospel prophecy this world. of the earthly future of Christianity is hardly what we should have expected it beforehand to be; there is a great absence of brightness in it; the sky is overcast with clouds, and birds of evil omen fly to and fro; there is an agitation of the air, as if dark elements were at work in it; or it is as if a fog rose up before our eyes, and treacherous lights were moving to and fro in it, which we could not trust. · Prophecy would fain presage auspiciously, but as soon as she casts her eye forward, her note saddens, and the chords issue in melancholy and sinister cadences which depress the hearer's mind. And what is the As soon as ever burden of her strain? It is this. Christianity is cast into the world to begin its history, that moment there begins a great deception. It is a pervading thought in Gospel prophecy-the extraordinary capacity for deceiving and being deceived that would arise under the Gospel; it is spoken of as something peculiar in the world. There are to SE Rulad Christs and false prophets, false signs and worders; Smanyi that will

come in Christ's name, saying, I am Christ, and deceive many; so that it is the parting admonition of Christ to His disciples—"Take heed, lest any man deceive you" as if that would be the great danger. And this great quantity of deception was to culminate in that One in whom all power of signs and lying wonders should reside, even that Antichrist, who as God should sit in the temple of God, showing himself that he is God. Thus before the true Christ was known to the world, the prophecy of the false one was implanted deep in the heart of Christianity.

When we come to the explanation of this mass of deception as it applies to the Christian society, and the conduct of Christians, we find that it consists of a great growth of specious and showy effects, which will in fact issue out of Christianity, not implying sterling goodness. Christianity will act as a great excitement to human nature, it will communicate a great impulse, it will move and stir man's feelings and intellect; this impulse will issue in a great variety of high gifts and activities, much zeal and ardour. But this brilliant manifestation will be to a large extent lacking in the substance of the Christian character. It will be a great show. That is to say, there will be underneath it the deceitful human heart - the natura callida, as Thomas à Kempis calls it, quœ se semper pro fine habet. We have even in the early Christian Church that specious display of gifts which put aside as secondary the more solid part of religion, and which St. Paul had so strongly to check. Gospel prophecy goes remarkably in this direction, as to what Christianity would do in the world: that it would not only bring out the truth of human nature, but would, like some powerful alchemy, elicit and extract the falsehood of it: that it would not only develope what was sincere and sterling in man, but what was counterfeit in him too.

Not that Christianity favours falsehood, any more than the Law favoured sin because it brought out sin. The Law, as St. Paul says, brought out sin because it was spiritual, and forced sin to be sin against light. So in the case of Christianity. If a very high, pure, and heart-searching religion is brought into contact with a corrupt nature, the nature grasps at the greatness of the religion, but will not give up itself; yet to unite the two requires a self-deception the more subtle and potent in proportion to the purity of the religion. And certainly, comparing the hypocrisy of the Christian with that of the old world, we see that the one was a weak production in comparison with the other, which is indeed a very powerful creation; throwing itself into feeling and language with an astonishing freedom and elasticity, and possessing wonderful spring and largeness.

There is, however, one very remarkable utterance of our Lord Himself upon this subject, which deserves special attention. "Many will say to me in that day, Lord, Lord, have we not prophesied in Thy name, and in Thy name cast out devils, and in Thy name done many wonderful works? And then will I profess unto them, I never knew you." Now this is a very remarkable prophecy, for one reason, that in the very first start of Christianity, upon the very threshold of its entrance into the world, it looks through its success and universal reception, into an ulterior result of that victory-a counterfeit profession of it. It sees before the first nakedness of its birth is over, a prosperous and flourishing religion, which it is worth while for others to pay homage to, because it reflects credit on its champions. Our Lord anticipates the time when active zeal for Himself will be no guarantee. And we may observe the difference between Christ and human founders. The latter are too

glad of any zeal in their favour, to examine very strictly the tone and quality of it. They grasp at it at once; not so our Lord. He does not want it even for Himself, unless it is pure in the individual. But this statement of our Lord's is principally important, as being a prophecy relating to the earthly future of Christianity. It places before us public religious leaders, men of influence in the religious world, who spread and push forward by gifts of eloquence and powers of mind, the truths of his religion, whom yet He will not accept, because of a secret corruptness in the aim and spirit with which they did their work. The prophecy puts before us the fact of a great deal of work being done in the Church, and outwardly good and zealous work, upon the same motive in substance, upon which worldly men do their work in the world; and stamps it as the activity of corrupt nature. The rejection of this class of religious workers is complete, although they have been, as the language itself declares, forward and active for spiritual objects, and not only had them on their lips.

Here then we have a remarkable subversion of human judgments in the next world foretold by our Lord Himself; for those men certainly come forward with established religious characters to which they appeal; they have no doubt of their position in God's kingdom, and they speak with the air of men whose claims have been acquiesced in by others, and by numbers. And thus a false Christian growth is looked to in Gospel prophecy, which will be able to meet even the religious tests of the current day, and sustain its pretensions, but which will not satisfy the tests of the last day.

We are then perhaps at first sight surprised at the sternness of their sentence, and are ready to say with the trembling disciple—"Who then shall be saved?" But

when we reflect upon it, we shall see that it is not more than what meets the case; *i.e.*, that we know of sources of error in the estimate of human character which will account for great mistakes being made; which mistakes will have to be rectified.

One source of mistake then is, that while the Gospel keeps to one point in its classification of men,-viz., the motive, by which alone it decides their character, the mass of men in fact find it difficult to do so. They have not that firm hold of the moral idea which prevents them from wandering from it, and being diverted by irrelevant considerations, they think of the spirituality of a man as belonging to the department to which he is attached, the profession he makes, the subject matter he works upon, the habitual language he has to use. The sphere of these men, of whom the estimate was to be finally reversed, was a religious one,-viz, the Church, and this was a remarkable prop to them. Now, with respect to this, it must be observed that the Church is undoubtedly in its design a spiritual society, but it is also a society of this world as well; and it depends upon the inward motive of a man whether it is to him a spiritual society or a worldly one. The Church as soon as ever it is embodied in a visible collection or society of men, who bring into it human nature, with human influences, regards, points of view, estimates, aims, and objects-I say the Church, from the moment it thus embodies itself in a human society, is the world. Individual souls in it convert into reality the high professed principles of the Body, but the active stock of motives in it are the motives of human nature. Can the visible Church indeed afford to do without these motives? Of course it cannot. It must do its work by means of these to a great extent, just as the world does its work. Religion itself is beautiful and .

heavenly, but the machinery for it is very like the machinery for anything else. I speak of the apparatus for conducting and administering the visible system of Is not the machinery for all causes and objects much it. the same, communication with others, management, contrivance, combination, adaptation of means to end? Religion then is itself a painful struggle, but religious machinery provides as pleasant a form of activity as any other machinery possesses; and it calls forth and exercises much the same kind of talents and gifts that the machinery of any other department does, that of a government office, or a public institution, or a large business. The Church as a part of the world must have activeminded persons to conduct its policy and affairs; which persons must, by their very situation, connect themselves with spiritual subjects, as being the subjects of the society; they must express spiritual joys, hopes, and fears, apprehensions, troubles, trials, aims, and wishes. These are topics which belong to the Church as a department. A religious society then, or religious sphere of action, or religious sphere of subjects, is irrelevant as regards the spirituality of the individual person, which is a matter of inward motive.

To take an instance of a motive of this world. Statesmen and leaders of political parties may of course act upon a spiritual motive in their work, and have done so; viz, the single desire to do good in the sphere of God's temporal providence; and the motive of their work may stand on a perfect equality with that of winning souls; nevertheless the world's great men do often act upon a known class of secondary motives. Dismissing then the grosser and coarser class of selfish aims, which conspicuously and glaringly put the religious and secular worker on a level, so far as they adopt them, let us take that

absorbing frailty, which sometimes figures as a virtue. You see in the case of a political man all the action of life, all its vital energy gathering round himself, and accumulating into a kind of egotistic capital, which is advancing and growing, as life and action go on-a representation of the man to himself, which goes by the name of greatness or glory: an ever-accompanying mirror into which he looks for his stimulus and inspiration. This great abstraction, this reflection and adumbration of himself, as it magnifies, becomes his one measure, it gives the worth to everything he does: whatever swells the bulk of this colossal impersonation is valuable, whatever does not is indifferent to him. It wholly empties and depopulates the simple and pure region of motive, until it stands alone within the man, draining all the freshness of his spirit, and drying up the sap of nature, till he only feels one wish which can speak to him. Everything is grudged which does not feed this fount. Natural interests die, even the impress of personal attachments fades away; whatever is outside the central impulse is in the way; he does not want it, he can do without it; everything else is only instrumental to this one devouring end. If this great phantom which represents himself is growing, all is right; it must be growing to the last; it is a duty, the first of duties, the sum of all duty, the final cause of his being, and his conscience is pricked if he misses any opportunity of an accession to this mystic treasury, this chamber of imagery within him. Nor is the fault only one of gigantic minds; we may see that even ordinary. men are sometimes taken up with creating a smaller But what substantial difsample of this personification. ference is there in this class of motives as they act upon a religious leader, and as they act upon a political leader? The former, if he is of an ambitious mind, has the same

kind of ambition that the other has; he wants success, and the spread of his own principles and his own following is his success. Is there not as much human glory in the brilliant summit of religious proselytism, as in the triumph of a certain set of political principles? Is it not a temporal, an earthly, and a worldly reward to be called Rabbi. Rabbi? Christ said it was. If then one of the great critics of man could speak of "the muddy source of the lustre of public actions," the scrutiny may be carried as well to a religious as a political sphere. The truth is, wherever there is action, effort, aim at certain objects and ends;-wherever the flame of human energy mounts up; all this may gather either round a centre of pure and unselfish desire, or round a centre of egotism ; and no superiority in the subject of the work can prevent the lapse into the inferior motive. In the most different fields of objects this may be the same; it is a quality of the individual. Whatever he does, if there is a degeneracy in the temper of his mind, it all collects and gathers, by a false direction which it receives from the false centre of attraction, round himself. The subject or cause which a man takes up makes no difference. The religious leader can feel, alike with the political and as strongly, this lower source of inspiration: can be accompanied by this idolised representation of self this mirror in which he sees himself growing and expanding in life's area. Are the keen relish for success, the spirit which kindles at human praise, and the gusts of triumph-the feelings which accompany action upon a theatre, guaranteed no place in a man, by his having religious zeal? These are parts of human nature, and it is not zeal but something else which purifies human nature. So far as religion only supplies a man of keen earthly susceptibilities, and desire of a place in the world, with a subject or an arena, so far that

man stands on the same ground with a politician who is stimulated by this aim. They are the same identical type of men in different spheres. There is a conventional difference between them, but there is one moral heading. Both may be doing valuable work. important service in a public sense; but if you do not think the politician a spiritual man because he is a useful man, no more must you think the active man in the religious sphere to be so. Spirituality belongs to the motive.

There is a great common stock of secondary motives then, of lower stimulus and incentive, in the religious and secular worker, which feeds their efforts, keeps them up to the mark, and supplies them with strength and power. But there is this difference between the two, in the action Worldly passions tend to be made of these motives. deeper and keener in those who by their place and profession are obliged to disavow and to disguise them. So in Joshua's punishment of Achan, or in St. Peter's punishment of Ananias and Sapphira, regard doubtless was had to the secrecy of the vice in both cases,-avarice. The avarice was stronger, more corrosive, because it was under disguise; the disguise of a high profession; in the one case of a soldier of God, fighting in a sacred war; in the other case of a convert, just admitted into the kingdom of Heaven upon earth. So in the case of ambition; it is a deeper and stronger vice, as a concealed vice; it gains force by suppression: that kind of suppression which is not a moral conquest of it, but only an outward cover. Thus, in a soldier, or a lawyer, or one who has embarked on any worldly calling, there is less danger in it, for the very reason that it is open and avowed; it is a recognised motive; omnia vitia in aperto leviora, as Seneca says; but when it exists under the special profession of religion, and a religion of humility, and has to be cloaked; not

only is there the fault of concealment, but the vice itself is more intense by the concealment. It is a law of our nature that it should be. The passion obliged to act under a disguise, becomes different in its nature from the open one; gains a more morbid strength, and corrupts the character. And thus the ambition of the clerical order has always been attended by peculiarly repulsive features, which have been discriminated by the moral sense of mankind.

It must be observed, however, that the Gospel has, with that penetration which belongs to it, extended the province and field of human pride from direct self, to self, as indirectly touched and affected by the success of party, or school, or cause. We see this extension of the signification of the vice implied in Christ's denunciation of the proselytism of the Pharisees,-that they compassed heaven and earth to make one disciple: because if pride only applied to what exalted a man's self directly or personally, the Pharisee might have replied-"I have no private interest in the propagation of the doctrines of my school; it is no profit to myself personally; I only devote myself to it because the propagation of religious truth, or that which we believe to be such, is a duty, and if we value our own belief we must be animated by the wish to impart it to others. We must be zealous in winning over others to our own sect, provided we believe in the creed and principles of our sect, which we show we do by belonging The Pharisee might have said this; but our Lord to it." saw in the Pharisee an aim which was not selfish in a direct sense; but which still indirectly, and on that account not the less strongly, touched the proud self of the His rebuke recognises and proclaims a relation Pharisee. to truth itself in man, which may be a selfish one. It was a new teaching, a disclosure beneath the surface.

Truth is an article of tangible value, it gives conscious rank to its possessors, it gives them the position of success in the highest department-viz, that of the reason and judgment; while to miss getting it is failure in that department. Man can thus fight for truth as a piece of property, not upon a generous principle, but because his idea of truth-the correctness or falsity of that ideatests his own victory or failure. And his way of fighting for it is spreading it. Its gaining ground, its being embraced by numbers, ratifies his own decision. Thus a selfish appreciation of truth, and not the motive of charity only, is able to lead to efforts for its propagation; and there is such a thing as corrupt proselytism, the eager desire to get hold of other minds representing the false relations to truth, and not the simple and disinterested Proselytising pharisaism is the first shadow of that ones. great manifestation of the tyrannical aspect of truth, or man's idea of truth which afterwards became so terrible a distortion of Christianity. Deep concern for human souls would never have produced spiritual despotism or persecution; it was a selfish relation to truth to begin with which produced these; it was the lapse of the human heart from charity to pride in the matter. The vindictive punishment of error did not arise from the sense of value of truth, but from men holding truth, or their idea of it, as a selfish treasure; contrary opinions threatened their hold of this treasure: its forced acceptance rooted them in possession of it. The propagation of truth became the pride of dominion over souls.

One would not, of course, exclude from the sphere of religion the motive of *esprit de corps*: it is undoubtedly a great stimulus, and in its measure is consistent with all simplicity and singleness of heart; but in an intense form, when the individual is absorbed in a blind obedience to a

body, it corrupts the quality of religion; it ensnares the man in a kind of self-interest; and he sees in the success of the body the reflection of himself. It becomes an egotistic motive. There has been certainly an immense produce from it; but the type of religion it has produced is a deflection from simplicity; it may possess striking and powerful qualities, but it is not like the free religion of the heart; and there is that difference between the two, which there is between what comes from a secondhand source and from the fountain head. It has not that naturalness (in the highest sense) which alone gives beauty to religion.

Again, those who feel that they have a mission may convert it into a snare to themselves. Doubtless. if. according to St. Paul, "he who desireth the office of a bishop desireth a good work," so one who has a mission to do some particular work has a good office given him. Still, where life is too prominently regarded in this light, the view of life as a mission tends to supersede the view of it as trial and probation. The mission becomes the final cause of life. The generality may be born to do their duty in that station of life in which it has pleased God to call them ; but in their own case the mission overtops and puts into the shade the general purpose of life as probation; the generality are sent into the world for . their own moral benefit, but they are rather sent into the world for the benefit of that world itself. The outward object with its display and machinery is apt to reduce to a kind of insignificance the inward individual end of life. It appears small and commonplace. The success of their own individual probation is assumed in embarking upon the larger work, as the less is included in the greater; it figures as a preliminary in their eyes, which may be taken

for granted; it appears an easy thing to them to save their own souls, a thing, so to speak, for anybody to do.

What has been dwelt upon hitherto as a source of false magnifying and exaltation of human character, has been the invisibility of men's motives. But let us take another source of mistake in human judgment.

Nothing is easier, when we take gifts of the intellect and imagination in the abstract, than to see that these do not constitute moral goodness. This is indeed a mere truism; and yet, in the concrete, it is impossible not to see how nearly they border upon counting as such; to what advantage they set off any moral good there may be in a man; sometimes even supplying the absence of real good with what looks extremely like it. On paper these mental gifts are a mere string of terms; we see exactly what these terms denote, and we cannot mistake it for It is plain that eloquence, imagination, something else. poetical talent, are no more moral goodness than riches are, or than health and strength are, or than noble birth We know that bad men have possessed them just as is. much as good men. Nevertheless, take them in actual life, in the actual effect and impression they make, as they express a man's best moods and highest perceptions and feelings, and what a wonderful likeness and image of what is moral do they produce. Think of the effect of refined power of expression, of a keen and vivid imagination as applied to the illustration and enrichment of moral subjects,----to bringing out, e.g., with the whole force of intellectual sympathy, the delicate and high regions of character,---does not one who can do this seem to have all the goodness which he expresses? And it is quite possible he may have; but this does not prove it. There is nothing more in this than the faculty of imagination and intellectual appreciation of moral things. There enters thus unavoid-

ably often into a great religious reputation a good deal which is not religion but power.

Let us take the character which St. Paul draws. Tt is difficult to believe that one who had the tongue of men and of angels would not be able to persuade the world that he himself was extraordinarily good. Rather it is part of the fascination of the gift, that the grace of it is reflected in the possessor. But St. Paul gives him, besides thrilling speech which masters men's spirits and carries them away. those profound depths of imagination which still and solemnise them; which lead them to the edge of the unseen world, and excite the sense of the awful and supernatural: he has the understanding of all mysteries. And again, knowledge unfolds all its stores to him, with which to illustrate and enrich spiritual truths. Let one then, so wonderful in mental gifts, combine them with the utmost fervour, with boundless faith, before which everything gives way; boundless zeal, ready to make even splendid sacrifices; has there been any age in which such a man would have been set down as sounding and empty? St. Paul could see that such a man might yet be without the true substance-goodness; and that all his gifts could not guarantee it to him; but to the mass his own eloquence would interpret him, the gifts would carry the day, and the brilliant partial virtues would disguise the absence of the general grace of love.

Gifts of intellect and imagination, poetical power, and the like, are indeed in themselves a department of worldly prosperity. It is a very narrow view of prosperity that it consists only in having property; gifts of a certain kind are just as much worldly prosperity as riches; nor are they less so if they belong to a religious man, any more than riches are less prosperity because a religious man is rich. We call these gifts worldly prosperity, because they

are in themselves a great advantage, and create success, influence, credit, and all which man so much values; and at the same time they are not moral goodness, because the most corrupt men may have them.

But even the gifts of outward fortune themselves have much of the effect of gifts of mind in having the semblance of something moral. They set off what goodness a man has to such immense advantage, and heighten the effect of it. Take some well-disposed person, and suppose him suddenly to be left an enormous fortune, he would feel himself immediately so much better a man. He would seem to himself to become suddenly endowed with a new large-heartedness and benevolence. He would picture himself the generous patron, the large dispenser of charity, the promoter of all good in the world. The power to become such would look like a new disposition. And in the eyes of others too, his goodness would appear to have taken a fresh start. Even serious piety is recognised more as such; it is brought out and placed in high relief, when connected with outward advantages; and so the gifts of fortune become a kind of moral addition to a man.

Action then, on a large scale, and the overpowering effect of great gifts, are what produce, in a great degree, what we call the canonisation of men-the popular judgment which sets them up morally and spiritually upon the pinnacle of the temple, and which professes to be a forestalment, through the mouth of the Church or of religious society, of the final judgment. How decisive is the world's, and, not less confident, the visible Church's note of praise. It is just that trumpet note which does not bear a doubt. How it is trusted! With what certainty it speaks! How large a part of the world's and Church's voice is praise! It is an immense and ceaseless volume of utterance. And by all means let man praise

man, and not do it grudgingly either; let there be an echo of that vast action which goes on in the world, provided we only speak of what we know. But if we begin to speak of what we do not know, and which only a higher judgment can decide, we are going beyond our province. On this question we are like men who are deciding irreversibly on some matter in which everything depends upon one element in the case, which element they cannot get We appear to know a great deal of one another, and at. yet if we reflect, what a vast system of secrecy the moral world is. How low down in a man sometimes (not always) lies the fundamental motive which sways his But this is what everything depends on. life! Is it an Is there some keen passion connected unspiritual motive? Then it corrupts the with this world at the bottom? There is a good deal of prominent whole body of action. religion then, which keeps up its character, even when this motive betrays itself; great gifts fortify it, and people do not see because they will not. But at any rate there is a vast quantity of religious position which has this one great point undecided beneath it; and we know of tremendous dangers to which it is exposed. Action upon a theatre may doubtless be as simple-minded action as any other; it has often been; it has been often even childlike action; the apostles acted on a theatre; they were a spectacle to men and to angels. Still what dangers in a spiritual point of view does it ordinarily include-dangers to simplicity, inward probity, sincerity! How does action on this scale and of this kind seem, notwithstanding its religious object, to pass over people not touching one of their faults, leaving-more than their infirmities-the dark veins of evil in their character as fixed as ever. How will persons sacrifice themselves to their objects! They would benefit the world, it would appear, at their own

moral expense; but this is a kind of generosity which is perilous policy for the soul, and is indeed the very mint in which the great mass of false spiritual coinage is made.

On the other hand, while the open theatre of spiritual power and energy is so accessible to corrupt motives. which, though undermining its truthfulness, leave standing all the brilliance of the outer manifestation: let it be considered what a strength and power of goodness may be accumulating in unseen quarters. The way in which man bears temptation is what decides his character; yet how secret is the system of temptation! Who knows what is going on? What the real ordeal has been? What its issue was? So with respect to the trial of griefs and sorrows, the world is again a system of secrecy. There is something particularly penetrating, and which strikes home in those disappointments which are specially not extraordinary, and make no show. What comes naturally and as a part of our situation has a probing force grander strokes have not; there is a solemnity and stateliness in these, but the blow which is nearest to common life gets the stronger hold. Is there any particular event which seems to have, if we may say so, a kind of malice in it which provokes the Manichean feeling in our nature, it is something which we should have a difficulty in making appear to any one else, any special Compared with this inner grasp of some stroke of trial. Providence, voluntary sacrifice stands outside of us. After all the self-made trial is a poor disciplinarian weapon; there is a subtle masterly irritant and provoking point in the genuine natural trial, and in the natural crossness of events, which the artificial thing cannot manage; we can no more make our trials than we can make our feelings. In this way moderate deprivations

are in some cases more difficult to bear than extreme ones. "I can bear total obscurity," says Pascal, "well enough; what disgusts me is semi-obscurity; I can make an idol of the whole, but no great merit of the half." And so it is often the case that what we *must* do as simply right, and, which would not strike even ourselves, and still less anybody else, is just the hardest thing to do. A work of supererogation would be much easier. All this points in the direction of great work going on under common outsides where it is not noticed; it hints at a secret sphere of growth and progress; and as such it is an augury and presage of a harvest which may come some day suddenly to light, which human judgments had not counted on.

It is upon such a train of thought as this which has been passing through our minds, that we raise ourselves to the reception of that solemn sentence which Scripture has inscribed on the curtain which hangs down before the Judgment-Seat—" The first shall be last; and the last shall be first." The secrets of the tribunal are guarded, and yet a finger points which seems to say—" Beyond, in this direction, behind this veil, things are different from what you will have looked for."

Suppose, e.g., any supernatural judge should appear in the world now, and it is evident that the scene he would create would be one to startle us; we should not soon be used to it; it would look strange; it would shock and appal; and that from no other cause than simply its reductions; that it presented characters stripped bare, denuded of what was irrelevant to goodness, and only with their moral substance left. The judge would take no cognisance of a rich imagination, power of language, poetical gifts, and the like, in themselves, as parts of goodness, any more than he would of richness and prosperity; and the moral residuum left would appear perhaps a bare re-

The first look of divine justice would strike us as sult. injustice: it would be too pure a justice for us; we should be long in reconciling ourselves to it. Justice would appear, like the painter's gaunt skeleton of emblematic meaning, to be stalking through the world, smiting with attenuation luxuriating forms of virtue. Forms, changed from what we knew, would meet us, strange unaccustomed forms, and we should have to ask them who they were-"You were flourishing but a short while ago, what has happened to you now?" And the answer, if it spoke the truth, would be-" Nothing, except that now, much which lately counted as goodness, counts as such no longer; we are tried by a new moral measure, out of which we issue different men; gifts which have figured as goodness remain as gifts, but cease to be goodness." Thus would the large sweep made of human canonisations act like blight or volcanic fire upon some rich landscape, converting the luxury of nature into a dried-up scene of bare stems and scorched vegetation.

So may the scrutiny of the last day, by discovering the irrelevant material in men's goodness, reduce to a shadow much exalted earthly character. Men are made up of professions, gifts, and talents, and also of themselves, but all so mixed together that we cannot separate one element from another; but another day must show what the moral substance is, and what is only the brightness and setting off of gifts. On the other hand, the same day may show where, though the setting off of gifts is less, the substance is more. If there will be reversal of human judgment for evil, there will be reversal of it for good too. The solid work which has gone on in secret, under common exteriors, will then spring into light, and come out in a glorious aspect. Do we not meet with surprises of this kind here, which look like auguries of a greater surprise

in the next world, a surprise on a vast scale? Those who have lived under an exterior of rule, when they come to a trying moment sometimes disappoint us; they are not equal to the act required from them; because their forms of duty, whatever they are, have not touched in reality their deeper fault of character, meanness, or jealousy, or the like, but have left them where they were; they have gone on thinking themselves good because they did particular things, and used certain language, and adopted certain ways of thought, and have been utterly unconscious all the time of a corroding sin within them. On the other hand, some one who did not promise much, comes out at a moment of trial strikingly and favourably. This is a surprise then which sometimes happens, nay, and sometimes a greater surprise still, when out of the eater comes forth meat, and out of a state of sin there springs the soul The act of the thief on the cross is a surprise. of virtue. Up to the time when he was judged he was a thief, and from a thief he became a saint. For even in the dark labyrinth of evil there are unexpected outlets; sin is established by habit in the man, but the good principle which is in him also, but kept down and suppressed, may be secretly growing too; it may be undermining it, and extracting the life and force from it. In this man then. sin becomes more and more, though holding its place by custom, an outside and coating, just as virtue does in the deteriorating man, till at last, by a sudden effort and the inspiration of an opportunity, the strong good casts off the weak crust of evil and comes out free. We witness a conversion.

But this is a large and mysterious subject—the foundation for high virtue to become apparent in a future world, which hardly rises up above the ground here. We cannot think of the enormous trial which is undergone in this

world by vast masses without the thought also of some sublime fruit to come of it some day. True, it may not emerge from the struggle of bare endurance here, but has not the seed been sown? Think of the burden of toil and sorrow borne by the crowds of poor; we know that pain does not of itself make people good; but what we observe is, that even in those in whom the trial seems to do something, it yet seems such a failure. What inconstancy, violence. untruths! The pathos in it all moves you. What a tempest of character it is! And yet when such trial has been passed we involuntarily say-has not a foundation been laid? And so in the life of a soldier. what agonies must nature pass through in it. While the present result of such trial is so disappointing, so little seems to come of it! Yet we cannot think of what has been gone through by countless multitudes in war, of the dreadful altar of sacrifice, and the lingering victims, without the involuntary idea arising that in some, even of the irregular and undisciplined, the foundation of some great purification has been laid. We hear sometimes of single remarkable acts of virtue, which spring from minds in which there is not the habit of virtue. Such acts point to a foundation, a root of virtue in man, deeper than habit; they are sudden leaps which show an unseen spring in a man, which are able to compress in a moment the growth of years.

The Gospel language throws doubt upon To conclude. the final stability of much that passes current here with respect to character, upon established judgments, and the elevations of the outward sanctuary. It lays down a wholesome scepticism. We do not do justice to the spirit of the Gospel by making it enthusiastic simply, or even benevolent simply. It is sagacious, too. It is a book of judgment. Man is judged in it. Our Lord is judge.

We cannot separate our Lord's divinity from His humanity; and yet we must be blind if we do not see a great judicial side of our Lord's human character ;----that severe type of understanding, in relation to the worldly man, which has had its imperfect representation in great human minds. He was unspeakably benevolent, kind, compassionate; true, but He was a Judge. It was indeed of His very completeness as man that He should know man; and to know He must be blind who, in the significant is to judge. acts and sayings of our Lord, as they unroll themselves in the pregnant page of the Gospel, does not thus read His character; he sees it in that insight into pretensions, exposure of motives, laying bare of disguises; in the sayings --- "Believe it not;" "Take heed that no man deceive you;" "Behold I have told you;" in all that profoundness of reflection in regard to man which great observing minds among mankind have shown, though accompanied by much of frailty, anger, impatience, or melancholy. His human character is not benevolence only; there is in it wise distrust-that moral sagacity which belongs to the perfection of man.

Now then, as has been said, this scepticism with regard to human character has, as a line of thought, had certain well-known representatives in great minds, who have discovered a root of selfishness in men's actions, have probed motives, extracted aims, and placed man before himself denuded and exposed; they judged him, and in the frigid sententiousness or the wild force of their utterances, we hear that of which we cannot but say—how true ! But knowledge is a goad to those who have it; a disturbing power; a keenness which distorts; and in the light it gives it partly blinds also. The fault of these minds was that in exposing evil they did not really believe in goodness; goodness was to them but an airy ideal,—the dispirited

echo of perplexed hearts, -- returned to them from the rocks of the desert, without bearing hope with it. They had no genuine belief in any world which was different from theirs; they availed themselves of an ideal indeed to judge this world, and they could not have judged it without; for anything, whatever it is, is good, if we have no idea of anything better; and therefore the conception of a good world was necessary to judge the bad one. But the ideal held loose to their minds-not as anything to be substantiated, not as a type in which a real world was to be cast, not as anything of structural power, able to gather into it, form round it, and build up upon itself; not, in short, as anything of power at all, able to make anything, or do anything, but only like some fragrant scent in the air, which comes and goes, loses itself, returns again in. faint breaths, and rises and falls in imperceptive waves. Such was goodness to these minds; it was a dream. But the Gospel distrust is not disbelief in goodness. It raises a great suspense indeed, it shows a curtain not yet drawn up, it checks weak enthusiasm, it appends a warning note to the pomp and flattery of human judgments, to the · erection of idols; and points to a day of great reversal; a day of the Lord of Hosts; the day of pulling down and plucking up, of planting and building. But, together with the law of sin, the root of evil in the world, and the false goodness in it, it announces a fount of true natures; it tells us of a breath of Heaven of which we know not whence it cometh and whither it goeth; which inspires single individual hearts, that spring up here and there, and everywhere, like broken gleams of the Supreme Goodness. And it recognises in the renewed heart of man an instinct which can discern true goodness and distinguish it from false; a secret discrimination in the good by which they,

know the good. It does not therefore stand in the way of that natural and quiet reliance which we are designed by God to have in one another, and that trust in those whose hearts we know. "Wisdom is justified of her children;" "My sheep hear My voice, but a stranger will they not follow, for they know not the voice of strangers."

SERMON V.

Mar.

MATTHEW XXIV. 7.

" Nation shall rise against nation, and kingdom against kingdom."

THE relations of Christianity to war are certainly at first sight an extraordinary enigma. For what do we see? those who are spiritually one with another, and brethren in Christ, killing each other deliberately, on an immense scale, by weapons and engines which have been long and systematically improved with a view to the highest success in destruction; the contrivance of which indeed has strained to the very utmost the invention and ingenuity of Christians. Nor is this mutual slaughter, by the law of the Church, the slightest break in Christian union and fellowship; the Communion of the Church absolutely unites one side spiritually with the other. When then, having first looked upon Christians fighting one another with the eye of custom, taking it as a matter of course, wanting no explanation, we have suddenly become alive to the strangeness and startlingness of the fact; we then turn right round and forthwith suppose that there must be some very extraordinary explanation. But there is no other than an ordinary explanation to give.

The Christian recognition of the right of war was contained in Christianity's original recognition of *nations*, as constituting at the same time the division and the structure

of the human world. Gathering up the whole world into one communion spiritually, the new universal society vet announced its coalescence with mankind's divisions politically; it was one body of one kind, in many bodies of It did not interfere with the established another kind. fabric of human society: its ancient inclosures, those formations of nature or events which collected mankind into separate masses, those great civil corporations into which mankind was distributed; in a word with nations; it gathered up into itself not only the unions but the chasms of the human race, all that separated as well as all that united; all that divided, and by dividing created variety and individuality in our human world. The nation was one of those wholes to which the individual man belonged, and of which he was a part and member; it existed prior to Christianity, and was admitted into it with other natural elements in us: Christians were from the outset members of States; and the Church could no more ignore the State than it could the family. And as one of those wholes to which the individual belonged, a sentiment and affection attached to it; Christianity admitted this sentiment; it gave room for national feeling, for patriotism, for that common bond which a common history creates, for loyalty, for pride in the grandeur of the nation's traditions, for joy in its success.

There is indeed a jealousy in some schools of thought of this national sentiment, as belonging to members of the Church Catholic, as if it were a sentiment of nature which grace had obliterated; as if a universal spiritual society had left far behind such lower rudiments of humanity, and it were a mark of a relapse into heathenism to express any particular interest in your own country. The universal society claims the whole individual affection of the man; the Catholic has ceased to be patriotic, and

become a citizen of the Church only. This is the idea; but just as there are no two more different landscapes than the same under altered skies: no two ideas are wider apart than the same under different circumstances for realising them. In Heaven, all is one spiritual society only; but here, if besides the Church there is the nation, the effacement of the national sentiment is an artificial and violent erasion of a fact of nature. We see all the difference in such a case between the vision of an angel and a fanatical or pedantic theory. It appears to belong to such theories to impoverish the minds which they absorb. Nature punishes with dryness the spirits that reject her; even their spiritual citizenship issues forth stamped with utter insipidity, a piece of the most technical, barren, and jejune mechanism.

The question, indeed, whether Christianity admits of the national sentiment is part of the general question whether Christianity adopts nature. To one class of zealous religious minds everything connected with nature has looked suspicious; poetry, art, philosophy, have not only had the taint of original evil which they bear, but they have only and simply appeared sinful. And to this view of them it has been replied that Christianity does not abolish, but purify and consecrate nature. Nature enriches, nay, makes the material which religion is to penetrate. Christianity is not a flame which burns in a pure vacuum and a void. The soul has natural feelings and affections for it to feed upon; as the rich unguents of the wood feed the flame. So with respect to the national sentiment. It is part of the great inheritance The nation is one of those natural wholes to of nature. which man belongs, as the family is another. He is annexed to it; and a sentiment arises out of that annexion. He belongs to it by the same great law of association,

.

though in a further stage of it, upon which the tie of the family depends.

It may be said that the tie of country is not inculcated in the New Testament, which, on the other hand. everywhere speaks of us as members of the Church which it contemplates extending over the whole world. But if it does not expressly form an article of teaching in the New Testament, we still cannot argue from the omission as if it were rejection, and gather from the absence of direct injunction to it that it is obsolete under the Gospel. It must be observed that the argument of Hooker, by which he met the Puritan formula-that in the matter of Church order and ceremonial whatever was not enjoined in Scripture was wrong, applies to the ethics of Scripture as well. Hooker said that Scripture, by leaving out, did not condemn, but only sent us back to the ground of reason and natural law. And to those who would argue that Scripture prohibited some affection, or sentiment, or bond, because it omitted the injunction of it, the The New Testament, e.g., says very answer is the same. little about duties to equals, and enlarges upon duties to inferiors, upon charity, condescension, and compassion to the poor, the sick, and the afflicted. But we may not suppose from this that duties to equals are not very important duties, not even that they are not the more trying class of duties, and the most pregnant with discipline, and that the society of equals is not a more searching ordeal to the character than intercourse with the poor, who do not try our pride or challenge our jealousy. Nor may we suppose that if Scripture omits special injunctions to patriotism, it therefore cancels or prohibits it. It only sends us back to the law of nature and reason on this head.

The Christian Church then recognised and adopted nations, with their inherent rights; took them into her

inclosure. But war is one of these rights, because under the division of mankind into distinct nations it becomes a necessity. Each of these is a centre to itself, without any amenableness to a common centre. Questions of right and justice must arise between these independent centres; these cannot be decided except by mutual agreement or force, and when one fails the other only remains --- not that it necessarily settles questions rightly indeed, because it is force and not right which decides; but the right side makes the trial. In the act, then, of recognising and including within herself, nations, collecting within one spiritual area so many different independent political sources, the Christian Church necessarily admitted also war within her pale. Together with the nations there comes also within the Church the process of national settlement of questions-that which in nations corresponds to judicial proceedings between individuals-i.e., war. For, if Christians only use, in resorting to it, a natural right, the use of this right does not exclude them from the Church; which is to say, that Christians fight each other in full spiritual communion. Such an issue the primitive Christian perhaps hardly foresaw; and could the veil of time have been lifted, and a European field of battle been shown him, he could hardly have believed the picture; but it is still the result of a natural right which Christianity had begun with admitting.

Christianity does not admit, indeed, but utterly denounces and condemns the motives which lead to war, selfish ambition, rapacity, tyranny, and vanity; but the condemnation of one side is the justification of the other; these very motives give the right of resistance to one side. And, inasmuch as the Church has no authority to decide which is the right side,—is no judge of national questions or of national motives, not having been made by her

War	
· · · · ·	

102

Divine Founder a "judge or a divider" in this sphere, the Church cannot, in her ignorance, exclude the other side either. The Church therefore stands neutral, and takes in both sides; that is to say, both sides fight within the bond of Christian unity. She only contemplates war forensically, as a mode of settling national questions, which is justified by the want of any other mode.

This independence of nations is not of course the ultimate account of war, which is human passion and misapprehension, but only an account of it as differing from the peaceable settlement of disputes between individuals.

It must be observed that individuals are enabled to settle their disputes peaceably by the fact of being under a government. It is not that individuals are less pugnacious than nations, but they are differently circumstanced. Being under a government, they are obliged, if they do not voluntarily come to terms, to accept the arbitration of Nobody supposes that the suitors for justice in a court. our courts agree with the judge when he decides against them. They think him in error, but they submit because they are obliged. Every judgment of a court is backed by the whole force of the nation, as against the force of the individual who dissents. Individuals then are able to settle their disputes peaceably, because they are governed by the nation; but nations themselves are not governed by a power above them. This then is the original disadvantage under which nations are placed as regards the settlement of disputes; and in consequence of which, force takes the place of justice in that settle-We are struck at the very first with the enormous, ment. the almost incredible, contrast between the mode in which individual disputes are decided and that in which national disputes are; they appear hardly to belong to the same age, or to the same world; it is to appearance all the

difference between civilisation and barbarism. And yet the whole difference springs from one distinction in the situation of the two,----that there is a government of in-dividuals provided in the world, but not a government of The aim of the nation in going to war is exactly nations. the same as that of the individual in entering a court; it wants its rights, or what it alleges to be its rights; but it is not in the situation in which the individual is of being compelled by force to accept the decision of a judge For indeed a court of justice possesses, only upon them. in reserve, exactly the same identical force as that which exerts and demonstrates itself in war. It is one and the same force in principle; only in the court it is confessedly superior to all opposition, and therefore has not to make any demonstration of itself, i.e., it acts peaceably. In war it has to make a demonstration, to come out, i.e., its It acts as a contending force; because action is warlike. it is only as a superior force that it is effective; and its superiority can only be proved by contention. It exists in its compressed form in the court, like the genius shut up in the chest in the eastern legend; in war it rises to a colossal height, like the same genius when let out. In civil government the force of final resort is a stationary force at the nation's centre; in war it is a moving and nomad force, going about the world, and showing itself by the proof of the event in battle, in whatever place the occasion may arise; but it is the same force in different circumstances.

It may be observed that such an account of war, as arising from the want of a government over the contending parties, applies in reality to civil wars as well as to national; only in the former case the headship over the contending parties has given way for a time; in the latter it never existed.

So far we have been dealing with wars of self-defence ; but self-defence by no means exhausts the whole rationale of war. Self-defence stands in moral treatises as the formal hypothesis to which all justification of war is reduced : but this is applying a considerable strain to it. When we go further, we find that there is a spring in the very setting and framework of the world; whence movements are ever pushing up to the surface-movements for recasting more or less the national distribution of the world ; for establishing fresh centres and forming States into new groups and combinations. Much of this is doubtless owing to the mere spirit of selfish conquest; for conquest as such is change and reconstruction; but conquest does not account for the whole of it. There is doubtless an instinctive reaching in nations and masses of people after alteration and readjustment, which has justice in it, and which rises from real needs. The arrangement does not suit as it stands; there is want of adaptation; there is confinement and pressure ;--- people kept away from each other that are made to be together; and parts separated that were made to join. Thus there is uneasiness in States, and an impulse rises up toward some new coalition: it is long an undergrowth of feeling, but at last it comes to the top, and takes steps for putting itself in force. Strong States then, it is true, are ready enough to assume the office of reconstructors, and yet we must admit there is sometimes a natural justice in these movements, and that they are instances of a real self-correcting process which is part of the constitution of the world, and which is coeval in root with the political structure which it They are an opening out of political nature, remedies. seeking relief and proper scope in new divisions; sometimes reactions in favour of older union, disturbed by later artificial division. In either case it is the frame-

work of society forced by an inward impulse upon its own improvement and rectification. But such just needs when they arise must produce war; because a status quo is blind to new necessities, and does not think such an alteration to be for the better, but much for the worse. Then there are wars of progress; they do not belong to the strict head of wars of self-defence; but so far as they are really necessary for the due advantage of mankind and growth of society, they have a justification in that reason. And as Christianity at its commencement took up the national divisions of mankind, with war as a consequence contained in them, so it assumes this root of change and reconstruction with the same consequence-this fundamental tendency to re-settlement, this inherent corrective process in political natúre.

It is this judicial character of war, and its lawful place in the world, as a mode of obtaining justice; it is the sacred and serious object, which so far attaches to war, which gives war its morality; and enables it to produce its solemnising type of character. For we should keep clear and distinguished in our minds the moral effects of war, and the physical. These are apt to be confounded under such expressions as the horrors of war. But the horrors of war are partly bodily torment and suffering, which are dreadful indeed, but dreadful as misery, not as War is hateful as a physical scourge, like a pestisin. lence or a famine; and again, it is hateful on account of the passions of those who originate it, and on account of the excesses in those who serve in it. But if we take the bad effects on those who serve in it by themselves---it is not impossible to exaggerate them, at least by comparison : for while war has its criminal side, peace is not innocent; and who can say that more sin is not committed every day in every capital of Europe than on the largest field of

battle? We may observe in the New Testament an absence of all disparagement of the military life. It is treated as one of those callings which are necessary in the world, which supplies its own set of temptations, and its own form of discipline.

There is one side indeed of the moral character of war in special harmony with the Christian type-I refer to the spirit of sacrifice which is inherent in the very idea of the individual encountering death for the sake of the body to which he belongs. There is a mediatorial function which pervades the whole dispensation of God's natural providence, by which men have to suffer for each other, and one member of the human body has to bear the burden and participate in the grief of another. And it is this serious and sacred function which consecrates war. Without it, indeed, what would war be but carnage? with it, war displays in spite of its terrible features, a solemn The devotion of the individual to the commorality. munity stands before us in a form which, while it overwhelms and appals, strikes us with admiration. That the nation may rise the individual sinks into the abyss; he vanishes as a drop that waters the earth, yet he does not murmur: it is his function, it is his appointment, it is an end to which he is ordained; the member is bound to the body, the unit exists for the good of the whole. In a battle itself, a mass moves, advances, wins, and occupies without one look to its gaps; a remorseless identity carries it through it all; the whole is the same, while the parts disappear at every step; and the great unit moves on without a pause to its goal. So it is with the nation itself; before it is the glorified whole, and behind it are the strewn and scattered fragments everywhere upon the ground. The nation pursues its road to greatness, and to the individuals it only belongs to say. Ave Casar, morituri

106

,

Thus is history formed, thus do great States te salutant. rise, and thus is national sentiment cemented. The whole wins at the cost of the members: and the life which is . gone, and whose place knoweth it no more; that which is effaced and expunged from the tablet.-the vanishing, the perishing and lost, is the solid rock on which a nation is founded. Certainly one asks-what and who is this mighty enchantress, that can so chain the spirits of mankind, so fascinate, so transport them; that can claim such service, and impose such martyrdom? Is it anything tangible, visible? Can you see the nation, can you feel it? You cannot. It is all around you, but impalpable as the air; you cannot take hold of it; the individuals are there, but the whole eludes your grasp. The nation is nowhere,—an abstraction. It exists only in idea; but ideas are the strongest things in man; they bind him with irresistible force, and penetrate his affections with supreme subtlety.

War is thus elevated by sacrifice; by the mixed effect of glory and grief. There is in it that action just before death which so interests the human mind. All that a man does upon this extreme boundary of vision appeals to us; what he said, or did, how he looked, his expressions and signs upon the verge of that moment awaken our curiosity; it seems as if he were in another world, when he was so near one. So in war there is just that conflux of splendid action upon the very edge of life, which rouses curiosity and emotion; the figures move upon the extreme line of a shifting horizon, in another instant they are below it; yet the flame of energy mounts the highest upon the moment of the eclipse. There' is a miraculous outbreak of power and will, which gathers all into a point; then all is over, and the man is gone. The old Saxon poet, though he deals with war of the rudest kind, though it is

the storming of a mound, or battle of boats up some creek. is carried beyond himself in contemplating the superhuman energies with which life goes out; the action in which man vanishes from earth; and unable to express his emotion in words, fills up his blank intervals with inarticulate sounds, to serve as the signs of what is unutterable. It is true there is inspiration in numbers, in men acting at once and together; it is a marvellous prop to human "The fear of death," says Montaigne, " is got rid nature. of by dying in company; they are no longer astonished at it; they lament no longer." There is a strain in solitary action when a man is thrown upon himself, which is too much for him, fellowship in danger relieves it. And there is excitement doubtless in a crowd, an indefinite mass of human beings; it fills the mind; the spectacle is stirring and absorbing; and a crowd has this singular effect too, that so far from lessening the individual in his own eves, which one would imagine before that it must do, on the contrary it magnifies him; he appends it to himself; he does not belong so much to it as it to him. Still though it is assisted nature which acts on these occasions, it is nature assisted by natural means. Thus have the scenes of war figured as a kind of supernatural borderland of action, in human sentiment; they have left an impress upon the memorials of the city and the field, and as associations and memories their place would be missed in the roll of the past; while the self-sacrifice of war has also produced a class of virtues which cannot well be spared in the portrait of man.

And as the individual fights for a whole, so he fights against a whole too: the hostile aim passes through the individual, as a mere necessary incident, to rest for its real object upon the impalpable generalisation of the nation, which disperses itself in the air, and defies our

As respects the individuals it is simply a problem grasp. of force, which is working itself out, by means indeed of those individuals on each side as exponents, but wholly irrelevant of any regard to them as persons. It works itself out, just as an argument does, nor is there more hatred in force than there is in reasoning. It is a means to an end-that end being the establishment of a right, as the end of an argument is the establishment of a truth. Thus, take two hostile armies, and the total amount of anger is in almost spectral and unearthly contrast with the hideous mass of injury. It is like a tempest without The enmity is in the two wholes-the abstraca wind. tions: the individuals are at peace.

But there is a sad counterpart of the self-sacrificing encounter of death on the part of the individual for the body,-the mere animal defiance of death. We know that man can, by custom and constant hardening, be at last rendered callous to the fear of death; but the result sometimes is, so far from a good one in man, a terrible and wild outburst of evil nature in him. So long as he was under the fear of death there was something to restrain him; there was something hanging over him; there was something before him which he dreaded; he was under a yoke and felt it: but when this last check is flung off, then he triumphs wildly in his freedom, and tramples upon law. This is the effect of the exultation of conquering the dread of death in the base and carnal heart; it lets the whole man loose; and in the rule of corruptio optimi pessima, just as the victory over the terror of death, in self-devotion produces the highest state of mind, so the mere animal conquest of it produces the lowest.

Is war to be regarded then as an accident of society, which may some day be got rid of, or as something rooted

Imagination earnestly stretches forward to an in it? epoch when war will cease; and first, it has been said that the progress of society will put an end to war. But, in the first place, human nature consists of such varied contents that it is very difficult to say that any one principle, such as what we call progress, can control it. Old Yeeling starts up again, when it was thought obsolete, and there is much that is wild and irregular in man, however we may think we have subjugated and tamed him. There is an outburst when we least expect it. "Canst thou draw out leviathan with a hook ? will he make a covenant with thee? wilt thou take him for a servant for ever?" "I have never seen," says the great philosopher I have quoted, speaking of himself as the human creature, and with that roughness which is peculiar to him, "I have never seen," he says, "a more evident monster or miracle in the world than myself: a man grows familiar with all strange things by time and custom; but the more I visit and the better I know myself, the more does my deformity astonish me, and the less I understand of myself." Therefore the pretension of any one principle like that of material progress to control entirely this being, to make a covenant with him, and take him as a servant for ever, is on the very face of it an absurdity. But what are we to say when progress produces war, instead of stopping it? It is true that progress has stopped wars arising from that petty class of causes-court and family intrigues. So much popular power has done. But if progress stops war on one side, it makes it on another, and war is its instrument. Certainly it would be as easy to justify the crusades on the principle of selfdefence, as it would be to justify two of the three great European wars of the last dozen years on that principle. They were wars of progress; wars of a natural recon-

structing scope. So in the East war has been war of progress; forcing two empires that have shut themselves up, and excluded themselves from the society of mankind, out of their artificial imprisonment and insulation, and obliging them to come out into the world, and take at any rate some part and place in it.

But again, and principally—the progress of society doubtless increases by comparison the barbarous aspect of war as an instrument; but does it provide any other instrument by which nations can gain their rights? Any other process of obtaining justice, however rough this one may be, and however chance its verdicts?

The natural remedy for war then would appear to be a government of nations; but this would be nothing short of a universal empire, and can this be accomplished by any progress? It is indeed a physical improbability. The Church, indeed, in the Middle Ages put forth pretensions to this power; the Roman Empire was in its day an approach to it; and so are all large conquests in their degree, keeping the nations under them distinct, but only partially self-governing, and depending on a centre. Nor is the dream of a universal government or empire confined entirely to such shapes, or to such sources. Great popular causes, powerful tides of opinion, as they spread and advance over the world, tend to level the barriers of nations, to reduce patriotic sentiment, and to throw open the whole of human society into one vast area, in which the interests of collective humanity alone reign. The first French revolution was such a movement; it bound together the disciples of revolutionary philosophy all over the world, and tended to erect one immense brotherhood, whose common ground was stronger and more connecting than their differencing one; the union of ideas more forcible than the separation of country. At the present

time that vast common fellowship, co-extensive with the world-the great uniting bond of labour, man's universal yoke, has produced a move in a like direction; and even in Spain, which so long idolised its own blood, the International Operative Society proclaimed, upon the late question of the election to the throne, a total freedom from prejudice, and entire indifference to the distinction of nations, and whether their king was to be Spanish or a foreigner. But whatever approach may occasionally take place toward a relaxation of the national tie, the alternative is still an inexorable one between independent nations and a universal empire; and as a universal empire is impossible the division of nations only remains. The waves of universalism can only dash themselves in vain against that rock; they cannot possibly shake the seat of distributed power and government; and by a fortunate necessity nations must ever form the barriers and breakwaters in that boundless ocean of humanity, which would otherwise drive with irresistible and wild force in the direction of particular great movements and ideas; they are the groins which divide the beach, whose immeasurable expanse of sands would otherwise crowd up into overwhelming piles and masses.

We thus fall back again upon independent States, which must decide their own rights, otherwise they are not full and integral States; they have not that autonomy, that freedom from all subordinateness to an authority above them, that self-sufficiency, which the peremptory logic of our well-known statutes claims for them in the statement that, "by divers old authentic histories and chronicles, it is manifestly declared and expressed that this kingdom of England is an empire, and so hath been accepted by the world, with plenary, whole, and entire power, authority, prerogative, and jurisdiction, and final

II2

determination in all causes." But such States meet equal rights in other States, for the conflict of which no solution is provided but war.

The idea has risen up indeed, at various times, of a modification of the autonomy of States by the erection of a court of arbitration, which would be a universal government upon this particular point; but though no well guided State would disturb the world for secondary points. or refuse a neutral's judgment upon them, it is difficult to see how, upon a question vitally touching its own basis and sefety, it could go upon any other sense of justice Take an individual, what a natural keen than its own. sense he has of the justice of his own case. How he is penetrated through and through with its grounds and reasons, into the full acquaintance with which he has grown gradually and naturally, having had time to see the facts in all their relations. An individual then certainly does accept the judgment of a neutral on his cause in the person of a judge, and surrender his own sense of the justice of his case; but he is compelled to do so. A nation is not compelled to do this; if it doubts then whether an indifferent spectator who would have to apply a hard, forced attention to its cause would do adequate justice to its rights, it is asking a great deal that it should give up its own judgment of its own rights to the judgment of that other. A nation knows it does justice to its own case; it cannot be sure that another will do so. It is not partiality to self alone upon which the idea is founded that you see your own cause best. There is an element of reason in this idea; your judgment even appeals to you, that you must grasp most completely yourself what is so near to you, what so intimately relates to you; what, by your situation, you have had such a power of searching into. The case is indeed something analogous to an indi-

vidual surrendering his own moral judgment to another. He may do so if he is not certain; but if he feels certain it is almost a contradiction to do so.

It may be said, why may not a nation give up its rights on a principle of humility and generosity as the individual does? But to impose such humility as this on a nation would be to impose on it something quite different in ethical constitution from the same humility in an individual. An individual's abandonment of his rights is what the very words grammatically mean—the individual sacrificing himself; but a nation's abandonment of its rights means the individual sacrificing the nation; for the nation only acts through individuals. The individual is humble not for himself but for another, which is a very different thing.

It is thus that every prospect which the progress of society appears to open of eradicating war from the system of the world, closes as soon as we examine it. It may indeed be admitted that even under all the existing defects of the world's system, a great diminution of war might arise from an improvement in one particular in the public mind of nations; their judgment in estimating the strength of rival national causes and movements. In an age, e.g., when the clouds of war gather round the cause of national concentration, the interested neighbour-state that is conscious its own relative greatness is challenged by it. should be able to calculate the strength of that cause and its susceptibility of resistance. We in this country, e.g., have long had this measuring faculty with respect to the strength of our own internal public movements and causes; an acute sense of their growth, and when they reach a point at which they cannot be resisted; and thus civil war has been forestalled by opportune concession. Did such a subtle perception exist in nations with respect to the

strength of these national causes outside of them, nations too could reasonably judge when these reached an irresistible strength; and so war would be forestalled between nations.

It is the lack of such a perception as this to which we may trace the cause of the recent terrible war close to our shores. In that case, on the one side there were the fragments of a mighty nation determined to reunite; and on the other side there was a splendid nation, accustomed to supremacy, resolved to prevent a combination which would challenge that proud position. But to stop that reunion was an impossibility; that reunion was rooted in the action of a century, in a whole age of gradual drawing close; it was too deeply fixed in the will of the people, had too strong a hold over their hearts; it had turned the point of resistance. Yet this was what the other nation did not see; one man alone saw it, and he was its Ruler. It came out afterwards, indeed, that even he had not the knowledge of particulars; but he had that intuitive judgment and fine balancing faculty which sometimes acts in its place. He stood upon the shore, and to his importuning subjects, who bid him order back the wave. replied that he could not. But his will was not equal to his penetration, he did what, a thousand times before him, the acute, the discriminating, and the philosophic have done, gave way to the impetuous and blind; and he had soon to retire from the uproar and conflict of empire, to meditate in solitude and isolation on the use of being wise.

But though nations may advance in judgment, what sign is there that the progress of society ever can alter the existing *plan of* the world, or rather want of plan, from which war comes—viz., a want of all head to the nations and states of the world,—that progress can give natural society a vertex which nature has not given ?

Are we then, progress failing us, to look for a cessation of war from the side of Christianity? The question has often indeed been asked tauntingly, and it is a favourite fact which is called in evidence against revelation-Why has not Christianity done away with war? But if an alteration in the system of the world would be necessary in order to stop war; if there is an irregularity in the structure of natural society, a void and hiatus in the fabric as it is — that is no deficiency which Christianity is required to correct. It is no part of the mission of Christianity to reconstruct the order of the world; that is not its task. or its function. It assumes the world's system and its want of system; its system as regards individuals, its unsystematic condition as regards nations; it does not profess to provide another world for us to live in. Yet this is the work which those in reality impose upon it who ask triumphantly, why has not Christianity stopped Progress has not done it, within whose sphere it war? rather is. Without indeed any correction of the structure of the world, a universal change in the temper of mankind would stop war. But Christianity is not remedial to the whole of human nature, but only to those hearts that receive it.

It might, indeed, as well be asked — Why has not Christianity done away with civil government as carried on by force, and by the infliction of punishment, chains, and death? Yet we do not blame it for not having substituted love for compulsion here; and why should we blame it for not having done so in the case of nations? War and civil force are branches of one common stock, however wide apart in their mode of demonstration. Civil government with its sword is a kind of war with man; war, with its settlement of questions, is a kind of government of man. Can we indeed historically separate civil

government and war, with reference to the ultimate basis of the force which each respectively applies? Civil government has practically arisen out of conquest, which collected the scattered fragments of human society together, bound together independent tribes, and congregated mankind in a sufficient mass to admit of it. And yet, though apparently war yields neither to the secular principle nor the religious, but keeps its place in the future obstinately, some go on thinking of this world as advancing to some indefinite state of perfection.

Prophecy indeed has foretold the time when nations should beat their swords into ploughshares, and their spears into pruning-hooks, when nation shall not lift up sword against nation, neither shall they learn war any more. But this total change pictured by the prophet does not in truth apply to war only; it applies just as much to the civil government of the world. He foresees a reign of universal love, when men will no longer act by terror and compulsion; but this is just as much against the chains and death of civil government as it is against war. Prophecy has two sides. On one side it says, a great renovation is coming, the slough of inveterate corruption will be cast off, peace and love will reign, and there will be no more war. On the other hand, prophecy says, it will always be the same-things will go on as they dothe world will not change; man will not cease to sin; iniquity will abound up to the very end; and there shall be wars; nation shall rise against nation, and kingdom against kingdom. Such are the two voices. Separately, the one is all vision, the other all matter of fact. But we cannot take these two prophecies separately; we must take them together; they are two sides of a whole. Prophecy speaks as a whole, of which the oppositions are interpretations. A kingdom of peace there will be; but

when the prophet seems to associate this paradisal era with earth, then apparent prophecy is corrected by a later supplement. As we approach the Gospel time, the sublime and supernatural scene remains, but its locality alters. To the Jewish prophet earth was heaven; they mixed together in one landscape; but the two worlds under the Gospel light divided, and the visible was exchanged for the invisible, as the *place* of the prophetic realm of peace. With respect to this world, later or Gospel prophecy is, if one may so say, singularly unenthusiastic; it draws no sanguine picture, is in no ecstacy about humanity, speaks of no regeneration of society here; it uses the language of melancholy fact.

It was open to Christianity at starting to adopt and impose a higher law than the necessities of society allowed. Community of goods is better than the appropriation of them, and the renunciation of the sword better than the use of it, provided only these agree with the necessities of society. It was open, therefore, to Christianity to have prohibited property and war. But such a course would have been in the first place wrong, if we may so speak; because the higher law which is right if it agrees with the necessities of society, is wrong if it contradicts them; and in the next place, though a sect can afford to be arbitrary and exclusive, and to disown natural rights. Christianity, if it had done so, would have been abandoning its mission to embrace the world. There was therefore an inauguration of an era, a symbolical fragment, an expression by action of the law of love, in the shape of a passing scene of community of goods: but Christianity fundamentally assumed the right of property, and assumed the right of war. The right of property was open to the greatest abuses; the right of war was a great evil to prevent a greater; but they were

necessary — absolutely necessary, therefore Christianity did not shrink from them.

But Christianity at the same time only sanctions war through the medium of natural society, and upon the hypothesis of a world at discord with herself. In her own world war would be impossible. And this mixture of Christianity with an alien hypothesis it is, which makes Christian war so portentous a fact—almost like a picture of Manichean dualism, in which the empire of light and darkness, order and confusion, spirit and matter, divine peace and self-conflicting uproar, coalesce in one creation. In Christian war, upon each one is the Holy Spirit's seal of peace, and on the mass wild nature's stamp of discord. It is indeed a humiliation, and we shrink back from it; but Christianity is obliged to act upon the assumption of that world which as a matter of fact exists, not upon the assumption of her own ideal world.

When Faustus, the Manichean, argued with Augustine for his own idea of Christianity against the Catholic one, he said in effect-I want to release Christianity from degrading alliances: your Gospel is too accommodating; it descends to the lowest connections, and rises upon the very rudest basis of the Jewish law and its low and sanguinary morality; rid Christianity of this coarse foundation, and shift it to a basis of sublime Magianism instead, and I will join you. What Faustus objected to was the actual junction in which the Divine Spirit of revelation in the Jewish law placed itself with the rudimental and coarse ideas of a rude age. But though Divine revelation might have come out as a pure ethereal flame, floating in air to feed some few fastidious spirits, and neglecting the mass, that was not its temper; and Augustine declined to change the Jewish for a sublime Magian foundation for Christianity.

120

Now the rights of natural society are not to be put upon a par with the rude ideas of early ages; still Christianity does undoubtedly drag an enormous weight with her in the adoption of these natural rights with their consequences. We speak of Christianity joining the world in the age of Constantine; but indeed, antecedently to any particular relations to courts or states, Christianity is weighted with human nature; is burdened by having to act upon an alien hypothesis; and has to admit within its pale a state of relationships full of dreadful disorder. Yet it stoops to conquer; it grapples with the coarse elements of human nature, descends to the dust with man, to raise him out of it; and accommodates its celestial birth to a worldly sojourn.

Lastly, Christianity comes as the consoler of the sufferings of war. The general only regards his men as masses, so much aggregate of force; he cannot afford to look at them in any other aspect; he has only two things to look at, the end and the means, he cannot pause between them to think of the life individual; it would carry him into interminable thought; it would be meditating as a sage not acting; the idea is overwhelming, and it would paralyse him; he may admit it just for a moment, like Xerxes, but he must dismiss it instantly. No! force is all he has to do do with; if he thinks of the persons. he totters; if he pities, he is gone. But the Church takes up the mass exactly where he left off; at the units in it. Every one of these had his hopes, his -the persons. interests, his schemes, his prospects; but to some a wound, a loss of limb, in a moment altered all. Christianity comes to him as comforter, and shows how even that loss may be a gain. Every one of them has his home, where he is thought of, where he is somebody. If he has fallen, Christian hope alleviates the sorrow of that home. Thus

	War.	121
the aspect of r	nan as a mass was true	for a purpose only,
and false in its	elf. To some, to think	of humanity as per-
sonal seems a	dream and romance; th	at it is an aggregate,
a whole, is the	matter of fact; but to	the Church this last
is the dream, t	the first is the fact. I	fankind is all mass
	eye, and all individual	

SERMON VI.

Mature.

PSALM CIV. 1, 2.

"Thou art become exceeding glorious; thou art clothed with majesty and honour. Thou deckest thyself with light as it were with a garment: and spreadest out the heavens like a curtain."

TATURE has two great revelations,-that of use and that of beauty; and the first thing we observe about these two characteristics of her is, that they are bound together, and tied to each other. It would not be true, indeed, to say that use was universally accompanied by beauty; still, upon that immense scale upon which nature is beautiful, it is beautiful by the self-same material and laws by which she is useful. The beauty of nature is not, as it were, a fortunate accident, which can be separated from her use; there is no difference in the tenure upon which these two characteristics stand: the beauty is just as much a part of nature as the use: they are only different aspects of the self-same facts. Take a gorgeous sunset; what is the substance of it? only a combination of atmospheric laws and laws of light and heat: the same laws by which we are enabled to live, see, and But the solid means of life constitute also a breathe. rich sight; the usefulness on one side is on the other beauty. It is not that the mechanism is painted over, in order to disguise the deformity of machinery, but the machinery is itself the painting; the useful laws compose

the spectacle. All the colours of the landscape, the tints of spring and autumn, the hues of twilight and the dawn —all that might seem the superfluities of Nature, are only her most necessary operations under another view; her ornament is but another aspect of her work; and in the very act of labouring as a machine, she also sleeps as a picture. So in the sphere of space—the same lines which serve as the measure of distance, to regulate all our motions, also make the beauty of perspective.

But if the first thing we observe respecting use and beauty is, that they are united in their source, the next thing we observe is, that in themselves they are totally These two effects of nature are as totally difseparate. ferent and distinct facts as can be conceived. Who could possibly have told beforehand that those physical laws which fed us, clothed us, gave us breath and motion, the use of our organs, and all the means of life, would also create a picture? These two results are divided toto colo from each other. These laws go on employing themselves upon plain hard work, till we become suddenly alive to their throwing off, in this working, a magnificent spectacle, as if by some happy luck. We can, as specta-. tors, abstract the picture from the mechanism. The picture does not feed us, clothe us, fill our lungs, nourish our nerves and centres of motion. Although the picture is a pure derivation from, although it is essentially united to, the working apparatus, it is a completely distinct conception from it. We see a surprising co-existence of two characters in nature, but we see no reason why they go together, why they should be bound to each other; and it seems to be a kind of duplication of the identity of nature, and a work of magic, as the same facts are metamorphosed from use into beauty, and vice versa. We have not the slightest conception of the common root in which these

enormous diversities unite, the unity to which they mount up, the ultimate heading out of which both branch, the secret of their identity.

To go to the fact which has called out these remarks. It is worth observing, in the history of the mind of this country, the formation of a kind of passion for scenery and natural beauty. And though great poets have led the way here, it has been caught by the mass, and the sight of nature has undoubtedly gained an extraordinary power over people's minds; witness the quantity of travelling there is, purely to get the sight of grand objects. This is rather a new feature of the world-the popular pursuit of natural beauty, the inoculation of the crowd with it; the subject entering so much into people's thoughts, and being made so much a business of. And though it might sometimes appear that there is nothing particularly serious in the current fashion, still the general sentiment shows a serious passion existing in the poetry and thought of the age, which it follows and copies.

This new passion, then, for the beauty of the external world, has strongly developed the two points in it just noticed. First, it has realised that the beauty of nature is a distinct revelation made to the human mind, from that of its use. A vast fabric of poetical language has sprung up, which has abstracted the picture in nature from the mechanism; which has separated the scenic exhibition and appeal to the eye, from the whole useful structure and apparatus, and detaching the whole beautiful surface from its framework, has hung it up as an ethereal representation in space, for mankind simply to gaze at and contemplate as a vision. The older poetical view brought in more the utility and active force of nature, its nourishing powers, wealth, comfort, and prosperity. In the newer description, without at all dis-

I24

missing utility, which is a sacred thought to keep in reserve, and essential even to the full poetical view of nature, the main contemplation of the poet is still a vision, in which the marvellous surface of nature is represented. He has fixed his eye upon the passive spectacle—upon nature as an appearance, a sight, a picture. To another he leaves the search and analysis; he is content to look, and to look only; this, and this alone, satisfies him; he stands like a watcher or sentinel, gazing on earth, sea, and sky, upon the vast assembled imagery, upon the rich majestic representation on the canvas.

But though this view separates the beauty from the use, the picture from the mechanism, by an act of the *imagination*, it still retains intrinsically the union of the two; and from this union a result follows. The picture becomes, by virtue of it, as immediate a derivation from the Divine Mind as the utility of nature; as much a vision of the Divine raising as the solid structure is a machinery of the Divine contrivance.

What is the religious bearing, then, of this modern passion for nature in its pictorial aspect, which is a feature of the day; which is a profounder feeling than the taste and sentiment of a former age; and which has developed itself in the way which has been just described, viz, by throwing itself wholly upon the picture and spectacle in nature? The rise of this remarkable feeling in society is a fact that deserves attention in this aspect, as it cannot well be without some consequences bearing on religion.

First, then, with respect to the place which the beauty of nature has in the argument of Design from nature. When the materialist has exhausted himself in efforts to explain utility in nature, it would appear to be the peculiar office of beauty to rise up suddenly as a confounding

to reason alone, we have thus in the very structure of nature a recognition of reason, and a distinct address to reason; wholly unaccountable unless there is a higher reason or mind to which to make it. For what but reason can address reason? I say beauty is visible to reason alone. It is remarkable that if any one asks himself -what I suppose every one has done at some time, when he has had some great spectacle of nature before himwhy does this scene impress me?---what makes the beauty of it? why should we be affected by visible objects in the way we are? by so many perpendicular feet of height or depth ? by masses, projections, angles, answer whatever to this question from the facts themselves. It is an entire puzzle in that direction, and like trying to look through a wall. The only accurate information which we can procure about these facts is what a surveyor or mineralogist can give us; the facts themselves are wholly inadequate to account for the poetical impression they produce; and so long as we search in that quarter only, so long it must appear senseless, that a man should be really mentally affected by this size, length, height, depth, and the other items of a scene of nature. But the glory of nature in reality resides in the mind of man; there is an inward intervening light through which the material objects pass, a transforming medium which converts the physical assemblage into a picture. It must be remarked that the whole of what any scene of earth or sky is materially, is stamped upon the retina of the brute, just as it is upon the man's; and that the brute sees all the same objects which are beautiful to man, only without their beauty; which aspect is inherent in man, and part of his reason. He possesses the key to the sight; and that which makes the appearance what it is, resides

in him; and is an inner light or splendour reflected from his reason upon the surface of the universal frame of things. The type of beauty then on which the universe is framed, being essentially a relative thing, the very existence of which requires reason to see it; the existence of beauty, unless we account for the correspondence of the two by chance, is an express acknowledgment of rational mind, which cannot proceed except *from* mind.

But leaving natural beauty as a part of evidence, we will go to the mode in which it bears upon the principle of worship, and upon the religious sentiment or emotions. It is obvious, in the first place, that the beauty of nature is necessary for the perfection of praise; and that the praise of the Creator must be essentially weakened without it; it must be roused and excited by sight. It may seem extraordinary, but it is the case that, though we certainly look at contrivance or machinery in nature with a high admiration, still, with all its countless and multitudinous uses, which we acknowledge with gratitude, there is nothing in it which raises the mind's interest in nearly the same degree that beauty does. It is an awakening sight; and one way in which it acts is by exciting a certain curiosity about the Deity. It must be observed that the old Design language was deficient in this respect, and got too much in the direction as if we knew everything about God: He was benevolent and intelligent, wise and contriving, and studied man's bodily and social interest. But beauty stands upon the threshold of the mystical world, and excites a curiosity about God. In what does He possess character, feelings, relations to us ?--- all unanswerable questions; but the very entertain-ment of which is an excitement of the reason, and throws us upon the thought of what there is behind the veil. This curiosity is a strong part of worship and of praise.

To think that we know everything about God is to benumb and deaden worship; but mystical thought quickens worship; and the beauty of nature raises mystical thought. So long as a man is probing nature, and in the thick of its causes and operations, he is too busy about his own inquiries to receive this impress from her; but place the picture before him, and he becomes conscious of a veil and curtain which has the secrets of a moral existence behind it : interest is inspired, curiosity is awakened, and worship is raised. "Surely Thou art a God that hidest Thyself." But if God simply hid Himself and nothing more, if we knew nothing, we should not wish to know more. But the veil suggests that it is a veil, and that there is something behind it which it conceals. It thus raises a curiosity about God, whose character is so faintly, just hinted, and then wrapped again in darkness. But it is this which composes what we call mystical feeling. The mystical idea of the Deity is only in fact the moral idea of Him, with curiosity superadded-curiosity grasping the existence of the unknown, but knowing it cannot be gratified as to what it is.

This is one great effect then of that whole bolder view of nature as a picture, which more recent poetical thought has struck out. It is the tendency of a highly civilised age to object to mystery in religion, but it is significant and worth observing that the same bar is not put to it Poetry is allowed to border upon the horizon in nature. of mysticism, the privilege is given to it, and it is admitted that it may do so with truth, with taste, and with Mystical feeling has indeed always, alike in good sense. its highest and in its lowest forms, flourished upon exteriors; a sight has suggested the unseen; and the ancient hierophant initiated men into his sanctuary of wisdom by a succession of sights. If then any great

movement of thought in an age summons forth a great spectacle, or opens men's eyes to one which before they had not so fully seen, still more, if it converts the universe into a great sight; such a movement will infallibly engender mystical thought. The sight will act as a spell and fascination on men's minds, and though it will roll the unquiet or the listless round and round in a dream of mere idle wonder and speculation, it will in others kindle the spark of worship and praise.

But again, nature is partly a curtain and partly a disclosure, partly a veil and partly a revelation; and here we come to her faculty of symbolism, which is so strong an aid to, and has so immensely affected, the principles There can be no doubt that it is natural for of worship. us to regard the beauty and grandeur of nature as not stopping with itself, but bearing a relation to something moral, of which it is the similitude and type. We do so by an inherent force of association, which we cannot break from. Certainly no person has a right to fasten his own fancies upon the visible creation, and say that its various features mean this and that, resemble this or that in the moral world; but if the association is universal, if we cannot even describe nature without the help of moral terms-solemn, tender, awful, and the like --- it is evidence of a natural and real similitude of physical things to moral. If we are asked for an explanation indeed of this-how it is that what is physical can resemble what is spiritual, and how there can be such a translation of one thing into another-we cannot say: we cannot explain, as we just now said, why material objects impress the imagination; and so we cannot explain why material objects are emblematic. We can only say that the interpretation is part of our reason. The child in its nurse's arms catches at a ribbon, or its eye is caught by

130

•

something that shines. It is the beginning of a process in the mind of man which makes material sights and objects first beautiful and then emblematic, first fine images and then moral images—a process which starts with a physical impulse and ends in spiritualising nature, and giving a soul to the world of mere measures and sizes —lengths and breadths, heights and depths, lights and shadows.

We cannot, for instance, but note that remarkable desire which seems to be innate in all,-grave and gay, serious and thoughtless alike---the desire to be solemnised. People like being awed, they enjoy it; it is almost like a physical pleasure to them; they relish being silenced for a moment by some grand object, some striking sight in nature; one of those great forms and magnitudes in nature, one of those altitudes, one of those abysses. The crowd find awe a pleasant sensation; they will travel a great distance for it, and to gain some overpowering im-Why is this? What can it be that makes even press. the trifling and volatile like of all things to be awed? The multitude does not show any great sympathy with - solemn ideas in ordinary life; they do not seek them, their happiness does not depend on them. Yet to be solemnised by an outward spectacle, to have it done for them, is delightful.

Now this craving for the transient awe inspired by some grand object is undoubtedly connected with the chronic disquiet of man's mind, his want of control over his thoughts. This constitutes a normal restlessness; he is carried off in mind here, there, and everywhere, as different images fly past him, coming he knows not whence; he is surrounded by floating hosts of shadows, which call him off at any moment from his tack, and beckon him to follow them. Even in his engaged states, when he is tied

to some object, side currents are perpetually interfering with him, and slipping into the empty interstices of histhoughts. He would fain break away from the yoke of his own levity, but the fatigue of resistance brings him under it again, and he finds he cannot cope with the His passions take advantage of his feebleness, tvrant. and add a stimulus to the caprice of nature; they crowd in upon the vacant mind, and open tracts of desultory fancy: they suggest they insinuate, they provoke; they raise obnoxious images, the pursuit of which leads to fresh irrelevant flights. Thus the inner life of man is a struggle with volatility and disorder, which issues in a law of restlessness, under which he still nourishes a perpetual longing for some satisfying repose. This is what he craves; and could some new grandeur be discovered in nature, which could by its own irresistible impress quell the whole discord of his mind, could he count upon some sight which would petrify him and strike him dumb with amazement, he would go half over the world to see it.

Awe then is a pleasurable sensation, for this simple reason, that there exists at the bottom of every one's mind the idea of a great Being to whom awe is due. It is evident that there must be a pleasure springing from all the feelings which fulfil and express real relations.the proper relations of one being to another; awe is the feeling which expresses the relation to the Great Being above us; and therefore there must be a real pleasure attaching to awe. A mock awe, or even an awe merely professed and put on, when it is not really felt, out of good behaviour, is a burden; but the real sensation must, in the very reason of the case, be one of the pleasures of And therefore it does not require seriousness to nature. feel the pleasure of awe; even the light-minded and thoughtless can feel it when circumstances and objects

produce it for them; because they cannot prevent themselves having their own nature, and this is an accompaniment of that nature. Nothing indeed can speak more clearly to the religious sense in man than this pleasure of being awed. What does it mean without it? It is nonsense. Unless reason divines a superior Being to whom awe is really due, it is unaccountable that it should be pleasant.

To give then physical greatness the power of imparting this awe, there must be a radical association in our minds of physical greatness with this existence above us; the mere physical thing could not do it of itself; taken by itself it is nothing, only matter. It can only, in the reason of the case, act by means of an interpretation which it gathers in passing through our minds. And this interpretation cannot be of our own making, otherwise it could not command our choice; as we made it, so we could throw it off. If it was our own artifice we should find it out; or not let it cheat us. It is in our nature It is not arbitrary, but independent of our will. then. And so when men are solemnised by mere quiet and ordinary means-solitude, the shadows of evening, moonlight, and the like, it is impossible that these mere physical conditions of matter can affect the feelings in any way, except it is that they collect a signification in passing through our mind, receive the stamp of an implanted association, and are linked on to the spiritual realm by an obscure medium which is too far below for us to get hold of.

And from these observations we may see in what sense the glory of nature, or that great picture which proceeds, together with the mechanism of nature, from God, is a manifestation of God. Nature is sometimes spoken of in a pantheistic corporeal manner; as if it

were a kind of bodily manifestation of the Divine Being, analogous to that garment of the flesh which encircles the human soul, and is the instrument of expression to it. But the manifestation of the Deity which takes place in the beauty of nature rests upon the ground and the principle of language. It is the revelation of the character of God in the way a material type or similitude can be. But a type is a kind of distinct language-the language of oblique and indirect expression, as contrasted with direct. We may remark that indirect language is an important and real section of language, and it grows up and comes to great perfection in cultivated society,----the meaning of the speaker being conveyed by an angle to It is indeed unfortunate that that which its destination. is so beautiful and delicate a branch of speech in itself, should have been enlisted with such special success in the service of malice, and that when we go for the most perfect forms of it, we turn unconsciously to the polished conflicts of hostile minds; that it is there we should see at its greatest advantage that mechanism of diction which acts so obliquely, that while the effect is completely reached, the agency seems quite unconscious of the cause : the mere situation of a word speaks, and unexpected light glances from the dullest corners. But indeed language is everywhere half sign; its hieroglyphics, the dumb modes of expression, surpass the speech. **All** action indeed is, besides being action, language; if you do a thing for another, that is language; if you do not do it, that is language; and if you half do it, that is language too. A look gives the warning and the hope; a look gives the threat and the promise. Fragments are the very pick of expression-that reality which just comes to the surface for a moment, the light which just breaks upon the countenance, and is swallowed up in

night again, and in the mask of custom,—what we call nature—is like something fluctuating in darkness, which is just called up to the surface by an eddy, and is engulphed in the depth again. It only exists in broken gleams and vanishing hints, and the proverb is true which says, the half is more than the whole; fragments mean most.

Imagine, then, this distant language, this transparent veil of enigma or hint carried into the exalted region of communication between the Supreme Being and the creature, and we have what is in fact the language of nature as a picture. If symbolism indeed has no natural basis, if the association of material images with moral is entirely arbitrary and artificial, then there is no language in nature; but if, on the other hand, there is a consensus and uniformity in the interpretation of physical things, i.e., the mode in which our feelings are affected by them; if no people have ever existed to whom the sky has not suggested one set of ideas; if God has always spoken with one voice-not literally indeed in the thunder-but in the impress of awe and solemnity which He has attached to the thunder; if love, joy, peace, hope, have attached to the same features of nature everywhere; if there is general agreement in these impresses, and they proceed inevitably from God's own work in the construction of our minds, then there is language; and language in something more than a metaphorical sense; a true communication and indication according to the medium em-The cypher is not unintelligible; it lets out ployed. The Great Spirit, speaking by dumb represomething. sentation to other spirits, intimates and signifies to them something about Himself, for if nature is symbolical, what it is symbolical about must be its author. The Deity over and above our inward conscience wants His

external world to tell us He is moral; He therefore creates in nature a universal language about Himself; its features convey signals from a distant country, and man is placed in communication with a great correspondent whose tablet he interprets. And thus is formed that which is akin to worship in the poetical view of nature. While we do not worship the material created sign, for that would be idolatry, we still repose on it as the true language of the Deity.

In this peculiar view of nature,---the mind fastening upon it as a spectacle or picture,---it is to be observed that there are two points in striking concurrence with the vision-language of Scripture. First, Scripture has specially consecrated the faculty of sight, and has partly put forth, and has promised in a still more complete form, a manifestation of the Deity to mankind, through the medium of a great sight. This view only breaks out in fragments in the Old Testament, and may be distinguished from its ordinary language. The ordinary language is the praise of God's works as the evidences of His contrivance and goodness; "in wisdom has He made them all;" His works are His instruments. His servants, and His ministers; they do His bidding; they tremble at the look of Him; they praise and adore Him; fire, and hail; snow, and vapour; wind and storm fulfilling His word; mountains, and all hills; fruitful trees. and all cedars; beasts, and all cattle; worms, and feathered fowl. But so far, though giving ample proofs of His power and benevolence, nature does not symbolise and figuratively manifest the Deity. But this latter view breaks through the clouds, and emerges into light when nature is spoken of as the garment and robe of the Deity, when the glory of the Lord covers the tabernacle; when Moses is permitted to behold from the cleft in the rock the skirts of

Nature.

the Divine glory. Especially does the idea of a visible manifestation come out in the prophetic visions, where the splendid gleams and colours of nature, sapphire and amber. rainbow and flame, are collected together, and combined in an emblematic figure and shape, in order to make "the appearance of the likeness of the glory of the Lord."1 "And when I saw," says the Prophet, "I fell on my face, and I heard the voice of one that spake." But the scattered rays of pictorial representation which only occasionally pierce through the clouds of the Old Testament, are gathered into one focus in the New, they converge and are absorbed into an ineffable, eternal appearance, in which God will ever be seen as He is, and they issue in the doctrine of the Visio Dei. It must be remarked by everybody, that the glory of the future state of the Christian revelation is always put before us not as an inner consciousness or mental communion simply,-not as an absorption into ourselves within, but as a great spectacle without us; the spectacle of a great visible manifestation of God. It is a sight, a picture, a representation, that constitutes the heavenly state, not mere thought and contemplation. The glorified saint of Scripture is especially a beholder; he gazes, he looks; he fixes his eyes upon something before him; he does not merely ruminate within, but his whole mind is carried out towards and upon a great representation. And thus Heaven specially appears in Scripture as the sphere of perfected sight; where the faculty is raised and exalted to its highest act, and the happiness of existence culminates in vision. Whatever then may be the real and full meaning of these great emblematic representations in Scripture, it is not putting any strain upon the poetical attitude toward nature on which we are commenting, or

giving it a theological interpretation, to observe that so far as it converts nature into a great spectacle, and an emblematic spectacle which is significant of, and manifests and expresses, the Divine Mind, so far it concurs with Scripture language, and gives its witness to the principle of the Scriptural representation. It couples in an extraordinary way high fruition with sight, and it raises up a manifestation of the Deity by an emblematic spectacle or picture. But such a vision in Nature is in intimate sympathy and correspondence with the visions of prophetic Prophetic illumination collects the splenillumination. dours of nature into a particular figure and outline, which is the special conception of the Prophet's mind; while Nature herself is a picture which fills all space,---the union of height, depth, magnitude, colour, light, and The masses group, the clouds and vapours roll; shadow. and earth, sea, and sky, combine in one great scene of representation. But the natural picture has in its measure the same office which the conceived one has, and performs in its measure the same part of similitude and symbol.

Secondly, it must be remarked, as another principle in the Scriptural representation, that the act of seeing a perfectly glorious sight or object is what constitutes the spectator's and beholder's own glory. The future life is called a state of glory in Scripture, and it is called such not only in reference to the world in which it will be enjoyed, which is a glorious world, but also with regard to those who enjoy it; who attain to glory as a personal state. This personal state is enjoyed by them then on this principle, that they are glorified as spectators of glory, that beholding Majesty is their own exaltation, and adoration their own ascent. But this latter is certainly the principle of nature and it is inculcated by all who vindicate

Nature.

the place and office of nature as a spectacle. No one was ever struck with wonder and admiration in beholding the works of God, no one was ever impressed strongly by the beauty and majesty of the visible creation, without at the same time feeling an accession of rank and elevation to himself from the act. There is an ambition which is gratified by admiration; and true admiration is a kind of glory to the admirer; because the person rises in it to the level marked out to him as a spectator, he is equal to his post, and his perceptions do justice to the object. It raises him in his own sight. All strong fruition is indeed a kind of glory to men; they are magnified to themselves by it; and there is a false and debased copy of this when the extravagance of even sensual joy is an obvious exaltation of the man in his own eyes, and he feels a sort of glory reflected on him from the effervescences of his own spirit; when the swell of passion seems to give him a kind of superior being, and to endow him with greatness and strength; when the mere sense of license raises him to the clouds; when mere excitement flatters, and the very breath of novelty lifts up. For what lifts men up in their own idea is often not anything they have done themselves, but something outside of them; some spectacle, some public commotion, some public triumph; the imagery of kingdoms and empires, which is raised up by some event; the sight of multi-These produce a false swell of inward exaltation. tudes. The true sense is produced by high joys, which are gratifications of perceptions of high objects, such as those of creation. It attaches unconsciously to the act of praise -praise of goodness that we know or read of, and especially to the highest act of praise, when a whole congregation sings the praise of God. Every single member of the congregation that joins with heart and soul in such

.

praise feels himself raised by the act; he has the sense of being himself lifted up in it, and endowed with rank; and the ascent of the heart upwards is reflected upon himself.

It is thus that the admiration of the beauty of nature strikes a sort of balance with the scientific analysis of nature in the general effect upon the religious mind of an The tendency of the analysis of nature is to reduce age. the idea of the Deity in men's minds to a negation, and to convert the First Great Cause into a mere physical force. But the admiration of nature as a creation of beauty, on the other hand, tends to support the moral idea of the Deity, to excite a curiosity and interest about His character, and so far to sustain the mystery of the Gospel disclosure of His character. One and the same age has developed, in a signal manner, both of these principles; two influences have gone forth from it, and the physical idea of nature from analysis, and the mystical and imaginative idea from the picture, have contended within its bosom, and sometimes within the same minds. The impression from the visible world, as a chain of material causation, has been more or less counteracted and counterbalanced by the visible world as a spiritual sight. A spiritual fact ever before us is a spiritual memento, and beauty is a spiritual fact, because it altogether hinges upon a spiritual principle within us, and only exists as an address to it. And so we generally find that no one set of ideas is allowed to domineer and monopolise ground in any age, but, when one rises to power, another is provided to meet and check it.

But though the outward face of nature is a religious communication to those who come to it with the religious element already in them, no man can get a religion out of the beauty of nature. There must be for the base

Nature.

of a religion the internal view, the inner sense, the look into ourselves, and recognition of an inward state,—sin, helplessness, misery; if there is not this, outward nature cannot of itself enlighten man's conscience and give him a knowledge of God. It will be a picture to him, and nothing more. It is an introspection on which all religion is built; the Psalms and St. Paul alike witness to it man going into himself and seeing the struggle within him; and thence getting self-knowledge, and thence the knowledge of God.

I will take the most refined and intellectual sense of beauty, as inspiring a kind of religion; when a man who feels the need of some kind of religion, submits himself to the influence of the sublime picture of nature, goes about with it everywhere before him, rests his eyes on it, and yields himself like wax to its impress, passively imbibing all the feeling which it has to impart to him. Here then is a state of mental affection, which is so far like religion that it contrasts widely with the life of the man of the world,-its selfish strife and ambition, and vulgar trifles. And as such a contrast it doubtless gives satisfaction to the contemplative spirit who yearns for some sacrifice, and can challenge for his special devotion that attribute of religion which consists in being unworldly. Yet how far is such an interest and fascination from being religion ! and how weak is outward nature compared with the inner sense which has been just mentioned, as a power to awaken the mind, to give it spiritual vigour, to bring out its true instincts and presages, . and give force to its vision ! A life of passive admiration is but a dream, and external Nature is thus rather an enchantress who magnetises the human spirit than an inspirer into it of energy and strength. There is nothing prophetic in the spectacle of nature as thus seen. It

is curious how men who, simply from this standing point, admire nature, have before them perpetually what they themselves call a vision of celestial beauty, and yet this celestial vision never points to any real heaven. The scene of Nature soothes and entrances, and then melts away. The future is a blank, or a dark enigma to them. So little does the glory of mere outward nature prophecy. It is that inner sense alone, which, struggling in darkness, under the yoke of weakness and sin, has, out of the conflict of a hidden war, pierced to the realms of eternal day.

Or take the more striking and conspicuous case of the great Atheistic poets, and what is the issue of a religion of natural beauty here? First discord, and then despair. On the one side is their astonishing insight into the glory of the external world: they dive into the very heart of it, and are as absorbed in the vision of beauty before their eyes as if they were prophets whose minds had been attuned by the Divine Creator Himself into sympathetic union with His creation; such is the power of the Sight upon them; on the other hand is the very spirit of blasphemy; so that one moment they adore like the cherubim, in the next they cry out like the vexed demoniacs, and say, ---- " ' What have we to do with Thee,' Thou God of heaven and earth?" How are we to account for this madness. for this dreadful schism in the minds of these men, which splits them, as it were, in two beings? The cause of this discord in their own spirits was, that they themselves cut nature into two, and took its beauty separated from its law. They took the picture, the external vision, without. the inner yoke, and divided the Spirit of Nature from the Divine Lawgiver. They then worshipped the Spirit of The poet stained his soul with every sensual Nature. excess, but the sense of beauty was his counterpart of

Nature.

grace; it renewed and purified him; he thought he could wash in its fount and be clean, that he could wipe off his guilt as by a baptism; he plunged into it polluted, and rose up purified: so long as he could intensely admire, it was enough; the act of communion with nature was his restoration and forgiveness. He sinned, he worshipped; he sinned again, he worshipped again; every time he was absorbed in the sight of Nature, he had been taken out of himself and exalted to heaven. It was the seal of recognition, and for a few short moments he felt at peace with himself and his Creator.

The passionate sense of beauty was thus the religion of these men; but because they made it their religion, on that very account it utterly dissatisfied them. For how was beauty itself to interpret the other part of nature. or the They came straight from the scene without, which lann ? fascinated and enraptured them, to look upon a dark struggle within, which scandalised them; and they had not a single reason in their minds-I will not say to account for this yoke of weakness and misery, for nobody can do that,-but for submitting to it. They were like men who were obliged to turn away from some smiling and luxuriant landscape to look within the bars of a The inner man was simply a dreadful frightful dungeon. enigma to them; the strife within, which the apostle describes, was regarded in the light of an insupportable grievance, and of a crime in the constitution of things. Had the mystery of sin preceded in their minds the glory of nature, they would have reconciled the two; but coming from glory first, they then recoiled and started back from the dark mystery; they loathed their own image; they could hardly believe it was their own likeness; then when they saw it was, they rebelled. And "Who made selfcontempt?" one asked, taunting the Creator. He placed

Nature.

144

himself in a dilemma, for the answer is obvious,—If you think this estimate of yourself untrue, why do you hold it? If you think it true, why do you complain of it? How can you convert sin, which you acknowledge to be in yourself, into accusation against another? But the outward world idolised, spoiled these men for the inward, and in anger they fell back upon a Manichean God, who was lovely in nature and unjust in man.

When men have started from outward nature, when they have used it as a foundation, and made it their first stay, its glory has thus issued in gloom and despondency; but to those who have first made the knowledge of themselves and their own souls their care, it has ever turned to light and hope. They have read in Nature an augury and a presage; they have found in it a language and a revelation; and they have caught in it signs and intimations of Him who has clothed Himself with it as with a garment, who has robed Himself with its honour and majesty, has decked Himself with its light, and who created it as an expression and manifestation of Himself.

. SERMON VII.

The Mork of the Spirit.

JOHN IIL 8.

"The wind bloweth where it listeth, and thou hearest the sound thereof, but canst not tell whence it cometh, and whither it goeth: so is every one that is born of the Spirit."

WO main characteristics of spiritual religion, or the L religious temper which belongs to the dispensation of the Spirit as distinguished from that of the law, are given One is, that it resides in the affections and in Scripture. not only in the conscience. "Being made free from sin," says St. Paul, "ye became the servants of righteousness." We are the slaves of sin when our inclinations are so strong on the side of sin that we cannot resist them. We are the slaves of righteousness then when our inclinations are equally strong on the side of good. The same truth is conveyed in many other forms, as where he says, "Reckon ye also yourselves to be dead unto Sin, but alive unto God." Death unto sin implies utter indifference and insensibility to the attractions of sin, an absence of all inclination to do what is wrong, as distinguished from mere abstinence on the ground of conscience. The torpor and coldness of death are employed to represent the utter absence of sympathy with evil in the perfected soul which wants life and animation in this direction; a holy defect which contrasts so strongly with the keen vicious sensibilities of the natural man, who is in his turn a mere corpse in

relation to good, wholly impenetrable to its motives, and incapable of feeling its pleasures. It is constantly assumed in the Epistles that Christians are in this state of death unto sin and life unto righteousness. They are addressed as if they were; not of course that they all were in point of fact, but that this was the religious disposition belonging to the dispensation of the Spirit, and that those who were under the dispensation were to be supposed to have the disposition. Christians were no longer under the voke of the law, because their duty had ceased to be a yoke imposed on them from without, and had become a labour of love in which they delighted. The Epistles abound in expressions which describe the spiritual temper as being of this kind—viz., as having very much the characteristics of what we call a natural disposition. A natural disposition acts without effort or formality, not doing its work in a set way, because it is enjoined, and because it is right; but spontaneously, and from choice. The spiritual temper acts in the same way, with the freedom and unconstrained manner of a second nature. A new birth. indeed, is the very name which is given to it.

This is a test of the superior or spiritual disposition, which approves itself to our common sense. We apply indeed the same criterion elsewhere. The test of true *admiration* is *pleasure*—pleasure in looking at the object or scene which we admire. We are all of us acquainted with the state of mind in which we see something to be admired in a work of art or grand spectacle of nature, and yet cannot make ourselves *feel* it. We try every means to rouse and quicken our perceptions, and give warmth to them, but there still remains, in spite of all our efforts, only a cold sense of something grand or beautiful which stands obstinately on the outside of our minds and will not enter into them. But it is evident that this is an

on the Natural Man.

inferior state of the intellect; because, if we really and properly saw the beauty we should feel it, and therefore pleasure is the criterion of true admiration. The same test, perhaps, applies in a degree to other perceptions besides those of taste; for all truths, even the most abstract and subtle truth in mathematics or metaphysics, is, by the very constitution of the human mind, perceived-when it really is perceived-with a quick and pungent feeling, which is of the nature of the highest pleasure. In the same way the criterion of the highest and perfect moral state of mind is pleasure,-when good acts are not only done, but when we take pleasure in doing them. We are certainly bound to do them whether we like it or not; and obedience, for conscience sake, which is carried on against inclination, is deserving of all praise, and is constantly urged upon us in Scripture; but it is still an inferior moral state compared with that in which the inclinations themselves are on the side of good. For. looking into the real nature of the case, we cannot but call it a state of servitude when a man's affections do not go along with his work, but he submits to duty as a yoke which a superior power or law imposes on him, even though that law be revealed to him through his own conscience.

It is indeed impossible that this superior or spiritual state of mind, in which inclination goes entirely along with duty, can be fully attained by any one in this life. It never can be simply pleasant to resist a bodily appetite, and yet we have those appetites so long as we remain in the flesh, and they have always a tendency to excess, which must be checked and struggled against. And the same may be said of various passions of the mind, which are actually part of our nature, and therefore cannot be got rid of; which have also attached to them, and always

Í47

must have in our present state, the same tendency to ex-But to some extent this spiritual condition of mind cess. may be realised in this life, because, if on the one side we have appetites and passions which are neutral in themselves, and tend to inordinateness in the indulgence of them, we have also on the other, moral and spiritual affections which are in themselves good; so that, if these affections are properly developed in us, they constitute our duty and our pleasure at the same time; our pleasure, because they are our affections; our duty, because they Take, for example the principle of comare good ones. passion in our nature. Here is an affection, the admirable and beautiful operation of which is, that it gives the person who feels it pleasure even in the very act of ministering to and succouring pain. There can be no doubt that a compassionate person derives a true gratification from the exercise of his affection, and that a sensation that comes within the truest definition of pleasure is elicited in his mind at the very point of contact with suffering in which the act of that affection places him. Such being the operation then of the affection of pity, one person will perform actions of charity and minister to the relief of others under the positive influence of, and from the impulse of that affection; another will perform the same acts, but he will not do them from feeling so much as from a sense of duty. and because he recognises the law which commands us to relieve our distressed neighbour. It is evident that the former is the superior or spiritual state of mind, because it is the characteristic of the dispensation of the Spirit that under it men act from elevated affections and from an impulse given them within, and not only from obedience to a law. The latter, on the contrary, though performing what is acceptable to God, is still under the law, as acting from obedience to an outward command which

is not as yet identified with his inclinations and feelings, and, as it were, incorporated in his nature.

Though when we say that the spiritual disposition is like a natural disposition in its mode of working, it is not meant that it is no more than a natural disposition in To take the instance of compassion again---it substance. is evident that this affection, as possessed by a Christian under the new dispensation, is much superior to the natural affection as it would exhibit itself in a heathen. There would be a great difference in the tone of the affection; its depth and refinement corresponding to the immense difference in the object of it-his wonderful nature and prospects, as disclosed by revelation; which represents him as an immortal being passing through trial to another world, and possessing a soul, as well as a body: a soul which claims our sympathy with it in its own peculiar sufferings amid those awful risks which agitate it, and obscure it with fears and forebodings and apprehensions for the future.

The second characteristic of the spiritual disposition. as described in Scripture, is quite in harmony with the first, and indeed follows from it, "Thou canst not tell whence it cometh." Besides what we have just spoken of, and what we may call its naturalness, it has an unknown source, we cannot create it ourselves and by our own will, and that for the very reason that it is this natural kind of disposition. For if it resides specially in the affections and inclinations, it is plain these are what we cannot produce in ourselves by an effort of the will. Upon one theory, indeed, even acts of the will spring from an unknown source, and even our own wills are not determined by ourselves; but all agree that we cannot make our own *feelings*. We can make ourselves perform certain acts by an effort of the will, but this is a very

The Work of the Spirit

different thing from making our inclinations go along with them. It is evident then we do not possess this power over ourselves. How often indeed do we wish we did, when we know we ought to feel something which we do not feel, when we are conscious of doing something coldly and indifferently which we ought to do with real Human nature covets the possession of feelings, heart. and men strain after them, and would fain persuade themselves that they have them when they have not. They borrow from the world of illusion, and enjoy emotions which fictitious scenes have the power of raising within them; but when the stimulus of illusion is withdrawn, and that curious mechanism within us stops which enables us to appropriate and assimilate for the time an external pathos, when they are thrown back upon themselves, they find how dead their nature is; and how cold, awkward, and artificial, at the very next call of real life upon it, is the mind which was just now feeling intensely upon a borrowed basis.

Are we then to stop here; to say that our affections are simply out of our power, and that if we have them it is well, if not we cannot help it? To leave the subject standing thus would be far from satisfactory, and would hardly be in accordance with the exhortations in Scripture to strive after the spiritual disposition and good affections, as if they were in some way connected with our wills, and our use of them. It is evident that we want then some distinction here, to enable us to reconcile an apparent discrepancy and fill up the obvious void which is left in this matter of obtaining affection.

The first explanation to which we have recourse is the simple doctrine of habits—that although we cannot by an effort of the will produce an affection or inclination at the *time*, a succession of such acts will at last produce it;

on the Natural Man.

that it is of the nature of habit to make acts easier and easier, till what was at first distasteful at last becomes But although this is a good explanation of pleasant. certain results in morals, there appears to be a point in which it fails in the present case, and that just the turning-point. For is it true that habit, solely and of itself, does even produce positive inclination or affection? undoubtedly habit is a great facilitating principle, making the will perform certain acts more easily and as a matter of course, which at first it did with difficulty; but what is the actual nature and composition of the habit when it is formed? The act which is facilitated by repetition is not, by the very supposition, an act of feeling or affection properly speaking, otherwise it would not have needed an acquired facility at all. It is an act of self-control by which the mind forces itself to do a particular thing in spite of a disinclination to do it. But this act, let it be ever so often repeated and facilitated by repetition, can never become a feeling, but must always remain in substance what it was to begin with-an act of self-control -----only made easier instead of more difficult; it cannot pass into another thing from what it was at first. But though acquired habit is not strictly speaking in itself of the nature of a feeling or affection, it has a connection and an important one with the due growth of the feelings, in this way---that it removes obstructions which stand in the way of their coming out and obtaining their proper place in the character. There is undoubtedly a root of love at the bottom of the human heart, which it has received from God, and which only requires the removal of the pressure of other matter upon it to bring it out as the true part of the man. But there is too apt to be an immense pressure upon it, as we can plainly see. There is the pressure upon it of selfish aims and desires of all

152 The Work of the Spirit

kinds, low cares, jealousies, enmities, and the general agitation of worldly life. It is impossible that this implanted feeling, or love, can come out as a real force and power in our nature so long as it is overwhelmed and crushed by a mixed mass of secular and indifferent motives which occupy the whole mind ;---while the mind is a prey to every malicious thought that takes hold of it. to envious thoughts, to irritation, to mean propensities, covetousness, bodily appetites, selfish ease and indolence. There must be acts of the will to resist this adverse occupation of the mind, to remove these bad feelings and passions; then, in proportion as the ground clears, and room is given to the good ones, these good feelings and affections have a natural tendency of their own to come up and take possession of the vacant space. It is because the good part of our nature has been kept down by a weight upon it that it has not acted; it begins to act as soon as the weight upon it is removed, and it is allowed Thus, though it is true that we cannot make to rise. ourselves feel at the time by an act of the will, acts of the will do eventually-not create feeling, indeed, for feeling is a divine gift-but elicit it and bring it into play, by removing the obstructions to it. And thus the formation of habits will in the end practically be the growth of feeling too. And this is the relation in which the doctrine of habits, in ethics, will stand to the doctrine of good and holy affections as the basis of the character laid down in the new Dispensation. The formation of habits by acts of the will against inclination is indeed the working of the law by which the mind is prepared for a higher state, in which feeling, and inclination itself moves it to good; that feeling being moreover, now that God has called it forth by His preparatory grace, quickened and raised by the direct impulses of the Holy Spirit.

on the Natural Man.

The way in which feeling or inclination is obtained thus bears perhaps some analogy to the way in which knowledge is obtained. It is a common remark that, in difficult matters especially, we do not obtain knowledge at the actual time of study and investigation; I mean that the point of view which solves a difficulty, that first act of insight which makes us conscious that we have exchanged ignorance for knowledge, does not perhaps ordinarily come at the exact time when we are laboriously Every student knows the immense examining a subject. powers of passive resistance in a subject, how barren and fruitless even long periods of application often are, how insoluble the knot remains, and how obstinately stationary thought continues amid constant restless efforts to advance. But these barren periods are not mere wastes, and are not without their fruit, though it does not come at the time. Somehow or other, the mind subsequently finds itself cleared, and able to see its way better; and the insight it wants is apt to come almost without trouble, and by a kind of impulse when it does come. It would seem that there was some great obstruction to the intellect which had to be removed by a sort of blind struggle before an opening to the light could be obtained. One writer, to explain such cases, has supposed a law by which, after the intellect has been once put in vehement motion by great efforts, an unconscious working of the instrument takes place, so that an actual growth or process of mind ' is going on within us, of which we are not aware, of which light or knowledge is the result. So subtle an hypothesis at any rate witnesses to a curious phenomenon to be accounted for, which is indeed by no means rare, but a very common one. It is a part of even the schoolboy's experience, who is surprised at finding difficulties clear up themselves as it were after much hard work which

This appears indeed to be the was at the time barren. ordinary way in which knowledge does come to us. Τf there is no exact analogy, this will serve at least as an illustration of the way in which a good inclination rises up in a man, and love takes the place of a mere sense of The Law is a schoolmaster to bring us to Christ. duty. And this a point of view which singularly ennobles and elevates a great deal of hard and dry discipline which appeared to the person to do nothing at the time, and to raise no feeling or warmth in him. This barren work had all along a latent fruitfulness, and was only separated by an interval from its prize. When we look, for example, at the condition of the poor, who are so peculiarly connected in Scripture with the new dispensation, and see the quantity of dry discipline their hard life imposes on them, attended by nothing whatever inspiring, and requiring simply endurance, we are enabled to see a promise in all this labour-a promise of brightness.

Such a rule, however, as that love or feeling follows in a certain proportion to acts of the will, would not profess to contain the whole truth on this mysterious subject. For, not to go into the question what acts of the will themselves spring from, with which we are not concerned in the present inquiry, Scripture appears in many parts to represent the growth of the spiritual principle or love in the human heart as the pure work of the Holy Spirit, in a sense rather contrasted with acts of the will being the cause which brings it out. Nor ought we to attempt to explain away the natural meaning of this part of Scripture language, which agrees, indeed, as we can hardly help observing, with some remarkable facts in the world of I do not see why we should human character around us. object to admit-what even the religious thought of heathens had no reluctance to allow-that some persons

on the Natural Man.

are, even in point of character, if we may use the expression, favourites of heaven. Some persons certainly appear to have a nature richer in good than others, and to have that well of spiritual water deeper; that is to say, there is a difference which we cannot wholly account for by In some even this strength of the acts of the will. spiritual affections appears to clear the way for them altogether from the first. I mean, that some persons certainly exhibit from the first dawn of their existence as moral agents, a spiritual type that is not only a law written in their hearts, but an implanted goodness and beauty of character which carries them instinctively to that good which others reach only by many struggles and perhaps many falls. Such have many of us seen-sometimes in humble life, faithful and devoted, loyal to man and full of melody in their hearts to God, their life one act of praise; sometimes in a higher sphere, living amid the pride of life, but wholly untouched by its spells; free and unensnared souls, that had never been lighted up by the false lights and aspirations of human life, or been fascinated by the evil of the world, though sympathising with all that is good in it, and enjoying it becomingly; who give us, so far as human character now can do, an insight into the realms of light, the light that comes from neither sun nor moon, but from Him who is the light everlasting. Some such, perhaps, have some of us seen, and watched their course even up to that time when the tabernacle which veiled the spirit dissolved, and left us wondering; --- and tracking the line of light left on our memory. How or why have these victors gained their crowns without the disfigurement and alloy of that struggle which leaves its stamp on so many? We know It is a mystery to us. But we must recognise the not. fact that it does please the Almighty to endow some of

The Work of the Spirit

156

His creatures from the first with extraordinary graces. Tt may be partly perhaps to show us what goodness is in its most admirable form,---in the form that is, in which it will exist in another world; that of the real nature of Those who acquire goodness by much struggle the man. and effort have their high merit, but it must be admitted that they do not always show goodness off to the best advantage; it is apt to be defective in the 'amabile quiddam;' to betray too much in them the machinery of its growth, and to be in some degree formal or artificial in tone: but another kind of formation more immediately from above corrects the impression, and reveals in some degree what virtue is in its natural and eternal form. And let us, on this day, which is dedicated to the praise of the Holy Spirit, and celebrates the commencement of His great dispensation, thank Him for these admirable creations of His, the saints who exhibit His own immediate handiwork, by the sight of whom He designs to teach and to inspirit us.

Again, from striking cases of implanted goodness. we may pass to a Divine gift which is more generally bestowed. We find ourselves surrounded by the greatest variety of character in the world, and even the varieties of good character are almost infinite, no one good person being perhaps exactly like another. Such variety, however much difference of education and circumstances may contribute to it, must be due in some degree to an original and implanted difference in minds and constitutions. This propriety then, or characteristic in the individual, which he receives from a Divine source, is a sacred deposit with him to be done justice to, and guarded and developed naturally, and not to be submitted to any Procrustean process, even of disciplinarian moulding, which others may dictate to him. Different duties, tasks, positions in life,

on the Natural Man.

suit different minds, according to their original type or It is no liberty, but proper prudence and proper cast. self-respect for persons to feel their way independently toward such a line of life and duty as agrees with this original propriety of constitution. We are not bound. indeed, to be accurately acquainted with, and conscious of, our own type, and the habit of contemplating ourselves is hardly to be encouraged; still persons, if they are only true to themselves, instinctively know to some extent what suits their character and what does not, and have an insight into their proper and genuine capabilities; and by following up this insight and allowing it to direct them to a suitable mode of life and course of action, they preserve the truth and characteristic stamp of their own nature. 🕔

It is indeed this original propriety or root within us, which, whilst it is a Divine gift, is at the same time most ourselves --- this pre-eminently constitutes the man, and unites in itself opposites, that which comes most from without and most from within at the same time. The preservation of it is the only security for the continuance of what is most precious and sterling in character. For though we should not deprive any form of conscientious life of its praise, it is difficult to believe that there is not something morally as well as intellectually defective in the act of one man giving himself up to be moulded by another ;----that such an act is not feeble, below the level of our nature, and unjust to the design of our creation. And though those who adopt this step, and attach themselves to an absorbing system which makes life a course of formal taskwork, without room for choice or play of will, may honestly appear to themselves to be choosing the highest form of humility and self-denial, such a plan of life does not appear to produce the strong moral fibre

that other more natural forms of probation well sustained do; not to say that it is singularly apt to become a prey to many littlenesses, and especially to a certain childish form of pharisaism; a poor issue indeed of a well intended scheme of life.

This observation of what is original and characteristic in men, suggests too a reflection with respect to the use We are doubtless to imitate others so far as of imitation. they possess moral qualities which are of general and common service. Example is in this sense of the highest use; and such imitation does not in the least interfere with the natural character of the copier, who can engraft in perfect agreement these common qualities upon the individual stock; but to imitate persons as such, their particular type or character, is to fail in justice to ourselves. There is nothing to be gained by such imitation, for after all we cannot make ourselves other persons. That peculiar character which we admire in another would become quite a different one in ourselves could we achieve the most The copy could never have the successful imitation. spirit of the original, because it would want the natural root upon which the original grew. We ought to grow out of our own roots; our own inherent propriety of constitution is the best nucleus for our own formation. This fitness, whatever it be, whether a higher or a humbler one. is the gift of the Holy Spirit, which we must stir up and bring to maturity. In the cultivation of the intellect certainly, persons make great mistakes from not finding out what their natural talent really is; sometimes even supposing it to be the opposite of what it is, because the desire to imitate some gifted man, who has been made a prominent object in their eyes, has made them inattentive to the composition of their own minds; and something analogous to it appears to be the case in morals.

on the Natural Man.

In conclusion, there is a qualification which has already been referred to, and which certainly ought not to be lost sight of whenever that characteristic of the dispensation of the Spirit is placed before us, which has been the subject of this discourse-viz., its making an inclination within, and not a law from without, the basis of the reli-It is not to be supposed that such a high state gious life. of mind as this can be realised to the full in this life. We must not be so unjust, indeed, to the present operation of the Holv Spirit as not to acknowledge that many Christians do show in a considerable measure the stamp of the dispensation of the Spirit, that they serve God and do works of righteousness from heart and inclination, and because their affections are enlisted on the side of what But the truth must be admitted, that is holy and good. many who belong visibly to the dispensation of the Spirit, are still inwardly under the Law in this sense, that their inclinations are not yet on the side of God's service, and that, if they perform their duty in any degree, it is only in obedience to a law, of the penalties of which they stand in just and proper fear, but not on the spiritual principles of love. Indeed, are not all Christians, whatever advance they may have made, to a great extent still under the law in this sense, that their affections are not yet wholly set upon things above, that there is much in their own minds against which they have to fight, and that duty is still a struggle and an effort to them? The new heart and the new spirit is the promise indeed of the Gospel, but that promise is only fulfilled, as some other Divine promises are, with an accommodation to those drawbacks and obstacles which the heart of man itself presents to the complete fulfilment. There is some characteristic frailty at the bottom of every human heart whose hold may have been loosened, but which does not yet move before the

influence of grace. It remains even in eminent servants of God, and impedes the freedom of their service, making it often a severe and an irksome task.

And this consideration affects the question of the language which Christians may lawfully use about themselves and their own possession of spiritual graces. We may observe a tendency sometimes in persons of zeal and forwardness in religion to suppose that they can speak highly of their own spiritual gifts and graces, provided they do it with thankful acknowledgment that this goodness is the work of grace in them, and received from the Holy Spirit. But this is surely a very hazardous and inconsistent use to which they turn the dispensation of the Spirit, to use it as enabling persons to speak highly Self-abasement, as illustrated by the of their own state. parable of the sanctified Publican, and the Guest at the feast, is specially and peculiarly the law of the Gospel. But it is not a sufficient fulfilment of this law that a person should speak to the fact of his own eminent graces, only appending the recognition of Divine power as the cause The great test of humility is our estimate of of them. the fact of our condition. If this estimate is high, then, to whatever origin we may attribute it, we do not practically fulfil the law of self-abasement laid down in the Gospel Rather it is founding a species of self-righteousness on this very law.

There is perhaps a natural tendency in men of enthusiastic minds to assume (and this for their party and school as well as for themselves) too high a spiritual growth, because they can call it a spiritual growth and not a legal one, inducing a great luxuriance, and a want of due sincerity and truth in estimates; all because there is this salvo as to the source of gifts. The proper safeguard against these pretensions, which advance unconsciously in

on the Natural Man.

161

the mind, is a strict attention to facts-those serious facts which so much limit the new heart and the new spirit as actually possessed in this life—the deep faults of character which appear to survive all present influence of the Holy Spirit, the confession of which can alone in any sense These are serious things to think of, neutralise them. and the recollection of them should subdue this spirit of self-congratulation. Let men remember what they really . are, and see themselves as they are. See how much, even when they have attained to a sense of spiritual things, old faults go on, only under new shapes; how little way they have made in truly spiritual, unselfish affections and inclinations; and how little, in any important sense, they have advanced beyond the Law, even while they live under the Gospel.

SERMON VIII.

The Atonement.

HEBREWS X. 5.

"Sacrifice and offering Thou wouldest not, but a body hast Thou prepared me."

I must strike any person, as something that wants ac-counting for, how it is that a doctrine which has called forth the moral affections of man so strongly, and presented so sublime and transcendent an object for them, as that of the Atonement has, should of all criticisms in the world be specially subjected to the charge of being an immoral doctrine. It is based, it is said, upon injustice. Had the Christian body then, simply accepted this doctrine in a neutral spirit, or with a respectful indifference, this charge might not have seemed so strange, but if it has won human hearts, and appealed to the highest moral feelings, such an estimate is perplexing. And it must be noted that injustice is of all immoralities not the one most easily condoned. It creates boundless hatred, and those who commit it themselves have the greatest objection to There can hardly be said to be a more unit in others. popular vice. What can be the reason of this extraordinary discord in the estimate of this doctrine? Is it not that the Christian body has taken the doctrine as a whole, with all the light which the different elements of it throw upon each other, while the objection has only fixed on one element in the doctrine, abstracted from the

level; it parts company with the gross and irrational conception of mere naked material substitution of one person for another in punishment, and it takes its stand upon the power of love, and points to the actual effect of the intervention of suffering love in nature, and to a parallel case of mediation as a pardoning power in nature. When, then, objectors urge against the doctrine of the Atonement the contradiction which it is to reason, that one man can be punished in the place of another, and assume a simple and naked substitution of one person for another, as the essence of the doctrine of the Atonement, it should be observed that this is going back to an ignorant and barbarous form of the doctrine as the true representation of it; when a completely new and purified form of it has come in in the Gospel doctrine of the Atonement. That doctrine was, in fact, as much a reform upon the pagan doctrine of substitution, as the Gospel was upon paganism in religious truth in general. The doctrine of Scripture, so far from being the doctrine of mere substitution, is a protest against that doctrine : it makes accurate provision for moral claims; it enforces conditions on the subject of the sacrifice; it attributes a reasonable and rational ground of influence and mode of operation to the sacrifice. But objectors treat a doctrine which is, in fact, an harmonious balance and adjustment of truths, as if it were the same with the coarse and rude violation of common sense which the pagan atonement represented. Tt is as though—if one may compare secular things with sacred—some correct statement of diplomacy or reasoning had been charged with a rude blunder wholly out of its scope. They make a mistake in the object of their attack; they mistake their doctrine, and have got hold of the wrong one. They are attacking the pagan doctrine, and think they are attacking the Christian one. The scope

demanded a substituted person's suffering; which assumed that the more suffering there was the more explation there was, and which did not care the least whether that suffering was voluntary or involuntary; it was impossible that this idea of sacrifice could rest contented with brutes as The blood of bulls or of goats sufficed for the victims. the Mosaic law, because the atonements of that law were only typical and figurative; but assume that the sacrifices of mere substitution really take away sin, and then they will go farther. They did go farther: they proceeded to Brutes were comparatively free from the claim men. power of suffering; their ignorance and want of reason protected them; they could not foresee their fate, and were led up unconscious to the altar, only to receive at one stroke their sentence and their release. But human beings could suffer; they could suffer because they could foresee, and therefore their sacrifice was the more availing and the more powerful in proportion as it was the more Thus human sacrifices became a general indreadful. stitution over the ancient world, and the page of history . is stained by the dark acts of that remorseless superstition -though not indeed without a protest from the high thought even of pagans. Ancient poetry mourned the Virgin of Aulis, and echoed, age after age, with ever fresh compassion, the sad strain, knowing how it would appeal to all human hearts ;---the image of the tender daughter of the royal house, dragged by men's hands trembling to the altar, speechless, except with the piteous glance of her eves, with which she smote her sacrificers.

But we must remark that for the great development of the idea of atonement, understood nakedly as vicarious punishment, we have to go to the new world. When the Spaniards conquered Mexico they found a gigantic and elaborate system of human sacrifices which exceeded all

that had appeared in history. The annual ceremonies of sacrifice consumed several days, and the immolations of victims counted not by thousands but by tens of thousands. It was the function of the Mexican government, and devolved upon what may be called the Home Office, to expiate the sins of the whole population of Mexico; and so radically was the sacrificial system made a State object, that it affected even the foreign policy of the empire; and Montezuma, when he was asked by the Spanish general why he had omitted to conquer a certain independent republic, which was close at hand, replied, that if this State were part of his empire he could not go to war with it; but that he must have captives of war for victims to his gods. The blood of human victims thus flowed in such torrents that not a single sin could escape expiation in the whole empire of Mexico, and the monarch, as representative of the interests of his subjects, could point to most conspicuous success. But it was not only the quantity of the victims, but the refinement of the suffering, which showed the fructification of the original idea of atonement by simple substitution. The Aztec ritual prescribed upon solemn festivals, with horrible exactness, the most exquisite preliminary tortures. But the pains of imagination were also brought into requisition,-the agonies of a long anticipation and of a fixed prospective period, during which the victim lived with the certainty of a dreadful death before him. In one special case of annual sacrifice, the victim was solemnly devoted a year beforehand, the day was known, the exact ceremony and process of the death was known, up to the very moment when life must vanish. But in the meantime the victim lived surrounded with delights, --- in the most delicate and refined luxury, amidst the pomp of retinue, the sweetness of music, the fragrance of flowers, and the

incense of admiring crowds. He lived in the dreadful mockery of a kind of paradise, which he knew was to give place at an appointed moment to the most barbarous death, and in the meantime was to heighten, by the contrast of its present charms, the horror of the close. *Tantum religio potuit suadere malorum*. Such subtlety of cruelty was the issue of the idea that a mere substitution could be a sacrifice for sin; pain, due in justice to one, be escaped by simple transference to another.

As if, indeed, the Almighty could ever possibly be appeased by a struggling victim, dragged up in horror and agony, to be a sacrifice for sin against his will, recoiling at every step from the purpose to which he was devoted ! As if an unwilling sacrifice for sin could ever possibly be a sacrifice for sin! But this idea was totally and for ever extinguished by the Gospel idea, when it was revealed that love was of the very essence of sacrifice, and that there could not be sacrifice without will. A victim then appeared who was the real sacrifice for sin. But how surprised would all those offerers of human victims have been had this real human victim, the only man who really was such, been pointed out to them. Here was no earthly altar, no expiatory form, no visible priest; nobody could have told, either from His life or from His death, that He was a victim; He died by the natural course of events as the effect of a holy and courageous life operating upon the intense jealousy of a class; He died by civil punishment: and in heaven that death pleaded as the sacrifice that taketh away the sin of But that sacrifice was a willing, a self-offered the world. sacrifice.

The circumstance then of the victim being a selfoffered one, makes, in the first place, all the difference upon the question of *injustice* to the *victim*. In common

life and most human affairs the rule is that no wrong in justice is done to one who volunteers to undertake a painful office, which he might refuse if he pleased. In accepting his offer this would not indeed always apply; for there might be reasons which would make it improper to allow him to sacrifice himself. But it cannot be said that it is itself contrary to justice to accept a volunteer offer of suffering. Is it in itself wrong that there should be suffering which is not deserved? Not if it is undertaken voluntarily, and for an important object. Upon the existence of pain and evil being presupposed and assumed there are other justifications of persons undergoing it besides ill-desert. The existence of pain or evil being supposed, there arises a special morality upon this fact, and in connection with it. It is the morality of sacrifice. Sacrifice then becomes, in the person who makes it, the most remarkable kind of manifestation of virtue: which ennobles the sufferer, and which it is no wrong-doing in the universe to accept.

But this being the case with respect to voluntary sacrifice, the Gospel sacrifice is, as has been said, specially a voluntary and self-offered one. It must be remembered that the supernaturalness of the sphere in which the doctrine of the Atonement is placed, affects the agency concerned in the work of the Atonement. He who is sent is one in being with Him who sends. His willing submission, therefore, is not the willing submission of a mere man to one who is in a human sense another; but it is the act of one who, in submitting to another, submits to himself. By virtue of His unity with the Father, the Son originates, carries on, and completes himself the work It is His own original will to do this, of the Atonement. His own spontaneous undertaking, His own free and undictated choice. The peculiar nature of the agency

concerned in the act of the Atonement is thus a guarantee to the willingness of the victim, and defines that willingness as being that of a volunteer from the first. And it must be observed that we have nothing to do with defending the mystery in the act of the Atonement in defending the justice of the act. Upon the question of the justice or injustice we must take the act as it is stated to be in the account which is given of it, whether that account belongs to the natural or supernatural order, the intelligible or mysterious.

The willingness of the sacrifice has then a very clear result with respect to the question of justice as regards But now with regard to the effect of the act the victim. of the Atonement upon the sinner. It will be seen, then, that with respect to this effect the willingness of a sacrifice changes the mode of the operation of the sacrifice, so that it acts on a totally different principle and law from that upon which a sacrifice of mere substitution acts. A sacrifice of mere substitution professes to act upon a principle of a literal fulfilment of justice, with one exception only, which is not thought to destroy but only to modify the literal fulfilment. It is true the sin is committed by one and the punishment is inflicted upon another; but there is sin and there is punishment on account of sin. which is considered a sort of literal fulfilment of justice. But a voluntary sacrifice does not act upon the principle of a mock literal fulfilment of justice, but upon another and totally different principle. Its effect proceeds not from the substitution of one person for another in punishment. but from the influence of one person upon another for mercy,—a mediator upon one who is mediated with.

Let us see what it is which a man really means when he offers to substitute himself for another in undergoing punishment. He cannot possibly mean to fulfil the

element of justice literally. What he wants to do is to stimulate the element of mercy in the judge. Justice is not everything in the world; there is such a thing as mercy. How is this mercy to be gained, enlisted on the side you want? By suffering yourself. You thereby soften the heart of the judge. The judge only accepts the act as a stimulant to mercy; it does not occur to him to accept it as a literal fulfilment of justice. The judge has the element of mercy in him; it is drawn out of him by the mediating suffering of another person for the guilty one.

The Gospel then puts before us the doctrine of the Atonement in this light, that the mercy of the Father is called out toward man by our Lord Jesus Christ's generous sacrifice of Himself in behalf of man. Now I have nothing to do here with the mystery of this transaction; the question is the morality of it-how the act of one person can alter God's regards toward another. This has given occasion to a charge of immorality against the doctrine of the Atonement; and it exhibits God as altering his feeling toward one being in consequence of the act of This is wrong, it is said. another. What has that one person's act to do with another person? How can it affect him, or influence our regards toward him ?---it would be unjust in God to be affected by so entirely irrelevant a consideration. But it would certainly appear that we do ourselves something much akin to this in our relations toward others who have done anything wrong; and think it natural and right to do so. It is undoubtedly a fact of our nature, however we may place or connect it, that the generous suffering of one person for another affects our regards for that other person. It is true that the sufferer for another, and he who is suffered for, are two distinct persons; that the goodness of one of these persons is not

the property of the other; and that it does not affect our relations toward another upon the special principle of justice; that, upon that strict principle, each is what he is in himself and nothing more; that the suffering interceder has the merit of his own generosity, the criminal the merit of his crime; and that no connection can be formed between the two on the special principle of justice. And yet, upon whatever principle it is, it is a fact of our nature, of which we are plainly conscious, that one man's interceding suffering produces an alteration of regards toward the other man. Take even a criminal before a judge, and suppose the fact just brought to his notice that a remarkable suppliant for this criminal has appeared ---a suppliant so interested in this person, so absorbed in his pardon, as to be an absolute sacrifice to his own love, so as entirely to give himself up for him, and offer to undergo his death if the other only can escape :--- suppose this, and is there any criminal in the world that would not be in a way consecrated by such love? Does not such love shed a halo, a glory, round the object of it? Is there any one upon earth so vile but that some reflection of the virtue of such transcendent affection must reach him?

But it will be said this is true as far as feeling goes, but it is a weakness, a confessed weakness; this impulse is not supported by the *whole* of the man. Can you carry it out, it may be said; can you put it into execution? We cannot, for very good reasons, that civil justice is for civil objects, and in the moral sphere final pardon is not in our province. But because this particular impulse to pardon cannot be carried out or put into execution, it is not therefore a weakness. It is something true and sincere which speaks in our nature, though it cannot be embraced in its full bearings and in its full issue. Even if it is a frag-

ment, it is a genuine fragment. It exists in us as a true emotion of the mind, a fact of our true selves; it is a fact of nature, in the correct and high sense of the word. .It is not disclaimed upon appeal; it stands its ground; nor, because it is a fragment, does it turn out upon inspection spurious. There is something which truly passes from suffering love to him for whom it suffers; something which is communicated to the criminal; a new regard to him which is an advantage to him. He looks different after it from what he did before. There is a transition of some kind in our minds. There is a pacifying influence upon the appetite for punishment. That another, and such another, is interested in him ;---does that for him which he could not do for himself; it is rank to him; That there is an alteration of feeling a new position. toward him in consequence of another's act, and that the love of another to him can move toward pardon, is a fact of our nature.

This is only, indeed, an instance of one department of that general law of mediation which we observe in life and in nature. The whole law of association, e.g., is a law of mediation in the way of enlisting feelings for us, The laws of association do in by means external to us. fact plead for persons from the moment they are born; men have advocates in those they never knew, and succeed to pre-engaged affections, and have difficulties cleared away before them in their path. The air they breathe intercedes for them, the ground they have trod on, the same sights, the same neighbourhood. What is the tie of place, or what is even the tie of blood, to the essential moral being; it is a wholly extraneous circumstance; nevertheless these links and these associations, which are wholly external to the man, procure regards for him, and regards which are inspired with strong sentiment and

So good deeds of others, with which persons affection. have nothing in reality to do, procure them love and attention. The son of a friend and benefactor shines in the light of others' acts, and inspires, before he is known, a warm and approving feeling. These are instances of mediation. in which what others do raises the regard toward yourself, puts you in an advantageous light, and creates a good will toward you. And though it is another. still it is only another step in this particular line of mediation, when, by its own suffering, mediating love alters regards toward one who has contracted guilt. It is indeed denied in some quarters that the parallel of mediation in nature extends to such a case as this. It is said, if you examine what mediation in nature in the behalf of the guilty really is, and what it amounts to, you will find that it applies only to the physical consequences of sinful actions as actions, and not to the moral consequences of such actions as sins. A man by a course of profligacy loses his health, and by a course of medical discipline recovers it; a man wastes his property, and is rescued from ruin by the intervention of his friends. These are cases in which one train of physical consequences is checked by the operation of another; but you do not find in nature, it is said, any case of mediation in which the moral consequences of sin are interfered with --- its punishment as sin, as being of ill desert: and this must be put down therefore as a contradiction to our moral nature-that any act of one man can affect the moral result of the sin of another, or affect our regards toward that man as a guilty person. But though this limit in the mediation of nature is asserted, it appears to me to be asserted contrary to obvious facts. Mediation does appear, in particular cases, to advance beyond physical consequences to moral: as where, as has just been

172

.

described, suffering love, pleading for another person, clearly has the power of appeasing our appetite for his punishment; and introduces fresh regards toward that other person.

This, that has been described, is the principle upon which the sacrifice of love acts, as distinguished from the sacrifice of mere substitution; it is a principle which is supported by the voice of nature and by the law of mediation in nature; and this is the principle which the Gospel doctrine of the Atonement proclaims.

The effect of Christ's love for mankind, and suffering on their behalf, is described in Scripture as being the reconciliation of the Father to man, and the adoption of new regards toward him. The act of one, i.e., produces this result in the mind of God toward another; the act of a suffering Mediator reconciles God to the guilty. But neither in natural mediation nor in supernatural does the act of suffering love, in producing that change of regard to which it tends, dispense with the moral change in the criminal. We cannot, of course, because a good man suffers for a criminal, alter our regards to him if he obstinately remains a criminal. And if the Gospel taught any such thing in the doctrine of the Atonement, it would certainly expose itself to the charge of immorality. But if there is no mediation in nature which brings out mercy for the criminal without a change in him, neither on the other hand, for the purpose of the parallel, do we want such. Undoubtedly there must be this change, but even with this, past crime is not yet pardoned. There is room for a mediator; room for some source of pardon which does not take its rise in a man's self, although it must act with conditions.

But viewed as acting upon this mediatorial principle, the doctrine of the Atonement rises altogether to another

.

Atonement with the warmth of religious affection, has been, indeed, a better judge on the moral question than particular formal schools of theological philosophy. The atoning act of the Son, as an act of love on behalf of sinful man, appealed to wonder and praise: the effect of the act in changing the regards of the Father towards the sinner, was only the representation, in the sublime and ineffable region of mystery, of an effect which men recognised in their own minds. The human heart accepts mediation. It does not understand it as a whole; but the fragment of which it is conscious is enough to defend the doctrine upon the score of morals.

Have we not, indeed, in our moral nature a great deal to do with fragments? What is mercy itself but a fragment which we do not intellectually understand, and which we cannot harmonise and bring into consistency with justice? Guilt is the direct consequence of a crime having been committed, it means that fact; it therefore cannot, as far as we can see, be taken from the man so long as the crime has been committed; and the old proverb said it was the thing the gods themselves could not do-to make what had been done, not have been done. It is therefore a profound and absolute impossibility that a man ever can be relieved from guilt at all by the light of speculative reason. We only know mercy as a practical state of feeling-that when an offender exhibits certain conditions we go through a certain change of mind concerning him, which is the stage of mercy. But if mercy is a fragment, justice is a fragment too; you cannot carry justice out. It is not a whole, it is not a consistent thing. If mediation as a pardoning power then is a fragment of our moral nature-felt, but not knowing the way to act it out; a part of natural feeling not reduced to system ; we say no more of it in substance than

we do of justice and mercy. With respect to mercy, we have practical feeling about it which we cannot resist, and which we think right; and with respect to mediating love as a motive to mercy, we practically feel it to be a true motive as a part of us; that, as an ingredient in our nature, we cannot help acknowledging the power of one person's love to affect our regards to another, and unconsciously transfer a certain merit from the loving person We cannot carry out this principle into to the loved. any whole developed action; but it is a true element in our nature, and it affects us in a true way in our relations Justice is a fragment, mercy is a fragment, to guilt. mediation is a fragment; justice, mercy, mediation as a reason of mercy-all three; what indeed are they but great vistas and openings into an invisible world in which is the point of view which brings them all together?

There can of course be, and has been, a punctilious and narrow view of justice which only takes in the single idea, extracting it from the whole setting and context in which This rigid and pedantic idea of it naturally stands. justice has been a very persistent foe of Christianity and has always dogged its steps. It was the favourite argument of the Pelagians, and has been of various Deistical schools; but the error was obvious, that it was making a whole of what was only a fragment. The Pelagians were always harping upon one chord ; they never got out of a groove of one single idea about justice in connection with merit; that all goodness must be a man's original own making; that inspiration was unfair, atoning love irrele-So a school of Deists have only seen one moral vant. principle in things-justice, and converted mercy into justice, as man's due. All this is the teaching of men who can only see one idea in human nature; according to this idea of justice the sacrifice of a mediator is an act

of high moral virtue, but the state of the criminal is not touched by it; they are separato facts, without any bearing upon each other; each is what it is; each merits what he merits. But the human heart takes in all the great vistas and reaches of human reason; one true element in us agrees with every other.

The doctrine of the Atonement is the doctrine which most of all comes into collision with and declares most unextinguishable war with, materialistic ideas of the Deity; and for this very reason, as often as the materialistic side is by circumstances made the prominent one in our minds, and we are made to realise the visible infinity and unbroken law of the physical universe,-at such times, confronted by the iron empire of a mechanical immensity, we feel at the moment the whole account of the Atonement come as a surprise upon us. Material infinity is in fact a scene-the world appearing in a certain light and aspect to us. Well, if when the universe appears in this aspect to us-if while looking on a dreadful expanse of impersonal vacancy, the action of the Atonement suddenly demands a place in this world, is there not a clash? What room is there for this most awful, most grand, most sublime. most pathetic and glorious-if we may express heavenly things in human language-adventure amid the laws of nature? The reign of material fact, the sort of reality that is, throws an unsubstantial visionariness on the other plane of history; and the drama of the Atonement hangs like a beautiful picture in the sky, too good to be true. For it is characteristic of the Atonement that it is not only a doctrine but a history : it is a drama; it has action, it has parts, it has personages, it has place There is a Father and there is a Son; the and scene. Father sends the Son to be the Saviour of the world; the Son comes down from heaven to save it: enters this

world, lives a life of sorrow in it; dies as a sacrifice for it; He rises from the dead, returns to heaven, and sits at the right hand of God, above all principality and power, and might and dominion, and every name that is named, not only in this world but also in the world to come. Visible fragments then of this sublime story are witnessed to; but in what heaven and earth did the whole take None that we see; none that science knows of; place? there is no place for it within this sphere of space in which In no material sky did the Father give the we are. commission to the Son. In no material sky does the Son now sit by the throne of the Father. This whole action took place in another heaven than that we see. Within this sphere of space, and to one who does not cast his eye in any sense out of it, it looks no part of the real world, it looks out of place; the whole story is one grand incongruity; a splendid illusion; ready to melt away and evaporate. like any creation of cloud or colour, the first occasion any one probes its solidity.

Hence then it is that some see only in the account of the Son of God's Atonement for the human race, a religious form of one of those legends which have followed the dawn of human sentiment and poetry. This has been, they say, the favourite type of the romance of all There is a captive in chains, there is an oppressor, ages. there is a deliverer from a far country; he exposes himself to hardships and death for the sake of the fallen; he conquers, he restores the enchained to freedom, and wins for himself glory and triumph. And is not this, they say, the story of the Atonement? And if so, what is it all but like soothing the ears of children with ancient rhymes, or sending them to sleep with the sound of soft music and murmuring voices? What is it but, when facts desert us, having recourse to dreams, believing in poems, and feeding on imagery?

.

Undoubtedly the story of the Atonement can be so represented as to seem to follow in general type the poetical legends and romances of the infantine imagina-In details-what we read in the four tion of the world. Gospels-not much resemblance can be charged, but a summary can be made so as to resemble them. And what if it can? What is it but to say that certain turning ideas, Divine and human, resemble each other; that there is an analogy? The old legends of mankind represent in their general scope not mere fancy, but a real longing of human nature, a desire of men's hearts for a real Deliverer under the evils under which life groans. The whole creation groaneth and travaileth in pain together until now. But more than this, do not they represent real facts too? These legends of deliverers would never have arisen had there not been deliverers in fact; the fabulous champions would not have appeared had there not been the real; it was truth which put it in men's Doubtless, in all ages, there were men heads to imagine. above the level, who interposed to put a stop to wrongs and grievances; for, indeed, the world would have been intolerable had it been completely given up to the bad. The romances of early times, then, reflect at the bottom what are facts; they reflect the action of real mediators in nature, who interposed from time to time for the succour of mankind in great emergencies. When, then, a heavenly mediation is found to resemble in general language an earthly one, what is it more than saying that earthly things are types of heavenly? We do not suppose that the two worlds, visible and invisible, are absolutely different and heterogeneous in fundamental structure; we believe that they are upon one type, only that the type is carried out in an infinitely higher manner in the heavenly world than in the earthly. What wonder then if, when

the highest of all mediators, the Mediator between God and man, appears, the outline of His work comes out in the language of the Christian creed, as resembling the outline of some great earthly mediation; in that sense in which what is heavenly can resemble what is earthly? "He for us men came down from heaven; He was made man: He was crucified for us. He suffered: He was buried; He rose again; He ascended." So long as these words stand, and they are words of Scripture as well as of the Creed, so long must the Atonement recall to us images of high earthly mediations; so long must the doctrine of the Atonement remind us of facts and of ideals in the history and mind of man. It is impossible to prevent these words from bringing back the burden of other histories-the home of grandeur and peace left, the dark and dreadful contest entered, the victory, the rescue, and the exaltation. But is this any reflection upon the doctrine of the Atonement? Or is it not rather the glory of that great doctrine that all these high earthly types of what is noble in action point so naturally to it, and that it fulfils all the highest conceptions and aspirations of the human mind?

So rooted is the great principle of mediation in nature, that the mediatorship of Christ cannot be revealed to us without reminding us of a whole world of analogous action, and of representation of action. How natural thus does the idea of a mediator turn out to be! Yet this is exactly the point at which many stumble; pardon they approve of; reconciliation they approve of; but reconciliation by means of mediation is what they cannot Why not dispense with a superfluity? they understand. say; and why not let these relieve us from what they consider the *incumbrance* of a mediator? But this is not the light in which a mediator is viewed by the great bulk

of the human race. It has appeared to the great mass of Christians infinitely more natural to be saved with a mediator than without one. They have no desire to be spared a mediator, and cannot imagine the advantage of being saved a special source of love. They may be offered greater directness in forgiveness, but forgiveness by intervention is more like the truth to them.

It is this rooted place of a mediator in the human heart which is so sublimely displayed in the sacred crowds of St. John's Revelation. The multitude which no man can number are indeed there all holy, all kings and priests, all consecrated and elect. But the individual greatness of all is consummated in One who is in the centre of the whole. Him who is the head of the whole race, who leads it, who has saved it, its King and Representative, the First-Born of the whole creation and the Redeemer of it. Toward Him all faces are turned : and it is as when a vast army fixes its look upon a great commander in whom it glories, who on some festival day is placed conspicuously in the midst. Is there humiliation in that look because he commands them ? there is pride and exaltation, because he represents them. Every one is greater for So in that heavenly crowd all such a representative. countenances reflect the exaltation of their Head. Of that countless multitude none forgets that he has been ransomed, but none is lowered by the thought. The ransom has been given by their Head, and man has been rescued by man. The air of Heaven is perfumed with the fragrance of an altar, and animated with the glory of a great conquest. The victory of the Mediator never ceases, and all triumph in Him.

SERMON IX.

Dur Duty to Equals.

ROMANS XII. 66, 17.

"Condescend to men of low estate. . . Provide things honest in the sight of all men."

TOOKER'S great principle may perhaps be applied to the moral as well as the ceremonial question ---that the omission of a point in Scripture does not decide against it, but only throws us upon the law of reason in Scripture ethics may perhaps be affected by the matter. this principle as well as Scripture law respecting Church forms. I mean by Scripture ethics here, not so much duties themselves, as the comparative rank of different duties - that we cannot judge from the comparative omission of this or that class of duties in Scripture, that therefore anything is decided as to its importance, or that it does not rank so high as some other class of duties which stands forward more prominently. Thus the New Testament says comparatively little about duties to equals. and enlarges upon duties to inferiors, compassion for the poor, sympathy with the afflicted, indulgence to the weak and the like-upon what we may call generally the condescending life; i.e., a voluntary descending from our own level to that of others. With respect to those who are as strong as themselves, as rich as themselves, as clever as themselves, and know as much as themselves, and have

as many advantages in short of body and mind as they have—in a word about men's equals; it does not say much. But we may not infer from this that duties to equals do not rank as high and are not as trying a class of duties as those to inferiors or to sufferers. We may not infer even that they are not a more trying class of duties; we can infer nothing at all about it. What if the former are a more searching ordeal of the character There is nothing at all against this than the latter? estimate in Scripture, from the fact that it says less about them and more about the other; because Scripture in omitting, comparatively, express mention or inculcation of one class of duties may still assume the whole truth about them; and what that truth is, is left to our natural reason to decide. If Scripture singles out particularly one class of duties, it may be not to give it intrinsic pre-eminence, but because, as a supplement to former ethics, it needed special notice. What may be called the condescending life was comparatively a new branch of morals; it therefore demanded a prominent place in that page of Scripture in which, as a large and fully developed law of morals, it was for the first time brought forward. But Scripture in the particular expansion it gives to our duties to the poor and the inferior. institutes no comparison between the merits of the two. and decides nothing as to the superiority of the class of duties it calls special attention to over the class it comparatively omits.

This is not a subject altogether without a special interest in the present period of our Church, during which this branch of Christian work, which involves the relationship to the poor, the sympathy with them, and what we may call generally the condescending life, as distinguished from the life amongst equals, has been so

largely and so profitably developed. We may say in brief that the peculiar scope of our Church ethics for the last thirty years has been the culture of works of compassion. It may be said, and we may rejoice in saying it, that great numbers have devoted themselves specially to a life of compassion and charitable exertion in the cause of the sick and poor. It has been a most remarkable instance of extraordinary development in a particular field of labour and energy in a church; and doubtless the historians of our Church in a future day will pay a Nor need we confine the special marked tribute to it. expansion of this branch of Christian work by any means to the rise of formal institutions; it has penetrated as a general spirit into our parishes and through society.

This striking manifestation cannot be observed without awakening much thought and many reflections upon the singular power which Christianity has exhibited in this field of employment. What a new life of the affections it has called into existence! The conspicuous and commanding use indeed which Christianity has made of the principle of compassion, is a characteristic of it which must strike everybody. And in addition to the obvious moral fruits which are involved in the employment of such an affection, it is impossible not to see what an enormous move was made in the furtherance of the greatest happiness principle, when this affection was taken up and converted into practice, and made a part of the individual's life. It is impossible not to see that numbers who never would have been happy in any other way, have been made happy and satisfied by the habitual exercise of compassion; by a life spent in more or less degree in that employment. Is not one struck with the astonishing stupidity of paganism in throwing away, as hardly looking at it, such an engine, such an instrument

of gratification of the most deep, insinuating, and penetrating kind ;---winding itself into the inner soul? Why, instead of that philosophical horror of perturbations; instead of all those quaint formulæ about compassion as . an infirmity, an *ægritudo*, which one reads as one would the curious pedantic jargon of an obsolete world, separated from us by cycles of ages, why, instead of talking, did it not fasten at once and eagerly upon such a prize as a motive ;--- such a fortunate and such an invaluable discovery, such a gain to life-the life even of the agents themselves ? It is obvious, upon the mere face of it, that compassion is a very remarkable principle; and one remarkable in this very point of view, that it converts into a pleasure to the individual that which is of incalculable advantage to society,---the alleviation of pain and misery. There could not be a more striking instance of things being double one of another, than that, there being sadness in the world, there should be an affection which derives its very gratification from sadness, and is carried toward the relief of it by an impulse which becomes pleasure in the act ; pleasure as the very consequence of pain, because it is pain that calls forth that special form of love, and with the form of love the special delight that accompanies that form. And thus Montaigne says, that there is a spice of cruelty in compassion, because it requires pain to gratify its own special nature. There being, however, this peculiar affection in us, which was obviously of such immense practical power for dealing with this world as we find it, nay, which converts the very evil of the world into a material for exercising man and his affections; and not only exercising them but gratifying them ;--- how was it that the old world so entirely overlooked this wonderful practical instrument, rejected the compassionate life, and talked in a way

about compassion in which men in a dream would talk about something,-with feeble idle remarks; dealt with it with a vapid superciliousness and a querulous emptiness which did not enter into its nature, or interpret the scope of the affection, or see the work it could do? This vast power in the world lay dormant, and had nothing given it to do. It acted of course as a natural affection in human hearts, whatever philosophers might say, and had its influence as such. It was the consoler of human sorrows, the softener of human trials. That it must be always, nature will always claim its own; but no public work was given it in the economy of the world,---it was not brought out.

And we may remark how paganism has blunted and suppressed even the natural virtue. One sees an instance of this in the religious rite of Hindooism, in leading the aged and infirm to the banks of the Ganges, and there leaving them to be carried away by the next rise of the The religion had doubtless its own account to waters. give of such a cutting short of human life: it might say it saved a great deal of bodily pain and suffering by it: what one observes is the total blindness it shows to the immense resources of compassion, the power of the virtue to convert its material into gratification. For do not age and infirmity, under the point of view which compassion takes, become the subject matter of a quantity of daily cares and attentions, which interest, which soothe, and which satisfactorily engage the minds of the younger generation? To cut off then the natural end of life was to cut off that which the virtue of compassion specially appropriated as its own, and with which it was fully able to deal and designed to deal. How much was lost to human life by this violent arrangement: and so by the Spartan expedient of cutting off at birth the maimed and

the sickly forms of human life, so as not to encumber the State with unprofitable members, which required its nourishment, and did not repay it by service. The Spartan idea of human life was one of strict compensation. It demanded an equivalent. Can you pay us for it? If so, the State will feed you. But you must fight for the State if the State is to keep you. This was the bargain. The Spartan had not the slightest conception of the State putting itself to expense and trouble for physically useless unproductive life. Did the born-maimed or feeble claim the right to live? The claim was not admitted. To be fed and to do nothing for his food was not one of the This was the hard compact of Sparta rights of man. with human existence. But what utter barrenness was there in the conception! What a loss instead of gain to the community! The principle of compassion gathers around the sick couch, interests and produces mental fruits which are ample equivalents for the want of gross Around the leisure of the infirm, thought, imagipower. nation, and philosophy spring up; and sick lives are centres of improving and refining influence. And a State which did not acknowledge this law consigned itself to the monotonous dulness of pugilistic strength.

Why then, when there was all this obvious power and use in compassion, could not men see it? Why did they not gladly lay hold on such a valuable instrument? The reason was they had not the heart to do it. Its nature, its scope was perfectly certain, there could be no doubt about it: it only required ordinary intellectual attention to see it; it carried its own witness with it; but there was something just on the surface which looked like weakness; it professed to act by feeling and not by strength. Therefore the pride of man did not think much of it; therefore ancient philosophy never opened the mine of

happiness which lay in this principle. It was a discovery, like that of a new scientific principle, when it was made; and Christianity made it. Undoubtedly we must not forget that a life of compassion is not all happiness; it involves its own hard work; there is a great deal to do which human nature does not at first like; and there is disappointment here, as there is in other businesses of life. But there can be no doubt that this principle has added to the stock of human happiness as well as of human goodness.

It is thus that many have fled from the bitterness and disquiet of active life, from the strife and emulation of equals, to seek repose in the ministration to inferiors. They have fled to the realm of compassion for peace; knowing that there was work, but knowing that the work . brought consolation and repose; knowing that there is a work which is trouble, and that there is a work which is They found in man's adversity that help which rest. they could not in his strength. So have our clergy often found in their parishes. A man enters new into the work of a parish; and, if he would confess it, he rather dreads the deathbeds; the sadness of them, the monotony of them, deprived as they are of worldly hope with its elasticity and variety ;----the difficulty of health and vigour entering into the feeling of the dying. All this in prospect depresses. But the fact often turns out quite otherwise, and they are agreeably undeceived in the characteristics of a deathbed. The daily routine of parish work may be dull to a person; the calls with nothing to say, or only to say what he has said a hundred times ! To deal with the stationariness of years; to do without fresh aspects, to labour on old ground wearies: but the tragic part of human life—that never fails in interest. It brings out as by some powerful chemistry the contents of

men's minds, what they have in them; it is a revealer, an awakener of hearts. It is life that deadens minds, death gives newness and freshness to them; the mask is thrown off; the day of truth has dawned, and none has seen the dawn of that day without being strengthened and freshened by it.

But while the compassionate view of man, as compared with the ordinary view of him in his health and strength as a flourishing member of this world, is characterised by a beauty of its own, it has at the same time the defect of being a protected state of mind, a state in which the mind is for the moment relieved of all its tendencies to irritatation and to asperity, and thrown into a perfect quiet by an external event which does everything for it without an effort of its own.

How are we affected by a great death-the death of a great man, some leader, some man of power, who has planted himself in history? It composes and subdues us; it tranquillises us like some bell tolling, or some grave strain of music, or like evening silence. Instantly jars and discords cease, every disturbing recollection stops, and in the aspect of compassion all is forgotten that could raise the least stir or breath of air. Thus the mind is borne along in a passive train of musing, dwelling on the end and close of a splendid career, reposing on, and even in a sense enjoying, the deep peace of one great thought. Such is the soothing power of compassion that the mind under such circumstances will extract with a kind of greediness the whole strength of the sedative, and drain to the very utmost the deep power of the charm, before it lets the cup go. Such states of mind may be called eloquent: eloquent not in the form of pouring out, but drinking in-the eloquence of recipiency-drawing in deep currents of impressions. A great man gone is con-

templated in all the softening light of this favouring medium of pity, which, as we are told, is akin to love. And yet we know if the man were to rise to life again, or if somebody exactly like him in character and position were to pass by, immediately every old jar would come Life would rob him at once of the refining hue, it back. would lower again, it would vulgarise again. A moment since he was all but loved, and now he is all but hated ! Now it might be said, with some justice, that this is too wide a contrast in the estimate of a man for the mere accident of outward fortune to produce; that a man's character is not altered because he is alive one day and dead another; or because he is in adversity one day and in prosperity another; and that to attach ourselves to anger or to pity, according as the sun smiles upon a man or the clouds gather round him, is to be slaves to the moment, and to make the judgment the creation of mere But taking the compassionate view of man, as accident. it naturally comes before us, without any stoical criticism upon it, and regarding it, as it undoubtedly is, as an extraordinary and in a sense sublime relief from all the disturbing and disquieting forces of the mind, from its pettiness, its jealousy, its egotism; it is still a state of mind which is made for us made for us by an event; it is a sheltered state of mind; it is not our own doing; we are protected in this rest and tranquillity of the spirits, in this disinterestedness and generosity of the temper, by the circumstances of the case, which bind a chain around the psssions and place us for the time under a tranquillising spell. Life is half anger, half compassion; but if the one is a fault, the other is hardly our own merit.

While then the compassionate or condescending life of which I was speaking, appeals so powerfully to its own animation, and sweetnesses and intrinsic rewards, it must

not be at the same time wholly forgotten, that upon this very side, and from this very source, arise its weakness and defects, as a form and sphere of discipline. The condescending life is a devoted life, but it is at the same time a protected life. It is sheltered from trials which very sharply beset the field of equals. The poor and dependent. the mourner, the desponding, the cast down---these exercise our active benevolence, but do not they unconsciously flatter us while they appeal to it? the benefit is all on one side; they are conscious of their want of power to make a return, and this want, though it is the appropriate blessing which accompanies the relation, is a blessing also, in the case of frail human benefactors, subservient to a weakness. The condescension is fully recognised, the superior is thought of, felt towards as such; as one who comes down from a higher sphere, to minister voluntarily to the inferior; this is his position, and he cannot help it: but it is a shelter also which follows him throughout He is a guarded worker, guarded upon one his labours. side of attack on which he is naturally exposed in the open world. Everything from the grateful soothes-their looks, their words; your pride is safe; they confess dependence; and so they unconsciously confer exaltation. All gives way to you, all praises you; as received into the weak human heart even gratitude can turn into a subtle species of flattery; there is a flattery even of the dying. But in the society of equals it is specially the case that a man is exposed to the most terrible blows on the very side on which he is sheltered in the life of condescension; upon the side of his pride. He starts in the first place with a less exalted position, in a sphere of ordinary duty, as compared with a voluntary and gratuitous descent; he has his task set him; he must do it or he is punished. There is undoubtedly very deep in human nature the

193

reluctance to acting upon compulsion; it is disagreeable to man; yet it would be very unwise to say that obligation was not very salutary to man, as distinguished from that idea which he is so fond of,—and which constitutes what may be called the natural doctrine of works of supererogation,—that very common idea between men and their own hearts that they do more than they strictly ought to do, and that life is with them a great superabundance and excess beyond the rule of right and duty.

And when we go into particulars : in the life of equals a man enters upon a vast field of relations in which his humility and his generosity pass through an ordeal of special and peculiar severity; severity far greater than that which attaches to any trial of them in the relationship to inferiors; for the simple reason that a man is in competition with his equals, and he is not in competition with his inferiors. To a superficial person it might appear that the great act of humility was condescension, and that therefore the condescending life was necessarily a more humble one than the life with equals. But this is not the true view of the case. The hardest trial of humility must be not towards a person to whom you are superior, and who acknowledges that superiority, but towards a person with whom you are on equal footing of competition. In the relationship of the superior to the inferior'it is the very condescension which constitutes a satisfaction to man's self-love; by his very condescension, while he gives on the one side benevolent exertion, frail. man receives and gains on the other a sense of superiority. But in the relationship of equals this cannot be the case; where there is competition you yourself lose what you give to another, you fall yourself by how much you raise another.

The relations to equals are thus the more real trial of

humility than the relations to inferiors; and if persons will examine into their state of mind, they will, I think, find that their own feelings and sensations will verify this comparison. The sense of defeat, the pange of wounded pride, the mortification of aims and aspirations.-these , witness to the sharp ordeals which the life of equals produces; while certainly if these are borne well, they constitute a safer guarantee to a real humility of character than any condescension to inferiors in the nature of the case can. So that it stands to reason that humility is much more tried by equals than it is by inferiors. D٥ not equals in fact make the appropriate, the special, and the only effective correction to pride? The individual in truth comes into the rough open air as soon as he gets He comes into contact with his own among his equals. weaknesses, and finds out his own failings in a way in which no condescending life could have acquainted him And amongst other things he finds out how with them. much harder it is to be fair to an equal than ever so generous to an inferior. For it is the same with generosity as it is with humility. Generosity is more tried by an equal than it is by an inferior, for the same reason that it is so with humility-viz, that you are in competition with your equals, and are not in competition with your inferiors. We know that the great obstruction to generosity in our nature is jealousy-at least with regard to such advantages as touch our pride. It would be easy to be generous to the intellectual claims of other people, to their merits, to their character, were there no element of jealousy in ourselves. But compassion is relieved from this trial; compassion cannot be jealous; its work is with one who lies at its feet, who deprecates the slightest com-How generous then will a man be to the fallen; parison. but let the man get on his legs again, and it will some-

times be hard to him who has been so superabundantly generous even to be barely just. It is thus that generosity to an equal is more difficult than generosity to an inferior. And while one who condescends to another beneath him is sheltered from all comparison and has his pride safe, he who is generous to an equal is generous at the risk of his own loss and fall by comparison : he does him justice at the cost of himself suffering for it. There is thus often a want of generosity in the apparent generosity of preferring inferiors to equals, the unsuccessful to the successful. They are preferred because they do not come into competition with you; so they must fail in order to please vou. Thus an ungenerous temper may be easily fostered under the guise of generous condescension; and it is in fact often fostered under the pretensions of Christian humility, when a man is exceedingly desirous that everybody else should undergo the benefit of humiliation, and does not go very closely into his own heart, to examine what his motive is in that desire.

And when we go from what a man has to do to others, to what he has to suffer from others, the contrast becomes still more marked between the two spheres. The peculiar power which malice and ability together have to inflict pain is one of the familiar experiences which every man must go through, who, with any activity, and with any scope and object in life, throws himself with force and energy into the society of his equals. It is only what he must expect. He, must expect to meet those who are as able and keen-witted as himself, and he must expect that there will be disagreement, and he must expect that disagreement will bring out the disagreeable parts of men's characters. Misfortune, adversity, soften the human heart; those who have fallen, those who have never risen, the depressed, the humbled,

are unconscious flatterers; they raise a man on a pedestal to himself. Not so a mass of struggling equals: even when they do what is quite natural and right, they do not do this: it would indeed be very mischievous if they They make, even when perfectly fair and hardly did. even impatient, still, severe judges. And if their aims come into collision with your own, as in a general competition they will do, this tries equity and good temper. Nor need the aims necessarily relate to private or selfish interests; the contest of opinion, political or religious, is Whence do those grievances come which prey enough. upon men's spirits, whence those wounded feelings, which Can the miserable, the feeble, the last often for life? prostrate, inflict such blows? Those sharp strokes cannot come from a quarter that we condescend to; they must be then the result of relations with equals.

To leave the realm of compassion for that of equality is indeed to leave the realm of peace for that of war. Compassion is a state of peace. It undoubtedly imposes its work, but its relations are settled, its feelings flow from the situation, emulation is over, the issue has been arrived at, and there is the serenity of the end. But cross over to the world of equality, and it is a state of war: with unfixed relations, with a struggle of interests. with a comparison of strength, and with issues which have yet to be decided. All is uncertain and fluctuating, trembling on the confines of enmity; and one man the opponent of another, the rival of another. There are the concomitants of war-the precautions, the safeguards, the modifications of reserve and suspicion.

It is thus that a life of ordinary and common probation, which is what a man generally leads when he lives with his equals, is found when examined to contain a powerful supply of the most finished and subtle weapons

It is not that this kind of life possesses of discipline. an inferior arsenal, which must be put up with if we have not a better, but which has only blunted instruments of correction to furnish; but that it has the finest and largest collection of such weapons, made with consummate skill, and adapted to every want. Hardly anybody need complain of a defect and scarcity, however highly he may value them. This sphere of equals, that is to say, a life of common trial, commands the sharpest contradictions to human feeling, the finest jars, the deepest discords: this rich and ample treasury is for ever renovated with fresh forces and adaptations. It is when trials form part of our natural circumstances that they enter deepest The trials of the sphere of equals and take most hold. touch the tenderest parts, and apply the most refined tests: they find out a man the most thoroughly. It is common life that has the keenest and subtlest instruments at command. It might be thought at first that it would be the reverse; that the condescending life would have the sharp and finished tools for the formation of character, and that common life would have the dull ones: but in fact common life has the finest tools. And. whereas, when some special life turns out its workmanship, it sometimes seems as if the whole figure were cut out with one tool-the face, the body, the limbs; on the other hand common life, from the very variety and subtlety of its situations and its trials-and from the very fineness of its tools, turns out the more finished form; the workmanship has more execution and expression in it. We must accord then the condescending life its own praise, for its own devotion; but we cannot give it the superiority as an engine of discipline and trial for man's pride, for his strong and passionate will, his tendency to idolise himself, his vanity, his jealousy.

Equals are more than inferiors the natural correction for self-love. And while pity has certainly effects of great beauty in its own field, still the palm of a stronger and sharper correction may belong to another sphere of training.

And as a sort of vertex and climax of the life of equals. public or political life has undoubtedly great and peculiar powers of discipline. Here it may be said, with truth, there gathers to a head all that is pointed, strong, and effective in the discipline of the society of equals; here there is everything that can force a man out of a narrow sensitiveness, out of brooding thoughts, out of weaknesses, out of vanity and egotism, and even against his will strengthen and brace him. Here the necessity of action is such that a man has not the time and leisure to acquire some faults which certain defects of character require. For it is true that some kinds of faults do seem to require quiet and leisure for their growth and education; and interruption disturbs them. And this public life does seem to exercise a kind of compulsion upon men; so that it will not endure some forms of the morbid temper in men, which flourish with considerable strength upon more retired ground. Thus take the principle of forgivenesspeople giving up grudges and agreeing to forget injuries. In what a slow and sluggish stream does the temper of forgiveness flow in retired and remote regions of human life! One is almost obliged to substitute, even in the place of a stream of any kind, however sluggish, the metaphor of a dull, a torpid, and a stagnant marsh. It is the discredit of social life, in some sections of it, that injuries, whether real or fancied, hardly ever are forgiven in it; but that if once offence is taken it goes on for years and never stops; that it is cherished, and becomes more fixed as it grows older; and that it gains in passive strength

and obstinacy with the progress of time. But when we turn to political and public life we see that the necessities of that life are such that they do not admit of men shutting themselves up in grudges, and that men are obliged to obey the stringent call of circumstances, which requires them to give up whatever stands in the way of salutary action; that they are compelled to exert a force over themselves, and to bend their wills under the yoke. Thus in public life we see forgiveness flowing in large and copious streams, and men agreeing to act together again, as if nothing had happened. It is an astonishing and marvellous spectacle of flexibility as compared with the rigid retention of retired life. The floodgates of pardon are opened, as the exigencies of party require; and nothing is allowed to stand in the way of large, ample, and adequate effacements and abolitions, of the very highest utility, effecting the most important and patriotic objects. And though it may be said that public forgiveness is not quite the same as private; and though it may not be the case that reconciliations on this large scale are universally accompanied by the more tender sympathies, and the touching traits of forgiveness; it is still very striking to see such a subjugation of wills, such an acceptance of discipline, and such a recognition of the fact that the necessities of things are against unforgiveness, that it must give way, that there is not room for it in a world of action, and that the good of society is inconsistent with and excludes it. Such a result is a remarkable instance of the coincidence of two laws, a moral law which dictates. forgiveness to the heart, and a law of business and necessity on the part of the community which demands it as the condition of public ends.

The two spheres of trial which have been compared together in the observations which I have been making,

coincide partially with the two ideas of trial which attach respectively to life viewed as a mission, and life viewed as a probation. These two aspects indeed of life are so far from being in any disagreement with each other, that they mutually involve each other. It is a part of our probation to have a duty or-if we like the term better -a mission of succour and charity; a mission to comfort. to support, and instruct others according to their needs. And again it is part of our mission in life to encounter probation in it, and to submit to trials, for our own dis-The two ideas then are part of the same process, cipline. and imply each other. And yet a certain prominence may be given to one of them or to the other, marking the two as different main ideas of life and trial two different persons may have. Persons may regard themselves as having been sent into the world to accomplish certain They may view themselves as marked public objects. out for some great charitable work; or under a special call to make other people better. If they regard themselves then as sent into the world for the benefit of the world, they will think of this life mainly as a mission. On the other hand, if they contemplate the trial of life as bearing mainly on themselves, they will then think of it as a probation. With all our admiration then of the more sanguine and enthusiastic of these two aspects of life, we may still look upon the idea of probation as the most rich in lessons of experience and of humility.

I have said that, in comparing the sphere of compassion and the field of equals together, the one class of duties is more prominent in Scripture than the other. The place which works of compassion have in the Gospel narrative and in the constitution of the early Church, besides particular precepts,—account for this prominence. But it is quite needless to say the ordeal of the sphere of

equals is still amply represented in the New Testament. Our Lord's own life is abundant evidence of this. It is particularly to be observed that our Lord, though He instituted the great exemplar of the compassionate or condescending life, had a life with equals which ran parallel to it; I speak of course of equals in the visible sense; the learned and disputative Jews, the Pharisees and Scribes, who had cultivated systematic thought, speculation, and doctrine, and led schools and parties, were in outward appearance His equals; and He stood in regard to large classes in a relationship to equals. We call then our Lord's acts of charity and pity works, and they count among His labours; but were they not also in a still truer sense refreshments of His Spirit-holy recreation to Him? Was not the act of condescending compassion to the poor and wretched a gratification, a tranquillising pause amid the strife and toil? He looked round upon a world of equals and it was war-it was the array of hostile looks, malice and craft, the watching for openings, the preparation for assault. On his own part there was the strain of a constant caution, readiness to meet attack, vigilance against surprise, and all the effort of self-defence. But when He entered the realm of compassion, then when the ear heard Him, it blessed Him, and when the eye saw Him, it gave witness to Him; the blind cried to Him from the wayside; Zaccheus watched for Him from the sycamore; the sick woman touched the hem of His garment; He was met by the affectionateness of beseeching looks and supplicating voices. Scenes of joy rose up all round Him, the leper blazed abroad his cure, the blind man glorified God for his sight, and all the people gave praise unto God. Could all this be other than a consolatory life, inserted in the midst of a life of contest and strife? When he fed the five thousand in the wilderness, could the satisfying

of the hunger of such a crowd, and supplying the natural wants of man, be other than a relief to Himself? When He sighed over the ears He was going to open, and said Ephphatha, that sigh indeed expressed a sympathetic sorrow for a world of pain and deprivation, but the act of restoring that great faculty could not be other than grateful to the Restorer. When he gave back the son to the mother, how could that not be a pleasurable act to Him? And when He gave the news to the people of the house-The damsel is not dead, but sleepeth: how could the delivery of such joyful news not be a joy to Himself? If. by the constitution of our nature, compassion has a particular gratification attending upon it, that gratification attended upon it in our Lord's case. These then were not His labours or His toils, they were comparatively His recreation, His pleasure, and His holiday. His life among equals, proclaiming His cause against adversaries, invincible defiance. inflexible will-this was His hard work; it was by the struggle with equals that the battle of eternal truth was fought; and by this He fulfilled the great trial The powers of nature and the powers of a human life. of Hell were conquered by His other and miraculous acts; by this struggle He conquered man. First in the succour of man, first in the war with man, first in both hemispheres of action, the Firstborn of Creation lives in the Gospel. a marvellous whole, to inspire morality with a new spirit, to soften man's heart, to consecrate his wealth. The light of ages gathers round Him. He is the centre of the past, the pledge of a future; the great Character marches through time to collect souls about it, to found new empires for the truth, and to convert the whole earth to the knowledge of the Lord.

SERMON X.

The Peaceful Temper,

HEBREWS XII. 14.

"Follow peace with all men, and holiness, without which no man shall see the Lord."

THERE are many particular duties in which Christianity and worldly wisdom meet, both recommending the same course. One of these is the duty mentioned in the text, viz, that of being at peace with others. Α wise adviser of this world tells any one who consults him as to his conduct in life, to beware especially of getting into quarrels with people. He tells him more He tells him not only to avoid actual than this. quarrels, but to cultivate a peaceful temper. The Gospel tells us to do the same. It is one of the most frequent maxims in the New Testament. The advice is the same. though the reason of it is different, as a piece of worldly wisdom, and as a Christian precept. The reason which worldly prudence suggests, is the quiet and happiness of life, which are interfered with by relations of enmity to The reason which religion gives is the duty of others. brotherly-love, of which the peaceful disposition is a part. But the frequency of the advice, under either aspect, is remarkable, and shows that there is some strong prevailing tendency in human nature to which it is opposed. Let us then examine what this tendency is, and we shall

be able better to see what that state of mind is which is the opposite of it, and which ought to take its place.

When we examine, then, the tempers of men, to see what there is in them which is so strongly opposed to this precept of following peace, the first thing we observe is, that people rush into quarrels from simple violence and impetuosity of temper, which prevents them from waiting a single minute to examine the merits of the case, and the facts of the case, but carries them forward possessed with a blind partiality in their own favour, and seeing nothing but what favours their own side. This is perhaps the most prominent and conspicuous antagonist to peace and the peaceful disposition. Again, there is the malignant temper, which fastens vindictively upon particular persons, who have been either the real or supposed authors of some disadvantage. Men of this character pursue a grudge unceasingly, and never forget or forgive. They often set themselves to work to do somebody, whoever it is, to whom they bear this grudge. some positive harm; and even when they do not enter upon a regular plan of revenge, they make use of any opportunity that falls in their way to spite him. This is another and a worse source of the relation of enmity. a more irreconcilable foe to peace than even blind impetuosity.

But impetuosity and malignity are not the only tempers which are opposed to the law of peace, and to the peaceful disposition. There are some very common habits of mind, which, without being so conspicuous and decided in their manifestations, lead to a great deal of enmity of a certain kind—sometimes open enmity, sometimes, when this is avoided, still to bad relations towards others. There are many persons who can never be neutral or support a middle state of mind. If they

The Peaceful Temper.

do not positively like others, they will see some reason for disliking them; they will be irritable if they are not pleased; they will be enemies if they are not friends. They cannot bear to be in an attitude of mind which does not give active employment to the feelings on one They are not so unreasonable as to side or the other. expect that they can like persons without knowing them; but, if they know them, if they meet them, if they live near them, if they see them often, if they have dealings with them, and still do not like them; that is, do not see in them that which meets their taste-are not taken by anything in their character,---then they put themselves in a hostile relation to those persons. They see a cause of provocation in the mere circumstance that there is nothing to engage and win. And some will confess this of themselves, and confess it with a kind of pride, that they must either love or hate, either be friends or foes. It seems to themselves to be the sign of a generous character always to have positive feeling either This rule, then, of their own, has the for or against. necessary result of placing them in a kind of enmity towards numbers of persons to whom there is not the slightest real reason for feeling it, towards those who have done them no harm, and whose fault simply is, that they do not please or suit them. But it is so irksome to them to maintain an indifference and neutrality that they cannot bring themselves to acquiesce in what are, after all, the real facts of the case, which no partial or fanciful rule of their own can alter. They cannot say to themselves,---I see nothing in these persons that commends itself particularly, and therefore I do not go so far as to entertain strong feelings for them; on the other hand, there is nothing to give actual offence, and therefore there is no reason whatever why I should entertain

feelings against them. I will take care, therefore, that my feelings shall correspond to the facts of the case, and though I cannot make friends of them there shall at any rate be no enmity. This rule accords with the facts of the case: the other rule, which they take, is fanciful and It is often, however, affectionate and warmor enmity. hearted tempers that adopt this rule. They enjoy the sympathy of kindred souls, the answering of heart to heart; but if they do not meet with sympathy, then the blank is not only disappointing to them but irritating. Then they relapse into enmity, as if they were ill-used because they were not suited. There is something imperious, if we examine it, in this rule; it is as much as to say-What do these persons mean by not pleasing and fitting in to my taste? On this principle many of their neighbours are evesores to them, and the very sight of them interrupts their repose, when there is no real occasion for any such feelings; inasmuch as, if they have furnished no cause for pleasure, they have not furnished any cause for pain either.

Such is the arbitrary and fanciful rule which people sometimes lay down for themselves in their relations with others. And now, what I want to observe is, how completely this rule is opposed to the law which the Apostle lays down, of "following peace with all men." When we examine what the relation of peace is, we find that it is exactly that relation toward others which the temper I have described has such a difficulty in adopting, and which is so repugnant to its taste. A state of peace, which is neither less nor more than peace, is this middle state to which such objection is made. It is not a state of active love and affection, for these we do not call being at *peace*, but something more: nor is it a state which ad-

The Peaceful Temper.

mits of any ill-feeling; but it lies between the two, comprehending all kindly intentions, forbidding the least wish for another's injury, avoiding, as much as possible, dispute and occasion of offence; consulting order, quiet, and contentment, but not ariving at more than this. This is the state of thing which we call being at peace with others. If we have the least wish, though we hardly express it to ourselves, for another person's harm, if we have the least resentful motive toward him, that is enmity; then we are not at peace with him. Peace implies the entire absence of positive ill will. The Apostle then says that this is our proper relation toward all men. More than this applies to some, but as much as this applies to all. He would have us embrace all men within our love, so far as to be in concord with them, not to be separated from Separation is inconsistent with Christian memberthem. On the other hand, he knows that more than this ship. must by the limitation of our nature, apply to the few rather than to the mass and multitude; he fixes then upon this, nothing higher and nothing lower; he fixes upon the middle ground of peace as our proper relation towards the Be in fellowship, he says, with all men, so far as many. to have nothing wrong in your relation to them, nothing to disunite: follow peace with all men.

Is any other principle of conduct and kind of temper indeed *fit* for this world in which we live? Whatever those who adopt the other course may say, there is no room for it in the state of things in which we are placed. It jars with the whole frame of things. There are so many obstacles to mutual understanding in this world, and so very thin a veil is enough to hide people from each other, that if the line is adopted of being in half or incipient enmity towards all who do not reveal themselves in an attractive and amiable light to us, we shall be in this

208

unfavourable relation towards by far the greater part of society; some probably of excellent character, whose higher qualities are unhappily hid from us. The great mass of those even whom we know and meet with in the intercourse and business of life must be comparatively nothing More than this, they must be often personsto us. even those whom we are constantly meeting must be persons-who are not made after a model that we like. persons who do not sympathise with us or elicit sympathy True and genuine intercourse and communicafrom us. tion between minds, if it could be obtained, might clear up a good deal of this cloud, and remove the barrier which separates one man from another; but this is not given, and if it were, there still remains dissimilarity of tempers, gifts, and tastes. The Apostle then lays down a plain rule with respect to the whole of this large section-viz. to be at peace with them. But what is their rule who will have no medium between love and enmity? It is a rule which evidently places them in a kind of enmity with all such as these, *i.e.*, with by far the greater number of people with whom they have to do, the great majority of their neighbours, the larger part of those whom they are constantly seeing. If not in open, they are in secret half enmity with vast numbers, inwardly judging them and warring with them in their thoughts. They are not at peace with them because they discard a middle and neutral relation as lukewarm and not suited to them. But this is exactly the relation which the Apostle has in his mind when he enjoins peace; he contemplates this very neutral and middle state they so much object to.

I have shown that there is a kind of temper and disposition which, without impetuosity, and without malignity, is still in opposition to the law of peace, and does in fact produce a great deal of latent, if not open enmity, in the

The Peaceful Temper.

I will now mention one or two reasons which world. have a great deal to do in promoting this temper. In the first place, it is very irksome to keep watch over ourselves, and to repel the intrusion of hostile thoughts by the simple resistance of conscience, when we are not assisted by any strong current of natural feeling in doing so. This is a difficult duty. But those who say that they either like or dislike, avoid and evade this duty. They only keep away hostile feelings when, in fact, this is done for them; when a strong favouring bias, a strong current of partiality in their minds, of itself excludes such feelings. The duty is under these circumstances easy of being at peace; but to be at peace where there is no partiality is It is necessary then to keep guard against not so easy. the foe, who, seeing that the heart is not preoccupied with a positive preference, struggles to gain admission into it When a person then resolves either for what is hostile. to like or dislike, this, instead of being generosity is in reality escaping a trial, avoiding a duty which would be irksome to him. Is he not slipping his neck from the yoke, and throwing off the posture of watch over him-He says he is always at peace with another when self? he is partial to another. Of course he is, his own bias then keeps out enmity; but it is keeping it out when he has not this bias that constitutes the trial.

Another reason which tends to keep up the disposition which I have been describing is, that the hostile class of relations are evidently accompanied by their own pleasures in many temperaments. They furnish an excitement to them; and, at the bottom, they prefer it to a state of peace on this account, because there is agitation and a flutter of spirits in this relation; whereas peace is repose, and does not offer this play to the mind and temper. There is a kind of interest which people take in their own

grievances, their own grudges, their own causes of offence at various people, their own discords and animosities. which occupies their thought-it must candidly be said ---in a manner not disagreeable to themselves. Thev enjoy these states of mind towards others in their own They summon the recollections of different occawav. sions on which, in their own opinion, their rights were neglected and their merits depreciated. They live in an universal atmosphere of contest, but they derive a certain gratification from it. Life is relieved of its tameness and tediousness: it is filled with material of interest of a certain kind, which acts as a stimulus to the mind, and promotes the play of various emotions. All this is really more pleasant to many people than peace and quiet. They would rather a great deal be in a state of irritation with any person for any reason, than feel at all dull. To be dull is the greatest trial to them. They will stir up the scene at any rate, even at the cost of renewing vexatious subjects. It breaks the level of life: it varies the flatness of it. It is a stimulant: it keeps the spirits in So, too, is the justification of dislike; the exmotion. planation how it arose and was called for. All this is much more to the taste of many than being at peace. They are not conscious of any deep malignity, but they derive a pleasure still from the disturbance of the ground, the agitation of the elements of life, which they take care shall not subside into complete repose. In the feeling of provocation, if there is not always the sense of victory. there is at any rate always the sense of the right to This is better than nothing, and they will keep victory. alive the sense of so important a right. There shall always be something stirring to bring it forward, some occasion for reminding themselves how much reparation they deserve at the hand of others.

The Peaceful Temper.

It was with the entire knowledge of these weaknesses and frailties of human nature, and these elements of disturbance, even in minds of average goodness, that St. Paul said—" Follow peace with all men." You must not, he says, be at peace only with those to whom you are partial; that is easy enough; you must be at peace with those toward whom you entertain no partiality, who do not perhaps please you, or suit you. That is the rule of peace which the Gospel lays down, and it must be fulfilled by standing guard at the entrance of our hearts, and keeping off intruding thoughts. And he says again that we must not seek excitement from the petty quarrels and discords of life, from prejudice and antipathies, and the commotion which is bred out of them. This is a poor and morbid pleasure which impoverishes and lowers every mind that indulges in it. Peace, he says, is our proper relation to all men. There is no reason why, as far as we are concerned, we should not be at peace with everybody. If even they are not at peace with us, we may be at peace with them. Let them look to their own hearts, we have only to do with our own. Let us "follow peace with all men, and holiness, without which no man shall see the It is not without design that these two were Lord." connected together by the Apostle-following peace and holiness. A life of enmities is greatly in opposition to growth in holiness. All that commotion of petty animosity in which some people live, is very lowering, it dwarfs and stunts the spiritual growth of persons. Their spiritual station becomes less and less, in God's sight and in man's. In a state of peace the soul lives as in a watered garden, where, under the watchful eye of the Divine Source, the plant grows and strengthens. All religious habits and duties.—prayer, charity, and mercy, are formed and matured when the man is in a state of peace with others

2 L I

The Peaceful Temper.

212

-with all men; when he is not agitated by small selfish excitements and interests which divert him from himself and his own path of duty, but can think of himself, what he ought to do, and where he is going. He can then live seriously, calmly, and wisely; but there is an end to all religious progress when a man's whole mind is taken up in the morbid excitement of small enmities, when he derives gratification from these jarring relations to others. He ceases to reflect upon himself and to work out his own salvation; his thoughts and his cares are frittered away He does not follow peace, and therefore he upon trifles. does not follow holiness. Let him change all this, throw off these humiliating chains, and set himself once and for all free for serving God, watching his own heart, doing good to his neighbour, and raising his own soul.

SERMON XI.

The Strength of Mishes.

MATTHEW VII. 7, 8.

"Ask, and it shall be given you; seek, and ye shall find; knock, and it shall be opened unto you: for every one that asketh receiveth; and he that seeketh findeth; and to him that knocketh it shall be opened."

CCRIPTURE insists much on the power of strong wishes D in spiritual things. Its language is—if men really wish to be good, they will become good; if they really wish for faith, they will get faith; if they really wish to have habitual seriousness, they will gain habitual seriousness; if they really wish to realise God's presence, they will in time do so. The power of prayer, which is so much taught in Scripture, is in fact the power of strong wishes; wishes are prayers, if men believe in God, and if their wishes are formed around His Presence. And so the text certifies in truth to the power of strong wishes. Ask, and it shall be given you; seek, and ye shall find; knock, and it shall be opened unto you. Asking, seeking, knocking-all these express earnest wishes of the heart, which have put themselves in the shape of addresses to God. If we do not become believing, or serious Christians. Scripture says it is because we have no real wish to We do not ask, or seek, or knock; if we did become so. we should obtain.

Let us only think of the keenness and force of the

wishes we form with respect to various temporal advantages, whether of mind or outward fortune. What acute wishes are raised in many persons' minds by the sight of any great eminence, or splendour, or grandeur, in human How does any pompous spectacle set many stations. hearts at once wishing for and dreaming of greatness of some sort or other! And though these are often mere volatile day-dreams. still the wishes are strong though the acting power is weak; and sometimes deep desires are formed, which become fixed and powerful impulses, propelling men to the acquisition of what they desire. So with respect to mental gifts. How common it is for men to indulge their thoughts in imagining themselves possessing gifts which they have not. Upon hearing of some eloquent speech, of some bright stroke of wit, some readiness, some quickness of reply, some act of penetration, how do they long for such faculties; what would they give to be able to achieve such feats of mind ! It must be observed what imitative creatures men are, and how, upon seeing particular gifts and aptnesses in others, they fasten upon them at once as objects of desire for them-The coming across them puts the idea into their selves. heads,-what, if they too had these gifts; and this sets them wishing. Thus the quantity of imitation which we see in the world ;--- people trying to be what they see certain other persons to be, and expending themselves in efforts which are fruitless, and sometimes injurious: all this is a sure indication of the strong wishes which the human heart forms for ability to do particular things which others do; which strike or please others. Men are like the children of a town in which some jugglers, or performers of curious bodily feats, have been exhibiting; the children are seen immediately, in all the streets, imitating the extraordinary performances they have seen,

obviously having caught the inoculation of the recent spectacle, and being bitten by the desire to do something which will have a likeness to it. So does the sight of success in any human faculties ;---in any particular kind of address, or in science, or art, or manner,-stir up at once the natural emulation of the human heart, and set men thinking and dreaming of it, and wishing it for themselves. And so with the persuasiveness and attractiveness of different objects for different minds. Who can live in the world without becoming aware that the very air which surrounds him is cut through in all directions by wishes, eager. impetuous wishes: wishes-happy or sad, according as they promise or not their own fulfilment-flying like spirits and invisible messengers in all directions. And of this innumerable host of wishes, which constitute, we may almost say, human nature, there is hardly one which does not affect us morally. What tests of our character are our wishes! Sometimes surer tests than our acts. We act formally-conventionally. Our wishes show our hearts. Are there not occasions in life in which some secret wish which we have is one of the deepest of inward sins, lowering us more than many outward offences would do?

What then if people, instead of wishing for wit, or quickness, or dexterity, or other such gifts, with that sharpness of desire they do, could from the heart wish that they were religious; that they had religious affections, that they had the serious apprehension of the *truth* of religion, that they could believe thoroughly in another world, and in God's promises with respect to it,—the teaching of Scripture is that the strong wish for this state of mind will be itself the means of obtaining it. Only wish for this spiritual temper really and steadily, and your wish will fulfil itself. Wish devoutly, not as if

your own will and power could accomplish the wish, but under a deep sense of the power of God to work what He will within us, and to move us from the bottom of our hearts to good, and your wish will be fulfilled. But the truth is that people have not in their hearts any strong wish for religious faith and affections to begin with. They think of these qualities generally as being advantageous and right; but they cannot form in their mind the strong and real wish that they themselves personally should possess them. They do not embrace the advantage of them with that sensibility and force which is necessary for making them the object of a strong wish, they recognise perhaps a great deal of positive and sensible gain, even in the way of present comfort and relief, in possessing faith. For faith is not only an excellent gift, a sublime gift, but it is a gift full of present happiness; so much so, that even a worldly man will see sometimes by his mere worldly sense, that if he had faith he would have a great deal to make him happy which he has not now, and sometimes he will say that he wishes he had faith, and that he envies those that have. For let us only set before us what we now gain by it; what comfort with respect to the future; what hopes, what prosperity. The Apostle speaks of those who by reason of death are all their life long subject to bondage; and the description applies to men of the world, even when most They continue, it is true, to keep up an successful. excitement and interest in the objects of life, and yet there is a blank feeling at the bottom that there is an Faith would give them a world beyond end of it all. this one to look forward to. Why then cannot faith, if it can do so much for our happiness, be made the object of a strong wish? Why cannot a man, not as a desultory and half-mocking expression, but as a real longing of his

heart, say-Ah, that I had faith! The truth is he cannot, in the state of mind in which he is. He cannot even seriously or heartily wish for faith. His desires are preoccupied with this world; they are so completely engaged upon success in life, and the objects he is pursuing, that he cannot even form the wish for a spiritual faculty or a spiritual enjoyment. He cannot bring himself to care about it. Whereas, for the wish for faith and religious affections to be successful, it must be the first wish of the heart. Religion, while it promises so much, takes high ground in its conditions; it must be felt as the first want, as an imperious need of the soul. otherwise the wish for it does nothing, and has no power. To desire it along with earthly objects and on a par with them, is not the wish to which the promise is given, and which has been described as being self-fulfilling. No, it must have the first rank as a wish, or it has none. Tf there is any other desire of the soul which takes precedence of it, it is supplanted. But how can a man, in a worldly state of mind, give this rank or this place in his mind to the wish to be religious? He cannot. Tt is a contradiction that he should. He desires as well as acts in chains. He is not free even to wish for what is best for him; for what would give him true happiness.

More than this; does not a worldly man, while he continues such, actually even shrink from wishing for such a change in himself as would strip him of his strong worldly affections, and endow him with spiritual ones instead? Does he not regard such a change beforehand as a kind of death, as if it would deprive him of all the living and strong interests of which he finds himself now possessed, and leave him only a cold and vacant life to live; a life hardly worthy the name? Without the stimulus, and the eager pursuit of worldly objects, what

is life to him? It presents itself to him as a state of impassivity and emptiness, with nothing solid in it. But if spirituality of mind does extract all this eager pursuit of worldly ends from life, he is almost afraid, in his worldly state of mind, even of wishing himself spiritual; afraid, for fear his wish should be granted; and he should really be changed into something different from what he is now; be made another person of. He clings to his present old self, as his real and true self; he dreads being made new, as if the new man would be another man, and he himself would be dead in the transition. So deep is the instinctive feeling in the human mind, of the power of a real wish in spiritual things, that a worldly man rejects it and puts it from him, should it casually occur to him, as if it would be only too sure to effect the change in him, if it stayed; and he does not want to be changed.

And yet is this anything more than sterling justice on God's part. His requiring it as the condition of imparting His converting and renewing grace to man, that man should at any rate wish for it before he receives it? Take a man who does not believe, - does not really believe; is it anything else but fair, as a condition, that he should wish to have faith, before he obtains faith? God is indeed so gracious that He gives man faith and a religious spirit upon his asking for it; but is it too much to require that he should first ask for it? There is a justice, there is a fairness in this proceeding, which must recommend itself to our natural equity. It is the least that a man can do to wish with all his heart that he had some valuable thing, if he is to expect some day to have How simple a condition, could man only once resolve it. steadily to wish for the possession of that which he knows to be his chief good ; could he but cast aside, once for all.

all those vain, those fruitless longings for things that are out of his reach; for gifts and faculties which only glitter and attract the eye; and wish in the sincerity of his heart for what is really to be had for the wishing—for religious faith and temper. What happiness, what comfort, what serenity of spirit, what cheerful hope is in men's power, could they but bring themselves to wish heartily for that faith from which all these fruits spring. But, as Bishop Wilson says, "they whose hearts desire nothing, pray for nothing;" and not praying they do not obtain. Desire is the first condition. "We receive grace in the same degree we desire it," says the same devout Bishop again.

Dare then to wish to be spiritual, is what we would say to any man of the world, who, devoted to the objects of this world, absorbed in its exciting struggles, cannot bring himself even to form the wish to be another man than he is; nay, who even starts back from wishing for it, as if he were wishing for his death; who, even if, in a moment of disgust and weariness with earth at some failure of a hope, he does utter the troubled wish, recalls it immediately, and almost in a desperate hurry, for fear, by some possibility. God may take him at his word, and give him a new spirit in spite of himself. To such a one might we not say-Dare. O weak and faltering soul-Dare at any rate to wish to have that which is your chief good. You imagine it now to be a sort of death, but it is not this, it is life from the dead. You think now that to be spiritually minded is to be emptied of all that interests, all that invites and wins desire, all that attracts sympathy; to have the full mind, and the life which overflows with stimulus, changed for a blank void. But it is not so. The new life will be full of interests; full of desire. Dare then to wish to be changed, and do not be terrified like a child at the mere notion of a new state.

And to those who have doubts as to the truth of religion, may we not also ask-Do you fulfil the first condition, of wishing it to be true? If you do not, can you be sure that your reason is in a fit state to judge of the evidence of religion? Let us take the Christian doctrine of eternal life. With respect to this doctrine, so much must at least be said, that if there is any final issue of the whole of human existence which appears to us the best possible, viz., an ascent of human existence into a glorious, happy, and endless state, we are at any rate bound to wish it to be true. If we ask you at once to believe it, you say, I cannot; it is not in my power: but you cannot say you cannot wish it to be true; and if you can wish it you ought. You are under the rational obligation of wishing that to be the true issue which is really the best and highest. Will you say your action comes under the head of duty, not your wishes? You cannot say this; wishes are a very real and a very large part of duty. In such a case as this.-that the mere conception is offered to the mind, constitutes an obligation to wish The simple opportunity for the wish is a for its truth. call for it. If, in ordinary junctures an event presents itself to us as the best possible that could be, there is a call upon us to wish for that event.

Upon what ground then can it be said that the idea of a happy endless state does not of itself create the duty to wish for the truth of it? There is only one reason that can possibly justify our not wishing for such an issue of human existence, viz., that the idea, however beautiful and splendid, did not hold together when examined, but fell to pieces as an inconsistency; that it was a mere creation of fancy, which, like the supernatural world of children, contained impossibilities; and that there can be no obligation to wish for what is impossible. But what

is there contradictory and inconsistent in the idea? Where is the impossibility of a glorious and endless ex-Is it in its endlessness? First give a reason istence? why personal existence should ever end. At each moment of our existence it is a more natural idea to us that we should exist the next moment, than that we should not; nor is any length of that existence a reason for its end; continuance, is at every moment the unavoidable expectation of the mind; therefore eternal existence cannot help being, however stupendous, a more natural conception than a limited one. Does the impossibility lie in the glory of the life? But why should not the scale of existence rise? Is there one reason why eternal happiness should not be a real future?

If there is nothing impossible then in the wish, is not a person evidently bound to wish that this doctrine of But does he wish it? eternal life were true? That is to say, has he a real, hearty, earnest wish about it? Or does he cast it aside altogether, even as the subject of a wish? If so, is there not enough in his own want of interest about a future life to account for his want of belief in it? Is it not the condition of all right exercise of the understanding that it should be accompanied by an interest, an affection of the mind? No evidence can be seen in that strength which really belongs to it if there is an indifference to the object with respect to which we inquire. We have no right, indeed, to think a thing true because we desire it. But to be without the desire, which natural reason prompts, for a life beyond the grave, and a happy immortality, is to be without that which is necessary for setting off the evidence itself for it at its proper value. It is to labour under a moral want. A moral want may cut off from the truth; it must diminish your chance of finding it, where the evidence itself is of

a moral kind; nay, where the very desire itself in the human heart, the longing, the reaching forward toward a future existence, is a very part of the argument for it. A future state has a supreme claim upon the heart of man: and so should take its place there as an earnest and If you have not got this wish, if you have habitual wish. not the wish for a future life, how do you deserve to If you are so absorbed in the sense of present believe it? life that the future is not even worth a wish in your eyes ; if you have no desire for it; how can you expect to see the deep grounds in your own being for it? They are hidden from you. Let us pray then that we may have good wishes; that we may desire that which is really the highest good,---the best thing for us; and that, in order to obtain that good promise, we may be made to love that which He commands.

SERMON XII.

The Unspoken Judgment of Mankind.

PSALM XXXIX. 1, 2.

" I said, I will take heed to my ways, that I offend not in my tongue: I will keep my mouth as it were with a bridle, while the ungodly is in my sight."

CCRIPTURE speaks in two different ways about judging O others. On the one hand, it says,----" Judge nothing before the time, till the day of the Lord come;" on the other hand, it says, "He that is spiritual judgeth all things;" and we are told to regard the Holy Spirit, of which we partake, as a spirit of discernment. Indeed, all the directions that Scripture gives us about distinguishing between the bad and good in this world, with reference to our own choice of society, and the duty of showing our own preference of the one to the other, imply a certain power of judgment in us relating to people's characters. Nor, if this discernment exists in Christians, can we confine it to distinguishing only gross and flagrant sinners from well-conducted men? No; it extends much farther than that; it goes much deeper. Christians who are endowed with the spirit of holiness, and who have with that gift the spirit also of wisdom and knowledge, can see where the heart is right in others, and where it is not; where the aims are pure, and where they are corrupted and alloyed; where a man is a single-hearted disciple of Christ, and where he is double-minded. All

this belongs to the power which "he that is spiritual" has, "who judgeth all things." Indeed, this is part of that very unconscious power which lies in goodness as such; for goodness finds out goodness in others. On the other hand, in meeting those who have mean and selfish aims; however they disguise them, and ornament them, it feels itself coming into contact with something with which it cannot join, and which repels it. So that goodness, as such, has a wisdom in it; it knows that which attracts and draws it to itself, and that which does not; it knows the character with which it is in sympathy and agreement, and that with which it is not.

What then is meant by our being told that we are to "judge nothing before the time, till the day of the Lord come;" by our Lord's saying, "Judge not, that ye be not judged;" and by other texts, "Who art thou that judgest another?"¹ "Let not him that eateth judge him that eateth not."?² They mean, in the first place, that we are not to judge hastily, not to judge others for small and doubtful things; they unquestionably limit and put checks upon us in judging others. There are judgments upon others which we cannot help forming, which are the voice of conscience and reason in us, which rise within us without our seeking them; and there are judgments, on the other hand, which we provoke ourselves to form, and which are arbitrary and capricious.

But perhaps the great law with respect to judging, which is laid down in these texts is, that judgment in this world, when it is upon the critical point of men's goodness or badness, is suspended, with respect to its *delivery*; that it is not allowed full expression and manifestation. We know that *the* Judgment will be an outspoken judgment; that it will declare and manifest to the

.¹ James iv. 12. ² Rom. xiv. 3.

whole world what every one is. Its openness and full exposure of all evil is to be its very characteristic. We know that there will be no reserve shown, but that every one's acts and motives will be brought to light. The tremendous disclosures which will be made at it, is indeed one of the great terrors with which it inspires us. People have understandings with themselves here. Thev profess better motives than they really have; and they think that all this disguise does not signify because it is not seen. But Scripture holds before us the terror of a dreadful exposure, when all the secret terms on which people ever lived with themselves here will be laid bare, and the whole interior of man's heart be laid open,where there "is nothing secret which shall not be made manifest; neither anything hid, that shall not be known,"¹ but "whatsoever" has been "spoken in darkness shall be heard in the light;" and whatsoever has been "spoken in the ear in closets shall be proclaimed upon the housetops."² Openness, then, is the very characteristic of the Last Judgment. But-and this is the great distinction between the two-the tongue of intermediate judgment is There is an embargo laid upon the delivery of it. tied. We are not at liberty to say openly what we think about others, even though it may be true. This would be to forestall the great final Judgment. We have to wait. The Holy Spirit may enable us to judge, in the sense of gaining discernment of others' characters; but He does not permit us to promulgate. The manifestation belongs to the last day.

This is the meaning, then, of "the bridle, while the ungodly is in my sight." This language implies a judgment of some kind, for there must be a judgment to know the godly from the ungodly; but it enjoins a silent, a

¹ Luke viii.

² Luke xii. 3.

Q

The Psalmist saw that, while he had a mute judgment. true judgment with respect to numbers of men whom he saw in the world, it was not fitting that he should proclaim it, but that he should keep it to himself; he had deep thoughts about the world, but they must not be uttered,--- "I held my tongue and spake nothing; I kept silence, yea even from good words; but it was pain and He repressed himself,---and all repression grief to me." is difficult and grievous when a man is full of some truth. But he saw that the condition of things here was such that it would not admit of the unqualified divulgement of such truth as this. So he refrains; he lays a prohibition on himself: and in the mean time gives a vent to his heart, which is hot within him, in the general thought of the transiency and shortness of that state of things which lays this burden,-this pressure of a great secret upon him; which obliges him to see what he cannot witness to, and to know what he cannot divulge: "Behold thou hast made my days, as it were, a span long, and every man living is altogether vanity."

In this temper of the Psalmist, then, we observe first, a greater strength than belongs to the other temper of impetuous and premature expression,-strength not only of self-control, but of actual feeling and passion. Such a posture of mind requires for sustaining it a stronger and more intense conviction than the other does, which breaks out into immediate indignation. For is it not weakness when men cannot restrain and keep up their own internal decision, without expressing it vehemently, or even with out expressing it at all? Yet this is often the unconscious reason why men do thus rush into immediate and impetuous expression. They feel as if they could not keep up their own inner judgment and moral feeling without it: they want the help of the outward demonstra-

tion, as a protection to themselves, otherwise they think their own inward conviction might give way. The outward expression is indeed undoubtedly a great help to us, and a designed help, when there are no reasons to the contrary, in maintaining an inward judgment. The force of our language reacts upon ourselves; it props us up, and gives us a kind of support, when the echoes, as it were, of our own hearts come back to us, and nature, if it is not startled at the sound which itself hath made, is encouraged and invigorated by it. There are those who make too large a use of this means of self-support; and yet, in itself, this particular use of outward speech, as an auxiliary to our own thoughts and our own feelings,---ratifying, and, as it were, confirming them, fortifying the conclusion of our minds,---is natural. And this, when men break into the open expression of some judgment they have formed, is often the real reason why they do so; the feeling, viz., that they want the help of the outward demonstration to sustain the verdict within. They use strong language as a protection against their own weakness, and for fear the voice within them should otherwise sink and forget itself,-the judicial voice, which stands up for good against evil. It seems to need being assured and reinforced by its own utterances, and by hearing itself speak. And this is more especially the case when others talk or write plausibly and speciously on the side of evil. and make a show in its favour. To the weak in faith it then seems as if all were lost, as if even the stronghold of their own hearts had capitulated, and even they themselves were carried away by the stream, unless shey retort instantly, and are as vehement in their exposure as the others were plausible in their defence of evil. They then especially seem to stand in need of the support of their own indignant voices, in order to preserve

even their own footing, and prevent themselves being carried away by the world's argument ; to keep their own judgment from being overwhelmed by this great array and show on the opposite side. They feel in ten times greater want, then, of this auxiliary to their own convictions. But it is evident that to need this kind of support is part of the weakness of nature, and not its strength. Τt is nature distrusting the strength of its own inward feeling, as if it were not enough for firmness and tenacity unless this auxiliary were present; as if even the heart were feeble without the help of speech. And therefore what was just said is true, that this mute form of judgment requires greater intensity of feeling as well as greater self-command, to carry it on.

The circumstances then of the world are such, that this greater strength of feeling, this silent form of judgment, is positively needed to meet them: For consider what the perpetual expression of judgment, what the constant reply to the challenge of the other This challenge is always going on. side would entail. It is impossible to live in the world without constantly hearing admiration and praise lavished on that which we know in our hearts to be hollow and inferior in character. The world generally accepts success as a test; indeed popular judgment is almost obliged to be exceedingly rough; it must take men as they stand before it at the passing moment, and if they stand well then it welcomes them; it cannot go back and retrace steps and examine foundations. It is in its very nature a most indiscriminating judge, scattering about promiscuous compliments and commendations according to men's outward circumstances, and not according to any real criterion. Can we take up a newspaper without remarking the quantity of this inevitable kind of adulation in it-this mechani-

cal praise, which flows from a law of public opinion? If, then, the good allow themselves to be provoked and challenged by the praise of evil which goes on in the world, and if passionate language is necessary as a support to themselves against this overwhelming force and array, they will find themselves under a perpetual call to make some indignant demonstration; to exclaim or protest.

But again, to attempt the exposure of the bad in this world would be to fight with all the conditions of our state in this world for another reason. For imagine the attempt made in any one instance. We know that particular or definite crimes can be brought home to men by evidence; but suppose it is a character which we have to bring home to a man, a character which is only the general result of the facts of his life,---though any discerning person could gather it from those facts ;----and how impossible it would be to bring it home to him in such a public judicial way as crimes can be. He would have explanations of this act and of that act-points of view in which to place one term of his life and another. But the rule by which explanations are accepted in public is different from that of real individual belief; if they cannot be formally disproved, then they are admitted; the test which they have to fulfil is rather an external and conventional one, than that which satisfies the conscience and sense of truth at the bottom of every one's heart; it is what society as a kind of abstraction can claim, apart from the individual. It would be found then that the charge could not keep pace with the explanation; but that the explanation would, by the laws of society, overcome it, because by these very laws, what society as such requires and is contented with, is different from that which satisfies the individual. Society,

or the present system of things, requires the services of these men, and must accept them upon their own terms, which of course are that they must be regarded as men of virtue and probity and fulfilling the moral test. Manifestation of judgment—exposure—is against the law then of such a system. A thing is true—most true *until* you say it. But if you say it, if it goes out your lips, if it is once spoken—oh! how false it becomes. The floodgates of explanation open. It is crushed, and cannot stand a moment against the full resources of a conventional defence.

But if no judgment, however true in the sanctuary of the heart, can declare itself, by the very conditions of society, this is a clear revelation of the will of God that such a manifestation must not be attempted, and that to attempt it would be to forestall His divine purpose. And then we have nothing to fall back upon but the rule of the Psalmist-the rule of a mute and silent judgment. I will keep my month as it were with a bridle, while the ungodly is in my sight. The ungodly are not even now, in this world, wholly without a judge sitting in the heart of the righteous and of the spiritual man, to whom the Holy Spirit has given discernment. There is a judgment going on even now, in the depths of men's minds. in their inward thoughts, which to themselves are most familiar, and which are the home in which they live. But woe to them who would draw this judgment out of its hiding-place, who would extricate it from these solemn fetters, and from this sacred prison in which it has been lodged by God's ordinance, to remain there till it will emerge to light in another world. "Know ve not," says the Apostle, "that the saints shall judge the world?" We shall, doubtless, one day know the meaning of these words much better than we do now; when God, who acts

by human means and by the agency of those hearts and wills which He has moulded into harmony with His own, will bring about the great final division of mankind by means, in part, of that judgment in men's hearts which He Himself has formed, and which will at the proper time attain a full disclosure and manifestation. But now we are under the Psalmist's rule—the rule of a strong yet silent judgment; which indeed is able to keep silence, to refrain from expression, and to discard its aid or reinforcement, *because* it is strong, because the feeling which is at the bottom of it is deeper.

In the meantime men of the world are satisfied if they can meet what is called the judgment of society, that is to say, that judgment which is conventional, and which goes upon another principle and other tests than those in the heart and conscience of the individual. They are satisfied, they congratulate themselves, if they can put matters into proper shape for this tribunal; if they can please this external judge, who stands, by his very office, outside the human heart, and never enters in to scrutinise one spring of action or probe one motive. This great husk of a judgment, which avoids touching one single responsibility of the soul, and applies only tests of public convenience and arbitrary morality, is the judgment with which the man of the world is concerned. Can he meet a charge with a proper supply of such defences as are accepted and have a received forensic value in this court? Can he furnish such an interpretation of his life and conduct as this court of the world, upon its own principles, is obliged to receive? This is the judgment, and this is the acquittal which he cares about. His standard is-a successful explanation; an explanation that, by the rules of outward society, must be admitted; an explanation about which men of the world, like himself, pronounce

on the conventional judgment of the world, absolving you upon its own rules; your explanations may have done everything, and been omnipotent; you may stand well and without a blot, and have an external verdict supporting you everywhere, but in the inner heart of man there still sits the mute judge who discerns and speaks In a thousand breasts, into which thou canst not not. penetrate, but which are all around thee, this judge sits; he sees what thou wouldst fain hide, and interprets what thou wouldst fain obscure; he understands, he knows thee, he sees thee; even if thine hypocrisy hides thee from thyself, thou art naked in his sight. Depend not on technical acquittals then; though thou art ever so safe in the world's judgment, thou hast a judge who is still formidable,---formidable as a prophet, though he holds no court as yet upon earth. Fear this hidden adversary; and, if it be not too late, deal with him quickly whiles thou art in the way with him.

SERMON XIII.

The True Test of Spiritual Birth.

John III. 7, 8.

"Marvel not that I said unto thee, Ye must be born again. The wind bloweth where it listeth, and thou hearest the sound thereof, but canst not tell whence it cometh, and whither it goeth: so is every one that is born of the Spirit."

THIS text conveys the idea that spiritual characters spring up in an unknown way, and that we cannot account for them, or give an explanation of them, as we can of other and ordinary characters. Thou canst not tell whence it cometh or whither it goeth-this spiritual temper and disposition. It cannot be said, with any truth, of ordinary characters, that there is any mystery about them, or that they have an unseen origin; on the contrary, we know everything about them, and can explain them without difficulty. Take an ordinary man of the worldwhat he thinks and what he does, his whole standard of duty is taken from the society in which he lives. It is a borrowed standard : he is as good as other people are ; he does, in the way of duty, what is generally considered proper and becoming among those with whom his lot is He reflects established opinion on such points. thrown. He follows its lead. His aims and objects in life again are taken from the world around him, and from its dicta-What it considers honourable, worth having, adtion. vantageous and good, he thinks so too and pursues it.

His motives all come from a visible quarter. It would be absurd to say that there is any mystery in such a character as this; because it is formed from a known external influence—the influence of social opinion and the voice of the world. "Whence" such a character "cometh" we see; we venture to say that the source and origin of it is open and palpable, and we know it just as we know the physical causes of many common facts. We may say of such a person, as we do of some well-investigated natural phenomenon, that everything is ascertained about him, and that he is fully described; as we say of some region of which we have a good and correct map.

Of many persons then, who rise to respectable positions in the world, and who fulfil their public duties, and their duties to their neighbours, in a way which satisfies general opinion, it must be said that there is nothing about their character to which the text's description-that thou canst not tell whence it cometh-at all applies. Whence it cometh we know perfectly well; all is quite plain. And this world, as it is the source whence such a character cometh, so it supplies the object or goal to which it goeth; it is the sphere of exercise for such a character, that field which it is adapted to occupy, and in which it is qualified to shine. Present life and society is the sphere for which such a character, as it were, gives itself out as meant and intended; this explains its use; this furnishes its end; it gives no hint of a destination above the objects, the employments, and the abilities of this world. Whither it goeth is thus as much known as whence it cometh; there is nothing mysterious in the end or scope of such a character, any more than there is about its origin; both are obvious and palpable, and contained in this world which we know, and which is before our eyes.

There is another character very different from that of

a worldly man, of which we may yet say that it does not respond to the description in the text-Thou canst not tell whence it cometh; and that is the character of mere If we take religious zeal by itself simply. religious zeal. and apart from that Christian love which is the refinement, the purification, and the consummation of it, it is by no means a disposition with a mysterious origin, it has none of that peculiar tone and type about it which induces one to say—Where did such a character come from ? What unknown inspiration communicated it ? On the contrary, the origin of unpurified religious zeal is very patent and We know all about it, and there is no mystery obvious. It springs up in crowds, in masses, by a kind of in it. inoculation, and concurrence and contact of men with each other; people catching it from the motion and stir around them, in a way analogous to that in which physical affections are sometimes made to spread. There is infection in mental conditions as well as bodily; and excitementeven religious excitement-rapidly spreads from the impression of numbers, from the influence of great spectacles from outward exhibition and displays. Mere religious zeal is a gregarious thing, and like other gregarious affections which are caught by men in company and simultaneously we know how they arise, and there is no hidden source.

We thus observe that in the New Testament religious zeal never of itself figures as a spiritual creation, as belonging to that spiritually born temper of which the text says, "We know not whence it cometh." Mere zeal is always represented in the New Testament as a mere growth of human nature; a natural production of the human heart; not the gift of grace. Thus, throughout the Gospels, we meet with one constantly recurring instance of religious zeal; which, however, so far from receiving countenance or praise from our Lord, draws down

upon itself His strongest rebukes,---the zeal of the Phari-There was great zeal and activity of mind in the sees. Pharisees; they compassed heaven and earth to extend their own school; they were scrupulous, exact, vehement, and eager, about everything connected with religion. But our Lord never allowed men to suppose that strong views and impressions, and activity in circulating them, that eagerness of mind and will,-because it takes religious material as its subject,-are therefore true relígion. If there is any one lesson that the Bible teaches, it is that people may show a want of religion in their treatment of sacred things, and in the kind of worship which they set up. The Pharisees are instances of what unregenerate human nature can attain to in religious character; and they are held up before us to show that mere religious zeal is not a spiritual creation, but that it is a part of human nature, which comes out, like the other passions and affections of the natural man, when there are circumstances to elicit it. Thus, St. Paul says, "Though I have faith so that I could remove mountains, and have not charity, I am nothing." That is to say, mere faith, apart from a higher principle, mere strong impression, assurance, keen and vehement interest, absorption of the mind, is not a spiritual gift, it is simply a development of the natural man. It belongs to human nature, without any Divine influence being exerted upon it, to have these states and conditions of mind; and they are no more part of a spiritual birth than conditions of our senses or bodily The mind in these states may take supertemperament. natural material for its subject, because we are impressed by nature with the sense of something supernatural; but it is not itself in a spiritual state in consequence. The Ephesian crowd that shouted, "Great is Diana of the Ephesians," was under the influence of a religious zeal.

Is not the whole Jewish character, as brought before us in the Gospels and Acts of the Apostles an example of this religious zeal, which is a mere fruit of nature, and is caught in crowds? What obstinate assurance, what devotion to their law, what fierceness against any who are suspected of want of allegiance to it, do we see in them I And at the same time how gregarious is their spirit; how it acts by means of numbers. "The *multitude* of the people followed Paul, crying, Away with him;"¹ and again, when St. Paul mentioned the Gentiles, they gave him audience up to this word,² and then the whole crowd "lifted up their voices." Nor can we avoid seeing that there is a good deal of Jewish spirit in the religious zeal of all ages.

This kind of religious enthusiasm then, which is born of multitudes, and springs up out of commotion and contact, no more responds, than the character of the man of the world, to the text's description-Thou canst not tell whence it cometh. We know whence it cometh; it has not a mysterious origin; its source is not veiled; we see it plainly; it lies exposed before our eyes. It is a part of human nature; that human nature which is ascertained and known; and the process by which it is engendered is a visible process. It does not fulfil then the text's test of spirituality. We cannot but be struck often with the way in which men of this kind of zeal betray the want of depth and substance in their character, and expose the superficiality of their enthusiasm. There is a barrenness in their minds which stunts all the truths which they take up with so much outward ardour; or, if the truths spring up in seeming luxuriance, it is not a rich growth; they run up to stalk, as the husbandman's phrase is, and their height does not show the richness, but the leanness and

¹ Acts xxi. 36. ² Acts xxii, 22.

shallowness of the soil which grows them. At first we imagine that enthusiasm must of its own nature always be a fertile and fruitful quality of mind; that abundance will be one of its uniform signs; and that it will invariably show affinity with the divine gifts of imagination or poetry. How is it that, when we come to experience, there is often such extraordinary dulness in enthusiasm? that instead of renovating, it seems to dry up the spirit; to drain it of all its natural gifts, instead of adding life and meaning to them; and to produce an aridity of mind which shows itself by the confinement of the man's ideas, issuing in the impoverishment even of the very truths to which he devotes himself? It is that in such cases enthusiasm does not spring from that unknown source to which the text refers, but from one which is only too well known; the common kind of contact and inoculation. Hence the individual, not having any fountain of truth within himself, is simply acted upon from without; he repeats some favourite watchword; he reflects the opinion which prevails around him, or in his own section; he has no large interests in truth; he never goes out of a small circle of ideas in which he lives, to come into contact with other thought, and to lay hold upon what would really enrich The character of his mind thus becomes with all him. its zeal, dull and insipid, because his zeal is of that sort of which we can tell "whence it cometh," not of that sort of which "whence it cometh" we cannot tell. It cometh from the palpable contact with crowds and masses; its source is not hidden, but known.

But now, let us turn to the other side of the description. The text tells us that there is a certain character and disposition of mind of which it is true to say, that "thou canst not tell whence it cometh, or whither it goeth." As the wind, which rises we know not whence, and goes

we know not whither, so is every one that is of this Spirit. The New Testament describes, in various parts, what this spiritual character is, its expressions and manifestations: but there is one gift which sums up all the features of it, hensive term in Scripture, to denote a certain combination of qualities of mind, and there is a description of such a person given by St. Paul in the First Epistle to the Corinthians, which has stood as the great Christian portrait in all ages. No words, however, not even those of Scripture, can avail us. or make us understand this character unless we have that within us which leads us to discern it when we see it, unless our own perceptions are arrested by some peculiar forms and manifestations which naturally impress Without being able to express accurately us as spiritual. all we mean by love, we recognise it when we meet it. There are those who stand out from among the crowd, which reflects merely the atmosphere of feeling and standard of society around it, with an impress upon them which bespeaks a heavenly birth. Their criterion of what is valuable, and to be sought after, is different from that They do not press forward for the prizes of of others. this world; they stand apart from the struggle in which common minds are absorbed. But they do this without spiritual pride, they think little of themselves and much of others, and they have a love of their brethren, and of all whom God has made after His own image. Thev have these and other great common characteristics, though they have differences of natural disposition; and exhibit the action of divine grace, each in the form in which his natural character is adapted to show it.

Now, when we see one of these characters, it is a question which we ask ourselves, How has the person become possessed of it? Has he caught it from society around

him? That cannot be, because it is wholly different from that of the world around him. Has he caught it from the inoculation of crowds and masses, as the mere religious zealot catches his character? That cannot be either, for the type is altogether different from that which masses of men, under enthusiastic impulses, exhibit. There is nothing gregarious in this character; it is the individual's own; it is not borrowed, it is not a reflection of any fashion or tone of the world outside; it rises up from some fount within, and it is a creation of which the text says. We know not whence it cometh. We know indeed that, from whatever source it springs, it arises in conformity with all those truths connected with what we call free-will.' But Scripture still proclaims the source of it to be mysterious, and, if we ask about it, it tells us,----"The wind bloweth where it listeth." It rises up in one person and another person, here and there; but wherever it arises it reveals itself as an individual phenomenon, not belonging to a class, or made by an education. We know the history of the worldly character, we know the history of mere religious zeal; both of these are borrowed respectively from society and from crowds; they are fully discovered and mapped out; but we do not know the history of that character which is a birth of the divine Spirit. That is the manifestation of which "thou canst not tell whence it cometh." It is indeed on account of this, and because its origin is lost in the mystery of God's spiritual creation, that the contemplation of it excites at once our awe and love. We see that the character is intrinsically of such a nature that it could not possibly be engendered from the impress of society, or the infection of a multitude; that it is no earthly manufacture, and no copy or reflection of an outside pattern, but that it is an inspiration from

the fountainhead of all life and goodness. And it is because we see this that we know it to be spiritual.

And as thou canst not tell whence such a character cometh, so neither canst thou tell whither it goeth. Its destination is beyond our sight. The destination of the character of the man of the world, even if he is respectable, and in his own way useful, is not specially, as I have said, an invisible one; all his qualities are obviously made for this world as their field of exercise; they do not point to, or give any token or forecast of another. But the character which has the unknown origin is itself a prophecy and presage of another world, because it seems Its source and its destination then are alike made for it. beyond our sight. We do not see that Great Spirit from which the Sons of God derive their birth; we do not see that heavenly society of the spirits of just men made perfect toward which they are journeying. Whence they come, and whither they go, we see not: and that because they are born of the Spirit.

It is thus that what is truly spiritual in man is also represented in Scripture as that which is most inward, most original, and also, in a certain true sense, most natural; that which is most his own, in distinction from being a mould given to him by others—by fashion, by the outward standard of society, by the dictation of crowds, by current views, modes of speech, and dominant phrases. We see the influences by which the man is in vast numbers of cases made; that the process of his formation is as visible a one as that of a piece of manufacture—that he comes shaped out of the hands of some great outward public machinery, power, and influence. But for this very reason that we see whence he cometh, the character does not answer to the test of what is truly spiritual in Scripture. The special criterion of Scripture is, that we do not

see whence it cometh: that it springs up from a fountain of its own, that it is owing to a power which we cannot trace, which is visible only in its effect, like the wind, of which we hear the sound but know not where it comes. from. Undoubtedly no Christian stands by himself without the aid of others; religion is social, and among the means which Christianity employs for the conversion, of the human heart and the education of mankind, there must be the influence of masses and of numbers. But. still, with all this, there is no mistaking the test by which the Gospel has discriminated what is spiritual from what is earthly in the formation of character; that it takes us away from a palpable and visible sphere of production to a mysterious one, and from an external source to an inward one.

Let us then, on this great day,¹ adore the Holy Ghost, the Lord and Giver of life; let us specially commemorate at this time His Greatness and Majesty, His power over human hearts, His work of spiritually creating and inspiring human souls; and let us commemorate the fruits of His inspiration, the characters of the just, the pure, the unworldly, the disinterested, the simple-minded,---those who have been the salt of the earth, and the mementoes of heaven, who have been born of Him. Let us thank God for those who have witnessed by their lives to the truth of Christianity, and proved their own faith in another world by not thinking much of this. And. "seeing we are compassed about with such a cloud of witnesses, let us lay aside every weight, and the sin which doth so easily beset us, and let us run with patience the race that is set before us."

¹ Preached on Whitsunday.

SERMON XIV.

The Ascension.

HEBREWS IX. 24.

"Christ is not entered into the holy places made with hands, which are the figures of the true; but into heaven itself, now to appear in the presence of God for us."

" OD hath in these last days spoken unto us by His Son, whom He hath appointed heir of all things, by whom also He made the worlds; Who being the brightness of the Father's glory, and the express image of His person, and upholding all things by the word of His power, when He had by himself purged our sins, sat down on the right hand of the Majesty on High; being made so much better than the angels, as he hath by inheritance obtained a more excellent name than they."¹ This exaltation of Christ to a throne in heaven is the event which we celebrate this day.² He led out His disciples as far as Bethany, and said unto them, "All power is given unto me in heaven and in earth."⁸ "Go ve into all the world, and preach the Gospel to every creature."4 "And it came to pass, while He blessed them, he was parted from them, and carried up into heaven. And they worshipped Him, and returned to Jerusalem with great joy."⁵ We celebrate therefore on this day the foundation, or rather the first manifestation to the world

¹ Heb. i. 2-4. ⁹ Preached on Ascension Day. ⁸ Matt. xxviii. 18. ⁴ Mark xvi. 15. ⁵ Luke xxiv. 51. The Ascension.

, of a great Kingdom, of which our Lord is the Supreme Head. We know that He, who in the days of His flesh showed such love for man, instructing him, healing him in body and mind, and lastly suffering for him upon the Cross,----that He who founded the Kingdom of the Gospel upon earth, who was perfect man, the Exemplar of all from us in respect of sensible presence, and did not cease to be connected with us; that He was transplanted to an invisible throne in heaven, where He reigns over us now, the King both of the living and the dead. Upon this throne He has two worlds under his rule: He has all those who have departed this life in His faith and fear-"The general assembly and Church of the first-born who are written in heaven, and the spirits of just men made perfect;" He has an innumerable company of angels, He has the city of the living God, the heavenly Jerusalem. He reigns over the Church triumphant. This is one of the worlds, and the fullest and the most glorious, over which He holds His sceptre. Upon the same throne in heaven He reigns over this world below, in which man still struggles with temptation and sin. The world of / immortal life and happiness is His: again, this " creation which groaneth and travaileth in pain together until now," and in which those even who have the first fruits of the Spirit, "groan within themselves, waiting for the adoption, to wit the redemption of the body "-this lower imperfect creation is His kingdom also. Thus it was, that upon our Lord's ascension to heaven it was ordained that to Him every knee should bow, of things in heaven, and .things in earth, and things under the earth; and that every tongue should confess that Jesus Christ is Lord, to the glory of God the Father.

What ought to be our feelings therefore, who know

that our Lord and God, who reigns in heaven, is man too-that he is man now; and will be for ever in the fulness of glorified human nature? Different feelings possess us as we contemplate this glorified human nature in Christ our Judge, or our Intercessor. And first, this Divine Person, who will come to be our Judge, and who now discerneth the thoughts and intents of all hearts, sees into all men's motives, penetrates into their secret wishes and aims, sees the struggle between good and evil going on within them, and the good conquering in some. the evil in others-this Divine Person who sees all this. is in a mysterious but absolutely true sense man. The whole hidden world of human interests, passions, frauds, enmities, jealousies, schemes of pride and of selfishness, however disguised, is open to the eye of One who is man. Our Judge is one who appeared as man upon earth, and who is man now, "with all things appertaining to the perfection of man's nature," in heaven. Now, how would great numbers of men who follow their wills in this world, pursue through life an avaricious and selfish scheme, give all the strength of their faculties to gain worldly ends, but who do it all under a specious outside. and have explanations and justifications of their own conduct to themselves-how would these men feel, I say. if they knew that they had to undergo an examination and an estimate from a very wise, strong-minded, sagacious, and discerning man, here, in this world? Would they not immediately be in a state of most painful fear and apprehension? Would they not feel it but too certain that when that man came to examine their whole conduct he would at once see through all the disguises under, which they had cloaked their sins, that he would penetrate the wall of their self-deceit, draw their real aims from their hiding-places, expose their real motives, lay low their

hearts to themselves and others, and would show beyond dispute what manner of men they really were? But if these men would be so afraid of a merely human judge, who brought with him a vigorous and acute understanding to estimate them, He who will judge them openly at the end of the world,-He who does judge them now secretly, who estimates them, who measures them-He is more than man, indeed; but He is still man. The man Christ Jesus now scrutinises these men. Our Lord in the days of His flesh, it is especially said, "knew what was in man;" He knew what was in the minds of those who came to talk to him, to ask Him questions, laying snares for him. Before they spoke, he saw into their hearts. He knew the secret motives upon which the Scribes and Pharisees acted, although these were covered by the most pious exterior. Their hidden thoughts were discovered to them. Well then, He who knew what was in man in the days of His flesh; He who judged man then, knows and weighs man now in. heaven ;---even the man Christ Jesus. Are we afraid, when we know we have done wrong and do not acknowledge it to ourselves, and try to hide from our conscience -are we afraid then of the judgment of a wise and good man? We are, and we must be. Man is afraid of man. We know it is so; God has made it to be so. There is nothing that people who feel they are guilty are more afraid of than the countenance of a man who is able to find out their guilt. They would face anything rather than this; they dare not look such an one in the face. Well then, our Lord is man-He is man now in heaven, though that human nature is glorified. He who reigns in heaven and in earth, to whom all power is given, to whom every knee shall bow, is God and man too. However, then, we may fear the countenance of man, we cannot escape being judged by one who is man. He

judges us now, though not openly; He looks into our hearts; He knows what is true and what is false there, what is sound and what is corrupt. Our hearts are open to one who is man; we are searched and tested by His infallible insight. "Perfect God and Perfect Man, of a reasonable soul and human flesh subsisting." He now sits upon an invisible throne of judgment, having all hearts before Him. Shall we not be afraid before Him then—the Man Christ Jesus? If we fear the face of mere man, shall we not dread the face of Him who is God and Man?

What a motive ought this to be to us to examine ourselves, to be true to ourselves, not to tamper with our own consciences, not to cloak our sin, not to dissemble and walk in crooked ways! There is looking upon us all the time One who is man. How disturbed, how horrified we should be, if while we were plotting some bad end, carry-· ing on some piece of double-dealing, another man near us could see into our hearts; but He who is Man does see This is the result of the Incarnation; and it is into them. a fearful result, because, as I have said, God has so constituted man that he fears man, and that the countenance of man is formidable to him. How ought we then, bearing this in mind, to change our own hearts, to purify our motives and desires, in order to meet the eye of our Lord Jesus Christ! We cannot deceive Him. He knew what was in man when he was on earth; He knows what is in man now. To the hypocrite, to the dissembler. He is a terrible Judge: "I am He that liveth and was dead: and behold I am alive for evermore, and have the keys of hell and of death." So does He speak still to all the earth. He still scrutinises the work of Christians, as when He pronounced His judgment on the Churches, recorded in the Revelation. He speaks still with the same sternness

to the inconsistent Christian: "These things saith the First and the Last, which was dead and is alive . . . these things saith He which hath the sharp sword with the two edges . . . I know thy works . . . but I have a few things against thee . . . repent, or else I will come unto thee quickly, and will fight against thee with the sword of my mouth." He still says to the man who has the show of religion but not the substance, "I know thy works, that thou hast a name that thou livest, and art dead." He still says to the half-Christian, "I know thy works. that thou art neither cold nor hot: I would thou wert cold or hot. So then, because thou art lukewarm, and neither cold nor hot, I will spue thee out of my mouth." He still says to all that He is near them, and that He examines and makes proof of them, whether they really will accept him or not: "Behold, I stand at the door, and knock: if any man will hear My voice, and open the door, I will come in to him, and will sup with him, and he with Me." He still tests and scrutinises hearts, to see whether they are true or false; whether they accept Him or not; he weighs them and estimates them. Let us think of that awful scrutiny when we are tempted to dealing falsely with ourselves. It must be observed that St. John, in the Revelation, specially brings out and calls our attention to the human nature of the Great Judge: Who says, indeed-"I am the first and the last; I am Alpha and Omega! but He also says-I am He that liveth, and was dead: I am Jesus; I am the offspring of David."

We celebrate then this day the Ascension of our Great Judge into heaven, where He sits upon His throne and has all the world before him; every human soul, with its desires and aims, its thoughts, words, and works, whether they be good or bad. Every man, who is running now

his mortal race, is from first to last before the eye of Him who as on this day ascended with his human nature into heaven. But we also celebrate the entrance of Christ into heaven to sit there in another character,---viz, as our Mediator, Intercessor, and Advocate. He sits there as High Priest to present to the Father His own Atonement and Sacrifice for the sins of the whole world. Under the Jewish law there were many High Priests, one succeeding another. "But this man," says St. Paul in the Epistle to the Hebrews-" this man, because he continueth ever, hath an unchangeable priesthood. Wherefore He is able also to save them to the uttermost that come unto God by Him, seeing He ever liveth to make intercession for them. For such an High Priest became us. who is holy, harmless, undefiled, separate from sinners, and made higher than the heavens." And He thus sits as High Priest and Mediator between God and Man; because He is man. For that very purpose, indeed, "He took not on Him," we are told in the same Epistle, " the nature of Angels: but He took on him the seed of Abraham." He who is man could plead for man; He who had experienced our nature, knew its trials and infirmities; He who had Himself suffered, being tempted, was able also to succour them that are tempted. He who was made like unto His brethren, was suited to be a merciful and faithful High Priest, to make reconciliation for the sins of the people.

It is our Lord's supreme place in the universe *now*, and His reign now in the worlds, visible and invisible, which we commemorate in His Ascension. We are specially told in Scripture never to think of our Lord as having gone away and left His Church, but alway to think of Him as now reigning, now occupying His throne in heaven, and from thence ruling over all. He rules in His invisible

dominions, among the spirits of just men made perfect; He rules in the Church here below still in the flesh. There He receives a perfect obedience, here an imperfect one; but He still rules over all; and though we may, many of us, resist His will here. He overrules even that resistance to the good of the Church, and conducts all things and events by His spiritual providence to their great final issue. "The Lord is king, be the people never so impatient; He sitteth between the cherubins, be the earth never so unquiet." This day especially puts before us our Lord in His human nature because it was in that nature that He ascended up to heaven. "Thou madest Him lower than the angels to crown Him with glory and worship: Thou madest Him to have dominion over the works of Thine hands. and hast put all things in subjection under His feet." So was it accomplished on this day, when our Lord, even as the apostles beheld Him, "was taken up and received into heaven, and sat on the right hand of God."1 "Lift up your heads. O ve gates : and be ve lift up, ve everlasting doors : and the King of Glory shall come in." Let us worship Him in that seat in heaven; let us worship Him as Judge and as Intercessor. As Judge, who sees into all hearts; and as Intercessor, who pleads our cause. Let us worship Him with fear and love, remembering both His insight into us, and His compassion for us. He pleads, as perfect and sinless man, as the second Adam, for the whole of the fallen race of Adam. He is our merciful and faithful High Priest; knowing our infirmities, inasmuch as He Himself has had experience of them ; and knowing the strength of our temptations, inasmuch as He Himself Let us worship our Lord Jesus Christ also was tempted. then, both with fear and love; but also remembering that in those in whose hearts He dwells, perfect love casteth

¹ Mark xvi. 19.

out fear. We were once enemies, but now we are reconciled to the Father by Him; 1 and being reconciled unto God by the death of His Son, much more shall we be On this day He hath led captivity saved by His life. captive, and received gifts for men. By one man, Jesus Christ, the grace of God, and the gift by grace, hath abounded unto many. By the righteousness of one the free gift hath come upon all men to justification of life. As sin hath reigned unto death, so does grace reign through righteousness unto eternal life. And as by one man's offence death reigned by one; so by one, Jesus Christ, shall they who receive abundance of grace, and of the gift of righteousness, reign in life eternal.² Even so has He led captivity captive, and received gifts for men. He has conquered the devil, He has freed us from the chains of sin, or that power of sin in our nature which, by one man's offence we inherit. He hath put all enemies under His feet, even death itself, which, through Him, is swallowed up in victory. These are His captives. Again. He has endowed us with grace, and with the gift of righteousness, and hath opened to us the doors of heaven, them by raising our hearts to Him in prayer, by endeavour-1 ing to live as citizens of heaven, and as risen with Christ; and by seeking "those things which are above, where Christ sitteth on the right hand of God."8

¹ Rom. v. 10. ² Rom. v. 17. ⁸ Col. iii. 1.

SERMON XV.

Gratitude.

LUKE XVII. 17.

"And Jesus answering said, Were there not ten cleansed? but where are the nine?

" There are not found to give glory to God, save this stranger."

THERE is perhaps no fault that men think more monstrous in other people than ingratitude. Other faults are indulgences of nature; this seems against nature. Yet the multitude of complaints that one hears from persons on all sides of the ingratitude of men towards them, shows that people may easily commit it. On the other hand, particular instances of it are carefully treasured up, as if they were rarities, and deserved special notice. The question being so often raised tells on the side of there being some difficulties in the way of this virtue, which people do not see when they think it so easy and so matter-of-course a thing. It seems to show that there is a trial of principle in the case; and that, just as in other trials of principle, unless people are careful about themselves they will fail.

Take these nine men who went their way after they had been cured of their leprosy without saying a word; not returning even to give thanks for their cure. How eager they doubtless were to obtain a cure while they were still lepers; how they longed for the removal of their disease; what promises of service were they ready to make,

to the man who would and could restore them to health ! What would they not give any one for such a benefit! This was a sort of gratitude beforehand, an imaginary gratitude; they thought themselves equal to any amount of grateful action, before they got what they wanted. But when they got it, what a change immediately in their whole minds! Their former feeling was the eagerness of want; when the want was gone the grateful feeling went All at once their situation was quite changed, a with it. new future, with all its contingencies, opened out before They could now afford to think and reflect on the them. possible danger they might incur by any further connection Jesus Christ was narrowly watched, and with our Lord. all those who had anything to do with Him were watched also, by the Pharisees and others who had power in their hands, and could make that power felt by those whom they suspected of any friendly relations with Him. Was it wise to commit themselves to a beginning of communication with Him? We know from St. John's Gospel that the blind man was in danger of persecution, and fell under strong suspicion, because he spoke well of Him who had cured him, and expressed himself grateful. Nav. even to receive a cure from our Lord was in itself an offence in Perhaps this immediately occurred to the eyes of many. the nine lepers; who, in consequence, thought that the best thing for themselves they could do in such a case was to take themselves instantaneously away. Or perhaps they were afraid that our Lord might have a claim upon them to be His disciples, and that He would begin to press Or, perhaps, as soon as ever they felt themselves like it. other men, they were seized with the wish to go back to their affairs, and mix with the world again. They were in a hurry to be once more men in the world, doing what other people do, and impatient of any delay which kept

them a moment back from their business and their interests. Whatever their thoughts, whichever consideration occupied them, whether one or all of these new ideas crowded into their minds on the instant, the cause of it was that their supreme want had been relieved. There was room for such new interests. The longing and yearning for something withheld from them was over; they were no longer under this pressure; they were at ease; they could think, they could consider, they could look about them. And nine out of the ten made use of this moment of consideration to determine to be seen no longer in company with our Lord, and not to delay an instant a return to their place in the world. With their need of a cure their gratitude for it expired, and they did not return to give thanks.

There is another source of an ungrateful mind, which perhaps also may have had a place in the tempers of these As soon as ever a man gets what he wants he men. thinks the higher of himself. His first reflection often is -This is my due, this is no more than I have a right to; why should I be grateful for it? So the nine lepers may have reasoned: they may have said to themselves, After all, He has only made us like other men; we have a claim to be this; it is a hardship if we are not. The loathsome disease was an injustice and a grievance; health is our right; we have now got this right; but there is no reason why we need be under a burdensome sense of gratitude for it. We are only made whole.

Here, then, are a certain number of obstructions to the proper sense of gratitude, which are of considerable strength, and tell upon people's conduct. These impediments come in according to the situation in which men are placed, and sometimes one of them may act, and sometimes another. The moment when a man gets what he wants is a testing

one, it carries a trial and probation with it: or if, for the instant, his feeling is excited, the after time is a trial. There is a sudden reversion, a reaction in the posture of his mind, when from needing something greatly, he gets it. Immediately his mind can receive thoughts which it could not entertain before; which the pressure of urgent want kept out altogether. In the first place, his benefactor is no longer necessary to him; that makes a great difference. In a certain way people's hearts are warmed by a state of vehement desire and longing, and anybody who can relieve it appears like an angel to them. But when the necessity is past, then they can judge their benefactor.---if not altogether as an indifferent person, if they would feel ashamed of this.-still in a way very different from what they did before. The delivery from great need of him is also the removal of a strong bias for him. Again, they can think of themselves immediately, and their rights, and what they ought to have, till even a sense of ill-usage arises that the good conferred has been withheld so long. All this class of thoughts springs up in a man's heart as soon as he is relieved from some great want. While he was suffering the want, any supplier of it was as a messenger from heaven. Now he is only one through whom he has what rightfully belongs to him; his benefactor has been a convenience to him, but no more. The complaining spirit, or sense of grievance, which is so common in the world, is a potent obstacle to the growth of the spirit of gratitude in the heart. So long as a man thinks that every loss and misfortune he has suffered was an ill-usage, so long he will never be properly impressed by the kindness which relieves him from it. He will regard this as only a late amends made to him, and by no means a perfect one then. And this querulous temper, which chafes at all the calamities and deprivations of life,

as if living under an unjust dispensation in being under the rule of Providence, is much too prevalent a one. Where it is not openly expressed it is often secretly fostered, and affects the habit of a man's mind. Men of this temper, then, are not grateful; they think of their own deserts, not of others' kindness. They are jealous of any claim on their gratitude, because, to own themselves grateful would be, they think to acknowledge that this or that is not their right. Nor is a sullen temper the only unthankful recipient of benefits. There is a complacency resulting from too high a self-estimate, which equally prevents a man from entertaining the idea of gratitude. Those who are possessed with the notion of their own importance take everything as if it was their due. Gratitude is essentially the characteristic of the humble-minded. of those who are not prepossessed with the notion that they deserve more than any one can give them; who are capable of regarding a service done them as a free gift. not a payment or tribute which their own claims have extorted.

I will mention another failing much connected with the last-named ones, which prevents the growth of a grateful spirit. The habit of taking offence at trifles is an extreme enemy to gratitude. There is no amount of benefits received, no length of time that a person has been a benefactor, which is not forgotten in a moment by one under the influence of this habit. The slightest apparent offence, though it may succeed ever so long a course of good and kind acts from another, obliterates in a moment the kindnesses of years. The mind broods over some passing inadvertence or fancied neglect till it assumes gigantic dimensions, obscuring the past. Nothing is seen but the act which has displeased. Everything else is put aside. Again, how does the mere activity of

life and business, in many people, oust almost immediately the impression of any kind service done them. They have no room in their minds for such recollections. As soon as one great want is satisfied another arises, and then another. Are they beholden then to any one for the past? they have put the past behind them; they are occupied with the future. Each wish, as it is fulfilled, becomes insignificant in their eyes in comparison with some other which rises up in its place: and he who fulfilled it for them vanishes from their minds too. It is all hurrying and pressing after something before them; they look not behind.

Such are the shackles upon the mind which arise out of its own wilfulness, when the law of gratitude has to It seems an easy law enough in the distance; be fulfilled. nay, a pleasant law, a law that everybody would like to acknowledge and submit to .- inclination and duty would seem to agree here: kut when it comes to the point, there are so many influences to clog and impede the grateful action of the mind !--- its pride, its jealousy, its busy pursuit of its own ends. These one and all weigh heavily upon it; obtruding plausible reasons why it should claim a dispensation from this law. We alter our view of the rights of the case upon second thoughts, the simplicity of the duty goes; the plain appeal to the heart is lost; petty passions and trifling thoughts and fancies Everything is listened to before this one clear law reign. of nature and religion; the higher mind in us is stifled, and gives way to the lower.

How is man to be raised above this low level, these unworthy influences, and made to hear the voice of God speaking within him?—made to acknowledge the feelings which God has implanted in him? In what way must we rescue ourselves from this dominion of petty motives

which prevent us fulfilling the very plainest and most downright duty which exists? Go to Scripture and see how this duty is put before us there. How does the divine impulse of gratitude come forth and demonstrate itself in a single one of the ten, who "when he saw that he was healed turned back, and with a loud voice glorified God; and fell down on his face at His feet, giving Him thanks." Who can doubt that this man was far happier in his condition of mind, that he felt a more full and ample and inspiriting enjoyment of his cure, that he experienced more exquisite sensations than any of the nine who departed without uttering a word of thankfulness? His supreme joyfulness and exultation are proclaimed in the tones with which he utters them, -- in the loud voice with which he glorified God. What strength of feeling is here; out of the abundance of the heart the mouth speaketh; he is not silent, he cannot restrain his voice, he cannot bear that his thankfulness should only be felt within his own breast; he must utter it; he must utter it aloud; all' shall know how he rejoices for the mercy bestowed-all shall hear him thank God for what How superior, how much stronger He has done for him. his delight in God's gift, to that of the other nine who slunk away. We see that he was transported, and that he was filled to overflowing with joy of heart, and that he triumphed in the sense of the Divine goodness. It was the exultation of faith; he felt there was a God in the world, and that God was good. What greater joy can be imparted to the heart of man than that which this truth, thoroughly embraced, imparts?

Gratitude is thus specially a self-rewarding virtue; it makes those who have it so far happier than those who have it not. It inspires the mind with lively impressions, and when it is habitual, with an habitual cheerfulness and

259

i.

260

content, of which those who are without it have no experience or idea. Can the sullen and torpid and jealous mind have feelings at all equal to these? Can those who excuse themselves the sense of gratitude upon ever so plausible considerations, and find ever such good reasons why they never encounter an occasion which calls for the exercise of it, hope to rise to anything like this genuine height of inward happiness and exultation of spirit? They cannot; their lower nature depresses them and keeps them down; they lie under a weight which makes their hearts stagnate and spirit sink. They cannot feel true joy. They are under the dominion of vexatious and petty thoughts, which do not let them rise to any large and inspiriting view of God, or their neighbour, or them-They can feel, indeed, the eagerness and urgency selves. of the wish, the longing for a deliverer when they are in grief, of a healer when they are sick; but how great the pity! how deep the perversity! that these men, as it were, can only be good when they are miserable; and can only feel when they are crushed; that their hearts are warmed by the sensation of a dreadful want alone, and by the strong craving which that want engenders. Then they long for the restorer, and think they would be infinitely grateful to him: but let him restore them, and straightway they forget him. Thus it is that their wretchedness makes their virtue, and that health and security are death. Thev soften at the sight or prospect of a benefactor beforehand; with the reception of the benefit they harden. Yet it was never intended by the Creator that pain and extremity should be the only or the main guides to deep feeling. When we no longer need our benefactor, when we have already got from him all we want and can hope for, then we can trust the quality of the sentiment that occupies us. The craving and yearning of mere want, whatever aspect

it assumed towards those who could supply it, whatever its professions or the fervour it excited in us, was no true and religious feeling. We must aim at a habit of gratitude, which has no relation to present necessities, no eye Emotional feeling towards a possible to the future. benefactor may easily be mistaken for the grateful temper; but the gratitude which fills our heart and guides our conduct when we are well and safe, forgets self, and the interests and prospects of self, in the joy of thankful remembrance. And as this grateful spirit is the source of joy, so, in a sense, it is the source of religion in the soul. The grateful spirit alone believes, because it alone acknowledges the source of its life and being, the Author and Fountainhead. The grateful spirit alone finds out God: to it alone He reveals Himself. It alone discovers its glorious Maker in its own faculties, its own perceptions, its own capacities of happiness: and with the grateful one out of the ten, it falls down before Him, giving Him thanks.

SERMON XVI.

The Principle of Emulation.¹

MATTHEW V. 15, 16.

Neither do men light a candle, and put it under a bushel, but on a candlestick; and it giveth light unto all that are in the house.
Let your light so shine before men, that they may see your good works, and glorify your Father which is in heaven."

TT is a difficulty with many how to reconcile the scriptural L law of humility with those motives which are found practically necessary not only for what is called success in life. but even for the fair development of our natural gifts and powers. On the one side Scripture appears to discourage all love of honour or distinction; it bids us take the lowest room; do our good works in secret; not love the praise of men, nor desire to be called Rabbi;-i.e., not wish for deference or distinction from other people ;---not let our left hand know what our right hand does. "He that exalteth himself shall be abased, and he that humbleth himself shall be exalted." This, I say, appears to be flat against all love of honour or distinction, and to be a condemnation of it. But turn to actual life and the world around us. and see if we can do without the aid of some such motive as appears to be here condemned. Can we, to take an instance to the point on the present occasion, do without the principle of emulation in our schools?

¹ Preached, May 6, 1858, on the Anniversary of the opening of Hurstpierpoint School

How are we to bring out boys' minds without it? How are we to unlock the treasury of intellect? What key are we to use? Can we do without what some have called "laudable ambition," in active life, private or public? Look at the most conscientious and religious of our statesmen, and say if motives of this sort have not operated upon them, and played a very important part in bringing them out as we now see them, and lain in more or less strength behind their whole course of action and service.

What are we to say then in this state of the case? Are we to say that Scripture says one thing and the practical life another? Are we to solve the difficulty on a kind of Manichean principle that the world which God has made, and has ordained to be carried on through our instrumentality, does somehow or other require, and cannot go on *without*, the aid of a set of motives, which, according to another revelation of His will, are wrong ones; that the Creator ordains what the Sanctifier prohibits?

The true solution of this question appears to lie in the very old distinction between moderation and excess, use and abuse. It is against the whole constitution of our nature to say that the love of praise, even of the praise of man, is in itself wrong. It is absolutely impossible but that, as social beings, we must enjoy the approbation of our fellows. That we should do so is simply part of the same law which makes us enjoy their society and conversation, and feel affection toward them, and concern in their welfare. It is part of our social nature.

If there is any one principle in the system of creation which we are familiar with more than another, it is that the talents and faculties which God gives, give pleasure in the exercise of them. We see this even in animal nature. The beasts of the field, the fowls of the air, the

fish of the sea, delight in the motions which the Creator has given to them; the quick flight, the rapid course, the bound, the leap, the run; they delight in the elasticity, the ease, the flexibility, with which they perform the bodily movements which belong to the species; this is their life, and they enjoy the expression of it. And man has a higher life, of which, exactly on the same principle. he enjoys the expression and the use: he has moral and intellectual faculties, powers of apprehension and reasoning, powers of observation, of memory, of speech; he delights in the exercise and use of these gifts. But there is this difference in the case of man and that of the brute creation, over and above the difference of the gifts themselves --- viz. that man exerts his gifts with the consciousness that he is seen exerting them. As a conscious being, conscious of himself, and conscious of having others around him, he cannot help this consciousness in the exertion of his gifts. It is part of his nature. Ήe knows that he is seen; he would not be a conscious being if he did not know this. What then, in the case of the brute creation, is simply and solely motion, is in his case, by the very law of his nature, a manifestationthe manifestation of himself to the world, the world of fellow-men around him. It is, by the necessity of the case, a *demonstration* of what he is, and what powers he has; a demonstration to others as well as to himself. He cannot throw himself back upon the unconsciousness of the lower creation, or pretend to their kind of simplicity; all this he was precluded from when he was raised to the dignity and the responsibility and inner life He is made by God a conscious being, and he of man. cannot escape from his own nature and from the eye The exercise of his gifts and powers thus being within. by the necessity of the case a manifestation, must have

in some degree its pleasures and excitement as such. It must give pleasure as being the manifestation, as well as being the motion of the faculties. And thus the whole of the moral and intellectual life of man is, not culpably on his part,—however it may *lead* to fault if not watched properly,—but by an ordinance of God, a manifestation; and the metaphor of the poet is perfectly true in fact, for life is a stage, and God has made it so, and we cannot make it otherwise.

But though the love of praise, the desire for honour, is in itself perfectly right, there is all the difference in the mode in which it is felt and indulged. We are complex creatures, with a remarkable machinery of different and even contradictory feelings and passions within, making up that concordia discors-man. Nature does not allow us to throw ourselves into any one passion or feeling. So. in this particular case, while the love of praise is doubtless implanted within us, there is also something within us which pulls us back from it. Are we not half ashamed of it while we feel it? Is not the curb of nature strong upon the eager impulse? Is there not a principle of self-respect which challenges and *disputes* this appeal to the world outside; which summons the man homeward; which sets up a good conscience and self-approval as the great reward, and tells him to distrust other tribunals? . I believe that every one, young or old, feels that inward drawback upon the love of human praise; feels this authoritative check; feels a higher principle at work within him; bows instinctively before a throne in his own heart. and knows that he stands before the Mount of God, and the tribunal of a supreme Judge, compared with whose sentence upon him the opinions of men are wholly insignificant and triffing. This, by whatever name we call it ----self-respect, or conscience, or holy fear----is the counter-- acting principle to the love of human praise. It is the deepest principle in our nature, and is part of our very innermost self.

A strong moral character, then, attends to this principle, keeps its balance, and is not carried away by the love of human praise: a weak moral character loses its balance and is carried away by it; the man abandoning himself to that part of his nature which throws him upon the outer world for his pleasure and reward. True, it is a part of his nature, but it is a more superficial part, a lighter part than the other; it is not meant to be in power, but to be in subjection to the other. He gives it the preeminence.

I think that this difference in the use of a natural principle-(and I would call attention to this point as an important one in the philosophy of morals generally)---that this difference of *degree*, as we call it, between moderation and excess.—is more than a mere difference of degree: that it is a difference of kind. Let us take the One man eats and drinks as case of other appetites. much as is proper for his health, another eats and drinks to excess: the material difference is only one of degree more or less, yet any one knows that the moral difference is one of kind, that it is a difference between temperance and gluttony. So one man is properly indignant, another is furious; this is only a difference of degree outwardly, but it is really the difference between justice and passion. So one man is prudent in money matters, another is a In all these cases what we call a difference of miser. degree is in truth a difference of kind, and it is just so in The love of praise is in itself, as I have the present case. said, a natural appetite; but the excess of it is corruption and disease. When that which is meant for an occasional healthy stimulant is converted into a luxury, and made

our regular diet, then the boundary line is crossed, and the result is a moral effeminacy or weakening of the whole fibre of the character, it is degradation, and corruption. The man then becomes a spoilt and pampered child, depending on this perpetual excitement, and fretful unless No one can, indeed, look abroad on the world he has it. without seeing how fearfully this principle of self-manifestation, natural and necessary as it is in itself, has been abused; the frightful devastation which it has made on the field of human character, the mischief which it has caused in every department of human life. See men. instead of taking it in its time and place, and along with other principles of our nature, instead of simply responding to it as a stimulus, becoming wholly absorbed in it as a passion .--- as if the one and sole purpose for which human life was given was the revelation of themselves to the world, their powers, gifts, and ideas, and the disclosure of their whole interior before the eyes of men;-see them eager in this process, and indomitable in it; tremblingly anxious that nothing should ever be lost, and grudging their least power or motion to privacy or home;---and Have truth or what has been the result of all this? society been substantially benefited by this excess ? We may refer to this source, indeed, much eloquence and brilliance, many a fantastic theory, many an ingenious scheme and problem; but seldom the addition of one solid truth to philosophy, or one substantial step in any department of policy or knowledge.

Such reflections as these are not perhaps wholly inappropriate to this day's celebration. We cultivate the principle of emulation, as I have said, in our schools; we cannot do without it; it is necessary for developing the minds of youth; it is a providential stimulus put into our hands to apply at our discretion. Whatever risks

may attend it must be faced. And perhaps the arena of a school, as it brings out the principle of emulation most strongly, so also contains the strongest correctives to it. There is no sharper curb upon the principle of display than public opinion amongst youth. In this we have a wholesome yoke, a natural self-acting discipline bearing upon any undue tendency. This coercing power may be exercised with some degree of roughness, but its general effect is good; and perhaps there is no scene of after life which contains such strong ingredients of discipline, such potent corrections, for this temper. A large school is indeed, for this special purpose, as for others, a most valuable initiation into actual life. It teaches the proper form and use of the desire for human honour; it educates the natural appetite, fosters it and reins it at once; gives it its balance. and brings it out as a manly, wholesome part of our nature, instead of a feeble and morbid excess and excrescence.

And if these reflections are at all appropriate to the sphere of a school, they are not wholly without their application either to those particular classes of society for which this institution has been established. The middle classes of this country are undoubtedly keenly alive to what we call the rewards and prizes of the social system; they appreciate most acutely success in life. Nowhere is the maxim, that a man should rise in the world, should better himself, elevate himself in the social scale, so current and made such a home watchword. And this, perhaps, is one reason among others, why the middle classes of society are rather frowned upon by the poet and man of sentiment, and are not nearly such favourites with him as either of the stationary classes, the one below or the other The stationary classes, both below and above, above. acquire picturesque associations connected with time and custom : they repose within their ancient landmarks, they

represent former days, they rest upon old ties and relations; they are quiet, soothing, and softening features in our landscape; the poor have the charms of their poverty, and of a certain humility attaching to their station to recommend them; the rich and noble have the charms of ancient wealth and position, the poetical honours of time; but the middle classes have neither the one nor the other, but come before us as struggling uneasy masses of life; they have emerged from one position and are making their way to another, and in the interim they are without a settled shape; we turn from the repose of upper and lower life to a scene where all is in motion, and where the bustle, strife, and dust of the world are all collected.

Undoubtedly there is some truth in this contrast, and vet the middle classes of this country have an interest of their own attaching to them. Doubtless it is an ambitious class, nobody will deny it; it is an active class, all on the alert, and full of energy and spirit. No one can have had any dealings or acquaintance with the business type in this class, without seeing the readiness, quickness of apprehension, and power which it exhibits. And all this, I will add, is a very important reason for institutions such as these. It constitutes a call for them; for is it not of the utmost importance that such a character as this in a class, involving such power and such results for good or evil to the Church and country, should have the advantage of sound and superior training? Doubtless. unless it has, and unless the Church has some hand in that training, the Church will feel the effects of it some day. It will-find that it has slipped its hold over just the most powerful class in the country, and it will find out its mistake when it is too late to correct it.

But though middle life in this country is certainly a struggle, and a very sharp one, does no interest attach to it even on that very account? Is nothing but what is stationary interesting?, Is there not a poetry of motion as well as of rest? I believe that what is called the poetry of life, and the romance of real life, is more enacted in this class than in any other in society. Ι mean by the romance of life its ups and downs, lights and shadows, successes and disappointments. What hopes and fears, anxieties, depressions, joys, emotions of all kinds. gather or have gathered around every shop and every warehouse in every town of this country? Could they tell their history what a tale they could unfold, what a disclosure of character, what conflicts of feeling! Everything has its beginning, and what a tender thing is that What hopes and fears centre upon it! beginning ! How easily may the opening promise be nipped ! Through what fluctuations does the little bark of enterprise make What ventures must be run! "For I have set wav! my life upon a cast, and I must stand the hazard of the die." What thousands who have staked their all upon some business project have said this to themselves! What prospects to the man himself and all his home circle are involved in the issue! Is trade vulgar in the poet's eye? Yet it is by these deep agitations of heart, these conflicts, and these emotions,-which, if they were represented properly, and to the life, upon any stage, would be thought the most real poetry,----that trade in all its departments, high and low, in all its enterprises, from the pettiest shop in the market-town to the great exchanges in the busy capitals of commerce, is conducted.

As a sphere for the formation of character then, it may fairly be questioned whether this struggling middle-class life comes at all behind either of the two spheres of life just mentioned. It has its snares,—its great snares; and stationary life has too. The humble peasant-life has the

temptation to a stupid besotted indifference to everything spiritual; old-established rank has the temptation to luxurious indolence and pride; the struggling middleclass life has the temptation to the love of money and eagerness for getting on in the world. Doubtless this latter is the spiritual ruin of thousands; we see it and know it. It is the special fault of a commercial people. Still, to minds of any seriousness, or that have the least disposition to self-recollection, this very life offers many corrections to such a worldly spirit. It is remarked that sailors are superstitious because they have to deal with a very treacherous and uncertain element, from which they do not know what treatment to expect. The same kind of reason, operating in a different sphere, has often made the English trader and merchant religious. He is conversant to a degree in which those who belong to the stationary classes are not, with the extraordinary uncertainty of human events; and in the sphere of risk and venture in which he lives (and even without morbid speculation all trade must involve a great deal of this), he is, as compared to the latter, something like what a sailor There is something in such a situais to the landsman. tion which inspires a wholesome fear; he feels himself in the midst of what he cannot control, and looks with awe upon that wonderful machinery of human events in which he is so implicated, the springs of which are hidden from him, and are touched by some power above and beyond "Lo, he goeth by me, and I see him not : he passeth him. on also, but I perceive him not. Behold, he taketh away, who can hinder him? Who will say unto him, What Even success itself inspires fear; even the doest thou?" favouring wave, as it lifts him up, gives him the sense of danger; his heart sinks; he fears he knows not what, and he would fain appease the defor poorseon with selfrenouncing thoughts. Thus, at the very moment of some prosperous climax, just as the height is gained, a calm has come over him like the stillness of the grave; a feeling that all is over, and the end come; he looks behind him and before him,—on the vista of an irrevocable past, and the veil which lies over the life that remains to him, and he feels himself indeed a stranger and a sojourner upon the earth.

But whatever may be the religious effect attaching to situations of uncertainty and risk, certain it is that we have our calendar of religious merchants; witness our schools, our almshouses, our charitable institutions of all Freely they received, and freely they gave. kinds. They returned to God the money which was lent to them. That was the secret learnt by many a successful life. The youth was early launched into the world. In the morning of life he left a frugal, perhaps a humble home; but he had presentiments, and heard prophetic chimes in the distance, and music in the air; he spent the morn in successful toil; in the evening he returned home again, crowned with wealth, of which he gave his native town the benefit; and there he now reposes beneath the stone canopy, having left his benefactions to posterity to speak for him when he was gone.

If there are any, then, among the younger of those here present, as probably there are, who are soon about to quit this scene of preparation and to enter upon the business of life, and who have the feelings which naturally accompany the approach of such a change,—if there are any (and I will, among such a number, suppose it certain that there are some) who will one day attain to eminence in commerce or professional life, and who have a rising consciousness of their ability to attain it,—no one who respects Christian liberty would try to discourage or

suppress such natural feelings and aims. It is God's ordinance, and it is to the great benefit of the cause of religion that Christian minds should mingle with every department of business and thought. Nor is the law of humility in our nature in any real opposition to the law of self-manifestation in the same nature, which indeed is the condition of the very development of our gifts and powers, whether in school or in real life. But there are serious cautions, which I need hardly suggest to those who must be so familiar with them. There is all the difference between the world exercising and developing, and the world hardening, the mind; there is all the difference between one kind of man of the world, and another; between one who, as he rises in life, keeps up old friendships and family ties, and remembers early lessons ;---who keeps the world outside of him, and does not let it enter into his heart; and one who parts with his better self, and is absorbed into the world. Then let us remember that, great merits as they are, we must not think industry and activity everything. We may overrate them. It is true that industry at first is difficult and trying, especially in any new kind of work; it is some time before we can adapt ourselves to it, and acquire anything like ease or skill; but when these first difficulties are surmounted, and the habit is formed, then work becomes a pleasure. This is obviously the case with multitudes of people; work is their amusement. They could spare it a great deal less than they could what they call their amusements. This is an ordinance of Providence, doubtless,-I mean, that our labour should be our enjoyment also; but then it leads to this reflection, viewing it as a test. We look abroad on the world, and see, as a simple matter of fact, that the worst men and the best men are both great workers. Yet men of the world constantly think that

This one virtue satisfies industry covers everything. them, atones for every fault, and makes them perfectly contented with themselves. The test is not the quantity of work alone, but the spirit and aim of it also. Is it not to a considerable extent true, that as man advances in life, work becomes his real play, and suffering his real work; that a few months, or a few weeks, spent in what are beautifully called "God's prisons," do more to fit the soul for immortality than years of activity? Then beware of that formidable enemy to what is spiritual in man -an earthly future. True, an earthly future is part of the very life which has been given us, but, when it is a hopeful and animating future, it is very apt to supersede the spiritual future in our minds altogether. It is easy to talk about eternity; but the practical sense of immortality within us is really a much weaker and fainter thing than we often suppose. It is easily suppressed; it requires watchful cherishing, like a tender plant. It withdraws. before strong boisterous earthly hopes,-it vanishes and hides itself, and cannot easily be called back again. God grant that this may not be the case with any of those here present, but that they may use this world as not abusing it. for "all that is of the world," i.e. of the world as thus abused, "the lust of the flesh, and the lust of the eyes, and the pride of life, is not of the Father, but of the world; and the world passeth away and the lust thereof, but he that doeth the will of God abideth for ever."

SERMON XVII.

Religion the First Choice.1

MATTHEW VI. 33.

"But seek ye first the kingdom of God, and His righteousness; and all these things shall be added unto you."

T is the favourite test of a sincere character in Scripture choosing a religious life, and the use of religious principles, as the first step, not as a last step in our We are indeed warned against being religious course. at first only, that is against a religion of mere impression -the seed which forthwith springs up because there is no deepness of earth, and which, because it has no root, withers away.' But to choose the guidance of religious principle as a first step and not as a last one, as what is to precede our active career in life and not to come after it, is the only mode of choosing religion which Scripture says is worth anything. It is evident to common sense that such a choice as the latter is worth-Certainly a man may lead a selfish and careless less. life, and at the end of it repent sincerely and change his way of living, but then he has only the last part of life For a man at the commencement of life to live well in. only to choose religion as something which is to come at the end, something which has its natural place after the active part of life is over-this is, certainly a mockery offered to God. What is true at last is true at first too. And yet that this is a common mode of choosing religion

¹ This and the following Sermon were preached on Anniversaries of Lancing College.

we cannot doubt. It is not only that persons go on putting off from natural irresolution what they wish and in a way intend to do now; they have a plan of life in their minds, in which the use of ordinary worldly principles stands first, and the use of strictly religious principles stands last in date.

To counteract this false view of life, to forestall it by the true one, to put religion in proper possession of the field, to preach the text-" Seek first the kingdom of God, and His righteousness; and all these things-everything of this world that is for your good-shall be added unto you," enters into the very design of a great institution for the education of youth, such as this is. This is a subject, therefore, in keeping with the peculiar character and work of this institution, and I will follow it, therefore, into one or two particulars connected with that practical sphere of life for which, perhaps, the majority of those who are educated at this place are designed. I have, doubtless, around me many who are destined to rise and obtain eminence in that sphere, many whose abilities will be strongly developed in it, who have a capacity and aptitude for that important department of knowledge and work, of which they may at this moment be unconscious, but which will come out at the proper time. It is impossible to overrate the importance of this field of work. and the vast consequences which depend upon the choice of principles which those make who have to manage it. Those who conduct the business of the country have indeed vast issues in their hands. So much the more important, therefore, is the service which those schools perform which undertake especially the training of the men who will one day conduct it. There is no disposition, indeed, now-a-days to underrate the sphere of trade and commerce; nor is there any disposition to underrate the

abilities and powers of minds which are required for success in it. Perhaps all classes of society understand each other better than they did in former times, and so far this is an improvement; there is less mutual depreciation. Nobody can put before him, indeed, the material with which a man of business has to deal,--its multiplicity, its changeableness, its complication, without recognising not only the solid, but the acute and penetrating properties of intellect which are necessary to deal ably with it ;--- the quickness of apprehension, foresight, capacity for arrangement, power of keeping a quantity of matter in the head at once; memory, presence of mind and self-collectedness, and other high qualities of the understanding. The sphere of business is indeed a great sphere, viewed simply as a field for the exertion of the intellectual powers, without reference to material results. And there are thousands of minds whose faculties are developed by it to an extent which is truly wonderful, which, probably, would not have been nearly so invigorated and expanded upon any other arena.

It would be useless, however, to shut our eyes to the great trials to which the religious principle is subject in this sphere of activity and energy; and one is that to which I have referred. And I cannot but think that this trial exists with *peculiar force* in the sphere of commerce, —I mean the temptation to defer the use of religious principles till after the struggle of life is over; till success has been gained, and those principles can no longer obstruct and slacken speed on the way to it. It must be confessed that we see all around us considerable signs of the prevalence of this place and date given to religion in life. Religion is in many cases an impediment to the use of a quicker set of means for gaining the ends which from time to time we place before us; it is apt to retard, to

cut off facilities, to shut out short cuts. We do not like to be obstructed in our road; to wait for an advantage, when we see our way immediately to it by one course ;--to take a more difficult path when there is an easier one. At the same time we cannot deny that religion has a place in human affairs. We therefore give it a place, but one which removes it from being in our way just at the present moment. We give it a standing ground farther on in life. I do not say that men put this to themselves in so many words, or that they are even definitely conscious that they hold such a view at all: but they practically adopt it; their idea of the necessities and urgencies of a life of action and of a mercantile career so possesses them that any scruples that arise whether such and such a step is strictly right, give way before it. What would appear to an impartial spectator to be inconsistent with the rights of others, and with a due regard to the welfare of others; --- not coinciding even with a proper standard of honesty,-is by force of will resolved to be a law of So imperious is the necessity for the resort the calling. to certain means, in those who are in the thick of the occupation and the excitement of active life, and of working toward an object! For it must be remembered that intense occupation is excitement as well. A man who is keen in pursuit of success in any department of trade or commerce, is not in the steady and balanced attitude of a bystander toward any question as to what is right and permissible that arises in his department. His wishes, his hopes, the ardour of the race, prepossess him with a certain aspect of such points. He comes with his solution of them ready prepared, and sees nothing which he does not wish to see. There is indeed no greater excitement than work, when it is carried on for an object, and when it is continuous and urgent, and calls all the faculties into requisition.

It is unnecessary to give instances of the sort of liberties to which I refer, which active commercial and manufacturing life allows itself, under the pressure of this apparent necessity, and the stimulus of an object. We are but too familiar with the mention of them. They have been subjects of notice in our journals and periodicals, and of constant popular comment. I would not say ----far from it----that such instances must be taken as fair samples of mercantile life, or that a class ought to be charged with the acts of individuals. Doubtless there is quite enough sterling honesty in our trade to put to shame these departures from it, and to fasten all the more blame upon them, because they are allowed by men to themselves in spite of the force of so much bright example the other way. Still what laxity prevails, is, I am afraid, e enough to show how formidable a trial of religion the impetus of commercial life is, and how great the temptation to haste to get rich.

We all know the numberless ways and shapes in which this trial meets men-the daily cases which occur in which a man may act with more regard or less regard to truth and right, according as he chooses; in which he may be exacting, take an unfair advantage, keep back the truth, turn another man's difficulties to his own account ungenerously; or may do the very reverse of all this. Tf he hastes to get rich, he resolves that the rule of the trade is remorseless, and opportunity is always to be snatched; and he quotes and perverts the proverb that time and tide wait for no man; the temptation to obtain an end in view is such that he grudges weight to any scruple that interferes with the pursuit. Such a man may escape actual dishonesty, and yet pursue wealth in a way to contract guilt. To be hard upon others, and eager for self; to fasten immediately upon whatever offers itself for our profit-

this, as a formed habit of mind, is most contrary to the Christian temper; it is incompatible with all true religion, and with a man's being in God's favour. Indeed religion utterly condemns all absorption in worldly ends, and passionate devotion to them, if it is only because it entirely shuts out spiritual ideas and aims, and prevents the whole work of grace. A man cannot serve two masters.

Now it is impossible to account for the way in which men who make a respectable figure in the world, and profess to have a sense of the truth of religion, will allow themselves to be thus irreligiously and guiltily swallowed up in the pursuit of wealth for years, even for the whole of active life, except upon the extraordinary strength of that tendency in human nature to suppose that it may fix the date and place of religion in human life where it is convenient to it to fix them. There is a very strong disposition in men to think that they have religion at their command in this way, and can keep it at a distance as long as they please, and come to an agreement with it afterwards, when the time comes. How deep in human nature lies the thought that you may do deliberately wrong, and gain by doing so all that you want; and that you may atone for it afterwards by the good use that you will make of the advantage thus gained | A man thus flatters himself that he will gain by the wrong-doing in this world, and not lose by it in the next. There come at particular points in a man's life trying moments, when a great opportunity offers, when a new channel opens, when a great step can be made; but it involves something to which the conscience does not readily agree. Shall he then avail himself of the offer which the world makes him, or shall he forego it? shall he let the opportunity pass by? It is a testing occasion for his character; he is conscious of it, and yet he is divided in his heart.

Has he sufficient faith in the moral government of God to reject it, to say to himself that it will be better for him ultimately to do right, whatever intermediate prospects it may close? He has not: and yet he cannot yield to the tempter without some understanding with himself, some point of view taken to break his fall. This then is the view on which he falls back. He will do wrong now, and will be a thoroughly good man afterwards. There shall. be no mistake about the religious character which shall belong to him when he does once adopt it. He says to himself, "First of all, let me make my fortune; after that, and when I am raised in the world, I will do a great deal of good with it; I will benefit society, I will encourage religion, I will be a philanthropist; I will make the very station which I gain, by the means I now use, tell for the e advantage, spiritual and temporal, of others. Religion shall be no loser by this step, she shall have all the beneht of my name, and credit, and position; I will give her all my public support; but first of all I must make my There is a passage in a Greek drama in which fortune." one of the personages shrinks irresolutely from a proposed crime which is to turn out to his own and his companion's great profit; and the other says to him, " Dars -----, and afterwards we shall show ourselves just." It is to be feared that this is the way in which many a man has spoken to his own faltering conscience, when it shrank from an unscrupulous act which promised a great worldly advancement. Dare, he has said to himself,-Dare to take this one step; this step will be the beginning of advancement, and when I am elevated in the world, then I shall show myself a good man, and have the reputation of Thus it is that people persuade themselves that one. religion is not made for the hurry and the struggle of life. Now, they say or they think, now, in the very thick of

282

the struggle, they must be allowed some little liberty, afterwards it will be different; but *now* one cannot be impeded; now there must not be this check, this shackle; now it is inopportune, unsuitable to the crisis; religion must wait a little.

I say it is difficult to account for men who profess a sense of the truth of religion, devoting themselves with the passion they do, and for the number of years they do. to a worldly object, unless they have some such idea as this in their minds, by which they justify and explain their course to themselves. And yet how low and debased a conception this is of the religious character. that it should rise up upon such a foundation. Religion is a growth in the human mind; upon what kind of soil does it grow here? Upon the soil of a worldly heart, and the long formation of worldly habits. But it is an absurdity to think that a religious character can rise up upon such a ground; the very nature of the ground is adverse to it. It is trusting to a kind of jugglery to suppose that religion can spring up in a man out of such material as this. What has he been doing all this time but rooting himself in the world, making himself as much a creature of this world as he can? And what he has made himself that he is. He is not a better man because his fortune is made. It is true that when his fortune is made he has no longer the motive to use those expedients, or be absorbed in that passion of acquisition which conduced to the making it. But that is an alteration of his circumstances, not of himself. It is indeed a childish view of religion to suppose that it can rise up in the soul upon a ground which has nothing to do with the production of it; as if, as Scripture says, men should gather figs of thistles. It is even a grossly superstitious view. What greater superstition can there be than for a man to sup-

pose that by a bargain with himself he can do away with the connection of means and ends ?--- for a religious character has its own proper means by which it is produced; which means he has all this time been discarding. We call an idea superstitious when it contradicts plain reason; and surely this idea of his is quite against reason. It is indeed in this way that superstitious religious systems act: they make men believe that they can gain a religious character without the natural means, in the place of which they substitute some set formal means of their own devis-How irrational to suppose, when religious character ing. is the result of trial, as much as the fruit is the growth of a tree, that trial can be dispensed with upon the understanding of the man with himself that he intends one day to be religious when there is no trial; as if he could alter the laws of nature. Yet this is what a man really proposes to himself who thinks religion not made for the struggle of life, but for the time after the struggle: that is, that trial is not meant to be borne at the time of trial. but after the time of trial; or, that he is ready to bear trial quite well when there is none to bear; but not when there is. Of what value can a man's goodness be which is the result of such a bargain as this? What can it be but a profession when it does come, a respectable exterior, not an inward conformation of the man to the image of It will sometimes happen that a man, not really God? religious in heart, will enjoy the good opinion of the world, and that a sort of religious reputation even may be vielded to him, and without blame, if he makes a good profession; for it is not our part to judge others; we do not know what is in their hearts, and must therefore in our behaviour assume them to be what they profess. But all this is outward. A religious character is an inward thing. It is to be feared, however, that the outward re-

putation, and the credit given them by others, is sometimes abused by men as a prospect beforehand, and as an issue foreseen in the midst of the struggle of life; that they say to themselves that, though they may not be so strict as they ought to be now, it will all be wiped off, and men will think and speak well enough of them when they are rich and great; according to the saying just quoted. They dare to override scruples, confident in a future when they shall show themselves just.

A school, therefore, which takes especially under its care the rising business-class of the country, and gives it a strictly religious education under Church influence, performs a most important service to society; because it furnishes the only discipline which can effectually deal with this peculiar source of temptation and self-deception to which the class is exposed; because it forestalls the day of trial, and imbues youth, before the struggle of life comes, with that particular view of life which will meet the temptation, the religious view of life, which regards the whole of it, from the very commencement, as dedicated to God. Its daily system, its religious tuition, its religious services, are a perpetual solemn assertion of the text-" Seek ye first the kingdom of God, and His righteousness;" they utter a note of warning; they say aloud, with an accent which cannot be mistaken, to every youth here-Never do in the struggle of life that which you would not do after the success of life. Never be misled by that beguiler who whispers into the ear that religion is too rigid a rule for conducting the active, busy part of life, and comes in properly at the repose of the end, when the object is gained; never, especially, "lay the flattering unction to your soul" that anything you can do for religion and mankind when you have gained your object, can make up for wrong steps in gaining it. The trial

doubtless will come to many of you; and when it does come it will not come of course exactly in the form in which I put it here in words; it will not present so distinct an alternative, it will come probably under some disguise. There will be room given you to make a wrong decision if you so will; that is part of the system of human probation. But whatever shape it takes, it will be this in substance. You will be tempted to take a point of view of your own which will allow you to do something which in your real heart and conscience you had rather not do, in consideration of your good intentions and future good services to religion.

I will mention another subject upon which a good school training is most important. Under the religious value of such an institution as this, there is included one very important piece of moral discipline and instruction, which is practically given in a large school in which the morals of boys are well moulded, and of which the aim and tone are high. And it is a piece of practical instruction which is peculiarly important for the sphere of business in which man deals with man, as competitor, as partner and associate, as employer of the labour of others in a thousand ways, some casual, some permanent; I mean the cultivation of the sense of justice. It is evident that the sense of justice wants cultivating in human nature, and is apt to be very capricious and imperfect without this cultivation. It wants some training, such exercise and practice as will give it experience of people's rights, and what is due in a variety of cases from one man to another. It wants material to work You must give all the faculties of the mind upon. material to work upon if you want them to improve. Each needs exercise, and an arena to move and exert itself in, if it is to gain any decided strength. So the

sense of justice requires practising ground, so to speak. A man with the best intentions may make great mistakes in any practical department or office in which he has to transact business with men, for want of a certain experience of this kind; because his sense of justice has not had the advantage of a sphere of practice,—of cases to deal with. In consequence, he does not catch the right point of view in the cases with which he has to deal. Hence collisions in men's intercourse with others, and in the transaction of business. Men often overrate their own claims, not from selfishness entirely but from ignorance as well, because they have not been in situations which have brought them into contact with others, and so have not learnt to measure what is their due.

I cannot be wrong in saying that this sense of justice has a most critical value in the conduct of trade; and especially in the manufacturing world, where masters have vast numbers in their employ. All trade indeed is full of disputes, in which some question of justice lies at the bottom: but the manufacturing world has contests on so large a scale, and lasting so long, that society is sometimes alarmed; because there the ground is divided into two great classes which have most important opposite interests regarding wages, and regarding length of time of work. In every strike then, there is a question of justice which lies at the bottom; and what is the proper instrument and means of deciding this question? The reply is, A sense of justice. There must be a discriminating faculty which applies itself to the merits of the case, and weighs the claims on both sides. Each side is bound to consider what is due to the other side as well as to it-It is true a right judgment may be resisted; but self. still, if there is on either side a really correct judgment, that judgment must have a tendency to work its way.

One is perhaps the more justified in referring to this want now, because, certainly, there is a disposition to think at this time, in the manufacturing and trading part of the community, that the judicial faculty has no place in this department; and that justice is the result of simple collision of interests working itself out; that it comes about as an issue, in fact, of opposing forces, but that it need not be the aim; that the aim of each side is to look out for itself. "We live in a selfish world, and we must look after ourselves," was the reply of a witness at a commission lately sitting. This witness was indeed a representative of the working-men; but though a master would probably not have made such a reply, it is but too likely that the idea in the minds of many employers of labour would not have very much differed from it. Indeed, the effect of repeated collisions is very apt to be the notion, on each side, that all justice is the result simply of people standing out for themselves. But to give up justice as an aim, which is what this view tends to. must still be a fundamental mistake. For the aim itself must tend straight to produce effects, and good effects. Τt must modify beforehand, and in the first instance, claims which, upon the other system, would only be modified after long detail and counteraction of opposite sides; and that might be done in forestalment of a struggle, which otherwise would only be the consequence of a struggle. An eye to the rights of both sides tends to cut off false claims from the first; at any rate it seizes the equitable point of view earlier in the contest, and tells men earlier when to give way, if they should have to give way,--which is a much nearer road to a settlement than each side blindly holding out for its own. The sense of justice must tend to make a quicker settlement than the struggle of forces.

۰,

Now, perhaps, there is no better place for training the sense of justice than a public school. Where a high standard is placed before youth, collected together in a large mass, it will in fact educate itself in this particular. and the education it gives itself is the best education it can have. There is, in a collected mass of youth in a school. that contrast, that rivalry, that struggle of wills and choices. that opposition of claims and rights, which early familiarises minds with the field of human rights, which makes them know by experience that there are such things as rights; and know that rights must be met and dealt with in some satisfactory way. All the disputes and contests which rise up among boys, so long as they are fairly carried on, are a training to the sense of justice. They find out what is due to themselves and due to others. And this learning is all the better for the circumstance that it does not. deal rigorously with the subject, but in a large free way; that the aim is fairness in a liberal sense. There is an element of generosity in all true justice. Indeed that justice which tries to do without generosity is a very poor justice; more than the "lore of nicely-calculated less or more" is required here; for if people calculate the judicial mean too nicely they will not hit it; in their hearts they ought to go a little beyond it, or they will fall short of One sees persons who aim at an exact justice, with it. a jealousy of the slightest advance beyond it; and of all persons who attend to the matter at all, these make the greatest mistakes in justice. Indeed, true justice is a high Christian quality, and borders so closely upon charity that we cannot easily separate or distinguish these two virtues in action, and say which is justice and which is charity. The sublime portraiture of charity which St. Paul gives, is a portraiture of the temper of true justice Justice "rejoiceth not in iniquity, but rejoiceth in too.

the trath; justice envieth not, vaunteth not itself, is not puffed up, doth not behave itself unseemly, is not easily And, in the language of Scripture, justice provoked." and righteousness are one word. The good are the just ---whose " path is as the shining light, that shineth more and more unto the perfect day." "The memory of the just is blessed;" they shall come out of trouble; unto the just no evil shall happen; the way of the just is uprightness: Thou most upright dost weigh the path of the just. And even He who gave the new commandment of love, and who came down from heaven and emptied Himself of His glory to show His love to mankind, and save them from death by the sacrifice of Himself on the Cross, received the title of the "Just One." The Prophets "showed before of the coming of the Just One,"1 " the Holy One and the Just," who was denied of man, because the " light shone in darkness, and the darkness comprehended it not."

Lastly, although it is allowable to mention special points in which the education given in a great religious school is likely to be of particular benefit to that important portion of society for which it is mainly designed, let us not forget the foundation of the whole, --- that the education of this place is based upon Christian doctrine. Certainly this is not an age in which the tendency is to rest upon any foundation of mystery; although those who reject the mystery of the Gospel are obliged to fall back upon mystery of some kind, for indeed our whole being is a mystery. We are ourselves a mystery to ourselves; our will, our conscience, the sense of sin which we have, are all mysteries. The mystery of the Gospel is indeed the corresponding mystery to this inward mystery, and gives us the key to ourselves. But the key is rejected by those who say they do not want a key, and would

290

rather have mystery end in simple astonishment and confusion than in hope and peace. It is remarkable, I say, that in an age characterised by these speculative tendencies, the greatest of our new institutions for education should take their stand upon the Gospel mystery. It is a cheering and encouraging thought that they do so. Education, indeed, upon another basis would be a mistake; and not , only a doctrinal mistake, but a great and most overwhelming practical mistake. It is Christian doctrine which lays hold on the human heart, and gives the power and effect to moral teaching. If we want people to act upon what they know, here is the motive-the stimulus lies in the vision of another world, and the hope which such a revelation kindles. Human nature must have a pro-, spect before it; and Christianity alone gives it a prospect. If we would have the tone of society elevated; greater conscientiousness imparted to trade; greater liberality in one class toward another; more public spirit; more benevolence; if we would have the covetous and grasping temper of commerce curbed; more contentedness in society; more peace and goodwill-the blessed result must come from the preaching of Christian doctrine.

SERMON XVIII.

The Influence of Dogmatic Teaching on Education.

I Тімотну III. 15.

"The Church of the living God, the pillar and ground of the truth."

THERE are two classes of difficulties in Scripture, for one of which there must be some explanation; otherwise God Himself is represented as doing something wrong. The commands which He gives in early ages are to do things which in us would be positively wrong. Before we accept then what is said in Scripture, we must know that what is prima facie wrong is not what it looks; it must be made certain that this interpretation is not Some process of reasoning there must be, necessary. because there is something wrong without it in the divine acts. . The human mind must refuse to submit to anything contrary to moral sense in Scripture. So much intellectual inquiry then is really necessary : it is impossible to let an objection to God's moral nature go unanswered.

But while questions concerning morality and apparent Divine commands are among the difficulties of Scripture, no inquiry is obligatory upon religious minds in matters of the supernatural and miraculous; there is no moral question raised by the fact of a miracle, nor does a supernatural doctrine challenge any moral resistance. In the doctrine of the Incarnation, *e.g.*, we see a wonderful depth of mystery, but there is no inquiry for us to institute, there is no question for us to raise; we have only to accept the mysterious truth, which is beyond our comprehension, of our Lord's ineffable and perfect nature. We dwell upon a mystery, and we have no search to make, we have no argument to construct. In the former case. while there was a prima facie appearance of something actually wrong having been commanded by God under a former dispensation, it was necessary to argue in order to clear the Bible from a charge; but in a revelation of the supernatural no charge is incurred; here is profound repose; here simple faith accepts the great truths of the Gospel; and, while the historical portion of Scripture cultivates a succession of inquiries which belong to its territory, the Gospel offers its sacred truth unreservedly to love and faith.

We thus see the mind going on in two totally different tracks, according as some question is laid before it in history, which compels the reader of Scripture to see something that has to be explained; or, according as it is a mystery of the Gospel, which does not require expla-There is nothing inconsistent in these two lines nation. of thought with each other. There must be a spirit of intellectual inquiry in the study of Scripture whenever there is a question legitimately to rouse it. In the Old Testament the question of God's former modes of acting, which we do not see now, but which did then prevail in the world, cannot be dismissed. It must be met. But because we have to argue questions, and disturbing questions, when they arise in Scripture, we need not, therefore, give up simple faith upon its proper ground.

When public school education was first renovated, and made a fresh start in this country many years ago, it did so under the eye of a great man, in whose memory we all

Dogmatic Teaching on Education. 293

bere feel interest. And, perhaps, it is not without its importance just now that the religious influence under which that great movement was 'conducted should be taken notice of. I say that we should form a proper estimate of it, because the religious character of the movement was so conspicuous in the whole of it; and therefore it will be of some importance to ascertain what that religion was, and the creed on which it was built. In Arnold, then, we have undoubtedly a man who was ready to take up controversy on critical subjects relating to Scripture, and who laid down new views with great boldness, and sometimes without a sufficient consideration. He entered very strongly into the Old Testament question of the Divine commands which run counter to our ideas of sound morals; and he applied solutions to some of the enigmas of the Old Testament from which people in general justly dissented.

But while there was one part of the ground of Scripture upon which he appeared as an investigator and an inquirer into truth, upon another part, and by far the most important part, he took his place as a simple believer, accepting all the doctrines of the Gospel without a question, and taking his stand with an absolute repose and an unhesitating and unwavering faith upon the supernatural mysteries of Christianity. The Old Testament questions upon which he decided with too great haste, still, in fact, left open to him the whole body of the great doctrines of Christianity for steadfast adherence and devout and simple belief. He had a loval attachment to the principle of faith, a firm allegiance to it as the genuine making of the man, raising him from a lower to a higher life; and he accepted it heartily, as expressed in a primitive framework, and in a form of sacred words. His contemporaries were keenly alive to his errors of

judgment in this Old Testament controversy, and were too much turned away by them from a true acknowledgment of the weight of his doctrinal teaching in the school But it ought to be said that he combined singuchapel. lar independence of mind. chivalry, and ardour in the pursuit of truth with the most noble expression of doctrine; and that not only doctrine itself received a magnificent expression under his treatment, but that every collateral thought which gives support to supernatural truth and the hold of the mind upon it, was fostered and cherished in his mind. He had no idea of truth being left floating to find a new foundation where it could; but with him it was an understood thing that education must be founded upon religion, and that the religion upon which it was founded was a truth of fact. He stood upon the rock of the Nicene Creed, and, standing upon that sacred deposit, he had no fear for the working out of his plans and method.

For without a religion to stand on, what was a school but an experiment, without any guarantee for higher training in it: a whole mass of human nature taken in and turned out again, without any hold being obtained over it, and nothing except its own humorous waywardness and impulse being conspicuous? In the trial of strength Arnold wanted a faith that would be a yoke, that would claim a supremacy by the certainty of its convictions, and hold the school together in the bonds of a true growth, so that he might claim for the school something of the higher union-"For as the body is one, and hath many members, and all the members of that one body being many are one body: so also is Christ:"-all grows together from one root of doctrine, and that is the doctrine of Christ crucified. "The savage," he says, " and the half-civilised man, thinks that he can bribe God to for-

Dogmatic Teaching on Education. 295

give him by costly or painful sacrifices; the philosopher thinks that sacrifices are not needed. But He who is in the bosom of the Father has declared to us that evil must cease to be evil, or that it must be destroyed from out of the kingdom of God; that God's love to us would not spare even His own Son to save us from destruction, but that God's holiness must have destroyed us-yea, must and will now destroy us-if we lay not hold of the redemption which He has offered us. This is the love of God. not to pass over our sins, but to give His own Son to be the propitiation for our sins. And this proof of His love shows what must come to us if we refuse the propitiation thus offered. This, if it fully entered into our minds, if believed with an undoubting and unwavering faith, must, indeed, save us all." Thus, on the one hand, strong and urgent on the duty of intellectual inquiry, always reminding us that difficulties are not to be passed over, and that this only makes weak men,-whereas faith requires acts of minds of energy and power,-on the other hand, he ' holds to the faith of Nicæa. His language is the primitive language. He puts force into it, and does not use it with reluctance and unwillingness; but he uses it as the foundation of his school and its teaching.

And his thought is primitive not only when he lays down doctrine, but when he deals with the ethics which are favourable to doctrine, and points out to men how their minds must be trained, and general principles implanted, if you are to have a particular creed implanted in people's hearts and taking root there. It is this subsidiary advice impressing moral ideas upon men, with a view to faith and in aid of faith, which is so charged with the *animus* of faith and is so strong with sacred bias. One observes now that the idea of a victorious faith is a great deal given up in many quarters. The notion is that if Faith conquers, she does it by being unfair, and that she gets more than she ought to have. There must be nothing gained by Faith from within, by the strength of her own spirit, by her own courage enabling her to face difficulties and so bringing her out of them. In order to be intelligent faith, Faith must always be beaten : acknowledging herself wrong, she is then sound and healthy. Now, this is not the teaching of Arnold. The usual conclusion into which people slide now if there is any difficulty as to faith, if faith feels charged with too heavy a burden, and the favourite expedient is-drop one part of it; you will be astonished to find what a relief it is, and how cheerfully you bear the other part. The whole defect of faith is made to consist in the weight of the load imposed, in having too much to put up with.

But, now, the principle that Arnold lays down is the counter principle - that faith must struggle from within, not be eased in every case and have weight taken off from without. What you want is not to have a truth taken off from your weight, but to have a new strength inserted in your belief. "You see," he says, "what it is that is wanted-namely, to make notions wholly remote from your common life take their place in your minds as more powerful than the things of common life-to make the future and the unseen prevail over what you see and hear now around you. I know indeed," he continues, "of one thing which would effect this in an instant. Let any one of you be dangerously ill, let his prospects of earthly life be rendered less than uncertain, then he would soon think far more of the unseen world than of the world around us." The principle upon which such a question is put is, of course, that the mind is, in the regular and legitimate course of things, the stimulus to its own faith, and that it can impart strength to its own

Dogmatic Teaching on Education. 297

belief, if it will take the trouble. It must be considered that faith is freshened by acts of faith—by doing things which naturally follow from faith. "Assuredly," he says, "the faith you find at once so uninteresting and so hard to understand cannot be the ruling principle of your lives —you cannot in any sense be walking by faith. And therefore I have thought that it might be well to say a few words as to the means of gaining this faith; to tell you how you may, with God's blessing, come to understand and love it, and to act upon it, just as naturally as we now act every day, from some motive of worldly pleasure or pain."

Coleridge has a great maxim—that "to restore a commonplace truth to its first uncommon lustre, you need only translate it into action." That is to say, in proportion as you make truth a thing that stirs you, you give it a newness; you recommend it to your belief, it strikes home to you. Arnold's great wish was for a real belief. not a mere belief of words; but he did not think this was to be gained by making a doctrine less supernatural, but by making the mind itself more aspiring; not by lowering the truth, but by raising the mind. He considered that the mind was to be trained to faith of set purpose, and by distinct inculcation of all the imagery of faith upon its attention. "A child," he says, "may be soon taught to love his Saviour, and will listen with great eagerness when he hears how Jesus Christ came down from heaven for his sake, how He lived in poverty and sorrow, and died a cruel death, that we might be made for His sake everlastingly happy. Nay, even the third great truth which the Gospel teaches us, the sanctification of our hearts by the Holy Spirit, can be and often is practically taught to very young children, when they are taught to pray that God will make them

The Influence of

good." We are reminded in his general vein of religious thought much of Mr. Keble. The faith of a child was the pattern of a grown-up man's faith with both of them. He shows us in an especial way his sympathy with a child's mind in the reception of matters of faith; he takes in the whole idea that is in the child's mind, and sees how much there is in it which is exactly the same in the child and in himself. He stops short where he must, and the child 'stops short. Both of them believe and rest in mysteries of faith, in the one way in which they must, as they are imparted to them by the Divine Spirit.

Arnold did not attempt to penetrate supernatural truth, and saw that as a child received it, so did a man; it was beyond both. He valued the first fresh acquaintance of the child with mystery, with truth above nature. He saw the naturalness of faith; how the first impulse of nature was to accept the Gospel, and how the whole intellect of the child rose with the truths which it embraced. He had always deep in his mind an image of believing childhood, and with this association and sentiment was the whole structure of his dogmatic language linked : dogmatic language was so far child's language, that it only put into words what was above our understanding. The language of the Council of Nicæa is coupled in his mind with the language of childhood. Nature so clearly fitted him to be a preacher of Christianity, and the supernatural doctrines of Christianity, that such a witness to the Supernatural Man Christ Jesus cannot but arrest us. He has a joy and pride in the declarations of the Gospel which bespeak a real belief; the very frame of his language shows it.

And now, why have I gone back to the activities of former days, and to the original of the great public education movement? It is that we may see the unity of the

Dogmatic Teaching on Education.

movement from first to last. It began with a remarkable alliance of education and religion, and that alliance has continued. Making allowance for the different modifications which a great principle contracts in the course of its advance, this is the same powerful combination that it was. We here feel that we are carrying out a great work, and not only that we are carrying out a great work, but that we are carrying out the same great work that first arrested attention, as a renovation of the educating power of the country more than thirty years ago.

This institution is the head, indeed, of a subordination of schools; and we have in him who has had to superintend this large formation a singular and special fitness for such a work---such as marks him for it. The vast materials which enter into such a plan would, unless they had found a head that could give them place, and arrange their operations in a scheme, have issued in a general medley; but he who is at once the head and the founder of this whole system has conducted it successfully, and gathered all its resources into one efficient plan. And one of the great qualifications for this arduous work has been the patience with which he has borne the imperfections of his plan in process of its forming; the gradual way in which he has been enabled to deal with the rising claims of each part of the growth, teaching every part of the whole to do with as little as it can for the interim, while it is only in a provisionary state. First, the building was raised with only its necessary walls and roof, and rooms to shelter scholars and masters; then a hall rose, then a library, then a chapel. There was no hurry to make everything perfect at once; everything took its time; and its place in the arrangement came as it was allowed for in the general plan. It required one who was endowed with great capacity for action to collect all the minds together,

The Influence of

and fit them into their proper positions in the working order of a large plan, uniting many institutions. To put together such materials required gifts, the use and employment of which must have constituted their own reward in a great measure, for all capacities and fitnesses take a pleasure in their own exercise; but it must at the same time have thrown a great weight on the mind, and imposed a life of labour and pressure, and incessant calls upon the attention.

It must strike any one who contemplates the map of life, that many different kinds of lives have leading attributes in common. One man is a statesman, another man a traveller and discoverer, another man a man of business. another a schoolmaster, and so on; all these forms of life seem to come to much the same thing as far as regards A life labour must go along with all this class labour. Wherever there are things to be done, carefully of lives. and with due regard to time and place : wherever there is character to be studied and judged truly: wherever there is accurate observing, and expeditious doing, there is labour. All lives that undertake objects and make themselves difficult have much in common and do much similar kind of mental work. I take up the travels of Dr. Livingstone -it strikes me very soon that bodily toil is the least of his labours: I see him in the thick of a problem, he has a piece of reasoning to get through that taxes severely all his powers. Who is to put together the action of all these forces, and get at the old secret of the world and the key of a continent? The great traveller is a reasoner as much as a traveller, working hard in the inside of his brain, putting things together-rivers, and forests, and lakes: the outflowing of bogs, the forming of inundations. With these he reasons, a whole argument is working up into form in his mind, he is full of a problem. Here,

then, is the same kind of work of mind haunting a traveller which besets a sedentary student: while a life which is connected with founding institutions carries its own high qualities, its perseverance, its patience and equanimity, its power of gathered attention to a large field of action, upon its face.

Let us now turn to the work of the day. We are to lay the foundation of a new church. For the completion of the splendid design we must look forward another year; we have to do now with the severe, yet sterling and fit and costly foundation, worthy of its end. Laid deep in the hill-side, it typifies the ancient Creed. The cause of education has been, and will continue to be, a missionary cause; religion has become by use the natural ally of education; and so long as education goes on, so long it must support the Christian Creed. This is its natural It cannot avoid doing it. There is a great power work. in this country, a power which is part of progress, and implicates the future, which has signed a compact with the Creed. Education in its popular aspect can no more give up the Creed than it can give up the classics. It is true the law may alter, and legal constitutions may change from one system to another, and they may shake off the yoke of the Act of Uniformity. But education as commending itself to the people, and conducted by a popular impulse, must go on as it has done, taking religion along with it by a voluntary partnership. And both mutually benefit by the alliance.

You may, indeed, offer an education without a religious creed, and you may offer all the material of knowledge, but without a creed you have not the natural recipient of education. Religion gives the power of receiving education; it provides that seriousness and weight in the young mind, which knows how to lay hold of the resources to

302 Influence of Dogmatic Teaching on Education.

the enjoyment of which it is admitted. How does any solemn thought, any impressive sight, any memento of greatness, any gleam of nature, any opening in the sky, set us forward in the work of life, give us a start in some particular undertaking that we have to enter upon ! Well then, that which furnishes the higher start in the general work of education is religion. In works of fiction there is a moment which makes the character: the creator of the work of art who wields all the resources of moral description, of sentiment and imagery, may have striven with his idea in vain; he buffets the air with words, and loads the ground of the drama with structures of scenes of conversations, but for all that the character is not yet drawn, and he has that in his mind which is not expressed. His effort is to strike it out, and to shape it, and it will not come into shape; but a moment brings it out, and the person stands before you. That ideal in the world of school creation is the Creed. At once a school becomes something else; something it gains of an end above nature, of a supernatural end of its own work. The rank of all work is raised, and the scholar is raised with his work. The school belongs to the ages that are past, and is part of the chain of forts and defences of Christianity.

NOTE TO PAGE 6,-THE SYLLABUS.

THE reply of the Section of the Theological Faculty of Munich (1869) takes advantage of the negative form of the Syllabus -that it is a list of condemned errors, to throw a convenient ambiguity upon the *truths* which the Syllabus does, and which the Council will proclaim. "The Syllabus errorum," I quote from the reply, "censured a number of theses, and designated them as errors, without distinctly stating which of the different views included in the range of the contradictory views is to be considered the true one." But to say this is to forget that to any distinct proposition which is declared false, there is a contrary distinct proposition which is by the force of the other's falsity, declared true. Let the proposition, e.g., be, theft is right; which proposition is condemned: it is absurd to say that the contrary of the proposition that theft is right is "a range of different views," and that we "nowhere distinctly state which of the different views included in this range of contradictory views is to be considered the true one." We take, then, the propositions in the Syllabus: "The Church hath not the right to apply force, and-the temporal power of the Episcopacy is the gift of the State, and may be recalled by the State when it likes;" which propositions are declared false: it is evident that this condemnation of itself, declares two contrary propositions true-viz. "The Church hath the right of applying force: and, The temporal power of the Episcopacy is not the gift of the State, and may not be recalled by the State."

The political subject-matter of the decrees again is appealed to, as a guarantee not of fact that they will not be, but as a philosophical reason why "they would not be prodaimed asdirectly revealed and traditional dogmas;" they are excluded, it is said, "to a great extent by their very nature from being so." The unfitness of such material from its very nature for dogma, would be indeed a most excellent and cogent reason

for declining to enunciate it as such; but it is unhappily no reason at all why, being enunciated as such, it will not be That ought to have been thought of first; it will be such. too late to revert to the subject-matter when the dogma is made. Again, recourse is had to all the resources and capacities of ambiguity in what constitutes an ex cathedra utterance of the Pope. The Pope may have distinctly pronounced a proposition to be an article of faith ; but has he done so under all the conditions which theologians have a right to require i and among the conditions they have a right to require if they see occasion for it, is a "more mature consideration of the point to be defined according to the rules of Holy Writ and ecclesiastical tradition." But if, after the formal declaration of a dogma by the Pope, theologians have the right to consider first whether the subject-matter admits of a dogma, and secondly, whether the Pope has bestowed sufficient consideration on the matter; we must ask, with all deference to the admirable discreetness of these theologians, what has become of, and what is contained in, Papal Infallibility It cannot certainly particularly signify in what quarter-whether a Pope with, or a Pope without a Council-such an Infalli bility resides.

THE END.

Printed by R. & R. CLARK, Edmourgh

January, 1879.

A CLASSIFIED CATALOGUE OF BOOKS

Selected from the Publications of

MESSRS. RIVINGTON

WATERLOO PLACE, LONDON

MAGDALEN STREET, OXFORD; TRINITY STREET, CAMBRIDGE

Contents.

PAGE	, . Y PA	GB
1. THE PRAYER BOOK AND THE	6. SERMONS	47
CHURCH SERVICE 1	7. RELIGIOUS EDUCATION	65
2. THE HOLY SCRIPTURES 7	8. Allegories and Tales	70
3. DEVOTIONAL WORKS 17, 88	9. HISTORY AND BIOGRAPHY	73
4. PARISH WORK	10. POETRY AND MISCELLANEOUS	84
5. THE CHURCH AND DOCTRINE 37	II. INDEX	-89
EDUCATIONAL WORKS-see RIV	INGTON'S SCHOOL CATALOGUE.	-

1. The Prayer Book and the Church Service.

The Compendious Edition of the Annotated Book of Common Prayer, forming a concise Commentary on the Devotional System of the Church of England. Edited by the Rev. JOHN HENRY BLUNT, M.A., F.S.A., Editor of the "Dictionary of Sects and Heresies," &c., &c. Crown 8vo. 103. 6d.; in half-morocco, 163.; or in morocco limp, 173. 6d.

Waterloo Place, London

ç—369]

Annotated Book of The Common Prayer; being an Historical, Ritual, and Theological Com-

mentary on the Devotional System of the Church of England. Edited by the Rev. JOHN HENRY BLUNT, M.A., F.S.A., Editor of the "Dictionary of Sects and Heresies," &c., &c. Seventh Edition. Imperial 8vo. 36s.; or in half-morocco, 48s.

[This large edition contains the Latin and Greek originals, together with technical Ritual Annotations, Marginal References, &c., which are necessarily omitted for want of room in the "Compendious Edition."]

"Whether as, historically, shewing best liturgical and historical authori-how the Prayer Book came to be what ties ancient and modern (of which a it is, or, ritually, how it designs itself to be rendered from word into act, or, theologically, as exhibiting the relation between doctrine and worship on which it is framed, the book amasses a world of information carefully digested, and errs commonly, if at all, on the side

these abscient into modern (of which a formidable list is prefixed to the work) is quoted, or referred to, or compressed into the unles illustrative of the several subjects."-JOHN BULL. "The book is a mire of information

and research-able to give an answer of information targeney algosted, and almost on anything one with to know errs commonly, if at all, on the side almost on anything we with to know of excess."-GUARDIAN, "The most complete and completions and originals - and ought Commentary on the English Prayer to be in the library of every intelligent Book every et published. Almost every-Churchman. Nothing like it has as thing that has been voritien by all the yet been seen."-CHURCH REVIEW.

- Liber Precum Publicarum Ecclesiæ A GULIELMO BRIGHT, S.T.P., Ædis Christi Anglicanæ. apud Oxon. Canonico, et PETRO GOLDSMITH MBDD, A.M., Collegii Universitatis apud Oxon. Socio Seniore, Latine Editio tertia, cum Appendice. [In hac editione redditus. continentur Versiones Latinæ-1. Libri Precum Publicarum Ecclesiæ Anglicanæ; 2. Liturgiæ Primæ Reformatæ; 3. Liturgiæ Scoticanæ; 4. Liturgiæ Americanæ.] With Rubrics in Red, Small 8vo. 7s. 6d.
- The First Book of Common Prayer of Edward VI. and the Ordinal of 1549. Together with the Order of the Communion, 1548. Reprinted entire. Edited by the Rev. HENRY BASKERVILLE WALTON, M.A., late Fellow and Tutor of Merton College; with Introduction by the Rev. PETER GOLDSMITH MEDD, M.A., Rector of North Cerney; Canon of St. Albans; late Senior Fellow of University College, Oxford; and Rector of Barnes. Small 8vo. 6s.

Waterloo Place, London

The Prayer Book Interleaved; with , Historical Illustrations and Explanatory Notes arranged By W. M. CAMPION, D.D., and parallel to the Text. W. J. BEAMONT, M.A. With a Preface by the LORD BISHOP OF WINCHESTER. Ninth Edition. Small 8vo. 7s. 6d.

circulation."-CHURCH REVIEW.

An excellent publication, combin-ing a portable Prayer Book with the history of the text and explanatory are interested to some extent in liturgi-notes." – SPECTATOR. "This book is of the greatest use for the means for original research. It spreading an intelligent knowledge of would also be most useful to examining the English Prayer Book, and we chaplains, as a text-book for Holy heartily wish it a large and continuous or rechains "—CHURCH TIMES.

Prayer, and The Book of Common Administration of the Sacraments and other Rites and Ceremonies of the Church, according to the use of THE PRO-TESTANT EPISCOPAL CHURCH in the UNITED STATES of AMERICA, together with the Psalter, or Psalms of David. Royal 32mo. French roan limp, 2s. 6d.

An Illuminated Edition of the Book of Common Prayer, printed in Red and Black, on fine toned paper; with Borders and Titles designed after the manner of the 14th Century. By R. R. HOLMES, F.S.A., and engraved by O. JEWITT. Crown 8vo. 16s.

A Book of Litanies, Metrical and Prose.

With an Evening Service. Edited by the Compiler of "The Treasury of Devotion." And accompanying Music arranged under the Musical Editorship of W. S. HOYTE, Organist and Director of the Choir at All Saints', Margaret Street, London, Crown 4to. 7s. 6d.

Also may be had, an Edition of the Words, 32mo., 6d.; or in paper cover, 4d. The Metrical Litanies separately, 32mo., 5d.; or in paper cover, 3d. The Prose Litanies, with an Evening Service, separately, in paper cover, 3d. An Evening Service separately, 1d.

A Key to the Knowledge and Use of the Book of Common Prayer. By the Rev. JOHN HENRY BLUNT, M.A., F.S.A., Editor of the "Annotated Book of Common Prayer," &c. New Edition. Small 8vo. 21. 6d. Also a Cheap Edition, 1s. 6d.

Forming a Volume of "Keys to Christian Knowledge."

"Impossible to praise too highly. It information seems to be included, and Is the best short explanation of our the arrangement is excellent."-LITERoffices that we know of, and would be invaluable for the use of candidates for confirmation in the higher classes."— JOHN BULL

To us it appears that Mr. Blunt has succeeded very well. All necessary

ARY CHURCHMAN. "A very valuable and practical manual, full of information. It de-serves high commendation."—CHURCH MAN.

- Sacraments and Sacramental Ordinances of the Church; being a Plain Exposition of their History, Meaning, and Effects. By the Rev. JOHN HENRY BLUNT, M.A., F.S.A., Editor of the "Annotated Book of Common Prayer," &c. Small 8vo. 4s. 6d.
- A Commentary, Expository and Devotional, on the Order of the Administration of the Lord's Supper, according to the Use of the Church of England; to which is added, an Appendix on Fasting Communion, Noncommunicating Attendance, Auricular Confession, the Doctrine of Sacrifice, and the Eucharistic Sacrifice. By EDWARD MEYRICK GOULBURN, D.D., Dean of Norwich. Sixth Edition. Small 8vo. 6r.

Also a Cheap Edition, uniform with "Thoughts on Personal Religion," and "The Pursuit of Holiness." 31. 6d.

The Athanasian Creed: an Examination of Recent Theories respecting its Date and Origin. With a Postscript referring to Professor Swainson's Account of its Growth and Reception, which is contained in his Work entitled "The Nicene and Apostles' Creeds, their Literary History." By G. D. W. OMMANNEY, M.A., Vicar of Draycot, Somerset. Crown 8vo. 8s. 6d.

Waterloo Blace, London

- Notitia Eucharistica; a Commentary, • Explanatory, Doctrinal, and Historical, on the Order for the Administration of the Lord's Supper, or Holy Communion, according to the use of the Church of England. With an Appendix on the Office for the Communion of the Sick. By the Rev. W. E. SCUDAMORE, M.A., Rector of Ditchingham, and formerly Fellow of St. John's College, Cambridge. Second Edition, revised and enlarged. 8vo. 32t.
- The Athanasian Origin of the Athanasian Creed. By J. S. BREWER, M.A., Preacher at the Rolls, and Homorary Fellow of Queen's College, Oxford. Crown Svo. 31 Ed.
- The "Damnatory Clauses" of the Athanasian Creed rationally explained in a Letter to the Right Hon. W. E. GLADSTONE, M.P. By the Rev. MALCOLM MACCOLL, M.A., Rector of St. George, Botolph Lane. Crown Svo. 61.
- Comment upon the Collects appointed to be used in the Church of England on Sundays and Holy Days throughout the Year. By JOHN JAMES, D.D., sometime Canon of Peterborough. New Edition. Small 8vo. 3s. 6d. Also a Fine Edition, on Toned Paper. Crown 8vo. 5s.
- A Commentary, Practical and Exegetical, on the Lord's Prayer. By the Rev. W. DENTON, M.A. Small 8vo. 5c.
- The Psalter, or Psalms of David. (The Prayer Book Version.) Printed in red and black. Small Svo. 21. 64.

The New Mitre Hymnal, containing New Music by Sir John Goss, Sir George Elvey, Dr. Stainer, HENRY GADSEY, Esq., J. BAPTISTE CALKIN, Esq., BERTHOLD TOURS, Esq., JAMES LANGRAN, Esq., and other eminent Composers; together with Scandinavian Tunes now first introduced into this Country. Royal 8vo. 5s.

An Edition of the Words without the Music may also be had. 13mo., cloth limp, 1s.; or in cloth boards, extra gilt, 1s. 6*d*.

[A large reduction to purchasers of quantities.]

- Psalms and Hymns adapted to the Services of the Church of England; with a Supplement of additional Hymns, and Indices. By the Rev. W. J. HALL, M.A. 8vo., 55. 6d.; 18mo., 35.; 24mo., 15. 6d.; cloth limp, 15. 3d.; 32mo., 15.; cloth limp, 8d.
- Selection of Psalms and Hymns; with Accompanying Tunes selected and arranged by JOHN FOSTER, of Her Majesty's Chapels Royal. By the Rev. W. J. HALL, M.A. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d. The Tunes only, 1s. Also an Edition of the Tunes for the Organ. 7s. 6d.

Materloo Place, London

2. The Holy Scriptures.

The Greek Testament. With a Critically Revised Text; a Digest of Various Readings; Marginal References to Verbal and Idiomatic Usage; Prolegomena; and a Critical and Exceptical Commentary. For the use of Theological Students and Ministers. By HENRY ALFORD, D.D., late Dean of Canterbury. New Edition. 4 Volumes. 8vo. 1025.

The Volumes are sold separately, as follows :---

Vol. I.—The Four Gospels. 28s.

Vol. II.—Acts to 2 Corinthians. 24s.

Vol. III.—Galatians to Philemon. 18s.

Vol. IV.—Hebrews to Revelation. 32s.

The New Testament for English Readers: containing the Authorized Version, with a revised English Text; Marginal References; and a Critical and Explanatory Commentary. By HENRY ALFORD, D.D., late Dean of Canterbury. New Edition. 2 Volumes, or 4 Parts. 8vo. 54s. 6d.

The Volumes are sold separately, as follows :---

Vol. 1, Part I.—The Three first Gospels. 125. Vol. 1, Part II.—St. John and the Acts. 105. 6d. Vol. 2, Part I.—The Epistles of St. Paul. 165. Vol. 2, Part II.—Hebrews to Revelation. 165.

and at Oxford and Cambridge

The Holy Bible; with Notes and Introductions. By CHR. WORDSWORTH, D.D., Bishop of Lincoln. New Edition. 6 Vols. Imperial 8vo. 120s.

The Volumes are sold separately, as follows :---

I.—The Pentateuch. 25s. Vol.

Vol. II.—Joshua to Samuel. 155.

Vol. III. - Kings to Esther. 15s.

Vol. IV.-Job to Song of Solomon. 25s.

Vol. V .- Isaiah to Ezekiel. 25s.

Vol. VI.-Daniel, Minor Prophets, and Index. 15s.

The New Testament of our Lord and Saviour JESUS CHRIST, in the original Greek ; with Notes, Introductions, and Indices. By CHR. WORDSWORTH, D. D., Bishop of Lincoln. New Edition. 2 Vols. Imperial 8vo. 6os.

The Volumes are sold separately, as follows :----

Vol. I.-Gospels and Acts. 23s.

Vol. II.-Epistles, Apocalypse, and Index. 37s.

Notes on the Greek Testament. The Gospel according to S. Luke. By the Rev. ARTHUR CARR, M.A., Assistant-Master at Wellington College, late Fellow of Oriel College, Oxford. Crown 8vo. 6s.

"It is a most useful and scholarly trasted with classical usages; questions work, well adapted to the higher classes of public schools and the students at our colleges."-STANDARD. "The most useful and scholarly com-

mentary, in a short compass, on the Gospel of S. Luke, in Greek, that has hitherto appeared."-HOUR.

"The notes are brief, scholarly, and based on the best authorities.

The introduction will be found to be of especial value to the young student, in-forming him, as it does, of the Greek manuscripts which form the basis of the Greek text, and giving a most thorough and comprehensive account of S. Luke's life and the style of his writing."-SCHOOL BOARD CHRONICLE. "Grammatical peculiarities are

of various reading are carefully noted; historical and archaological information is supplied plentifully when need-ful to illustrate a passage; the drift of a narrative or discourse and the sequence of the thoughts is traced out and carefully analysed; in short, the Gospel is treated as we treat a classical author, and the student is here supplied with an apparatus criticus superior in kind and completeness to any we have nime una completences to any two have ever seen afjorded to him for the pur-pose elsewhere. A very clever and tak-ing book."-LITBRARY CHURCHMAN. "Admirachy adapted for the use of those who begin the study of the New Transmission of the study of the New

Testament in the original after having "Grammatical peculiarities are acquired a fair acquaintance with brought into the foreground, and con- classical Greek."-SCOTSMAN.

The Psalms. Translated from the Hebrew. With Notes, chiefly Exegetical. By WILLIAM KAY, D.D., Rector of Great Leghs, late Principal of Bishop's College, Calcutta. Third Edition. 8vo. 12s. 6d.

"Like a sound Churchman, he reverences Scripture, upholding its authority against sceptics; and he does not denounce such as differ from him in opinion with a dogmatism unhappily too common at the present day. Hence, readers will be disposed to consider his conclusions worthy of atten-

make use of it."-BRITISH QUARTERLY

REVIEW. "The execution of the work is careful and scholarly."—Union REVIEW.

"To mention the name of Dr. Kay is enough to secure respectful attention to his new translation of the Psalms. It is enriched with exceptical notes sider his conclusions worthy of atten- It is enriched with exceptical motes tion; or perhaps to adopt them without containing a wealth of sound learning, inquiry. It is superfluous to say that closely occasionally, perhaps too closely the translation is better and more condensed. Good care is taken of the accurate on the whole than our received student not learned in Hebrew; we one, or that it often reproduces the sense hope the Doctor's example will prevent of the original happily."—ATHENKUM, any abuse of this consideration, and "Dr. Kay has profound reverence stimulate those who profit by it to for Divine truth, and exhibits con-follow him into the very text of the siderable reading, with the power to ancient Revelation."—JOHN BULL.

Ecclesiastes: the Authorized Version, with a running Commentary and Paraphrase. By the Rev. THOS. PELHAM DALE, M.A., Rector of St. Vedast with St. Michael City of London, and late Fellow of Sidney Sussex College, Cambridge. 8vo. 7s. 6d.

Daniel Nine Lectures the Prophet: delivered in the Divinity School of the University of Oxford. With copious Notes. By the Rev. E. B. PUSEY, D.D., Regius Professor of Hebrew, Canon of Christ Church, Oxford. Third Edition. 8vo. 10s. 6d.

Commentary on the Minor Prophets; with Introductions to the several Books. By the Rev. E. B. PUSEY, D.D., Regius Professor of Hebrew, Canon of Christ Church, Oxford. 4to. 31s. 6d.

Parts I., II., III., IV., V., 5s. each. Part VI., 6s.

and at Orford and Cambridge

Ruling Ideas in Early Ages and their Relation to Old Testament Faith. Lectures delivered to Graduates of the University of Oxford. By J. B. MOZLEY, D.D., Regius Professor of Divinity in the University of Oxford, and Canon of Christ Church. Second Edition. 8vo. 10s. 6d.

"Has all the same marks of a under the immediate guidance of a powerful and original mind which Divine Teacher, this volume has a we observed in the volume of Univer- higher and less fragmentary intel-sity Sermons. Indeed, as a continuous lectual interest than the last. "Specstudy of the rudimentary conditions of human thought, even as developed

TATOR.

A Companion to the Old Testament; being a Plain Commentary on Scripture History, down to the Birth of our Lord. Small 8vo. 3s. 6d.

Also in 2 Parts :

Part I.-The Creation of the World to the Reign of Saul. Part II.-The Reign of Saul to the Birth of Our Lord,

Small 8vo. 2s. each.

[Especially adapted for use in Training Colleges and Schools.]

Old Testament narrative, put together so as to explain the connection and bearing of its contents, and written in a very good tone; with a final chapter on the history of the Jews between the Old and New Testaments. It will be found very useful for its purpose. It dearest the found very useful for its purpose. does not confine itself to merely chronological difficulties, but comments briefly upon the religious bearing of the text also."-GUARDIAN.

"A most admirable Companion to the Old Testament, being far the most concise yet complete commentary on Old Testament history with which we have met. Here are combined orthodoxy and learning, an intelligent and at the same time interesting summary of the leading facts of the sacred story. It should be a text-book in every school, and its value is immensely enhanced by the copious and complete index."-JOHN BULL

" This will be found a very valuable

" A very compact summary of the aid to the right understanding of the Bible. It throws the whole Scripture narrative into one from the creation downwards, the awthor thus condensine Prideaux, Shuchford, and Russell, and in the most reverential manner bringing to his aid the writings of all modern annotators and chronologists. The book is one that should have a wide circulation amongst teachers and students of all denominations."-BOOKSELLER.

"The handbook before us is so full and satisfactory, considering its com-pass, and sets forth the history of the old covenant with such conscientions minuteness, that it cannot fail to prove a godsend to candidates for examination in the Rudimenta Religionis as well as in the corresponding school at Cambridge. . . . Enough has been said to express our value of this useful work, which cannot fail to win its way into our schools, colleges, and universities."-ENGLISH CHURCHMAN.

Waterlos Place. London

A Key to the Narrative of the Four Gospels. By the Rev. JOHN PILKINGTON NORRIS, B.D., Canon of Bristol, and Examining Chaplain to the Bishop of Manchester. New Edition. Small 8vo. 2s. 6d. Also a Cheap Edition, 1s. 6d.

Forming a Volume of "Keys to Christian Knowledge."

is its shortness, which prevents its going into the details which would support which, in the process of illustrating them, would fix them upon the minds and memories of its readers. It is, however, a great improvement upon any book of its kind we know. It bears any book of its kind we know. It bears all the marks of being the condensed work of a real scholar, and of a divine too. The bulk of the book is taken up with a 'Life of Christ,' compiled from the Four Gospels, so as to exhibit its steps and stages and salient points."-

Steps and states and saturn points, — UTRRARY CHURCHMAN. "This book is no ordinary compen-dium, no mere 'cram-book'; still less is if an ordinary reading-book for schools; but the schoolmaster, the Sunday-school teacher, and the seeker after a comprehensive knowledge of Divine truth will find it worthy of its reversity, without great display of Holy Go. learning, giving the result of much Review.

"This is very much the best book of careful study in a short compass, and its kind we have seen. The only fault adorning the subject by the tenderness adorning the subject by the tenderness and honesty with which he treats it. We hope that this little book will have

Canon Norris writes primarily dest. to help 'younger students' in studying the Gospels. But this unpretending volume is one which all'students may volume is one which all students may study with advantage. It is an ad-mirable manual for those who take Bible Classes through the Gospels. Closely sifted in style, so that all is clear and weighty; full of unostenta-tious learning, and pregnant with suggestion; deeply reverent in spirit, and altogether Evangelical in spirit, canon Norris's book subbles a real Canon Norris's book supplies a real want, and ought to be welcomed by all earnest and devout students of the Holy Gospels."-London OUARTERLY

A Key to the Narrative of the Acts of the Apostles. By the Rev. JOHN PILKINGTON NORRIS, B.D., Canon of Bristol, and Examining Chaplain to the Bishop of New Edition. Small 8vo. 2s. 6d. Also a Manchester. Cheap Edition, 1s. 6d.

Forming a Volume of "Keys to Christian Knowledge."

"Few books have ever given us more unmixed pleasure than this."-LITERARY CHURCHMAN. "This is a sequel to Canon Norris's

'Key to the Gospels,' which was pub-lished two years ago, and which has become a general favourite with those

"The book is one which we can who wish to grasp the leading features heartily recommend."-SPECTATOR. of the life and work of Christ. The of the life and work of Christ. The sketch of the Acts of the Apostles is spector of the Acts of the Apostes is done in the same style; there is the same reverent spirit and quiet en-thusiasm running through it, and the same instituct for seising the leading points in the narrative."-RECORD.

and at Oxford and Cambridge

A Devotional Commentary on the Gospel Narrative. By the Rev. ISAAC WILLIAMS, B.D., formerly Fellow of Trinity College, Oxford, New Edition. 8 Vols. Crown 8vo. 5s. each. Sold separately. Or the Eight Volumes may be had in a Box. 455.

THOUGHTS ON THE STUDY OF THE HOLY GOSPELS.

Characteristic Differences in the Four Gospels-Our Lord's Manifestations of Himself--The Rule of Scriptural Interpretation furnished by our Lord--Analogies of the Gospel--Mention of Angels in the Gospels--Places of our Lord's Abode and Ministry--Our Lord's mode of dealing with His Apostles -- Conclusion.

A HARMONY OF THE FOUR EVANGELISTS.

Our Lord's Nativity-Our Lord's Ministry (second year)-Our Lord's Ministry (third year)-The Holy Week-Our Lord's Passion-Our Lord's Resurrection.

OUR LORD'S NATIVITY.

The Birth at Bethlehem-The Baptism in Jordan-The First Passover.

OUR LORD'S MINISTRY (Second Year).

The Second Passover-Christ with the Twelve-The Twelve sent forth.

OUR LORD'S MINISTRY (Third Year).

Teaching in Galilee-Teaching at Jerusalem-Last Journey from Galilee to ferusalem.

THE HOLY WEEK.

The Approach to Jerusalem-The Teaching in the Temple-The Discourse on the Mount of Olives-The Last Supper.

OUR LORD'S PASSION.

The Hour of Darkness-The Agony-The Apprehension-The Condemnation-The Day of Sorrows-The Hall of Judgment-The Crucifixion-The Sepulture.

OUR LORD'S RESURRECTION.

The Day of Days—The Grave Visited—Christ appearing—The going to Emmaus—The Forty Days—The Apostles assembled—The Lake in Galilee—The Mountain in Galilee —The Return from Galilee.

"There is not a better companion to Scripture from the writings of the be found for the season than the beau- early Fathers, it is only what every

So influte are the upper and so -CHAN REVIEW. Insumerable the beautics of Scripture, "Stands absolutely alone in our and more particularly of the Gospels, English literature; there is, we should that there is some difficulty in de- say, no chance of its being superseded scribing the manifold excellences of by any better book of the kind; and its Williams' exquisite Commentary. De- merits are of the very highest order." riving its profound appreciation of -LITERARY CHURCHMAN.

ve journe for the season that the beau- early rathers, it is only what every tiful Devotional Commentary on the student knows must be true to say, that Gospel Narrative,' by the Rev. Isaac it extracts a whole wealth of meaning Williams. A rich mine for devotional from each sentence, each apparently and theological study,"-CUARDIAN. faint allusion, each word in the text," "So infinite are the depths and so -CHURCH REVIEW.

-CHURCH REVIEW. "Stands absolutely alone in our

أرائه مستعد مستعد

Waterloo Place, London

WILLIAMS' DEVOTIONAL COMMENTARY-Continued.

"This is, in the truest sense of the word, a 'Devotional Commentary' on the Gospel narrative, opening out everywhere, as it does, the spiritual beauties and biessedness of the Divine message; but it is something more than this, it meets difficulties almost by anticipation, and throws the light of learning over some of the very darkest passages in the New Testament."-Rock.

"It would be difficult to select a more useful present, at a small cost, than this series would be to a young man on his first entering into Holy Orders, and many, no doubl, will avail themselves of the republication of these useful volumes for this purpose. There is an abundance of sermon nuterial to be drawn from any one of them." — CHURCH TIMES.

Female Characters of Holy Scripture.

A Series of Sermons. By the Rev. ISAAC WILLIAMS, B.D., formerly Fellow of Trinity College, Oxford. New Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

CONTENTS,

Eve-Sarah-Lot's Wife-Rebekah-Leah and Rachel-Miriam-Rahab-Deborah-Ruth-Hannah-The Witch of Endor-Bathsheba-Rizpah-The Queen of Sheba-The Widow of Zarephath-Jezebel-The Shunammite -Esther - Elizabeth - Anna - The Woman of Samaria - Joanna - The Woman with the Issue of Blood - The Woman of Canaan-Martha-Mary -Salome-The Wife of Pilate-Dorcas-The Blessed Virgin.

The Characters of the Old Testament. A Series of Sermons. By the Rev. ISAAC WILLIAMS, B.D., formerly Fellow of Trinity College, Oxford. New Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

CONTENTS.

Adam — Abel and Cain — Noah — Abraham — Lot — Jacob and Esau — Joseph-Moses — Aaron — Pharaoh — Korah, Dathan, and Abiram — Balaam — Joshua — Samson — Samuel — Saul — David — Solomon — Elijah — Ahab-Elisha — Hezekiah — Josiah — Jeremiah — Ezekiel — Daniel — Joel — Job-Isaiah — The Antichrist.

The Apocalypse. With Notes and Reflections. By the Rev ISAAC WILLIAMS, B.D., formerly Fellow of Trinity College, Oxford. New Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

and at Oxford and Cambridge

- Beginning of the Book of Genesis, with Notes and Reflections. By the Rev. ISAAC WILLIAMS, B.D., formerly Fellow of Trinity College, Oxford. Small 8vo. 7s. 6d.
- Ecclesiastes for English Readers. The. Book called by the Jews Koheleth. Newly translated, with Introduction, Analysis, and Notes. By the Rev. W. H. B. PROBY, M.A., formerly Tyrwhitt Hebrew Scholar in the University of Cambridge. 8vo. 4s. 6d.
- The Ten Canticles of the Old Testament Canon, namely, the Songs of Moses (First and Second), Deborah, Hannah, Isaiah (First, Second, and Third), Hezekiah, Jonah, and Habakkuk. Newly translated, with Notes and Remarks on their Drift and Use. By the Rev. W. H. B. PROBY, M.A., formerly Tyrwhitt Hebrew Scholar in the University of Cambridge. 8vo. 5s.
- Genesis. With Notes. By the Rev. G. V. GARLAND, M.A., late Vicar of Aslacton, Norfolk. [The Hobrew Text, with Literal Translation.] Parts I. to XXXIV. 8vo. In paper cover, 6d. each.
- Devotional Commentary on the Gospel according to St. Matthew. Translated from the French of Quesweb. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.
- The Acts of the Deacons; being a Commentary, Critical and Practical, upon the Notices of St. Stephen and St. Philip the Evangelist, contained in the Acts of the Apostles. By EDWARD MEYRICK GOULBURN, D.D., Dean of Norwich. Second Edition. Small 8vo. 6r.

Waterloo Place, London

- The Mystery of Christ: being an Examination of the Doctrine contained in the First Three Chapters of the Epistle of Paul the Apostle to the Ephesians. By GEORGE STAUNTON BARROW, M.A., Vicar of Stowmarket. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.
- A Key to the Knowledge and Use of the Holy Bible. By the Rev. JOHN HENRY BLUNT, M.A., F.S.A., Editor of the "Dictionary of Theology," &c. &c. New Edition. Small 8vo. 2s. 6d. Also a Cheap Edition, 1s. 6d. Forming a Volume of "Keys to Christian Knowledge."

workmanlike compilations, which will be most acceptable as a household book, or in schools and colleges. It is a capital book too for schoolmasters and pupil tal book too for schoolmasters and pupil "We have much pleasure in recon-teachers. Its subject is arranged meming a capital hanabook by the under the heads of I. The Literary learned Editor of 'The Annotated History of the Bible. 11. Old Testa- Book of Common Prayer."-CHURCH ment Writers and Writings. III. TIMES. New Testament ditto. IV. Renela- "Merits commendation, for the lucid tion and Inspiration. V. Objects of and orderly arrangement in which is the Bible. VI. Interpretation of ditto. presents a considerable amount of valu-VIII. The Bible a guide to Faith, able and interesting matter."-RE-VIII. The Apocrypha. IX. The CORD.

"Another of Mr. Blunt's useful and New Testament. Lastly, there is a orkmanlike compilations, which will serviceable appendix of peculiar Bible most acceptable as a household book, words and their meanings."—LITER-

ARY CHURCHMAN. "We kays much pleasure in recom-mending a capital hanabook by the learned Editor of 'The Annotated Book of Common Prayer."-CHURCH

- The Inspiration of Holy Scripture, its Nature and Proof. Eight Discourses preached before the University of Dublin. By WILLIAM LEE, D.D., Archdeacon of Dublin. Fourth Edition, 8vo. 15s.
- On the Inspiration of the Bible. Five Lectures delivered at Westminster Abbey. By CHR. WORDS-WORTH, D.D., Bishop of Lincoln. Eighth Edition. Small Svo. 1s. 6d., or in paper cover, 1s.
- Syntax and Synonyms of the Greek Testament. By the Rev. WILLIAM WEBSTER, M.A., late Fellow of Queen's College, Cambridge. 8vo. 9s.

Bible Readings for Family Prayer. By the Rev. W. H. RIDLEY, M.A., Rector of Hambleden. Crown 8vo.

Old Testament-Genesis and Exodus. 2s.

The Four Gospels, 3s. 6d.

St. Matthew and St. Mark. 2s.

St. Luke and St. John. 2s.

The Acts of the Apostles, 2s.

A Complete Concordance to the Old

and the New Testament; or, a Dictionary, and Alphabetical Index to the Bible, in two Parts. To which is added, a Concordance to the Apocrypha. By ALEXANDER CRUDEN, M.A. With a Life of the Author, by ALEXANDER CHALMERS, F.S.A., and a Portrait. Fourteenth Edition. 4to. 213.

16

Elaterios Place, London

3. Devotional Morks

Library of Spiritual Works for English Catholics.

Elegantly printed with red borders, on extra superfine toned paper. Small 8vo. 5s. each.

OF THE IMITATION OF CHRIST. In 4 Books. By THOMAS & KEMPIS. A New Translation.

THE CHRISTIAN YEAR: Thoughts in Verse for the Sundays and Holydays throughout the Year.

THE SPIRITUAL COMBAT; together with the Supplement and the Path of Paradise. By LAURENCE SCU-POLI. A New Translation.

THE DEVOUT LIFE. By SAINT FRANCIS OF SALES, Bishop and Prince of Geneva. A New Translation.

The Volumes can also be had in the following extra bindings :---

			s.	d.
Morocco, stiff or limp	••	••	9	0
Morocco, thick bevelled sides, Old Style		••	12	0
Morocco, limp, with flap edges	•••	••	11	6
Morocco, best, stiff or limp	••		ъć	0
Morocco, best, thick bevelled sides, Old	Style	••	10	6
Russia, limp		••	1Í	6
Russia, limp, with flap edges		••	13	6

Most of the volumes in the above styles may be had illustrated with a beautiful selection of Photographs from Fra Angelico, 45. 6d. extra.

Cheap Editions, 32mo, cloth limp, 6d. each, or cloth extra, red edges, 1s. each.

Of the Imitation of Christ.	The Hidden Life of the Soul.
The Spiritual Combat.	Spiritual Letters of Saint Francis
The Christian Year.	of Sales.

[Other Volumes are in preparation.]

and at Oxford and Cambridge

- The Child Samuel. A Practical and Devotional Commentary on the Birth and Childhood of the Prophet Samuel, as recorded in I Sam. i., ii. I-27, iii. Designed as a Help to Meditation on the Holy Scriptures for Children and Young Persons. By EDWARD MEYRICK GOUL-BURN, D.D., Dean of Norwich. Small 8vo. 5s.
- The Gospel of the Childhood: a Practical and Devotional Commentary on the Single Incident of our Blessed Lord's Childhood (St. Luke ii. 41 to the end); designed as a Help to Meditation on the Holy Scriptures, for Children and Young Persons. By EDWARD MEYRICK GOULBURN, D.D., Dean of Norwich. Second Edition. Square crown 8vo. 5t.
- Thoughts on Personal Religion; being a Treatise on the Christian Life in its Two Chief Elements, Devotion and Practice. By EDWARD MEYRICK GOULBURN, D.D., Dean of Norwich. New Edition, Small 8vo. 6s. 6d. Also a Cheap Edition, 3s. 6d. Presentation Edition, elegantly printed on Toned Paper. Two vols. Small 8vo. 10s. 6d.
- The Pursuit of Holiness: a Sequel to "Thoughts on Personal Religion," intended to carry the Reader somewhat farther onward in the Spiritual Life. By EDWARD MEYRICK GOULBURN, D.D. Fourth Edition. Small 8vo. 5s. Also a Cheap Edition, 3s. 6d.
- Short Devotional Forms, for Morning, Night, and Midnight, and for the Third, Sixth, Ninth Hours and Eventide of each Day of the Week. Arranged to meet the Exigencies of a Busy Life. By EDWARD MEYRICK GOULBURN, D.D. Fourth Edition. 32mo. 11. 6d.

- The Star of Childhood: a First Book of Prayers and Instruction for Children. Compiled by a Priest. Edited by the Rev. T. T. CARTER, M.A., Rector of Clewer, Berks. With Illustrations reduced from Engravings by FRA ANGELICO. Third Edition. Square 16mo. 25. 6d.
- The Way of Life: a Book of Prayers and Instruction for the Young at School, with a Preparation for Confirmation. Compiled by a Priest. Edited by the Rev. T. T. CARTER, M.A. Second Edition. 18mo. 15, 6d.
- The Path of Holiness: a First Book of Prayers, with the Service of the Holy Communion, for the Young. Compiled by a Priest. Edited by the Rev. T. T.
 - CARTER, M.A. With Illustrations. Third Edition. Crown 16mo. 1s. 6d.; cloth limp, 1s.
- The Treasury of Devotion: a Manual of Prayers for General and Daily Use. Compiled by a Priest. Edited by the Rev. T. T. CARTER, M.A. New Edition, in Large Type. Crown 8vo. 5s.; in morocco limp, 10s. 6d. A Smaller Edition. 18mo. 2s. 6d.; limp cloth, 2s., or bound with the Book of Common Prayer, 3s. 6d.
- The Guide to Heaven: a Book of Prayers for every Want. (For the Working Classes.) Compiled by a Priest. Edited by the Rev. T. T. CARTER, M.A. New Edition. 18mo. 1s. 6d.; cloth limp, 1s.
 - An Edition in Large Type. Crown 8vo. 1s. 6d.; cloth limp, 1s.
- Meditations on the Life and Mysteries of Our Lord and Saviour Jesus Christ. From the French. By the Compiler of "The Treasury of Devotion." Edited by the Rev. T. T. CARTER, M.A. Crown Svo.

Vol. I.—The Hidden Life of Our Lord. 3s. 6d.

Vol. II.—The Public Life of Our Lord. 2 Parts. 5s. each. Vol. III.—The Suffering Life and the Glorified Life of Our Lord. 3s. 6d.

and at Orford and Cambridge

Prayers and Meditations for the Holy Communion. By JOSEPHINE FLETCHER. With a Preface by C. J. ELLICOTT, D.D., Lord Bishop of Gloucester and Bristol. With rubrics and borders in red. New Edition. Royal 32mo. 2s. 6d.

An Edition without the red rubrics. 32mo. Cloth limp. 1s.

" Devout beauty is the special character of this new manual, and it ought to be a favourite. Rarely has it happened to us to meet with so remarkable a combination of thorough practical-ness with that almost poetic warmth which is the highest flower of genuine devotion."-LITERARY CHURCHMAN.

The Bishop recommends it to the newly confirmed, to the tender-hearted and the devout, as having been comand ine accoss, as having over com-piled by a youthful percon, and as being marked by a peculiar fresh-ness. Having looked through the volume, we have pleasure in second-ing the recommendations of the good Bishop, We know of no more suitable Bishop. We know of no more sustance manual for the newly confirmed, and nothing more likely to engage the sympathies of youthful hearts. There is a union of the depects spiril of devo-tion, a rich expression of experimental 10% with a dua accomptium of the life, with a due recognition of the

objects of faith, such as is not always to be found, but which characterises this manual in an eminent degree."-CHURCH REVIEW.

"Among the supply of Eucharistic Among ine suppy of Eucharittic Manuals, one deserves special atten-tion and commendation. 'Prayers and Meditations' merits the Bishop of Gloucester's epithets of 'warm, devout, and fresh.' And it is thoroughly Eng-lish Church kerden in Comments and fresh.' And it is thoroughly Eng-lish Church besides."-GUARDIAN.

"We are by no means surprised that Bishop Ellicott should have been so much struck with this little work, on accidentally seeing it in manuscript, as to urge its publication, and to pro-face it with his commendation. The devotion which it breathes is truly fervent, and the language attractive, and as proceeding from a young person the work is allogether not a little strik-ing."-RECORD.

A Manual of Words to Take with Us. Daily and Occasional Prayers, for Private and Common Use. With Plain Instructions and Counsels on Prayer. By W. E. SCUDAMORE, M.A., Rector of Ditchingham, and formerly Fellow of S. John's College, Cambridge. Fourth Edition, revised. Small 8vo. 25. 6d.

And occasional prayer we have seen. At once orthodox and practical, sufficiently personal, and yet not per-plexingly minute in its details, it is calculated to be of inestimable value in many a houstchold."-John BULL "We are again pleased to see an old find on the distribution is third

friend on the editorial table, in a third edition of Mr. Scudamore's well-known Manual of Prayers. The special pro-

"One of the best manuals of daily per collects for each day of the week, nd occasional prayer we have seen. a well as those for the several seasons it once orthodox and practical, of the Christian year, have been most (ficiently personal, and yet not per-judiciously selected. The compiler scincy minute in its details, it is moreover, while recognising the full scinciated to be of inestimable value benefits to be derived from the Book of is many a konschold."-John BULL. "We are again pleased to see a old draw largely from the equally involu-ing a scinct of the second scince of the second scince of the second scince is a second scince of the second scince of the second scince of the second scince is a second scince of the second scince of the second scince of the second scince is a second scince of the seco able writings of ancient Catholicity." -Church Review.

Waterloo Blace, London

- The Words of the Son of God, taken from the Four Gospels, and arranged for Daily Meditation throughout the Year. By ELEANOR PLUMPTRE. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.
- The Hour of Prayer; being a Manual of Devotion for the Use of Families and Schools. With a Preface by the Rev. W. E. SCUDAMORE, M.A., Rector of Ditchingham, and formerly Fellow of S. John's College, Cambridge. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- Family Prayers. Compiled from various Sources (chiefly from Bishop Hamilton's Manual), and arranged on the Liturgical Principle. By EDWARD MEYRICK GOUL-BURN, D.D., Dean of Norwich. New Edition. Large type. Crown 8vo. 35. 6d. Cheap Edition. 16mo. 15.
- Manual of Family Devotions, arranged from the Book of Common Prayer. By the Hon. AUGUSTUS DUNCOMBE, D.D., Dean of York. Printed in red and black. Small 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- Household Prayer, from Ancient and Authorized Sources: with Morning and Evening Readings for a Month. By the Rev. P. G. MEDD, M.A., Rector of North Cerney, Gloucestershire; Canon of St. Albans; late Senior Fellow of University College, Oxford; and Rector of Barnes. Small 8vo. 4s. 6d.
- A Book of Family Prayer. Compiled by WALTER FARQUHAR HOOK, D.D., F.R.S., late Dean of Chichester. Eighth Edition, with Rubrics in Red. 18mo. 25.
- Aids to Prayer; or, Thoughts on the Practice of Devotion. With Forms of Prayer for Private Use. By DANIEL MOORE, M.A., Chaplain in Ordinary to the Queen, and Vicar of Holy Trinity, Paddington. Second Edition. Square 32mo. 25. 6d.

A Manual of Private Devotions. Compiled principally from the works of Jeremy Taylor and Bishop Andrewes. Small 8vo. 2s.

Self-Renunciation. From the French. With an Introduction by the Rev. T. T. CARTER, M.A.,

Rector of Clewer, Berks. Crown 8vo. 6s.

Also a Cheap Edition. Small 8vo. 3s. 6d.

"It is excessively difficult to review portion of which is now, for the first or criticise, in detail, a book of this kind, and yst its abounding merits, its practicalness, its searching good sense and thoroughness, and its frequent beauty, too, make us wish to do some-

mme we believe, done into English. Hence the suitableness of such a book as this for those who, in the midst of their families, are endeavouring to advance in the spiritual life. Hundreds of devout souls living

Spiritual Guidance. With an Introduction by the Rev. T. T. CARTER, M.A., Rector of Clewer,

Berks, Crown 8vo. 6s.

EXTRACT FROM PREFACE.

["The special object of the volume is to supply practical advice in matters of conscience, such as may be generally applicable. While it offers, as it is hoped, much valuable help to Directors, it is full of suggestions, which may be useful to any one in private. It thus fullis a double purpose, which is not, as far as I am aware, otherwise provided for, at least, not in so full and direct a manner."]

"As a work intended for general be found more or less applicable to all use, is will be found to contain much persons amid the ordinary difficulties valuable kelp, and may be profitably and trials of life, and a help to the studied by any one who is desiring to training of the mind in habits of make progress inspirituallife. Much self-discipline."-CHURCH TIMES, of the contails of this little book will

The Virgin's Lamp: Prayers and Devout Exercises for English Sisters. By the Rev. J. M. NEALE, D.D., late Warden of Sackville College, East Grinsted. Small 8vo. 3s. 6d.

Waterloo Place, London

Voices of Comfort. Edited by the Rev. THOMAS VINCENT FOSBERY, M.A., sometime Vicar of St.

Giles's, Reading. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.

[This Volume, of proses and poetry, original and selected, aims at revealing the fountains of hope and joy which underlie the griefs and sorrows of life. It is so divided as to afford readings for a month. The key-note of each day is given by the title prefixed to it, such as: The Power of the Cross of Christ, Day 6. Conflicts of the Soul, Day 17. The Communion of Saints, Day 20. The Comforter, Day 22. The Light of Hope, Day 25. The Coming of Christ, Day 28.' Each day begins with passages of Holy Scripture. These are fol-lowed by articles in prose, which are succeeded by one or more short prayers. After these are Poems or passages of poetry, and then very brief extracts in prose or verse close the section. The book is meant to meet, not merely cases of bereavement or physical suffering, but 'to minister specially to the hidden troubles of the heart, as they are silently weaving their dark threads into the web of the secuningly brightest life.'] of the seemingly brightest life.']

Hymns and Poems for the Sick and Suffering. In connexion with the Service for the Visitation of the Sick. Selected from various Authors. Edited by the Rev. THOMAS VINCENT FOSBERY, M.A., sometime Vicar of St. Giles's, Reading. New Edition. Small 8vo. 3s. 6d.

[This Volume contains 233 separate pieces; of which about 90 are by writers who lived prior to the eighteenth century; the rest are modern, and some of these original. Amongst the names of the writers (between 70 and 80 in number) occur those of Sir J. Beaumont; Sir T. Brown; F. Davison; Elizabeth of Bohemia; P. Fletcher; G. Herbert; Dean Hickes; Bishop Ken; Morris; Quarles; Sandys; Eishop J. Taylor; Henry Yaughan; and Sir H. Wotton. And of modern writers :--MIS. Barrett Browning; Bishop Wilberforce; S. T. Coleridge; Sir R. Grant; Miss E. Taylor; W. Wordsworth; Archbishop Trench; Rev. Messrs. Chandler, Keble, Lyte, Monsell, and Moultrie.]

The Christian Year: Thoughts in Verse for the Sundays and Holy Days throughout the Year. Elegantly

printed with red borders. 16mo. 2s. 6d. Cheap edition, without the red borders, cloth limp, 1s.; or in paper cover, 6d.

Forming a Volume of "Rivington's Devotional Series."

Also New Editions, forming Volumes of the "Library of Spiritual Works for English Catholics." Small 8vo. 55. 32mo., cloth limp, 6d.; cloth extra, 1s. [See page 17.]

Private Devotions for School-boys: with Rules of Conduct. By WILLIAM HENRY, Third Lord Lyttelton. New Edition. 32mo. 6d.

Christ among His Our Work for Suffering People. A Book for Hospital Nurses. By M. A. MORRELL. Small 8vo. 2s. 6d.

"The thoroughly sensible advice duties from the highest and holiest contained in this book cannot fail to be motives."--CHURCH BELLS. contained in this book cannot fail to be motives. — CHURCH ISBLLS. of the highest possible use; indeed, the "Contains excellent advice on the whole work is so eminently practical, subject of nursing, with the aim of and deserves such hearly recognition, raising its lowliest duties to a standard that we cordially recommend it, with of high and holy motives."—GRAPHIC. the hope that it may find its way into "This excellent little book is in-the hands of all who minister to the tended for a limited class of readers, sick within our hospital wards. The but the practical lessons it teaches on prayers at the end of the book seem ex- how to sanctify the labour of nursing, actly suited to their purpose, dealing and how to overcome its difficulties, as they do with the trials and neces- may be read with profit by those who sities of a nurse's daily life."-JOHN are called on to nurse, as amateurs in

BULL. So while the sense of the sense who desires to fulfil her fession." -AUNT JUV'S MAGZINE.

- From Morning to Evening: a Book for Invalids. From the French of M. l'Abbé Henri Perreyve. Translated and adapted by an Associate of the Sisterhood of S. John Baptist, Clewer. New Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.
- Consoling Thoughts in Sickness. Edited by HENRY BAILEY, B.D. Small 8vo. 1s. 6d.; or in paper cover, 1s.
- A Manual for the Sick; with other Devotions. By LANCELOT ANDREWES, D.D., sometime Lord Bishop of Winchester. Edited with a Preface by H. P. LIDDON, D.D., Canon of St. Paul's. With Portrait. Third Edition. Large type. 24mo. 2s. 6d.
- Sickness; its Trials and Blessings. Fine Edition. Small 8vo. 3s. 6d. Cheap Edition, 1s. 6d.; or in paper cover, 1s.
- Help and Comfort for the Sick Poor. By the same Author. New Edition. Small 8vo. 1s.

Waterloo Place, London

Prayers for the Sick and Dying. By the same Author. Fourth Edition. Small 8vo. 1s. 6d.

Consolatio; or, Comfort for the Afflicted. Edited by the Rev. C. E. KENNAWAY. With a Preface by SAMUEL WILBERFORCE, D.D., late Lord Bishop of Winchester. New Edition. Small 8vo. 3s. 6d.

The Armoury of Prayer. A Book of Devotion. Compiled by BERDMORE COMPTON, Vicar of All Saints', Margaret Street. 18mo. 3s. 6d.

"It has a marked individuality of "The great characteristic of the iss own, and will no doubt meet with book is its thorough reality. It puts a certain number of persons-chiefly into the mouth of the worshipper words men, it is probable-to whose spiritual which express, without exaggeration, wants it is fitted above others. Those what an earnest Environ the -and their number is far larger the is generally borne in mind-will find here a manual rich and abundant in here a manual rich and aoundant in mediaval sentiment nor an agrected its material for devotion, but remark- reproduction of archaic forms, but good ably modern in its tons—fitted to ex- English of the Bible and Prayer Book press the feelings and to interpret the type... We could not wuish the book aspirations of a cultured dweller in to be different, and on the whole we towns; and it is emphatically a book heartily recommend it as one of the of and for the times."—LITERARY best we know."—CHURCH BELLS. CHURCHMAN.

which express, without exaggeration, what an earnest English Christian would feel and desire. The language is neither a reproduction of foreign or mediaval sentiment nor an affected

The Light of the Conscience. Вy the Author of "The Hidden Life of the Soul," &c. With an Introduction by the Rev. T. T. CARTER, M.A., Rector of Clewer, Berks. Crown 8vo. 55.

" It is a book of counsels for those who wish to lead a pious and godly life, and may fill up a gap that has been felt since the external devotional habits of the advanced portion of the present generation have so much altered from those of the last, that the books of counsel previously in use are not deemed applicable to those who follow the full teachings of the extreme ritualistic party, for this book deals with the most 'ad-vanced' customs."-GUARDIAN.

"It consists of four-and-thirty short chapters or readings, every one of them full of quiet, sensible, practical advice, and directions upon some one point of Christian living or Christian feeling. It is a very beautiful little book, and it is a most thoroughly Christian little book, and it is, moreover, what many good books fall short of being, namely, a very wise little book. Its calm, a very wise little book. Its calm gentle sagacity is most striking."-LITERARY CHURCHMAN.

and at Oxford and Cambridge

The English Poems of George Herbert, together with his Collection of Proverbs, entitled JACULA PRUDENTUM. With red borders. 16mo. 2s. 6d.

Forming a Volume of "Rivington's Devotional Series."

" This beautiful little volume will

"George Herbert is too much a household name to require any introduction. It will be sufficient to say that Messrs. Rivington have published a most compact and convenient edition of the poems and proverbs of this illustrious English divine."-ENGLISH CHURCH-

MAN. "An exceedingly pretty edition, the most attractive form we have yet seen from this delightful author, as a giftbook."-UNION REVIEW.

"A very beautiful edition of the guaint old English bard. All lovers of the 'Holy' Herbert will be grate-ful to Messrs. Rivington for the care full to Messrs. Averagion for sne care and pains they have bestowed in supply-ing them with this and withal con-venient copy of poems so well known and so deservedly prized."-LONDON

QUARTERLY REVIEW. "A very tasteful little book, and will doubtless be acceptable to many." -RECORD.

"We commend this little book heartily to our readers. It contains Herbert's English poems and the 'Jacula Prudentum,' in a very neat volume, which does much credit to the pub-lishers; it will, we hope, meet with extensive circulation as a choice gift-book at a moderate price."-CHRISTIAN OBSERVER.

A Short and Plain Instruction for the

better Understanding of the Lord's Supper; to which is annexed the Office of the Holy Communion, with proper Helps and Directions. By the Right Rev. THOMAS WILSON, D.D., sometime Lord Bishop of Sodor and Man. Complete Edition, in large type, with rubrics and borders in red. 16mo. 2s. 6d.

Also a Cheap Edition, without the red borders, 1s.; or in paper cover, 6d.

Forming a Volume of "Rivington's Devotional Series."

lished a new and unabridged edition of that deservedly popular work, Bishop Wilson on the Lord's Supper. The

of our admiration of the style and

" The Messry. Rivington have pub- elegance in which this work is got up.

-PRESS AND ST. JAMES' CHRONICLE. "A departed Author being dead yet speaketh in a way which will never be edition is here presented in three forms, out of date; Bishop Wilson on the suited to the various members of the Lord's Supper, published by Mesers. household "-PUBLIC OPINION. Rivington, in bindings to suit all "We cannot withhold the expression tasks and pockets." - CHURCH RE-VIEW.

Waterloo Place. London

Of the Imitation of Christ. By Thomas à Kempis. With Red borders. 16mo. 2s. 6d.

Also a Cheap Edition, without the red borders, 1s.; or in paper cover, 6d.

Forming a Volume of "Rivington's Devotional Series."

Also a New Translation, forming a Volume of the "Library of Spiritual Works for English Catholics." Small 8vo. 5s. 32mo., cloth limp, 6d.; cloth extra, 1s. [See page 17.]

Introduction to the Devout Life. From the French of Saint Francis of Sales, Bishop and Prince of Geneva. A New Translation. With red borders. 16mo. 25. 6d.

Forming a Volume of "Rivington's Devotional Series."

Also a New Translation, forming a Volume of the "Library of Spiritual Works for English Catholics." Small 8vo. 55. [See page 17.]

The Rule and Exercises of Holy Living. By the Right Rev. JEREMY TAYLOR, D.D., sometime Bishop of Down and Connor, and Dromore. With red borders. 16mo. 25. 6d.

Also a Cheap Edition, without the red borders, 1s. Forming a Volume of "Rivington's Devotional Series."

The Rule and Exercises of Holy Dying. By the Right Rev. JEREMY TAYLOR, D. D., sometime Bishop of Down and Connor, and Dromore. With red borders. 16mo. 25. 6d.

Also a Cheap Edition, without the red borders, Is.

The 'HOLY LIVING' and the 'HOLY DYING' may be had bound together in one Volume, 5s.; or without the red borders, 2s. 6d.

Forming a Volume of "Rivington's Devotional Series."

and at Orford and Cambridge

The Spirit of S. Francis de Sales, Bishop and Prince of Geneva. Translated from the French by the Author of "The Life of S. Francis de Sales," "A Dominican Artist," &c., &c. Crown 8vo. 6s.

"S. Francis de Sales, as shown to known to fame, the Spirit of S. Francis us by the Bishop of Belley, was clearly de Sales, which has fairly earned him as bright and lively a companion as the title of the acclessistical Bosvell. many a sinner of witty reputation. He was a student of human nature on He was a student of human nature on the highest grounds, but he used his knowledge for amusement as well as edification. Naturally we learn this from one of his male friends rather than from his female adorers. This friend is Yean-Pierre Camus, Bishop of Belley, author, we are told, of two hundred books-one only however still

-SATURDAY REVIEW. "An admirable translation of Bishop Camus' well-known collection of that good man's sayings and opinions. As a whole, we can snagine no more delightful companion than 'The Spirit of S. Francis de Sales,' nor, we may add, a more useful one."-PBOPLE'S MAGAZINE.

The Hidden Life of the Soul. Bv the Author of "A Dominican Artist," "Life of Bossuet," &c., &c. New Edition. Small 8vo. 25. 6d.

Also a Cheap Edition, forming a Volume of the "Library of Spiritual Works for English Catholics." 32mo. Cloth limp, 6d.; cloth extra, Is. [See page 17.]

"It well deserves the character which is intended to furnish advice to given it of being 'earnest and sober,' those who would cultivate a gniet, and not 'sensational." -GUARDIAN. meek, and childlike spirit."-PUBLIC "From the Frenck of Jean Nicolas OFINION. Grou, a pious Priest, whose works." There is a wonderful charm about teach resignation to the Divine will, these readings-so caim, so true, so He loved, we are told, to inculcate thoroughly Christian. We do not implicitly found of the pione will these making them would cause aming simplicity, freedom from all affecta-tion and unreality, the patience and humility which are too surely grounded of meditations for the faithful at a in self-knowledge to be surprised at a series of carly celebrations they would fall, but withal so allied to confidence be excellent, or for private reading in God as to make recovery easy and during Advent or Lent.[—] Litbarar in God as to make recovery easy and during Adver sure. This is the spirit of the volume CHURCHMAN.

these readings—so calm, so true, so therenghly Christian. We do not know where they would come amiss. As materials for a consecutive series

A Practical Treatise concerning Evil Thoughts: wherein their Nature, Origin, and Effect are distinctly considered and explained, with many Useful Rules for restraining and suppressing such Thoughts; suited to the various conditions of Life, and the several tempers of Mankind, more especially of melancholy Persons. By WILLIAM CHIL-COT, M.A. New Edition. With red borders. 16mo. 2s. 6d. Forming a Volume of "Rivington's Devotional Series."

Waterlog Blace. London

Ancient From the Roman Hymns. For Domestic Use every Morning and Evening of Breviary. the Week, and on the Holy Days of the Church. To which are added, Original Hymns, principally of Commemoration and Thanksgiving for Christ's Holy Ordinances. By RICHARD MANT, D.D., sometime Lord Bishop of Down and Connor. New Edition. Small 8vo. 55.

"Real poetry wedded to words that While we have no hesitation in breathe the purest and the sweetest awarding the paim to the latter, the spirit of Christian devotion. The former are an evidence of the earliest translations from the old Latin Hymnal are close and faithful renderings." -STANDARD. "As a Hymn writer Bishop Mant

deservedly occupies a prominent place in the esteem of Churchmen, and we doubt not that many will be the readers who will welcome this new edition of his translations and original compositions."-English Churchman.

Breviary forms a handsome little volume, and it is interesting to compare some of these translations with the more modern ones of our own day.

The former are an evidence of the earliest tym- germs of that yearning of the devout mind for something better than Tate and Brady, and which is now so richly supplied."-CHURCH TIMES. "This valuable manual will be of

great assistance to all compilers of Hymn Books. The translations are graceful, slear, and forcible, and the original hymns deserve the highest praise. Bishop Mant has caught the 10085. - ENGLISH CHURCHMAN. "A new edition of Bishop Mant's very spirit of true psalmody, his metre 'Ancient Hymns from the Roman flows musically, and there is a tun-Breviary' forms a handsome little ful ring in his verses which especially adapts them for congregational sing-ing."-Rock.

- \mathbf{The} Mysteries Mount Calvary. of Translated from the Latin of Antonio de Guevara. Edited by the Rev. ORBY SHIPLEY, M.A. Square crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- Counsels on Holiness of Life. Translated from the Spanish of "The Sinner's Guide" by Luis de Granada. Edited by the Rev. ORBY SHIPLEY, M.A. Square crown 8vo. 5s.
- Preparation for Death. Translated from the Italian of Alfonso, Bishop of S. Agatha. Edited by the Rev. ORBY SHIPLEY, M.A. Square crown 8vo. 5s.
- Examination of Conscience upon Special Subjects. Translated and abridged from the French of Tronson. Edited by the Rev. ORBY SHIPLEY, M.A. Square crown 8vo. 55.

- Morning Notes of Praise. A Series of Meditations upon the Morning Fsalms. Dedicated to the Countess of Cottenham. By LADY CHARLOTTE-MARIA PEPYS. New Edition. Small 8vo. 25. 6d.
- Quiet Moments; a Four Weeks' Course of Thoughts and Meditations before Evening Prayer and at Sunset. By LADY CHARLOTTE-MARIA PEPYS. New Edition. Small 8vo. 25. 6d.
- Vita et Doctrina Jesu Christi; or, Meditations on the Life of our Lord. By AVANCINI. In the Original Latin. Adapted to the use of the Church of England by a CLERGYMAN. 18mo. 25. 6d.
- Faith and Life: Readings for the greater Holy Days, and the Sundays from Advent to Trinity. Compiled from Ancient Writers. By WILLIAM BRIGHT, D.D., Canon of Christ Church, and Regius Professor of Ecclesiastical History in the University of Oxford. Second Edition. Small 8vo. 5s.
- Christian Watchfulness, in the Prospect of Sickness, Mourning, and Death. By JOHN JAMES, D.D., sometime Canon of Peterborough. New Edition. 12mo. 35.

Spiritual Life. By JOHN JAMES, D.D., sometime Canon of Peterborough. 12mo. 51.

Waterloo Place, London

- A Manual of Devotion, chiefly for the use of Schoolboys. By the Rev. WILLIAM BAKER, D.D., Head Master of Merchant Taylors' School. With Preface by J. R. WOODFORD, D.D., Lord Bishop of Ely. Crown 16mo. • 25. 6d. Also a Cheap Edition. Cloth limp. 15. 6d.
- A Companion to the Lord's Supper. By the Plain Man's Friend. Fifth Edition. 18mo. 8d.
- The Good Shepherd; or, Meditations for the Clergy upon the Example and Teaching of Christ. By the Rev. W. E. HEYGATE, M.A., Rector of Brighstone. Second Edition, revised. Small 8vo. 3v.

CONTENTS.

Thoughts on Meditation—Devotions Preparatory to Ordination—Early Life— Temptation—Fasting—Prayer—Divine Scripture—Retirement—Frequent Communion — Faith—Hope — Love — Preaching—Catechizing—Private Explanation—Intercession—Bringing Christians to Holy Communion— Preparation of those about to Communicate—Jesus absolving Sinners— Jesus celebrating the Eucharist—Care of Children—Care of the Sick and Afflicted—The Healing of Schism—Treatment of the Worldly—Treatment of Penitents—Care of Gold's House—Fear and Fearlessness of Offence— Bearing Reproach—Bearing Praise—Seeking out Sinners—Sorrow over Sinners—Consoling the Sorrowful—Rebuke—Silence—Disappointment— Compassion—Refusing those who suppose Godliness to be Gain—Peacegiving—Poverty—Opportunities of Speech—With Christ or Without-Watchfulness—In what to Glory—The Salt which has lost its Savour —Hard Cases—Weariness—Falling Back—Consideration for Others— Love of Pre-eminence—The Cross my Strength—The Will of God—The Fruit of Humiliation—The Praise of the World the Condemnation of God —Jesus rejoicing—Work while it is Day—Meeting again—The Reward. Further Prayers suitable to the Clergy—Frayer for the Flock—A General Prayer—Celebration of the Holy Eucharist—Preaching—Visitation.

Twenty-one Prayers, composed from the Psalms, for the Sick and Afflicted. With Hints on the Visitation of the Sick. By the Rev. JAMES SLADE, M.A., Vicar of Bolton. Seventh Edition. 12mo. 35. 6d.

4. Parish Mork.

The Book of Church Law. Being an Exposition of the Legal Rights and Duties of the Clergy and Laity of the Church of England. By the Rev. JOHN HENRY BLUNT, M.A., F.S.A. Revised by WALTER G. F. PHILLI-MORE, D.C.L., Barrister-at-Law, and Chancellor of the Diocese of Lincoln. Second Edition, revised. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.

CONTENTS.

- BOOK I.-THE CHURCH AND ITS LAWS.-The Constitutional Status of the Church of England-The Law of the Church of England-The Administration of Church Law.
- BOOK II. THE MINISTRATIONS OF THE CHURCH. Holy Baptism Confirma-tion The Holy Communion Divine Service in General Holy Matrimony The Churching of Women The Visitation of the Sick The Practice of Confession-The Burial of the Dead.
- BOOK III.-THE PAROCHIAL CLERGY.-Holy Orders-Licensed Curates-The Cure of Souls.
- BOOK IV.-PAROCHIAL LAV OFFICERS.-Churchwardens-Church Trustees-Parish Clerks, Sextons and Beadles-Vestries,
- BOOK V.—CHURCHES AND CHURCHYARDS.—The Acquisition of Churches and Churchyards as Ecclesiastical Property—Churches and Ecclesiastical Persons -Churches and Secular Persons.
- BOOK VI .- THE ENDOWMENTS OF THE PAROCHIAL CLERGY .- Incomes-Parsonage Houses-The Sequestration of Benefices.
- APPENDIX. -- The Canons of 1603 and 1865-- The Church Discipline Act of 1840 -- The Benefices Resignation Act of 1871-- The Ecclesiastical Dilapidations Act of 1871-- The Sequestration Act of 1871-- The Public Worship Regulation Act of 1874-Index.

we have tested this work on various points of a crucial theracter, and have found it very accurate and full in its information. It embodies the versults of the most recent Acts of the Legis lature on the clerical profession and the rights of the laity "STANDARD. " Already in our leading columns we have directed attention to Marson

we have directed attention to Messre. Blunt and Phillimore's ' Book of Church Law,' as an excellent manual for ordinary use. It is a took which should

"We have tested this work on various stand on every clergyman's shelves oints of a crucial character, and have ready for use when any legal matter mund it very accurate and full in its arises about which its possessor is in sformation. It embodies the results doubt..... It is to be hoped that the most recent Acts of the Legisthe authorities at our Theological store on the clerical profession and Colleges sufficiently recognize the value to rights of the laity." STANDARD. of a little legal knowledge on the part of the clergy to recommend this book to their students. It would serve admirably as the text-book for a set of lec-tures."-CHURCH TIMES.

Waterlos Place, London

- The Bishopric of Souls. By ROBERT WILSON EVANS, B.D., late Vicar of Heversham and Archdeacon of Westmoreland. With an Introductory Memoir by EDWARD BICKERSTETH, D.D., Dean of Lichfield. With Portrait. Fifth Edition. Small 8vo. 5s. 6d.
- Twenty-One Years in S. George's Mission. An account of its Origin, Progress, and Work of Charity. With an Appendix. By C. F. LOWDER, M.A., Vicar of S. Peter's, London Docks. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- The Principles Directorium Pastorale. and Practice of Pastoral Work in the Church of England. By the Rev. JOHN HENRY BLUNT, M.A., F.S.A., Editor of "The Annotated Book of Common Prayer," &c., &c. Third Edition, revised. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.

"This is the third edition of a work chial clergy is proved by the exceptance which has become deservedly popular it has already received at their hands, as the best extant exposition of the and no faithful parish priest, who is principles and practice of the pastoral working in real carnest for the star-work in the Church of England. Its sion of spiritual instruction amongst kints and suggestions are based on all classes of his flock, will rise from practical experience, and it is further the perusal of its pages without having recommended by the majority of our obtained some valuable hints as to the Bishops at the ordination of priests and decacens."—STANDARD. "Its practical usefulness to the paro-"Its practical usefulness to the paro-

B

By Frank Parnell, M.A., Ars Pastoria. Rector of Oxtead, near Godstone. Second Edition. Small 8vo. 25.

Instructions for the Use of Candidates for Holy Orders, and of the Parochial Clergy; with Acts of Parliament relating to the same, and Forms proposed to be used. By CHRISTOPHER HODGSON, M.A., Secretary to the Governors of Queen Anne's Bounty. Ninth Edition. 8vo. 16s.

Flowers and Festivals; or, Directions for the Floral Decoration of Churches. By W. A BARRETT. Mus. Bac., Oxon., of St. Paul's Cathedral. With Coloured Illustrations. Second Edition. Square crown 8vo. 5s.

The Chorister's Guide. By W. A. BAR-RETT, Mus. Bac., Oxon., of St. Paul's Cathedral. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d.

". . . One of the most useful books admirable conciseness, and an equally of instructions for choristers—and, we may add, choral singers generally— that has ever emanted from the musical press. Mr. Barret's teaching is not only conveyed to his readers with the consciousness of being reasters with the consciousness of cenng master of his subject, but he employs words terse and clear, so that his meaning may be promptly caught by the neophyte. ... "—ATHENRUM. "A nicely graduated, clear, and excellent introduction to the distites of

excentions introduction to the duties of a chorister."—STANDARD. "It seems clear and precise enough to serve its end."—EXAMINER. "A useful manual for giving boys such a practical and technical know-ledge of music as shall enable them to sing both with confidence and preci-sion."-Church HERALD.

sion."-CHURCH FIBRALD. "In this little volume we have a in the initial column we have a creation in tomother with tomate manual long colled for by the require- new of style which has made 'Flowers ments of church music. In a series of and Festivali' so universally ad-thirty-two lessons is gives, with an mirred."-TORONTO HERALD.

observable completeness, all that is necessary a chorister should be taught necessiary a chorister should be transfit out of a book, and a great deal calcu-lated to have a value as bearing in-directly upon his actual practice in singing."-MUSICAL STANDARD. "We can highly recommend the present able manual."- EDUCATIONAL TIMBS. A very useful manual, not only for chariters as earther than such a way

"A very susful manual, not only for chorsiters, or rather those who may aim at becoming choristers, but for others, who wish to enter upon the study of music." - ROCK. "The work will be found of singular willity by those who have to instruct choirs." - CHURCH TIMES. "A most grateful contribution to the agencies for improving our Ser-vices. It is choracterized by all that

vices." It is characterised by all that clearness in combination with concise-

Church Organs: their Position and Con-With an Appendix containing some Account of the struction. Mediæval Organ Case still existing at Old Radnor, South Wales. By FREDERICK HEATHCOTE SUTTON, M.A., Vicar of Theddingworth. With Illustrations. Folio. 6s. 6d.

Notes on Church Organs: their Position and the Materials used in their Construction. By C. K. K. BISHOP. With Illustrations. Small 4to. 6s.

EAaterloo Place, London

Stones of the Temple; or, Lessons from the Fabric and Furniture of the Church. By WALTER FIELD, M.A., F.S.A., Vicar of Godmersham. With numerous Illustrations. New Edition. Crown 8vo, 7s. 6d.

" Any one who wishes for simple information on the subjects of Church architecture and furniture, cannot do better than consult 'Stones of the Temple.' Mr. Field modestly dis-- claims any intention of supplanting the existing regular treatises, but his book shows an amount of research, and a knowledge of what he is talking about, which make it practically use-ful as well as pleasant. The woodcuts are numerous, and some of them very pretty."-GRAPHIC.

"A very charming book, by the Rev. Walter Field, who was for years Secretary of one of the leading Church Societies. Mr. Field has a loving reverence for the beauty of the domus mansionalis Dei, as the old law books called the Parish Church. Thoroughly sound in Church feeling, Mr. Field has chosen the medium of a tale to embody real incidents illustrative of the various portions of his subiect. There is no attempt at elaboration of the narrative, which, indeed, is rather a string of anecdotes than a story, but each chapter brings home to sto y, but each chapter brings home to a number of carefully drawn pictures, the mind its own lesson, and each is sometimes of entire churches, sometimes illustrated with some very interesting of remarkable monuments, windows, or engravings. The work will wall paintings. We may add that the properly command a hearty reception style of the commentary, which is cast in from Churchmen. The foothates are the form of a dialogue between a parson occasionally most valuable, and are and some of his pairskinours, and hangs always pertinent, and the text is sure together by a slight thread of story, is to be popular with young folks for quiet and sensible, and free from exag-Sunday reading."—STANDARD.

"Mr. Field's chapters on brasses, chancel screens, crosses, encaustic tiles, mural paintings, porches and pavemural paintings, porches and pave-ments, are agreeobly written, and people with a turn for Ritualism will no doubt find them edifying. The illustrations of Church architecture and Church ornaments are very at-tractive." PALL MALL GARETTE. "Stones of the Temple' is a grave both the moult of particular of

book, the result of antiquarian, or rather ecclesiological, tastes and of devotional feeings. We can recom-mend it by young people of both sexes, and it will not disappoint the most learned among them. . . . Mr. Field has brought together, from wellknown authorities, a considerable mass of archæological information, which will interest the readers he especially addresses."—ATHENÆUM. "Very appropriate as a Christmas

A Handy Book on the Ecclesiastical Dilapidations Act, 1871. With the Amendment Act, 1872. By EDWARD G. BRUTON, F.R.I.B.A., Diocesan Surveyor, Oxford. With Analytical Index and Precedent Forms. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

and at Orford and Cambridge

- The Church Builder: a Quarterly Journal of Church Extension in England and Wales. Published in connexion with "The Incorporated Church Building Society." 14 Annual Volumes. With Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 1. 6d. New Series. Enlarged. Volumes for 1876 and 1877. 3s. each.
- Priest and Parish. By the Rev. HARRY JONES, M.A., Rector of St. George's-in-the-East, London. Square crown 8vo. 6s. 6d.
- List of Charities, General and Diocesan, for the Relief of the Clergy, their Widows and Families. New Edition. Small 8vo. 3r.

5. The Church and Doctrine.

The Holy Catholic Church; its Divine Ideal, Ministry, and Institutions. A short Treatise. With a Catechism on each Chapter, forming a Course of Methodical Instruction on the subject. By EDWARD MEYRICK GOULBURN, D.D., Dean of Norwich. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s. 6d.

CONTENTS.

What the Church is, and when and how it was founded-Duty of the Church towards those who hold to the Apostles' doctrine, in separation from the Apostles' fellowship—The Unity of the Church, and its Disruption—The Aposities relowship—life Unity of the Church, and its Disruption—life Survey of Zion's towers, bulwarks, and palaces—The Holy Eucharist at its suc-cessive stages—On the powers of the Church in Council—The Church presenting, exhibiting, and defending the Truth—The Church guiding into and illustrating the Truth—On the Prayer-Book as a Commentary on the Bible-Index.

"Dr. Goulburn has conferred a great boon on the Church of England by the treatise before us, which vindicates her claim as a branch of the Catholic Church on the allegiance of her chil-dren, setting forth as he does, with aren, setting jorin as he aces, with singular precision and power, the grownds of her title-deeds, and the Christian character of her dactrine and discipline."-STANDARD. "His present book would have been used for an educational book even if he

had not invited men to make that use of it by appending a catechism to each of it by appending a caternism to each particular chapter, and thus founding a course of methodical instruction upon his text. We have not yet come across any better book for giving to Dissenters or to such inquirers as hold fast to Holy Continues the such as the did fast to Holy Scripture. It is, we need scarcely say, stand, neither blindly asserting it nor steeped in Scripturalness, and full of being half ashamed of it, the position bright and suggestive interpretations of of a loyal member of the English particular texts."-English Church. Church."-GUARDIAN. Scripture. It is, we need scarcely say, steeped in Scripturalness, and full of MAN.

"Must prove highly useful, not only to young persons, but to the very large class, both Churchmen and Dissenters, who are painfully ignorant of what the Catholic Church really is,

of what the Catholic Church really is, and of the peculiar and fixed character of her institutions."—ROCK. "The catechetical guestions and answers at the end of each chapter will be useful both for teachers and learners, and the side-notes at the head of the garagraphs are very handy."—CHURCH TIMES. "Ut contains a grant deal of instance

"It contains a great deal of instructive matter, especially in the catechisms —or, as they might be called, dialogues and is instinct with a spirit at once temperate and uncompromising. It is a good book for all who wish to under-

and at Oxford and Cambridge

. . .

Dictionary of Doctrinal and Historical Theology. By Various Writers. Edited by the Rev. JOHN HENRY BLUNT, M.A., F.S.A., Editor of the "Annotated Book of Common Prayer," &c., &c. Second Edition, Imperial 8vo. 42s.; or in half-morocco, 52s. 6d.

" Taken as a whole the articles are

I are as a whole the articles are the work of practised writers, and well-informed and solid theologians. We know no book of its size and bulk which supplies the information kere given at all; far less which supplies it in an arrangement so ac cessible, with a completence of information so therough, and with an ability in the treatment of profound subjects so great. Dr. Hook's most useful volume is a work of high calibre, but it is ume is a work of a single mind. We have here a wider range of thought from a greater variety of sides. We have here also the work of men who evidently know what they write about, and are somewhat more profound (to say the least) than the writers of the current Dictionaries of Sects and Heresies."-GUARDIAN.

"Thus it will be obvious that it takes a very much wider range than any undertaking of the same kind in our language; and that to those of our clergy who have not the fortune to spend in books, and would not have the binnesses the leisure to use them if they possessed them, it will be the most serviceable and reliable substitute for a large library we can think of. And in many cases, while keeping strictly within its province as a Dictionary, it contrives to be marvellonsly suggestive of thought and reflections, which a serious-minded man will take with him and ponder over for his own elaboration and future use. We trust most sincerely that the book may be largely used. For a present to a Clergyman on his ordination, or from a parishioner to his pastor, it would be most appropriate. It may indeed be called 'a box of tools for a working clergyman."-LITBRARYCHURCHMAN. "Selow has a first statement of the selection has a first statement

"Seldom has an English work of equal magnitude been so permeated with Catholic instincts, and at the same time seldom has a work on theology been hept so free from the drift

of rhetorical incrustation. Of course. it is not meant that all these remarks apply in their full extent to every article. In a great Dictionary there are compositions, as in a great house there are vessels, of various kinds. Some of these at a future day may be replaced by others more substantial in their build, more proportionate in their outline, and more elaborate in their But admitting all this, the detail. whole remains a home to which the student will constantly recur, sure to find spacious chambers, substantial furniture, and (which is most impor-tant) no stinted light."-Church Re-

VIBW. "Within the sphere it has marked out for itself, no equally useful book of reference exists in English for the elucidation of theological problems. Entries which display much care, research, and judgment in compilation, and which will make the tash of the parish priest who is brought face to face with any of the practical questions which they involve far easier than has been hitherto. The very fact that the utterances are here and there somewhat more guarded and hesitating than quite accords with our judgment, is a gain in so far as it protects the work from the charge of inculcating extreme views, and will thus secure its admission in many places where moderation is accounted the crowning race."-CHURCH TIMES.

grack --- (HURCH 11MES. "I twill be found of admirable ser-vice to all students of theology, as advancing and maintaining the Church's views on all subjects as fall within the range of fair argument and inquiry. It is not often that a work of so comprehensive and so profound a nature is marked to the very end by so many signs of wide and careful research, sound criticism, and well-founded and well-expressed belief."-STANDARD.

Waterloo Blace, London

Dictionary of Sects, Heresies, Ecclesiastical Parties and Schools of Religious Thought. By Various Writers. Edited by the Rev. JOHN HENRY BLUNT, M.A., F.S.A., Editor of the "Dictionary of Doctrinal and Historical Theology," the "Annotated Book of Common Prayer," &c., &c. Imperial 8vo. 36s.; or in half-morocco, 48s.

"Taken as a whole, we doubt not that the Dictionary will prove a useful work of reference: and it may claim to give in reasonable compass a mass of information respecting many religious schools knowledge of which could previously only be acquired from amid a host of literature. The articles are written with great fairness, and in many cases display careful scholarly work."—ATHENRUM. "A very combeneed.

work,"—ATHENREUM. "A very comprehensive and bold undertaking, and is certainly executed with a sufficient amount of achility and knowledge to entitle the book to rank very high in point of utility."— Guarpian,

"That this is a work of some learning and research is a fact which soon becomes obvious to the reader."— SPECTATOR.

"A whole library is condensed into this admirable volume. All authorities are named, and an invaluable index is supplied."—NOTES AND QUERIES. "We have tested it rigidly, and in

"We have tested it rigidly, and in almost every instance we have been satisfied with the account given under the name of sects, heresy, or ecclesiastical party."--JOHN BULL.

"After all deductions, it is the fullest and most trustworthy book of the kind that we possess. The quantity of information it presents in a convenient and accessible form is enormous, and having once appeared, it becomes indispensable to the theological student."-CHURCH TIMES. "It has considerable value as a

"It has considerable value as a copious work of reference, more especially since a list of authorities is in most cases supplied."—EXAMINER.

The Doctrine of the Church of England,

as stated in Ecclesiastical Documents set forth by Authority of Church and State, in the Reformation Period between 1536 and 1662. Edited by the Rev. JOHN HENRY BLUNT, M.A., F.S.A., Editor of the "Dictionary of Doctrinal and Historical Theology," the "Annotated Book of Common Prayer," &c. &c. 8vo. 7s. 6d.

The Orthodox Doctrine of the Church

of England explained in a Commentary on the Thirty-Nine Articles. By the Rev. T. I. BALL. With an Introduction by the Rev. W. J. E. BENNETT, M.A., Vicar of Frome-Selwood. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.

and at Oxford and Cambridge

- Thirty-two Years of the Church of England, 1842-1875: The Charges of Archdeacon SINCLAIR. Edited by WILLIAM SINCLAIR, M. A., Prebendary of Chichester, Rector of Pulborough, late Vicar of S. George's, Leeds. With a Preface by ARCHIBALD CAMPBELL TAIT, D. D., Archbishop of Canterbury, and a Historical Introduction by ROBERT CHARLES JENKINS, M.A., Hon, Canon of Canterbury, Rector and Vicar of Lyminge. 8vo. 121. 6d.
- The Principal Ecclesiastical Judgments delivered in the Court of Arches, 1867-1875. By the Right Hon. Sir ROBERT PHILLIMORE, D.C.L. 8vo. 125.
- The Holy Angels: Their Nature and Employments, as recorded in the Word of God. Small 8vo. 6s.
- Dogmatic Faith: an Inquiry into the Relation subsisting between Revelation and Dogma. Being the Bampton Lectures for 1867. By EDWARD GARBETT, M.A., Incumbent of Christ Church, Surbiton. New Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.
- Prophecies and the Prophetic Spirit in the Christian Era: an Historical Essay. By JOHN J. IGN. VON DÖLLINGER, D.D., D.C.L. Translated, with Introduction, Notes, and Appendices, by the Rev. ALFRED PLUMMER, M.A., Master of University College, Durham, late Fellow of Trinity College, Oxford. 8vo. 101. 6d.
- Lectures on the Reunion of the Churches. By JOHN J. IGN. VON DÖLLINGER, D.D., D.C.L. Authorized Translation, with Preface by HENRY NUTCOMBE OXENHAM, M.A., late Scholar of Balliol College, Oxford. Crown 8vo. 5s.

Materioo Place, London

Apostolical Succession in the Church of England. By the Rev. ARTHUR W. HADDAN, B.D., late Rector of Barton-on-the-Heath. 8vo. 125.

"Thoroughly well written, clear and forcible in style, and fair in tone. It cannot but render valuable service in placing the claims of the Church in their true light before the English public."-GUARDIAN.

"Among the many standard theo-logical works devoted to this important subject Mr. Haddan's will hold a high

place."—STANDARD, "We should be glad to see the volume widely circulated and generally read." -JOHN BULL

"A weighty and valuable treatise, and we hope that the study of its sound and well-reasoned pages will do much to fix the importance, and the full meaning of the doctrine in question, in the minds of Church people.

We hope that our extracts will lead our readers to study Mr. Haddan for themselves."-LITERARY CHURCHMAN.

"This is not only a very able and carefully written treatise upon the doctrine of Apostolical Succession, but it is also a calm yet noble vindication of the validity of the Anglican Orders: it well sustains the brilliant reputation which Mr. Haddan left behind him at Oxford, and it supplements his other profound historical researches in ecclesiprojound historical researches in ecclesi-astical matters. This book will remain for a long time the classic work upon English Orders."—CHURCH REVIEW. "A very temperate, but a very woll reasoned book."—WESTMINSTER RE-

VIRW

The Civil Power in its Relations to the Church; considered with Special Reference to the Court of Final Ecclesiastical Appeal in England. By the Rev. JAMES WAYLAND JOYCE, M.A., Prebendary of Hereford, and Examining Chaplain to the Bishop of Hereford. 8vo. 10s. 6d.

Defence of the English Ordinal, with some Observations upon Spiritual Jurisdiction and the Power of the Keys. By the Rev. W. R. CHURTON, M.A., Fellow of King's College, Cambridge, and Honorary Canon of Rochester Cathedral. 8vo. 3s.

The Religion, Discipline, and Rites of the Church of England. Written at the Instance of Edward Hyde, Earl of Clarendon. By JOHN COSIN, sometime Bishop of Durham. Now first published in English. By the Rev. FREDERICK MEYRICK, M.A. Small 8vo. IS.

and at Oxford and Cambridge

Eight Lectures on the Miracles; being the Bampton Lectures for 1865. By J. B. MOZLEY, D.D., Regius Professor of Divinity, and Canon of Christ Church, Oxford. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.

in many of the images in which the author condenses the issues of his arguments. And many passages are marked by that peculiar kind of eloquence which comes with the force of close and vigorous thinking; passages which slime-like steal through their

Oxford. I mire Luncom "There is great brightness and beauty are an example, and a very fine one, many of the images in which the of a mode of theological writing which many of the images in which the of a mode of theological writing which is characteristic of the Church of England, and almost peculiar to it. distinguishing features, a combination of intense seriousness with a self-restrained, severe calmness, and of very vigorous and wide-ranging reasoning

The Happiness of the Blessed considered as to the Particulars of their State : their Recognition of each other in that State: and its Differences of Degrees. To which are added Musings on the Church and her Services. By RICHARD MANT, D.D., sometime Lord Bishop of Down and Connor. New Edition. Small 8vo. 3s. 6d.

"A welcome republication of a treatise once highly valued, and which can never lose its value. Many of our readers already know the fuiness and discrimination with which the author treats his subject, which must be one of the most delightful topics of meditation to all whose hearts are where the only true treasure is, and particularly to

"All recognise the authority of the command to set the affections on things above, and such works as the one now before us will be found helpful towards this good end. We are, therefore, sinthis good end. We are, therefore, em-cerely glad that Messrs. Rivington have brought out a new edition of Bishop Mant's valuable treatise."-

RECORD. "This beautiful and devotional treatrue treasure is, and particularly to KECORD. those who are entering whom the even- "This beautiful and devotional trea-ing of life."-CHURCH REVIEW. "The value of this book needs not to out feeling a more deepened interest in be referred to, its standard character the eiternal bleesedness which avails having been for many years past estab- the true servants of our God, concludes linked. The edition in which it re- very appropriately with "Musings on appears has evidently been carefully the Church and her Services," which prepared, and will be the means of we cordially recommend loour readers." BELL'S MESSENCER.

Waterloo Place, London

Out of the Body. A Scriptural Inquiry. By the Rev. JAMES S. POLLOCK, M.A., Incumbent of S. Alban's, Birmingham. Crown 8vo. 5s.

CONTENTS.

Introduction—Scope of the Inquiry—The Presentiment—The Anticipation—The Departure—The Life of the Body—The Life of the Spirit—Dream-Life— The Spirit-World—Spirit-Groups—Helping one another—Limits of Communication—Spiritual Manifestations.

"We have read this book with interest. We esteem the honesty with which it is evidently written, and we admire the courage which the author has shown in searching the Bible for evidences as to the destination of departed spirits, and in accepting such evidences as he has Jound."-Bir-Mingham MORNING NEWS.

"The writer discusses with considerable ability, and in a devout and reverent frame of mind."—SPIRITUAL MAGAZINE.

"This is a curious, thoughtful, and interesting little book, in which the author endeavours to ascertain and to define the relations of living men as regards their communication with the spirils of those whom we call dead, as authorised by the words and leaching of Holy Scripture. ... Will be very welcome to a host of readers om either side of the disputed ground, and cannot fail to be of lasting interest and profit to all candid students."— STANDAED.

The Origin and Development of Religious Belief. By the Rev. S. BARING-GOULD, M.A., Author of "Curious Myths of the Middle Ages," &c. New Edition. Two Parts. Crown 8vo. 6s. each. Sold separately.

Part I. MONOTHEISM and POLYTHEISM.

Part II. CHRISTIANITY.

"The ability whick Mr. Baring-Gould displays in the treatment of a topic which branches out in so many directions, and requires such precise kandling, is apparent. His pages abound with the results of large reading and calm reflection. The man of culture, thought, philosophic cast, is mirrored in the entire argument. The book is sound and kealthy in tone. It excites the reader's interest, and brightens the path of inquiry opened to kis view. The language, too, is appropriate, neat, lucid, often happy, sometimes wonderfully lerse and vigorous." —ATHER KIM.

-ATHENROUM. "Mr. Baring-Gould has underlaken a great and ambitions work. And no one can deny that he possesses come eminent gualifications for this great work. He has a wealth of eradition of the most varied description, especially in those particular regions of mediaeval legend and Textonic mytho-

logy which are certain to make large contributions to the purpose he has in hand. It is a contribution to religious thought of very high value."—GUAR-DIAN.

DIAN. "Mr. Baring-Gould's work, from the importance of its subject and the lucid force of its expositions, as well as from the closeness of argument and copiousness of illustration with which its comprehensive views are treated, is entitled to attentive study, and will repay the reader by amusement and instruction."-MORNING POST.

"Our space warns us that we are attempting in vain to contents of four hundred pages of a work which has had few equals for brillancy, harning, and point in this department of literature. We therefore conclude by recommending the volume itself to all students of mind and theology."-CHURCH TIMES.

Our Mother Church: being Simple Talk on High Topics. By ANNE MERCIER. New Edition. Small 8vo. 3s. 6d.

"We have rarely come across a book dealing with an old subject in a book dealing with an old subject in a kealthier and, as far as may be, more original manner, while yet thoroughly practical. It is intended for and admirably adopted to the use of girli. Thoroughly reverset in its ione, and bearing in every fage marks of learned research, it is yet easy of comprehension, and explains ecclesiastical terms with the accuracy of a lexicon without the accompanying dulness. It is to be hoped that the book will attain to the large circula-

oook wish astam to the large circula- taken good cave to have their accuracy tion it justly merits." John BULL. assured."-STANDARD. "We have never seen a book for "The plan of this pleasant-looking girls of its class which commends book is excellent. It is a kind of Mrs. Itself to us more particularly. The Markham on the Church of England, author, who is the wife of an earnest parish priest of the Anglican school, near London, calls her work 'simple talk on great subjects,' and calls it by a name that describes it almost as completely as we could do in a longer notice than we can spare the volume. Here are the headings of the chapters :-

'The Primitive Church,' 'Primitive Places and Modes of Worship,' 'The Early English Church,' The Monastic Orders, 'The Friars,' 'A Review of Church History,' 'The Prayer Book,' (four chapters), 'Symbolism,' 'Church Architecture,' Windows and Bells,' 'Church Music,' 'Church Work.' No own com foil to comberly of the backlione can fail to comprehend the beautifully simple, devous, and appropriate language in which Mrs. Mercier em-bodies what she has to say; and for the facts with which she deals she has taken good care to have their accuracy assured."-STANDARD.

written especially for girls, and we shall not be surprised to find it become a favourite in schools. It is really a conversational hand-book to the English Church's history, doctrine, and ritual, compiled by a very diligent reader from some of the best modern Anglican sources."-ENGLISH CHURCHMAN.

A Selection from the Spiritual Letters of S. Francis de Sales, Bishop and Prince of Geneva. Translated by the Author of "Life of S. Francis de Sales," "A Dominican Artist," &c. &c. Crown 8vo. 6s.

"It is a collection of epistolary correspondence of rare interest and excel-lence. With those who have read the Life, there cannot but have been a strong desires to know more of so beauti-ful a character."—CHURCH HERALD. "A few months back we had the

pleasure of welcoming the Life of S. Francis de Sales. Here is the pro-mind sequel:—the 'Selection from the Spiritual Letters' then announced:—

and a great boon it will be to many. The Letters are addressed to people of all sorts:- to men and to women :to laity and to ecclesiastics, to people living in the world, or at court, and to the inmates of Religious Houses. We hope that with our readers it may be totally needless to urge such a volume on their notice."-LITERARY CHURCHMAN.

Also a Cheap Edition, forming a Volume of the "Library of Spiritual Works for English Catholics." 32mo., cloth limp, 6d.; cloth extra, Is. [See page 17.]

Waterloo Blace, London

Spiritual Letters to Men. By Arch-BISHOP FÉNELON. By the Author of "Life of Fénelon." "Life of S. Francis de Sales," &c., &c. Crown 8vo. 6s.

"Clergy and laity alike will wel- rarely been done than giving these come this volume. Fénelon's religious letters to English readers."-CHURCH counsels have always seemed to us to QUARTERLY REVIEW. Countest name atmage seemed to us to present the most remarkable combina-tion of high principle and practical common sense, and now in this English dress it is really wonderful how little of the aroma of their original expres-tion has emporated. Elder clergy will delight in comparing their own experiences with Fénelod's ways of treating the several classes of cases here taken in hand. To younger clergy it will be quite a series of specimen examples how to deal with that which is daily becoming a larger and larger depart-ment of the practical work of any really efficient clergyman, and laymen

"This volume should take a place amongst the most precious of the Christian classics."-NONCONFORMIST.

"One of those renderings which by faithfulness to their original, and the Jairy uness to enter original, and the alignments beauty of their style, are real works of art in their way. It is not too much to say that these Letters read as if they had been first written in English, and that by some master-hand, ... Of the whole book it would be a super the second the structure be difficult to speak too kighly."-LITERARY CHURCHMAN. "Those who have the Life of Fine-

money one produced work of any "I have who have the Life of Fine-really officient clergyman, and laymen low' by this author will not omit to will find it so straightforward and add his' Spiritual Letters. They are intelligible, so utterly free from tech- wnique for their delicacy and tender-nicality, and so entirely sympathetic ness of sentiment, their sobile ana-with a layman's position, that we hope lysis of character, and deep insight it will be largely bought and read into the human heart. "CHUBCH Ec-among them. A more useful work has LECTIC (New York).

Spiritual Letters to Women. By Arch-BISHOP FÉNELON. By the Anthor of "Life of Fénelon," "Life of S. Francis de Sales," &c., &c. Crown 8vo. 6r.

"As for the Spiritual Letters, they through every page will impress the cannot be read too often, and each time we take them up we see new beauties in them. The time to read them is in the early morning, when they seem to breathe the very atmos phere of heaven, and have all the fragrance of fresh spiritual thought about them, as the flowers carry on their bosom the early dew. A stillness of devotion and wrapt contemplation of God and of heavenly things characlerizes every page."-IRISH ECCLESIAS-TICAL GAZETTE.

Writing such as this will do more to commend religion than all the vain

reader with the highest conceivable respect for the character of the author."

-MORNING ADVENTISER. "This is an exceedingly well-got-up edition, admirably translated, of Fer-elon's celebrated 'Spiritual Letters." The translation is by the author of the valuable Lives of Fénelon and Bossuet, and forms a very suitable companion to the previous work. Of the Letters themselves, there is no need to speak. The judgment to be formed of them depends so much on the point of view from which they are regarded; but any one will be ready to admit the dogmatic thunder in which so many beauty of their thoughts the grace of of its professors indulge; whilst the their tone, and the mobility of their sweet and tender picty which runs and its models.

and at Oxford and Cambridge

- The Thirty-nine Articles of the Church of England explained in a Series of Lectures. By the Rev. R. W. JELF, D.D., late Canon of Christ Church, Oxford, and sometime Principal of King's College, London. Edited by the Rev. J. R. KING, M.A., Vicar of St. Peter's-in-the-East, Oxford, and formerly Fellow and Tutor of Merton College. 8vo. 15s.
- St. John Chrysostom's Liturgy. Translated by H. C. ROMANOFF, Author of "Sketches of the Rites and Customs of the Greco-Russian Church," &c. With Illustrations. Square crown 8vo. 4s. 6d.
- Letters from Rome on the Council. By QUIRINUS. Reprinted from the "Allgemeine Zeitung." Authorized Translation. Crown 8vo. 125.
- The Pope and the Council. By JANUS. Authorized Translation from the German. Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.

Waterlos Place, London

6. Sermons.

Some Elements of Religion. Lent Lectures. By HENRY PARRY LIDDON, D.D., D.C.L., Canon of St. Paul's, and Ireland Professor of Exegesis in the University of Oxford. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

CONTENTS.

The Idea of Religion-God, the Object of Religion-The Subject of Religion, the Soul-The Obstacle to Religion, Sin-Prayer, the Characteristic action of Religion-The Mediator, the Guarantee of Religious Life.

The Divinity of our Lord and Saviour Jesus Christ. Being the Bampton Lectures for 1866. By HENRY PARRY LIDDON, D.D., D.C.L., Canon of St. Paul's, and Ireland Professor of Exegesis in the University of Oxford. Seventh Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

Sermons Preached before the University of Oxford. By HENRY PARRY LIDDON, D.D., D.C.L., Canon of St. Paul's, and Ireland Professor of Exegesis in the University of Oxford. Sixth Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

CONTENTS.

God and the Soul-The Law of Progress-The Honour of Humanity-The Freedom of the Spirit-Immortality-Humility and Action-The Conflict of Faith with undue Exaltation of Intellect-Lessons of the Holy Manger -The Divine Victim-The Risen Life-Our Lord's Ascension, the Church's Gain-Faith in a Holy Ghost-The Divine Indwelling a motive to Holiness.

and at Orford and Cambridge

The Life of Justification. A Series of Lectures delivered in Substance at All Saints', Margaret Street, By the Rev. GEORGE BODY, B.A., Rector of Kirkby Misperton. Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo. 4s. 6d.

CONTENTS.

Justification the Want of Humility-Christ our Justification-Union with Christ the Condition of Justification-Conversion and Justification-The Life of Justification-The Progress and End of Justification.

"On the whole we have rarely met into the current language of to-day." with a more clear, intelligible and persnasive statement of the truth as regards the important topics on which the volume treats. Sermon 11. in par-ticular, will strike every one by its eloquence and beauty, but we scarcely found and over-mastering belief that like to specify it, lest in praising it we Christ has proved a bond-fide cure for should seem to disparage the other por-tions of this admirable little work."-

He appears as having drunk deeply to the human conscience. If any one at the fountain of St. Augustine, and doubts our verdict, let him buy this as understanding how to translate the volume. No one will repret its per-burning words of that mighty genius usel."-LITERARY CHURCHMAN.

- UNION REVIEW. "There is real power in these ser-

of it. . . There is such a moral veraciousness about him, such a prounholiness, and such an intensity of eagerness to lead others to seek and profit by that means of attaining the mather's position is due to something Heaven-that we wonder not at the more and higher than mere fuency, crowds which hang upon his preaching, gesticulation, and flexibility of voice. nor at the success of his ferrid appals He appears as having drunk deeply to the human conscience. If any at the fountain of St. Aurusting

The Life of Temptation. A Course of

Lectures delivered in Substance at St. Peter's, Eaton Square ; also at All Saints', Margaret Street. By the Rev. GEORGE BODY, B.A., Rector of Kirkby Misperton. Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo. 41. 6d.

CONTENTS.

The Leading into Temptation-The Rationale of Temptation-Why we are Tempted-Safety in Temptation-With Jesus in Temptation-The End of Temptation.

here to occupy their proper places in the Christian economy, and the general subject of temptation is worked out with considerable ability."-CHURCH Тімя

"Regeneration and conversion seem sarnest, soul-stirring words, dealing tre to occupy their proper places in the "with the mysteries" of Christian ex-Aristian concomp, and the general preface. "—LONDON QUARTRELY Re-Net and the general preface."

"A collection of sermons, pions, earnest, and elequent." - English "This is another volume of simple. CHURCHMAN.

Sermons on the Epistles and Gospels for the Sundays and Holy Days throughout the Year. By the Rev. ISAAC WILLIAMS, B.D., Author of a "Devotional Commentary on the Gospel Narrative." New Edition. 2 Vols. Crown 8vo. 5: each. Sold separately.

CONTENTS OF VOL. I.

The King of Salem—The Scriptures bearing Witness—The Church bearing Witness—The Spirit bearing Witness—The Adoption of Sons—Love strong as Death—The Love which passeth Knowledge—Of such is the Kingdom of Heaven—The Spirit of Adoption—The Old and the New Man—The Day Star in the Heart—Obedience the best Sacrifice—The Meekness and Gentleness of Christ—The Faith that overcometh the World—Our Refuge in Public Troubles—Light and Safety in Love— The Great Manifestation—Perseverance found in Humility—Bringing forth Fruit with Patience—The most excellent Gift—The Call to Repentance—The accepted Time—Perseverance in Prayer—The Unclean Spirit returning—The Penitent refreshed—Our Life in the Knowledge of God—The Mind of Christ—The Triumph of the Cross—The Man of Sorrows—The Great Sacrifice—The Mesoure of Christ risen—Walking in Newness of Life—Belief in the Resurrection of Christ—The Failing In Oced—Requisites of effectual Prayer—Akemin Christ—The Days of Expectation—They shall walk with Me in White—The Holy Spirit and Baptism—Let all Things be done in order.

CONTENTS OF VOL. II.

The Door opened in Heaven-Love the mark of God's Children-The Gospel a Feast of Love-The Lost Sheep-Mercy the best preparation for Judgment-The peaceable ordering of the World-Brotherly Love and the Life in Christ-The Bread which God giveth-By their Fruits yee shall know them-Looking forward, or Divine Covertousness-The Day of Visitation-The Prayer of the Penitent-Weakness of Faith-Love the fulfilling of the Law-Thankfulness the Life of the Regenerate-My Beloved is Mine and I am His-The Knowledge which is Life Eternal-The Sabbath of Christ found in Meekness-Christ is on the Right Hand of God-The Forgiveness of Sins-Love and Joy in the Spirit-The Warfare and the Armour of Saints-The Love of Christians-The Earthly and Heavenly Cliffenship-Mutual Intercessions-Gleanings after Harvest-Bringing unto Christ-Slowness in believing-Grace not given in Vain-The Refiner's Fire-The Lost Crown-Faith in the Incarnation-Value of an Inspired Gospel-The severe and social Virtues-Go and do thou likewise-Joy at hearing the Bridegroom's Voice-The Strength of God in Man's Weakness-Hidden with Christ in God-Do good, hoping for nothing again-The god exchange-War in Heaven-Healing and Peace-The Sacrament of Union--They which shall be accounted Worthy. Parochial and Plain Sermons. By JOHN HENRY NEWMAN, B.D., formerly Vicar of St. Mary's, Oxford. Edited by the Rev. W. J. COPELAND, B.D., Rector of Farnham, Esser. New Edition. 8 Vols. Crown 8vo. 5s. each. Sold separately.

CONTENTS OF VOL. I.

Holiness necessary for Future Blessedness- The Immortality of the Soul-Knowledge of God's Will without Obedience-Secret Truths-Self-denial the Test of Religious Earnestness-The Spiritual Mind-Sins of Ignorance and Weakness-God's Commandments not grievous-The Religious use of exalted Feelings-Profession without Practice-Profession without Hypocrisy-Profession without Ostentation-Promising without Doing-Religious Emotion-Religious Faith Rational-The Christian Mysteries-The Self-wise Inquirer-Obedience the Remedy for Religious Perplexity -Times of Private Prayer-Forms of Private Prayer-The Resurrection of the Body-Winesses of the Resurrection-Christian Revence-The Religion of the Day-Scripture a Record of Human Sorrow-Christian Manhood.

CONTENTS OF VOL. II.

The World's Benefactors-Faith without Sight-The Incarnation-Martyrdom -Love of Relations and Friends-The Mind of Little Children-Ccremonies of the Church-The Glory of the Christian Church-His Conversion viewed in Reference to His Office-Secrecy and Suddenness of Divine Visitations-Divine Decrees-The Reverence due to Her-Christ, a Quickening Spirit-Saving Knowledge-Self-contemplation-Religious Cowardice-The Gospel Winesses-Mysteries in Religion-The Indwelling Spirit-The Kingdom of the Saints-The Gospel, a Trust committed to us-Tolerance of Religious Error-Rebuking Sin-The Christian Ministry-Huma Responsibility-Guilelessness-The Danger of Riches-The Powers of Nature-The Danger of Accomplishments-Christian Zeal -Use of Saints' Days.

CONTENTS OF VOL. III.

Abraham and Lot-Wilfulness of Israel in rejecting Samuel-Saul-Early years of David-Jeroboam-Faith and Obedience-Christian Repentance-Contracted Views in Religion-A particular Providence as revealed in the Gospel-Tears of Christ at the Grave of Lazarus-Bodily Suffering-The Humiliation of the Eternal Son-Jewish Zeal a Pattern to Christians -Submission to Church Authority-Contest between Truth and Falsehood in the Church-The Church Visible and Invisible-The Visible Church an Encouragement to Faith-The Gift of the Spirit-Regenerating Baptism-Infant Baptism-The Daily Service-The God Part of Mary-Religious Worship a Remedy for Excitements-Intercession-The Intermediate State.

CONTENTS OF VOL. IV.

The Strictness of the Law of Christ-Obedience without Love, as instanced in the Character of Balaam-Moral Consequences of Single Sins-Acceptance of Religious Privileges compulsory-Reliance on Religious Observances-The Individuality of the Soul-Chastisement amid Mercy-Peace and Joy amid Chastisement-The State of Grace-The Visible Church for the sake of the Elect-The Communion of Saints-The Church

NEWMAN'S PAROCHIAL AND PLAIN SERMONS-Continued.

Home for the Lonely-The Invisible World-The Greatness and Little-ness of Human Life-Moral Effects of Communion with God-Christ Hidden from the World-Christ Manifested in Remembrance-The Gain-saying of Korah-The Mysteriousness of our Present Being-The Ventures of Faith-Faith and Love-Watching-Keeping Fast and Festival.

CONTENTS OF VOL V.

Worship, a Preparation for Christ's Coming-Reverence, a Belief in God's Presence-Unreal Words-Shrinking from Christ's Coming-Equanimity-Remembrance of past Mercies-The Mystery of Godiness-The State of Innocence-Christian Sympathy-Righteousness not of us, but in us-The Law of the Spirit-The New Works of the Gospel-The State of Salva-tion-Transgressions and Infirmities-Sins of Infirmity-Sincerity and Hypocrisy-The Testimony of Conscience-Many called, few chosen-Present Blessings-Endurance, the Christian's portion-Affliction a School of Comfort-The Hought of God, the stay of the Soul-Love the one thing needful-The Power of the Will.

CONTENTS OF VOL. VI.

Fasting, a Source of Trial-Life, the Season of Repentance-Apostolic Abstinence, a Pattern for Christians-Christ's Privations, a Mediation for Christians-Christ the Son of God made Man-The Incarnate Son, a Sufferer and Sacrifice-The Cross of Christ the Measure of the World-Difficulty of realizing Sacred Privileges-The Cospel Sign addressed to Faith-The Spiritual Presence of Christ in the Church-The Eucharistic Faith-1he Spinitual Presence of Unist in the Church-1he Eucharistic Presence—Faith the Title for Justification-Judaism of the present day-The Fellowship of the Apostles—Rising with Christ—Warfare the Condi-tion of Victory—Waiting for Christ—Subjection of the Reason and Feel-ings to the Revealed Word—The Gospel Palaces—The Visible Temple-Offerings for the Sanctuary—The Weapons of Saints—Faith without Demonstration—The Mystery of the Holy Trinity—Peace in Believing.

CONTENTS OF VOL. VII.

The Lapse of Time-Religion, a Weariness to the Natural Man-The World our Enemy-The Praise of Men-Temporal Advantages-The Season of Epiphany-The Duty of Self-denial-The Yoke of Christ-Moses the Type of Christ-The Crucifixion-Attendance on Holy Communion-The Gospel Feast-Love of Religion, a new Nature-Religion pleasant to the Religious-Mental Prayer-Infant Baptism-The Unity of the Church-Steadfastness in the Old Paths.

CONTENTS OF VOL. VIII.

Reverence in Worship—Divine Calls—The Trial of Saul—The Call of David— Curiosity a Temptation to Sin—Miracles no remedy for Unbelief—Josah, a Pattern for the Ignorant—Inward Witness to the Truth of the Gospel-Jeremiah, a Lesson for the Disappointed—Endurance of the World's Cen-sure—Doing Glory to God in Pursuits of the World-Vanity of Human Glory—Truth hidden when not sought after—Obedience to God the Way to Faith in Christ—Sudden Conversions—The Shepherd of our Souls— Palicient Joru Religious Joy-Ignorance of Evil.

Lectures on the Doctrine of Justification. By JOHN HENRY NEWMAN, B.D., sometime Fellow of Oriel College, Oxford. New Edition. Crown 8vo. 55.

CONTENTS.

- Faith considered as the Instrument of Justification-Love considered as the Formal Cause of Justification-Primary Sense of the term Justification-Secondary Senses of the term Justification-Misuse of the term Just or Righteous-On the Gift of Righteousness-The Characteristics of the Gift of Righteousness-Righteousness viewed as a Gift and as a Quality-Righteousness the Fruit of our Lord's Resurrection-The Office of Justify-ing Faith-The Nature of Justifying Faith-Faith viewed relatively to Rites and Works-On preaching the Gospel-Appendix.
- Sermons Bearing upon Subjects of the Day. By JOHN HENRY NEWMAN, B.D., sometime Fellow of Oriel College, Oxford. Edited by the Rev. W. J. COPELAND, B.D., Rector of Farnham, Essex. New Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

CONTENTS.

- CONTENNS.
 CONTENNS.
 Contenness of the Christian-Saintliness not forfeited by the Penitent-Our Lord's Last Supper and His First-Dangers to the Penitent-The Three Offices of Christ-Faith and Experience-Faith and the World-The Church and the World-Indulgence in Religious Privileges-Connection between Personal and Public Improvement-Christian Nobleness-Joshua, a Type of Christ and His Followers-Elisha, a Type of Christ and His Followers-The Christian Church a continuation of the Jewish-The Principle of continuity between the Jewish and Christian Churches-The Christian Church an Imperial Power-Sanctify the Token of the Christian Empire-Condition of the Members of the Christian Empire-The Apos-tolical Christian-Wisdom and Innocence-Invisible Presence of Christ-Outward and Inward Notes of the Church-Grounds for Steadfastness in Contract Chilshall — wisdom and innotence—invision Presence of Chilshall Outward and Inward Notes of the Church—Grounds for Steadfastness in our Religious Profession—Elijah the Prophet of the Latter Days—Feast-ing in Capitoty—The Paring of Friends.
- Fifteen Sermons preached before the University of Oxford, between A.D. 1826 and 1843. By JOHN HENRY NEWMAN, B.D., sometime Fellow of Oriel College, Oxford. New Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

CONTENTS.

The Philosophical Temper first enjoined by the Gospel-The Influence of Natural "hilosophical Temper first enjoined by the Gospel—The Influence of Natural and Revealed Religion respectively—Evangelical Sanctity the Perfection of Natural Virtue—The Usurpations of Reason—Personal Influence, the means of Propagating the Truth—Our Justice, as a Principle of Divine Governance—Contest between Faith and Light—Human Responsibility, as Independent of Circumstances—Wilfulness the Sin of Saul—Faith and Reason, contrasted as Habits of Mind—The Nature of Faith in Relation to Reason—Love the Safeguard of Faith againt Superstition—Implicit and Explicit Reason-Wisdom, as contrasted with Faith and with Bigotry —The Theory of Developments in Religious Doctrine. -The Theory of Developments in Religious Doctrine.

Sermons preached before the University of Oxford, and on various occasions. By J. B. MOZLEY, D.D., Regius Professor of Divinity, Oxford, and Canon of Christ Church. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 75. 6d.

CONTENTS.

The Roman Council—The Pharisees—Eternal Life—The Reversal of Human Judgment—War—Nature—The Work of the Spirit on the Natural Man —The Atonement—Our Duty to Equals—The Peaceful Temper—The Strength of Wishes—The unspoken Judgment of Mankind—The true test of Spiritual Birth—Ascension Day—Gratitude—The Principle of Emulation—Religion the First Choice—The Influence of Dogmatic Teaching on Education.

"There are sermons in it which, for penetrating insight into the mysteries and anomalies of human character, its power of holding together strange opposites, its capacity for combination, for disguise, and unconscious transformation, are as wonderful, it may almost be said as terrible, in their revelations and suggestions as are to be found anywhere. There are four sermons, one on the 'Pharisees,' one on 'E terral Life,' one on the 'Reversal of Human Judgment,' the fourth on the 'Unspoken Judgment of Mankind,' which must almost make an epoch in the thought and history of any one who reads them and really takes in what they say. There is in them a kind of Shakspearian mixture of subilety of remark with boldness and directness of phrase, and with a grave, gathetic irony, which is not often characteristic of such compositions."— TUMES.

TIMES. "These are unusually remarkable sermons. They are addressed to educated, reflective, and, in some cases, philosophical readers, and they exhibit, by turns or in combination, high philosophical power, a piercing appreciation of human motives, vivid conceptions, and a great power of clothing those conceptions in the language of trenchant aphorism, or lofy, earnest poetry."-GUARDIAN.

"A new gleam of religious genius. Keen simplicity and reality in the way of putting things is characteristic of these sermons of Dr. Mosley's, but not less characteristic of themand this is what shows that the Christian faith has in him appealed to a certain original faculty of the hind which we call 'genius'—is the instinctive sympathy which he seems to have with the subtler shades of Christ's teaching, so as to make it suddenly seem new to us, as well as more wonderful than ever."—SPECTATOR. "The volume possesses intrinsic merits so remarkable as to be almost

"The volume possesses intrinsic merits so remarkable as to be almost unique. . . There is scarcely a sermon in it which does not possess eloquence, in a very true sense, of a high order. But it is the eloquence not so much of language as of thought. It is the eloquence of concentration, of deep but subdued pathos, of subtle delicacy of touch, of broad strong sense; it impresses the mind rather than strikes the ear. We cannot help feeling, as we read, not only that the preacher means what he says, but that he has taken pains to think out his meaning, and has applied to the process the whole emergy and resources of no common intellect." — SATURDAY REVIEW.

Sermons Preached in the Temporary Chapel of Keble College, Oxford, 1870-1876. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.

- CONTENTS. CONTENTS. The Service of God the Principle of Daily Life-The Costliness of Acceptable Offerings-The Hearing of Sermons-The Missionary Character of all Christian Lives-The Revelation of the Son as well in Nature as in the Incarnation-The New Chapel-The Secret of Spiritual Strength-The Preparation of Lent-The Spirit of the Daily Services: 1. The Spiritual Sacrifice of the Universal Preshood. 11. Offering to God of His Own-The Life of Love-The Resurrection-Redeeming the Time-The Devo-tional Study of Holy Scripture-Conversion-Conversation-Enthusiasm -Growth in the Knowledge of God-The Imitation of Christ-Manliness -Truth-Saints' Days-Eternity-Life. "There is a healthy, maaly, and "Ifference and the second se

"There is a healthy, manly, and moderate tone in the sermons, which may well allay any anxiety with regard to the character of the teaching at Keble. Although this volume was primarily intended for members and friends of the College, it may be read with profit by any one, and more especially by young men, to whom it will show that the spiritual life does not demand the close spiritual life does not acmana the close air and tender nursing of a conser-valory, and is perfectly compatible with the open-air, work-a-day life, which the large majority of mankind must of necessity lead."-CHURCH Build BRILS

"If ever young men require spirit-ual strength, it is when they are first. set as undergraduates to battle with the temptations which a University offers. The pulpit-teaching of Keble College has been adapted, with great skill and earnestness, to meet that swant, and the result is a volume which want, and the result is a volume which no young man, be he cleric or layman. can peruse without being roused and stirred in heart and conscience. . . . We would notice especially the noble sermon on 'The Secret of Spiritual strength' as deserving an attentive ferusal. The volume is a valuable one."-Church Quarterly Review.

Farewell Counsels of a Pastor to his Flock, on Topics of the Day. By EDWARD MEYRICK GOUL-BURN, D.D., Dean of Norwich. Third Edition. Small 8vo. 4s. CONTENTS.

Absolution-Ritualism-The Doctrine of the Eucharist-The Atonement-The Stability of an Orthodox Faith-The Stability of Personal Religion-On Preaching Christ Crucified-The Responsibility of Hearers.

Warnings of the Holy Week, &c. Being a Course of Parochial Lectures for the Week before Easter and the Easter Festivals. By the Rev. W. ADAMS, M.A., Author of "Sacred Allegories," &c. Seventh Edition. Small 8vo. 4s. 6d.

CONTENTS.

The Warning given at Bethany-The Warning of the Day of Excitement-The Warning of the Day of Chastisement-The Warning of the Fig Tree-The Warning of Judas-The Warning of Pilate-The Warning of the Day of Rest-The Signs of Our Lord's Presence-The Remedy for Anxious Thoughts Comfort under Despondency.

The Catholic Sacrifice. Sermons Preached at All Saints, Margaret Street. By the Rev. BERDMORE COMPTON, M.A., Vicar of All Saints, Margaret Street. Crown 8vo. 5s.

CONTENTS.

- The Eucharistic Life—The Sacrifice of Sweet Savour—The Pure Offering— The Catholic Oblation—The Sacrificial Feast—The Preparation for the Eucharist—The Introductory Office—The Canon—Degrees of Apprehension—The Fascination of Christ Crucified—The Shewbread—Consecration of Worship and Work—Water, Blood, Wine—The Blood of Sprinkling —The Mystery of Sacraments—The Oblation of Gethsemane—Offertory and Tribute Money.
- The Sayings of the Great Forty Days, between the Resurrection and Ascension, regarded as the Outlines of the Kingdom of God. In Five Discourses. With an Examination of Dr. Newman's Theory of Development. By GEORCE MOBERLY, D.C.L., Bishop of Salisbury. Fifth Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

Plain Sermons, preached at Brighstone. By GEORGE MOBERLY, D.C.L., Bishop of Salisbury. Third Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

CONTENTS.

Except a Man be Born again—The Lord with the Doctors—The Draw-Net—I will lay me down in Peace—Ye have not so learned Christ—Tinity Sunday—My Flesh is Meat indeed—The Corn of Wheat dying and multiplied—The Seed Corn springing to new Life—I am the Way, the Truth, and the Life—The Ruler of the Sea—Stewards of the Mysteries of God— Ephphaha—The Widow of Nain—Josiah's Discovery of the Law—The Invisible World: Angels—Prayers, especially Daily Prayers—They all with one consent began to make excuss—Ascension Day—The Comforter—The Tokens of the Spirit—Eijah's Warning, Fathers and Children—Thou shalt see them no more for ever—Baskets full of Fragments—Harvest—The Marriage Supper of the Lamb—The Last Judgment.

Sermons preached at Winchester College. By GEORGE MOBERLY, D.C.L., Bishop of Salisbury. 2 Vols. Small 8vo. 6s. 6d. each. Sold separately.

Sermons. By HENRY MELVILL, B.D., late Canon of St. Paul's, and Chaplain in Ordinary to the Queen.

New Edition. 2 Vols. Crown 8vo. 5s. each. Sold separately.

CONTENTS OF VOL. I.

The First Prophecy-Christ the Minister of the Church-The Impossibility of Creature-Merit-The Humiliation of the Man Christ Jesus-The Doctrine of the Resurrection viewed in connection with that of the Soul's Immortality-The Power of Wickedness and Righteousness to reproduce themselves-The Power of Religion to strengthen the Human Intellect-The Provision made by God for the Poor-St. Paul, a Tent-Maker-The Advantages of a state of Expectation-Truth as it is in Jesus-The Difficulties of Scripture.

CONTENTS OF VOL. II.

Jacob's Vision and Vow-The continued Agency of the Father and the Son-The Resurrection of Dry Bones-Protestantism and Popery-Christianity a Sword-The Death of Moses-The Ascension of Christ-The Spirit upon the Waters-The Proportion of Grace to Trial-Pleading before the Mountains-Heaven-God's Way in the Sanctuary.

"Every one who can remember the days when Canom Melvill was the preacher of the day, will be glad to see these four-and-twenty of his sermons so nucly reproduced. It is Sermons were all the result of real study and genuine reading, with far more theology in them than those of many who make much more profession of theology. There are sermons here which we can personally remember; it has been a pleasure to us to be reminded of them, and we are glad to see them brought before the persent generation. We hope that they may be studied, for they deserve it thoroughly."-LITERANCHURCHAN. "The Sermons of Canon Metvill,

"The Sermons of Canon Metvill, now republished in two handy volumes, need only to be mentioned to be sure of a hearty welcome. Sound karning, well-weighed words, calm and hen logic, and solenn devontness, man the whole series of masterly discourses, which embrace some of the chief doctrines of the Church, and set them forth in clear and Scriptural strength."— STANDARD.

STANDARD. "It would be easy to quote portions of exceeding beauty and power. It was not, however, the charm of style, nor weath of words, both which Canon Melvill possessed in so great abundance, that he velied on to win sould; but the power and spirit of Him Whossial, I

if I be lifted up, will draw all men to Me."-RECORD. "Mesers. Rivington have published

"Mesors. Rivington have published very opportunely, at a time when Churchmen are thinking with satisfaction of the new blood infused into the Chapter of St. Paul's, Seremons by Henry Medvill, who in his day was as celebrated as a preacher as it Canon Liddon now. The sermons are not only couched in elegant language, but are replets with matter which the younger clergy would do well to study."-JOHN BULL.

"Free preachers have had more adminurs than the Rev. Henry Metwill, and the new edition of his Sermons, in two volumes, will doublies find plenty of purchasers. The Sermons abound in thought, and the thoughts are conched in English which is at once elegant in construction and easy to read."—Church Times. "As they are models of their devicular study of anotrow they

"As they are models of their particular style of oratory, they will be valuable helps to young preachers."-UNION REVIEW. "Henry Metvill's intellect was large,

"Honry Mekvill intellect was large, his imagination brilliant, his ardour intense, and his style strong, fervid, and picturesque. Often he seemed to glow with the inspiration of a prophet." "AMBBICAM QUARTBRLY CHURCH RE-VIEW.

Waterloo Place, London

Certain of the Less Sermons on Prominent Facts and References in Sacred Story. By HENRY MELVILL, B.D., late Canon of St. Paul's, and Chaplain in Ordinary to the Queen. New Edition. 2 Vols. Crown 8vo. 5s. each. Sold separately.

CONTENTS OF VOL. I.

The Faith of Joseph on his Death-bed-Angels as Remembrancers-The Burning of the Magical Books-The Parting Hymn-Casar's Household-The Sieepiess Night-The Well of Bethlehem-The Thirst of Christ-The second Delivery of the Lord's Prayer-Peculiarities in the Miracle in the Coasts of Decapolis-The Latter Rain-The Lowly Errand-Nehemiah before Artaxerxes-Jabez.

CONTENTS OF VOL. II.

The Young Man in the Linen Cloth-The Fire on the Shore-The Finding the Guest-Chamber The Spectre's Sermon a truism.-Various Opinions-The Misrepresentations of Eve-Seeking, after Finding—The Bird's Nest-Angels our Guardians in trifles—The appearance of failure—Simon the Cyrenian—The power of the Eve-Pilate's Wife-Examination of Cain.

be Metvill's best sermons, because in them we have his best thoughts. . . . Many of these sermons are the strongest arguments yet adduced for internal evidence of the veracity of the Scriptural narratives."-STANDARD.

Polished, classical, and winning, these sermons bear the marks of liter-ary labour. A study of them will aid the modern preacher to refine and polish his discourses, and to add to the vigour which is now the fashion, the graces of chastened eloquence and win-ning rhetoric."-ENGLISH CHURCH-

MAN. "The sermons of the lamented Mel-vill are too well known to require any commendation from us. We have here all the power of rhetoric, and the grace and beauty of style, for which the author has been distinguished, and which have contributed to render him a model to preachers, and given him a representative position in the history of the English pulpit."-WEEKLY RE-VIEW

'Unusually interesting No one can read these sermons without deriving instruction from them, with-out being compelled to acknowledge that new light has been cast for him

"We are glad to see this new edition on numerous passages of Scripture, of what we have always considered to which he must henceforth read with greater intelligence and greater in-terest than before." - EDINBURGH

COURANT. "For skill in developing the significance of the less prominent facts of Holy Scripture' no one could compete with the late Canon Metrill, four volumes of whose discourses-two of them accupied entirely with his sermons on subjects of this class-are before us. His preaching was unique. He selected for the most part texts that are not frequently treated, and when he chose those of a more ordinary character, he generally presented them in a new light, and elicited from them some truth which would not have suggested itself to any other preacher. He was singularly ingenious in some of his conceptions, and wonderfully forcible and impressive in his mode of develop-ing and applying them."-Noncon-

FORMIST. "The publishers of these well-known, almost classic sermons, have conferred a boon on all lovers of our pulpit liter-ature by this beautiful, portable edition of some of the most brilliant and original discourses that have been delivered to this generation."-BRITISH QUAR-TERLY REVIEW.

Selection from the Sermons preached during the Latter Years of his Life, in the Parish Church of Barnes, and in the Cathedral of St. Paul's. By HENRY MELVILL, B.D., late Canon of St. Paul's, and Chaplain in Ordinary to the Queen. New Edition. 2 Vols. Crown 8vo. 5s. each. Sold separately.

CONTENTS OF VOL. I.

The Parity of the consequences of Adam's Transgression and Christ's Death-The Song of Simeon-The Days of Old-Omissions of Scripture-The Madman in Sport-Peace, Peace, when there is no Peace-A very lovely Song-This is that King Ahaz-Ariel-New Wine and Old Bottles-Demas-Michael and the Devil-The Folly of Excessive Labour-St. Paul at Philippi-Believing a Lie-The Prodigal Son-The Foolishness of Preaching-Knowledge and Sorrow-The Unjust Steward-The Man born blind.

CONTENTS OF VOL. 11.

Rejoicing as in Spoil - Satan a Copyist - The binding the Tares into Bundles-Two walking together-Agreeing with the Adversary-God speaking to Moses-Hoping in Mercy-Faith as a Grain of Mustard Seed-Mary's Recompense-War in Heaven-Glory into Shame-The Last Judgment-Man like to Vanity-God so Loved the World-Saul-And what shall this Man do !- The Sickness and Death of Elisha-Abiding in our Callings-Trinity Sunday.

" The main characteristics Canon Melvill's sermons are these-they are not polemical; the odium theologicum is nowhere to be found in them, and nowhere is the spirit of true Christian charity and love absent from them. This will widen their usefulness, for they will on this account make a ready way amongst all sects and creeds of professing Christians. Again, these sermons are eminently practical and devotional in their tone and aim. The truths here proclaimed pierce the heart to its very core, so true is the preacher's aim, so vigorous is the force with which he shoots the convictions of his own heart into the hearts of his hearers."

- STANDARD. "There are in the sermons before us all Melvill's wonted grace of diction, strength of reasoning, and apiness of illustration."—WBEKLY REVIEW. "Two other volumes of the late

of Canon Melvill's sermons contain forty Canon intervite sermons contain porty discourses preached by him in his later years, and they are prefaced by a short memoir of one of the worthiest and most impressive preachers of recent times."---EXAMINER. "Many years have now elapsed since we first heard Henry Metvill. But we can still merel the last the met

we can still recall the text, the sermon, the deep impression made upon us by the impassioned eloquence of the great preacher. It was our first, and very profitable experience of what in fluence there resides in the faithful preaching of the Gospel of the Lord Yesus Christ. For while it was impossible to be indifferent to the messenger, yet the message was brought home by him to the heart and to the conscience. It is pleasant in these, the latest sermons delivered by Mr. Melvill, to find the same faithful utterance."-CHRISTIAN OBSERVER

Lectures delivered at St. Margaret's, Lothbury. By the Rev. HENRY MELVILL, B.D., late Canon of St. Paul's, and Chaplain in Ordinary to the Queen. New Edition. Crown 8vo. 5s.

CONTENTS.

The Return of the Dispossessed Spirit-Honey from the Rock-Easter-The Witness in Oneself-The Apocrypha-A Man a Hiding-place-The Hundredfold Recompense-The Life more than Meat-Isaiah's Vision-St. John the Baptist-Building the Tombs of the Prophets-Manifestation of the Sons of God-St. Paul's Determination-The Song of Moses and the Lamb-The Divine Longsuffering-Sowing the Seed-The Great Multitude-The Kinsman Redeemer-St. Barnabas-Spiritual Decline.

"We receive with welcome a new "We receive with welcome a new edition of these well-known and de-servedly popular lectures. The time for criticising them has passed, the time for vealing them will not pass for many years."-NONCONFORMIST. "The admirers of the late Canon Melvill will rejoice to see his well-harow I otherwit sectures archiviblad

known Lothbury Lectures republished easy to understand; always earnest power, and exuberant splendour of and devout, marked by freshness and language."-Scotsman.

interest, and written in language of induced and chastened cloavence. They indued and chastened eloquence. will be found useful and readable by all sects and creeds."-GLASGOW

HERALD. "Canon Melvill was known in his day as one of the most brilliant pulpit orators in the English Church, and of the many volumes of his sermons that in such a handy, chears republished the miny volumes of his sermons that in such a handy, chears republished have appeared, there is not one which edition. Canon Melvill's sermons is more likely to justify the estimate are still well worthy of study. They in which he has been held than this, are elegant, yet exact; scholarly, yet furnishing go it does abundant proof popular; full of searching logic, yet of his wide learning, rare expository

- The Reconciliation of Reason and Being Sermons on Faith, Evil, Sin and Suffering, Im-Faith. mortality, God, Science, Prayer, and other Subjects. By REGINALD E. MOLYNEUX, M.A. Crown 8vo. 4s.
- The Soul in its Probation: Sermons Preached at the Church of S. Alban the Martyr, Holborn, on the Sundays in Lent, 1873. By the Rev. F. N. OXENHAM, M.A. 8vo. 5s.
- The Christian Character; Six Sermons preached in Lent. By JOHN JACKSON, D.D., Bishop of London. Seventh Edition. Small 8vo. 3s. 6d.

Sermons on Special Occasions. By DANIEL MOORE, M.A., Chaplain in Ordinary to the Queen, and Vicar of Holy Trinity, Paddington. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.

CONTENTS.

- The Words of Christ imperishable—The Gospel Welcome—The Conversion of St. Paul—The Christian's Mission—Business and Godliness—Soberness and Watchfulness—The Joy of the Disciples at the Resurection—The Saviour's Ascension—Jesus in the Midst—The Moral Attractions of the Cross—The Gospel Workmen—The Work of the Holy Spirit—The Doctrine of the Holy Trinity—The Law of Moral Recompenses—The Goodness of King Joah—The Tendemess of Christ—Christ our Example in Youth —Jacob in Life and in Death—The Spiritual Mind—Britain's Obligations to the Gospel—The Throne in Mourning—Prayer and Providence—The Unsearchableness of God.
- The Age and the Gospel; Four Sermons preached before the University of Cambridge, at the Hulsean Lecture, 1864. With a Discourse on Final Retribution. By DANIEL MOORE, M.A., Chaplain in Ordinary to the Queen, and Vicar of Holy Trinity, Paddington. Crown 8vo. 5^r.
- The Mystery of the Temptation: a Course of Lectures. By the Rev. W. H. HUTCHINGS, M.A., Sub-Warden of the House of Mercy, Clewer. Crown 8vo. 4. 6d.

CONTENTS.

The Entrance into the Temptation—The Fast—The Personality of Satan— The First Temptation—The Second Temptation—The Third Temptation — The End of the Temptation.

"We can mention with unmixed praise a series of lectures on "The Mystery of the Tramptation", by Mr. Hutchings of Clesure. They are deeply thoughtful, full, and well written, in a style which, from its colmness and dignity, befits the subject."-GUAR-DIAN.

DINI. "This book is one of the refreshing proofs still accasionally met with that the traditional culture and refinement of the Anglican chergy is not quite exhausted, nor its exhaustion implied, by the endless and walgar controverrise that fill the columns of religious necunapers. The sober carnesitues that

has always been a characteristically Anglican virtue has not failed in a preacher like Mr. Hutchings."—ACA-DRMY.

DENV. "Students of Scripture will find in "The Mystery of the Templation" sound reasoning, the roidences of close study, and the spirit of reverence and fervent faith."-MORNING POST.

"This is a volume of lectures which will repay serious study. They are earnest to the last degree."-LITERARY CHURCHMAN.

CHURCHMAN, "Very good indeed."-New York CHURCH JOURNAL

Waterloo Place, London

The Religion of the Christ: its Historic and Literary Development considered as an Evidence of its Origin. Being the Bampton Lectures for 1874. By the Rev. STANLEY LEATHES, M.A., Minister of St. Philip's, Regent Street, and Professor of Hebrew, King's College, London. Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 75. 6d.

Admirably adapted to meet some of the foremost objections which are now being brought against 'the divine au-thority of the Holy Scriptures.' We earnestly recommend our readers' to buy the book for themselves."-LITBR-ARY CHURCHMAN. "A volume which ought to take its

place beside the best standard works on the evidences of Christianity—a kind of literature in which the Church of England is seculiarly rick."—Scors-MAN.

"These lectures are a noble contri- "His Bampton Lectures are perhaps bution to the evidences of the Christian the most suggestive and elaborate of faith."-BRITISHQUARTERLYREVIEW. all his productions, and would of themselves win for him a high position as a writer on Christian evidence."-FRBB-

MAN. "The preface, in which Mr. Leathes in his lucid sums up the arguments in his lucid way, which are more elaborately drawn ont in the Lectures, is one of the finest specimens of clear, candid, temperate reasoning in modern literature."— New York Independent.

"With thoughtful minds it will carry great weight."—New York Churchman.

- The Witness of the Old Testament to Christ. Being the Boyle Lectures for the year 1868. By the Rev. STANLEY LEATHES, M.A., Minister of St. Philip's, Regent Street, and Professor of Hebrew, King's College, London, Svo. Q.
- The Witness of St. Paul to Christ. Being the Boyle Lectures for 1869. With an Appendix on the Credibility of the Acts, in Reply to the Recent Strictures of Dr. Davidson. By the Rev. STANLEY LEATHES, M.A., Minister of St. Philip's, Regent Street, and Professor of Hebrew, King's College, London. 8vo. 10s. 6d.
- The Witness of St. John to Christ. Being the Boyle Lectures for 1870. With an Appendix on the Authorship and Integrity of St. John's Gospel, and the Unity of the Johannine Writings. By the Rev. STANLEY LEATHES, M.A., Minister of St. Philip's, Regent Street, and Professor of Hebrew, King's College, London. 8vo. 10r. 6d.

- The Doctrine of the Cross: specially in its relation to the Troubles of Life. Sermons preached during Lent in the Parish Church of New Windsor by HENRY J. ELLISON, M.A. (sometime Vicar of Windsor), Honorary Chaplain to the Queen, Honorary Canon of Christ Church, and , Rector of Haseley, Oxon. Small 8vo. 25, 6d.
- The Permanence of Christianity. Considered in Eight Lectures preached before the University of Oxford, in the year 1872, on the Foundation of the late Rev. John Bampton, M.A. By JOHN RICHARD TURNER EATON, M.A., late Fellow and Tutor of Merton College, Rector of Lapworth, Warwickshire. 8vo. 125.
- Short Sermons on the Psalms in their Order. Preached in a Village Church. By W. J. STRACEY, M.A., Rector of Oxnead, and Vicar of Buxton, Norfolk, formerly Fellow of Magdalen College, Cambridge. Crown 8vo.

Vol. I.—Psalms I—XXV. 5s. Vol. II.—Psalms XXVI—LI. 5s.

- Pleadings for Christ. Being Sermons, Doctrinal and Practical, preached in St. Andrew's Church, Liverpool. By WILLIAM LEFROY, M.A., Incumbent. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- The Way of Holiness in Married Life. A Course of Sermons preached in Lent. By the Rev. HENRY J. ELLISON, M.A., Hon. Canon of Christ Church, and Vicar of New Windsor, Berks. Second Edition. Small 8vo. 21. 6d.

Sermons

Sermons Preached in the Parish Church of Barnes, 1871 to 1876. By PETER GOLDSMITH MEDD, M.A., Rector of North Cerney, Canon of St. Albans, and Examining Chaplain to the Bishop; late Senior Fellow of University College, Oxford, and Rector of Barnes. Crown 8vo. 75. 6d.

CONTENTS.

Thankfulness for God's Mercies—Subjection to the Civil Power—Christ's Prophecy of the End—God's Purpose of Love in Creation—The Introduction of Evil into the Creation—Christian Love—Christianity a Religion of Self-Denial—The Nature of Sin—The Consequences of Sin (No. 1)—The Consequences of Sin (No. 2)—With Christ in Paradise—The Remedy of Sin (No. 2)—With Christ in Paradise—The Remedy of Sin (No. 3)—The Remedy of Sin (No. 4)—Christ the Resurrection and the Life—The Hope of the Resurrection—The Three Resurrections—The Hope of the Christian —The Publican's Prayer—The Conflict of Flesh and Spirit—Christian Unity—The Duty of Forgiveness—Present Salvation—The Marks of the Children of God—Against Religious Natrowness—The Necessity of Meditation on Religious Subjects—The Meed of Effort in the Christian Life—Bodily Works of Mercy—The Athanasian Creed—Conscious Religion—The Comfort of the Christian Faith—Appendix.

"The special merit of his volume is its thoughtfulness; and as Mr. Nedd writes in a very condensed style, the thirty-two sermons which he has given us contain a great deal more of valuable matter than many books of much larger bulk. . . . We believe that many of our readers, among the clergy as well as the laity, will thank us for having drawn their attention to the excellences of the volume before us."—GUARDIAN.

us."—GUANDIAN. "Mr. Medd's sermons are well worthy of publication... they are above the average of such compositions, and form an instructive volume."— CHURCH TIMES.

"They range over a wide circle of subjects, theological and practical; but are always full, vigorous, and energetic, yet with a sobriety of style and an elegance. of treatment that must have charmed the hearer just as they win upon the reader. We do not often meet with a volume of dis-

courses of such uniform excellence. Nothing hazardous is altempted; but in all that he attempts Mr. Medd entirely succeeds. The teaching is plain, direct, and effective; while the breadth of view and the liberality of sentiment are most refreshing in these days when the sermon is too often made a party manifesto. Professor Blackie would find in them both 'vigour' and' grace. And the reader will also find in them a considerable knowledge of the heart, an intelligent comprehension of the Christian system, much lucid exposition of Scriptural truth, and a forcible application of it to the human conscience."—Scottisu

GUARDIAN. "Careful and practical expositions of Christian duties, doctrines, and responsibilities, written with much force of language, and brought home to the unlettered with considerable logical wigour."—STANDARD.

and at Oxford and Cambridge

- The Last Three Sermons preached at Oxford by PHILIP N. SHUTTLEWORTH, D.D., sometime Lord Bishop of Chichester. Justification through Faith-The Merciful Character of the Gospel Covenant-The Sufficiency of Scripture a Rule of Faith. To which is added a Letter addressed in 1841 to a Young Clergyman, now a Priest in the Church of Rome. New Edition. Small 8vô. 2s. 6d.
- Not Tradition but Scripture. By the late PHILIP NICHOLAS SHUTTLEWORTH, D.D., Warden of New College, Oxford, and Rector of Foxley, Wilts, afterwards Bishop of Chichester. Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo. 4s. 6d.
- Faith and Practice: A Selection of Sermons Preached in St. Philip's Chapel, Regent Street. By the Rev. FRANCIS PIGOU, M.A., Vicar of Halifax, and Hon. Chaplain in Ordinary to the Queen. Small 8vo. 6s.

CONTENTS.

The Certainty of the Resurrection-Whitsunday-The Stilling of the Tempest-Practical Religion-The Memory of the Just-The Remembrance of Sin -The Danger of Relapse-Individual Influence-The use and abuse of God's gifts-Natural and Spiritual Instincts-Prayer-Preparation for Death.

64

Materloo Place, London

7. Religious Education.

A Key to Christian Doctrine and Prac-

tice, founded on the Church Catechism, By the Rev. JOHN HENRY BLUNT, M.A., F.S.A., Editor of "The Annotated Book of Common Prayer," &c. &c. Small 8vo. 2s. 6d. Forming a Volume of "Keys to Christian Knowledge."

"Of cheap and reliable text-books of into matters of practical application so this nature there has hitherto been a freely as to make it most serviceable, great want. We are often asked to re- either as a teacher's suggestion book. Prediduant. We dre of the noncol to re- ether as a intelligent public reading commend books for use in Church Sun. or as an intelligent public s reading day-schools, and we therefore take this book."-LITERARY CHURCHMAN. opportunity of saying that we know of "Will be very useful for the higher none more likely to be of service both classes in Sunday-schools, or rather to teachers and scholars than these for the fuller instruction of the Sunday-to function of the Sundayopportunity of saying that we know of none more likely to be of service both to teachers and scholars than these Keys." - CHURCHMAN'S SHILLING MAGAZINE.

school teachers themselves, where the parish priest is wise enough to devote a "This is another of Mr. Blunt's certain time regularity to their prepara-most useful manuals, with all the pre-cision of a school book, yet diverging Review.

Household Theology: a Handbook of

Religious Information respecting the Holy Bible, the Prayer Book, the Church, the Ministry, Divine Worship, the Creeds, &c. &c. By the Rev. JOHN HENRY BLUNT, M.A., F.S.A., Editor of "The Annotated Book of Common Prayer," &c. &c. New Edition. Small 8vo. 3s. 6d.

CONSENTS.

The Bible-The Prayer Book-The Church-Table of Dates-Ministerial Off ces -Divine Worship-The Creeds -A Practical Summary of Christian Doctrine-The Great Christian Writers of Early Times-Ancient and Modern Heresies and Sects-The Church Calendar-A short explanation of Words used in Church History and Theology-Index.

Religious Instruction. Manuals of Edited by JOHN PILKINGTON NORRIS, B.D., Canon of Bristol, and Examining Chaplain to the Bishop of Manchester.

3 Volumes. Small 8vo. 3s. 6d. each. Sold separately.

The Old Testament. The New Testament. The Prayer Book.

> Or each Volume in Five Parts. Is. each Part.

[These Manuals are intended to supply a five years' course of instruction for oung people between the ages of thirteen and eighteen.

It will be seen that fifteen small graduated text-books are provided :---

Five on the Old Testament :

66

Five on the New Testament ; Five on the Catechism and Liturgy.

In preparing the last, the Editor has thought it best to spread the study of the Catechism over several years, rather than compress it into one.

This may give rise to what may appear some needless repetition. But the Lessons of our Catechism are of such paramount importance, that it seems de-sirable to keep it continually in our Pupils' hands, as the best key to the study of the Prayer Book.

There has been a grievous want of *definiteness* in our young people's know-ledge of Church doctrine. Especially have the Diocesan Inspectors noticed it in our Pupil Teachers. It has arisen, doubtless, from their Teachers assuming that they had clear elementary ideas about religion, in which really they had never been grounded. It is therefore thought not too much to ask them to give one third of their time to the stude of the Parus Rock one-third of their time to the study of the Prayer Book.

In the Old Testament and New Testament Manuals the greatest pains have been taken to give them such a character as shall render it impossible for them to supersede the Sacred Text. Two main objects the writers of the Old and New Testament Manuals have proposed to themselves; first, to stimulate interest; second, to supply a sort of running commentary on the inspired page. Especial pains have been taken to draw the reader's attention to the spiritual teaching of Holy Scripture, and to subordinate to this the merely historical interest.

. The writer of the Old Testament Manual has made it his endeavour to help the reader to see our Lord Christ in Law, in Psalms, in Prophets.

The New Testament Manual is confined to the Gospels and Acts. It was found impossible to include any of the Epistles. But the Fourth Part of the Prayer Book Manual will in some measure supply this deficiency.

Although they were originally prepared with special regard to Pupil Teachers, they will be found adapted also for all students of a like age (from thirteen to eighteen) who have not access to many books.)

Waterloo Blace, London

Rudiments of Theology. A First Book for Students. By JOHN PILKINGTON NORRIS, B.D., Canon of Bristol, and Examining Chaplain to the Bishop of Manchester. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.

" It is altogether a remarkable book. We have seldom seen clear, incisive reasoning, orthodox teaching, and wide-mindedness in such happy combination."-LITERARY CHURCHMAN.

"A most useful book for theological students in the earlier part of their course. . . The book is one for which the Church owes a debt of gratitude to Canon Norris, combining, as it does, orthodoxy and learning, and logical accuracy of definition with real charity. We heartily commend it."-

candidates for ordination."-SPEC-

TATOR. "This unprelending work supplies It seeks a real desideratum. It seeks to lead us from the shifting sands of human systems to the solid ground of Divine revelation, wisely recomming the worder thing is so taimin due in Divine revelation, wisely recomming tone, arrangement, and syle that it as its most trustworthy interpreters will, no doubt, become universally those who came nearest to its times, popular."-CHURCHMAN (NEW YORK).

and directing the student's mind to 'what the early Fathers thought and wrote in the days when the Church's theologians had to hold their own against an adverse world." -GUAR-

DIAN. "This work was prepared as a hand-book for theological students. But it is to reach a far wider field. It is capable of doing a most important ser-vice among all classes. We have sel-We have set or a clearer presentation of the funda-mental facts of theology than those can recommend this book to given in these pages. . . The theological students as a useful and author has the rare faculty—it compendious manual. It is clear and amounts really to genius—of saying well arranged. . . We venture just the thing that ought to be said, to believe that, on the whole, he is a and of presenting any truth in such a the English Church, and that his book hold of it and may be profitably used by those for whom it is chiefly intended We commend this work to Churchmen generally as one from which all can derive profit. To the Clergy it will serve as a model method of dogmatic teaching, and to the laity it will be a rich storehouse of information con-cerning the thing is so admirable in the whole thing is so admirable in

The Young Churchman's Companion

to the Prayer Book. By the Rev. J. W. GEDGE, M.A., Winchester Diocesan Inspector of Schools for West Surrey and the Channel Islands. (Recommended by the late and present Lord Bishops of Winchester.)

Part I.-Morning and Evening Prayer and Litany.

Part II.-Baptismal and Confirmation Services.

Part III. - Holy Communion.

18mo., 1s. each Part; or in paper cover, 6d.

A Catechism on Gospel History, inculcating Church Doctrine. By the Rev. SAMUEL KETTLE-WBLL, M.A., late Vicar of St. Mark's, Leeds. Third Edition. Small 8vo. 35. 6d.

"To further the good and pious custo most the Christian teacher."-Extom to the serving religious instruction to their own children, as well as

- Catechesis; or, Christian Instruction preparatory to Confirmation and First Communion. By CHARLES WORDSWORTH, D.C.L., Bishop of St. Andrews. New Edition. Small 8vo. 2s.
- A Help to Oatechizing. For the Use of Clergymen, Schools, and Private Families. By JAMES BEAVEN, D.D., formerly Professor of Divinity in the University of King's College, Toronto. New Edition. 18mo. 25.
- Catechetical Exercises on the Apostles' Creed; chiefly from Bp. Pearson. By EDWARD BICKER-STETH, D.D., Dean of Lichfield. New Edition. 18mo. 23.
- Questions illustrating the Thirty-Nine Articles of the Church of England, with Proofs from Holy Scripture, and the Primitive Church. By EDWARD BICKER-STETH, D.D., Dean of Lichfield. Sixth Edition. Small 8vo. 35. 6d.
- The Idle Word: Short Religious Essays upon the Gift of Speech. By EDWARD MEYRICK GOULBURN, D.D., Dean of Norwich. Fourth Edition. Small 8vo. 3r. CONTENTS.

The Connexion of Speech with Reason-The Connexion of Speech with Reason -The Heavenly Analogy of the Connexism of Speech with Reason -An Idle Word Defined from the Decalogue-An Idle Word defined from the Decalogue-What is an Idle Word I-Words of Business and innocent Recreation not Idle-Speech the Instrument of Prophecy and Sacrifice-Hints for the Guidance of Conversation-On Religious Conversation-Appendix.

Materico Place, London

A Manual of Confirmation, Comprising -I. A General Account of the Ordinance. 2. The Baptismal Vow, and the English Order of Confirmation, with Short Notes, Critical and Devotional. 3. Meditations and Prayers on Passages of Holy Scripture, in connexion with the Ordinance. With a Pastoral Letter instructing Catechumens how to prepare themselves for their first Communion. By EDWARD MEYRICK GOULBURN, D.D., Dean of Norwich. Ninth Edition. Small 8vo. 1s. 6d.

Easy Lessons Addressed to Candidates

for Confirmation. By JOHN PILKINGTON NORRIS, B.D., Canon of Bristol, and sometime Vicar of St. George's, Brendon Hill. Small 8vo. 15. 6d.

"An admirable hand-book on confirmation. It is sound, scriptural, plain, and practical. It brings out only important points, and is not overloaded with unessential things. Besides, it has the rave meril of being adapted to persons of varying ages."— CHURCHMAN (NEW YORK).

adapted to persons of varying ages."— CHURCHMAN (NEW YORK). "Is so arranged as to convey the teaching of the Catechism to those who, from early disadvantages, are unable to commit it to memory. Earnest counsels are appended for the guidance of the confirmed in maturer years."— NATIONAL CHURCH. "The Canon aims in the first nine

"The Canon aims in the first nine lessons to transfuse the substance of the Catechism into a form which such persons could readily apprehend; and in this he has entirely succeeded. His little book, however, is equally well

adapted for better educated candidates, whose interest in the time-hononred formula so ften repeated will probably be stimulated afresh by the novelty of the arrangement. Canon Norris's explanations are thoroughly clear, and it is needless to say that his teaching is sound and moderate."—Scottish GUARDIAN.

"A valuable little work, in which the principal points of the Church's teaching are clearly and fully set forth. The remarks on the Sacraments are exceedingly good, and although these 'Lessons' are primarily intended for 'Lessons' are primarily intended for those who are proparing for confirmation, they might with advantage be studied by these who, having bassed this stage, are desirous of refreshing their memories respecting the doctrines they profess to believe".-Rock.

and at Oxford and Cambridge

8. Allegories and Tales.

Allegories and Tales. By the Rev. W. E. HEYGATE, M.A., Rector of Brighstone. Crown 8vo. 5s.

"It is eminently original, and every one of its sixty-three short allegories is a story that the dullest child will read and the intelligent child will understand and enjoy. Grave thought, kindly raillery, biting sarcasm, grim humour, sin-cere indignation, wise counsel, a broad charity, and other characteristics, run through the allegories, many of which are highly poetical and good models of that style of composition." — EDINBURGH COURANT.

Mr. Heygate's volume contains about sixty short tales or allegories, all rife with good teaching, plainly set forth, and written in a very engaging and attractive style. As a present for chil-dren this book would be at once acceptable and beneficial. It can be highly commended."-Church HERALD.

"There are both grace and precision about these 'Allegories and Tales,'

either for young or for old. The stories are some of them quaint, some of them picturesque, all of them pleasant; and the moral they inclose shines out soft and clear as through a crystal. This is a book that may be recommended for a present, not only for young people, but for those of larger growth." - ATHEN-ÆUM.

"The Rector of Brighstone has the gift of writing moral and spirilual lessons for the young in the most al-tractive fashion. His 'Allegories and Tales' are excellent specimens of stories, with a moral, in which the moral is not obtrusive and yet is not lost."-ENGLISH INDEPENDENT.

"A book of very great beauty and power. Mr. Heygate is a thoughtful, earnest and able writer, on whom more "There are both grace and precision than any one is fallen in a striking about these "Allegories and Tales," manner the mantle of the great author which make them charming to erad of "Agathos."" - Jonn Bulu.

Soimême; a Story of a Wilful Life. Small 8vo. 3s. 6d.

"There is a very quiet, earnest tone in this story, which reconciles the reader to the lesson which it is intended to teach. It is essentially a story of character, and the heroine who is supcharacter, and the heroine who is sup-posed to relate it is presented in a clearly defined and somewhat pictur-esque manner... To the thoughtful who are passing from youth to riper years, Soiméne' will prove both attrac-tur and usefu!" - PUBLIC OPINION. "A vein of lofty, moral, and deep religious feeling runs through the whole tale, and the author' neithir-proses nor preaches." - STANDARD. "A very natural, unaffected, and

"A very natural, unaffected, and PACKET.

simple little story for young people-one which they will not only read but enjoy."-Morning HERALD. "The author promises to become a

valuable accession to the ranks of our popular lady writers. 'Soumeme' is a simple life-like story, charmingly told and gracefully written, and, what is better still, its tendencies are excellent. The lessons it teaches are of the highest order."-EUNOPRAN MAIL

There are many clever little bits of description, and excellent maximu worth remembering. The scenery is all charmingly described."--MONTHLY

Materloo Blace. London

The First Chronicle of Æscendune. By the Rev. A. D. A Tale of the Days of Saint Dunstan. CRAKE, B.A., Chaplain of All Saints' School, Bloxham, Author of the "History of the Church under the Roman Empire," &c. &c. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.

interest, especially for the young, and be useful, too, for though in form a tale, it may be classed among 'the side-lights

it may be classed among the same "It is one of the best historicat the of history." -STANDARD. "Allogether, the book shows great for the young that has been published thought and careful study of the man-for a long time." -NONCONFORMIST. "Written with much spirit and a times."—JOHN BULL. "We shall be glad when Mr. Crake

takes up his pen once more, to give us a further instalment of the annals of the House of Æscendune."-Church TIMES.

"A very interesting and well-written story of Saxon times—the times of Dunstan and the hapless Edwy. The author has evidently taken great pains to examine into the real history of the

"The volume will possess a strong period. We can scarcely imagine it terest, especially for the young, and possible that it should be anything else useful, too, for though in form a tale, than a great favourite."—LITERARY CHURCHMAN.

careful attention to the best authorities on the history of the period of which he treats."-NATIONAL CHURCH.

"The facts upon which the Chronicle is based have been carefully brought is outsu have been carefully brought together from a variety of sources, and great skill has been shown in the con-struction of the narrative. The aim of the author is certainly a good one, and his efforts have been attended with a monitorie the set of considerable amount of success."-Rock.

Alfgar the Dane, or the Second Chronicle of Æscendune. A Tale. By the Rev. A. D. CRAKE, B.A., Chaplain of All Saints' School, Bloxham, Author of the "History of the Church under the Roman Empire," &c. &c.

Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.

" Mr. Crake's 'Chronicles of Æscendune' have their second instalment in 'Alfgar the Dane,' a youth who is saved from the massacre on S. Brice's night to meet wilk many capital ad-ventures."—GUARDIAN. "Sure to be excessively popular with

boys, and we look forward with great interest to the Third Chronicle, which will tell of the Norman invasion."-CHURCH TIMES.

CHURCH LIMES. "As in his former production, Mr. Crake seems to have taken great pains to be correct in his facts, and he has, we really believe, combined accuracy with liveliness. Schoolboys, not at Blocham liveliness. Schoology, not at Sloxham only, ought to be very grateful to him; though in thus speaking we by no means intend to imply that seniors

will not find this little book both interesting and instructive. Its tone is as excellent as that of Mr. Crake's pre-vious tale."—Church Quarterly Re-VIEW.

"Here, strung together with characters in harmony with the times, is a alters it harmony with the times, is a thoroughly well-written history of the later Danish invasions of England, . As a tale his work is insterest-ing; as a history it is of very consider-able value."—NONCONFORMIST. "It is not often that a writer com-

bines so completely the qualities which go to make up the historian and the novelist, but Mr. Crake has this happy conjunction of faculties in an eminent degree."- STANDARD.

Sacred Allegories. The Shadow of the Cross-The Distant Hills-The Old Man's Home-The King's Messengers. By the Rev. WILLIAM ADAMS, M.A., late Fellow of Merton College, Oxford. New Edition. With numerous Illustrations. Small 8vo. 5s.

The Four Allegories may be had separately, with Illustrations. Small 8vo. 1s. each.

- Semele; or, The Spirit of Beauty: a Venetian Tale. By the Rev. J. D. MEREWEATHER, B.A. English Chaplain at Venice. Small 8vo. 3s. 6d.
- The Hillford Confirmation. A Tale. By M. C. PHILLPOTTS. New Edition. 16mo. 11.

9. History and Biography.

Christian Biographies. By H. L. SIDNEY LEAR. New and Uniform Editions, Eight Volumes. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d. each. Sold separately. Or the Eight Volumes in a Box. 31s. 6d.

Bossuet and his Contemporaries. Forming a Volume of "Christian Biographies." By H. L. SIDNEY LEAR. Crown Svo. 3s. 6d.

"It contains so many interesting even by those who already know the man and the period."—SPECTATOR.

"Here is a clear and good work, the product of thorough industry and of honest mind."—NONCONFORMIST.

-NOTES AND QUERIES.

"Bossuel's daily life, his style of preaching, his association with the stirring political, social, and ecclesian-tical events of his time, are presented in a simple but picturesque way."-DAILY NEWS. "We are always glad to welcome a

"All biography is delightful, and fresh work from the graceful pen of the this story of Bossuet is eminently so." author of 'A Dominican Artist."-SATURDAY REVIEW.

Fénelon, Archbishop of Cambrai. Α Biographical Sketch. Forming a Volume of "Christian Biographies." By H. L. SIDNEY LEAR. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.

fairly ask, who does not !- the charming books which we have already had from the present writer, will need nothing more than the announcement of it to make them welcome this new account of the life of the saintly Fénelon."

-CHURCH QUARTERLY REVIEW. "The history of the Church offers few more attractive biographies than that of the great Archbishop, whom everybody appreciated save his king."

-GUARDIAN. "The delightful volume under notice uill add much to the well-deserved re-putation of its author." — CHURCH TIMES.

"The writer has found a subject which suits her genius, and she handles it with both skill and sympathy.

"Those who know-and we may be scarcely too much to extend the same praise to the whole book."-SPECTATOR.

"Fénelon is thoroughly readable, and is much more than a biographical sketch. There are nearly 500 pages, and there are very few which fail to give a reader something for glad or serious thought."-Notes AND QUERIES.

"We doubt much whether the real man was ever so vividly portrayed or his portrait so elegantly framed as in this choice and readable book."— WATCHMAN.

"One of the great charms of this work consists in the letters scattered up and down its pages, some addressed to his royal pupil, and others to his friends. The sweet nature and singuit with both skill and sympathy.... lar fascination of the Archbishop shine The account of his life at Cambrai is forth conspicuously in these self-reve-one of the most delightful narratives lations, which breathe a truly religious that we have ever read. It would spirit."-ENCLISH INDEPENDENT.

A Christian Painter of the Nineteenth Century; being the Life of Hippolyte Flandrin. Forming a Volume of "Christian Biographies." By H. L. SIDNEY LEAR. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.

" This is a touching and instructive story of a life singularly full of nobil-

The record of a life marked by exalted aims, and crowned by no small OUBRIES.

amount of honour and success, cannot but be welcome to earnest students of Story of a tipe singularly just of noon-ity, affection, and grace, and it is all kinds. There are many worthily told."-SPECTATOR. fine pieces of criticism in this book,-"Sympathetic, popular, and free, atterances of Flandrin's which show almost to a fault, from technicalities. the clear with of the man, his candour, The book is welcome as a not and self-balanced judgment.

We have written enough to show how interesting the book is."-ATHEN EUM. "This is a charming addition to biographical literature."-NOTES AND

A Dominican Artist: A Sketch of the Life of the Rev. Père Besson, of the Order of St. Dominic. Forming a Volume of "Christian Biographies." By II. L. SIDNEY LEAR. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d.

"The author of the Life of Pere so perfect in its simple and complete Besson writes with a grace and refine-ment of devotional feeling peculiarly suited to a subject-matter which suffers suite to a subject matter which suffer beyond most others from any coarse-ness of touch. It would be difficult to find 'the simplicity and purity of a holy life' more expusitely illustrated than in Father Besson's career, both before and after his joining the Dominican Order under the auspices of Lacordaire. . . . Certainly we have never come across what could more strictly be termed in the trust sense 'the life of a beautiful soul.' The author has done well in presenting to English readers this singularly graceful biography, in which all who can appreciate genuine simplicity and noble-ness of Christian character will find much to admire and little or nothing

to condemn." – SATURDAY REVIEW. "It would indeed have been a de-plorable omission had so exquisite a biography been by any neglect lost to English readers, and had a character

devotion been withheld from our admiration. But we have dwelt too long already on this fascinat-ing book, and must now leave it to our readers."-LITBRARY CHURCHMAN.

"A beautiful and most interesting sketch of the late Père Besson, an artist who forsook the easel for the allar."-CHURCH TIMBS.

"Whatever a reader may think of "Whatever a veader may think of Pere Beston's profession as a monk, no one will doubt his goodness; no one can fail to profit who will patiently read his life, as here written by a friend, whose sole defect is in being slightly unctuous."—ATHBNRUM. "The story of Pere Bescon's life is one of much interest, and told with implicitly and our and soad failing in

simplicity, candour, and good feeling.

-SPECTATOR. "We strongly recommend it to our readers. It is a charming biography, that will delight and edify both old and young."-WESTMINSTER GAZETTE.

Materloo Place, London

The Life of Madame Louise de France. Daughter of Louis XV., also known as the Mother Térèse de S. Augustin. Forming a Volume of "Christian Biographies."

By H. L. SIDNEY LEAR. Crown 8vo. 35. 6d.

gard as the worst age of French godless- devotion-of a devotion, too, full of ans, one to be ach us all a lesson of hope shrewed sense and practical administ and faith, let appearances be what they traitive falent—as any we have ever may. Here, from out of the court and met with. "Littrarkar Unucenhan.

"Such a record of deep, earnest, self- family of Louis XV. there issues this Ma-sacrificing piety, beneath the surface of dame Louise, whose life is set before us Parisian life, during what we all re- as a specimen of as calm and unworld'y adminis-

The Revival of Priestly Life in the Seventeenth Century in France. CHARLES DE CONDREN-S. PHILIP NERI and CARDINAL DE BERULLE-S. VINCENT DE PAUL - SAINT SULPICE and JEAN JACQUES OLIER. Forming a Volume of "Christian Biographies." By H. L. SIDNEY LEAR. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.

"A book the authorship of which may belong, can read without quick will command the respect of all who sympathy and emotion these touching can honour sterling worth. No Chris- sketches of the early Oratorians and the tian, to whatever denomination he Lasarists."—STANDARD.

Life of S. Francis de Sales. Forming a Volume of "Christian Biographies." By H. L. SIDNEY LEAR. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.

"It is written with the delicacy, reshness, and absence of all affectator, freshness, and absence of all affecta-tion which characterized the former works by the same hand, and which render these books so very much more pleasant these books so very much more pleasant reading than are religions biographies in general. The character of S. Francis de Sales, Bishop of of S. Francis de Sales, Bisnop of Geneva, is a charming one; a more simple, pure, and pious life it would be difficult to conceive. His unaffected humility, his freedom from dogmatism in an age when dogma was placed above religion, his freedom from bigotry

accorrelation, his recasing room togory in an age of persection, were alike admirable."—STANDARD. "The author of 'A Dominican Artist, in writing this new life of the wise and loving Bishop and Prince of women heavened to act historic? Geneva, has aimed less at historical or ecclesiastical investigation than at a vivid and natural representation of tremely touching. It is a book worthy the inner mind and life of the subject of acceptance."—DAILY NEWS.

of his biography, as it can be traced in his own writings and in those of his most intimate and affectionate friends. The book is written with the grave and quiet grace which characterizes the productions of its author, and cannot fail to please those readers who can sympathize with all forms of goodness and devotion to noble purpose."-

and accosion to moole purpose." Westminster Review. "A book which comtains the record of a life as sweet, pure, and noble, as any man by divine help, grasted to derout sincerity of soul, has been per-mitted to live upon carth. The example of this gentle but resolute and energetic spirit, wholly dedicated to the highest conceivable good, offering itself, with all the temporal uses of mental existence, to the service of in-finite and eternal beneficence, is ex-

Henri Perreyve. By A. GRATRY, Prêtre de l'Oratoire, Professeur de Morale Evangélique à la Sorbonne, et Membre de l'Académie Française. Translated by special permission. With Portrait. Forming a Volume of "Christian Biographies." By H. L. SIDNEY LEAR. Crown 8vo. 31, 6d.

"A most touching and powerful of the memoir pave himself up to the piece of biography, interspersed with duties of his sacred office, and to the profound reflections on personal reli-cultivation of the prospects of Cheris- was endowed."—Church Thues, tianily."—Church REVIEW. "It is easy to see that Hereri Per-"The second determination of Merri Per-

The works of the translator of

than any other part of the book ; pro-senting as it does an example of fortisenting as is does an example of jorn tude under suffering, and resignation, when cut off so soon after entering upon a much-coosied and useful career, of rare occurrence in this age of self-assertion. This is, in fact, the essen-tial teaching of the entire volume." -- MORNING POST.

"Those who take a pleasure in read-ing a beautiful account of a beautiful character would do well to procure the Life of 'Henri Perreyve.' We Lise of "Elenri Perreyve." . . . We would especially recommend the book for the perusal of English priests, who may learn many a holy lesson from the devoted spirit in which the subject

reyve, Professor of Moral Theology at "The works of the translator of refre, Projessor of storal i accourge at Henri Perrypes form, for the mast the Sorbonne, was a Roman Catholic part, a series of saintly biographics prist of no ordinary type. With com-which have obtained a larger share of paratively bittle of what Protestants popularity than is generally accorded call superstition, with great courage to books of this description. . . and succersity, with a mature singularly The description of his last days will gruiteless and node, his pristly work probably be read with greater interest tion, although pursued, according to than any either mart of the books tore, his biographic with with greater call importation, with growt courage and sincerity, with a mature singularly guildess and mobile, his priority voca-tion, although pursued, according to his biographer, with unbridded soul, did not stifle his human sympathies and aspirations. He could not believe that his faith compelled him 's o re-memory sense and reason,' or that a device une and from to show he act and nonnece sense and reason," or that a priorit was not free to speak, act, and think like other men. Indeed, the Abb Greatry makes a kind of apology for his friend's free-speaking in this respect, and endentours to explain it. Perryrow was the beleved disciple of Lacordaire, who loft him all his manuscripts, notes, and papers, and he himself attained the position of a great pulpts onstor." - PALL MALL GAZETTE.

The Last Days of Père Gratry. By Père ADOLPHE PERRAUD, of the Oratory, and Professor of La Sorbonne. Translated by special permission. By the Author of "Life of S. Francis de Sales," &c. Crown 8vo. 31. 6d.

Walter Kerr Hamilton, Bishop of Salisbury. A Sketch by HENRY PARRY LIDDON, D.D., Canon of St. Paul's, and Ireland Professor of Exegesis in the University of Oxford. Second Edition. 8vo. 2s. 6d.

Materico Place, London

Life of S. Vincent de Paul. With Introduction by the Rev. R. F. WILSON, M.A., Prebendary of Salisbury and Vicar of Rownhams, and Chaplain to the Bishop of Salisbury. Crown 8vo. 9s.

"A most readable volume, illustrat-produced by the Gallican Church, has ing plans and arrangements, which at last found a competent English from the circumstances of the day are biographer. The volume before us has invosted with peculiar interest." – evidently been written with conscientions care and scrubilous industry.

"All will be pleased at reading the present admirably written narrative, in which we do not know whether to admire more the candow and earnestness of the writer or his plain, sensible, and agreeable style."—WEEKLY RE-GISTER.

"We trust that this deeply interesting and beautifully written biography will be extensively circulated in England."-CHURCH HERALD.

"We heartily recommend the introduction to the study of all concerned with ordinations."-GUARDIAN.

"We are glad that S. Vincent de Paul, one of the most remarkable men

produced by the Gallican Church, has at last found a competent English biographer. The volume before us has evidently been written with conscientions care and ecrypholos industry. It is based on the best authorities, which have been compared with graiseworthy diligence; its style is clear, elegant, and unambitions; and it shows a fine appreciation of the life and character of the man whom it commemorates,"--Scottish Guar-Dian.

"Mr. Wilson has done his work admirably and evidently con amore, and he completely proves the thesis with which he starts, vis., that in the life of the Saint there is a homeliness and simplicity, and a general absence of the miraculous or the more accetic type of sainthmess." – John BUL.

John Wesley's Place in Church History

determined, with the aid of Facts and Documents unknown to, or unnoticed by, his Biographers. With a New and Authentic Portrait. By R. DENNY URLIN, of the Middle Temple, Barrister-at-Law, &c. Small 8vo. 5s. 6d.

A History of the Holy Eastern Church. The Patriarchate of Antioch. By the Rev. JOHN MASON NEALE, D.D., late Warden of Sackville College, East Grinsted. A Posthumous Fragment. Together with Memoirs of the Patriarchs of Antioch, by Constantius, Patriarch of Constantinople; translated from the Greek, and three Appendice. Edited, with an Introduction, by the Rev. GEORGE WILLIAMS, B.D., Vicar of Ringwood, late Fellow of King's College, Cambridge. Svo. 105. 6d.

the Church under the History of Roman Empire, A.D. 30-476. By the Rev. A. D. CRAKE, B.A., Chaplain of All Saints' School, Bloxham. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.

"A compendious history of the Chris- schools for the young."-ENGLISH tian Church under the Roman Empire tian CANFA Under the Roman Empire will be kailed with Brasswe by all raders of ecclesiastical love. The author is quite free from the shirt of controversialism; wherever he refers to a prevalent practice of ancient times he gives his authority. In his statement of facts or opinions

he is always accurate and concise, and his manual is doubtless destined to a lengthened period of popularity."-Morning Post. "It is very well done. It gives a very comprehensive view of the progress of events, ecclesiastical and political,

at the great centres of civilisation during the first five centuries of Chris-tianity."-DAILY NEWS.

In his well-planned and carefully written volume of 500 pages Mr. Crake has supplied a well-known and longfelt want. Relying on all the highest and best authorities for his main facts and conclusions, and wisely making use of all modern research, Mr. Crake has spared neither time nor labour to make his work accurate, trustworthy, and intelligent."-STANDARD.

"Really interesting, well suited to the needs of those for whom it was prepared, and its Church tone is un-exceptionable."-CHURCH TIMES.

As a volume for students and the higher forms of our public schools it is admirably adapted."-Church HRRALD.

"We cordially recommend it for

CHURCHMAN. "Mr. Crake gives us in a clear and

concise form a narrative of the Church history during the period with which it is most important that the young should first be made acquainted. The different events appear to be described with a judicious regard to their relative importance, and the manual may be safely recommended."-John Bull. "The facts are well marshalled, the

i ne facts are well marshalled, the literary style of the book is simple and good; while the principles enunciated throughout render it a volume which may be safely put into the hands of students. For the higher forms of grammarschools it is exactly the book required. Never ponderous, and fre-quently very attractive and interesting, it is at once readable and edifying, and fills efficiently a vacant place in elementary historical literature. Furthermore its type is clear and bold, and it is well broken up into para-graphs."-Union Review. "It retells an off-told tale in a

singularly fresh and perspicuous style, rendering the book neither above the comprehension of an intelligent boy of girl of fourteen or upwards, nor neath the attention of an educated man. We can imagine no better book as an addition to a parochial library, as a prise, or as a reading book in the upper forms of middle-class schools."-SCOTTISH GUARDIAN.

Church Memorials and Characteristics: being a Church History of the six First Centuries. By the late WILLIAM ROBERTS, Esq., M.A., F.R.S. Edited by his Son, ARTHUR ROBERTS, M.A., Rector of Woodrising, Norfolk. 8vo. 7s. 6d.

Waterloo Blace, London

A Key to the Knowledge of Church History (Ancient). Edited by the Rev. JOHN HENRY BLUNT, M.A., F.S.A., Editor of "The Annotated Book of Common Prayer," &c. &c. Small 8vo. 2s. 6d. Also a Cheap Edition, 15. 6d.

Forming a Volume of "Keys to Christian Knowledge."

"It offers a short and condensed account of the origin, growth, and condition of the Church in all parts of the world, from A.D. z down to the end of the fifteenth century. Mr. Blunt's first object has been conciseness, and this has been admirably carried out, and to students of Church history this feature will readily recommend itself. As an elementary work 'A Key' will be specially valuable, inamuch as it points out certain definite lines of thought, by which those who enjoy the opportunity may be guilded in reading the statements of more elaborate his form. Blunt to remark that, for general readers, the little volume contains

"It offers a short and condensed everything that could be consistently count of the origin, growth, and con-expected in a volume of its character. tion of the Church in all parts of the There are many notes, theological, orld, from A.D. x down to the end of scriptural, and historical, and the e fifteenth century. Mr. Blunt's 'get up' of the book is specially comsol object has been conciseness, and mendable. As a text-book for the is has been admirably carried ont, higher forms of schools the work will altor students of Church history this be acceptable to numerous teachers." ature will readily recommend itself. PUBLIC OPINION.

"It contains some concise notes on Church History, compressed into a small compass, and we think it is likely to be useful as a book of reference." – JOHN BULL.

ence."—JOHN BULL. "A very terse and reliable collection of the main facts and incidents connected with Church History."—ROCK.

A Key to the Knowledge of Church History (Modern). Edited by the Rev. JOHN HENRY BLUNT, M.A., F.S.A., Editor of "The Annotated Book of Common Prayer," &c. &c. Small 8vo. 2s. 6d. Also a Cheap Edition, 15. 6d.

Forming a Volume of "Keys to Christian Knowledge."

The Reformation of the Church of England; its History, Principles, and Results. A.D. 1514-1547. By the Rev. JOHN HENRY BLUNT, M.A., F.S.A., Editor of "The Annotated Book of Common Prayer," &c. &c. Third Edition. 8vo. 16s.

Perranzabuloe, the Lost Church Found; or, The Church of England not a New Church, but Ancient, Apostolical, and Independent, and a Protesting Church Nine Hundred Years before the Reformation. By the Rev. C. T. COLLINS TRELAWNY, M.A., late Rector of Timsbury, Somerset. New Edition. Crown Svo. 3. 6d. History of the English Institutions. By PHILIP V. SMITH, M.A., Barrister-at-Law, Fellow of King's College, Cambridge. Crown 8vo. 3r. 6d.

Forming a Volume of "Historical Handbooks," edited by OSCAR BROWNING, M.A., Fellow of King's College, Cambridge. [See RIVINGTON'S SCHOOL CATALOGUE.]

History of French Literature, adapted from the French of M. Demogeot. By C. BRIDGE. Crown 8vo. 31. 6d.

Forming a Volume of "Historical Handbooks," edited by OSCAR BROWNING M.A., Fellow of King's College, Cambridge. [See RIVIECTON'S SCHOOL CATALOGUE.]

The Roman Empire. From the Death of Theodosius the Great to the Coronation of Charles the Great, A.D. 395 to A.D. 800. By A. M. CURTEIS, M.A., Assistant-Master at Sherborne School, late Fellow of Trinity College, Oxford. With Maps. Crown 8vo. 31. 6d.

Forming a Volume of "Historical Handbooks," edited by OSCAR BROWNING, M. A., Fellow of King's College, Cambridge. [See RIVINGTON'S SCHOOL CATALOGUE.]

History of Modern English Law. By Sir Roland Knyver Wilson, Bart., M.A., Barrister-at-Law, late Fellow of King's College, Cambridge. Crown 8vo. 3. 6d. Forming a Volume of "Historical Handbooks," edited by OSCAR BROWNING, M.A., Fellow of King's College, Cambridge. [See Rivington's School CATALOGUE.]

The Reign of Lewis XI. By P. F. Willert, M.A., Fellow of Exeter College, Oxford. With Map. Crown 8vo. 31. 6d.

Forming a Volume of "Historical Handbooks," edited by OSCAR BROWNING, M. A., Fellow of King's College, Cambridge. [See RIVINGTON'S SCHOOL CATALOGUE.]

Materioo Place, London

English History in the Fourteenth Century. By CHARLES H. PEARSON, late Fellow of Oriel College, Oxford. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.

Forming a Volume of "Historical Handbooks," edited by OSCAR BROWNING, M.A., Fellow of King's College, Cambridge. [See RIVINGTON'S SCHOOL CATALOGUE.]

Life of Robert Gray, Bishop of Cape Town and Metropolitan of the Province of South Africa. Edited by his Son, the Rev. CHARLES GRAY, M.A., Vicar of Helms-With Portrait and Map. 2 Vols. 8vo. ley, York. 325.

"We have noticed this work at great and thronghout, by a felicitous seleclength; but not, we venture to think, at a length that exceeds its merits and its interest. It is, in fact, more than a biography; it is a valuable addition to the history of the nineteenth century. Mr. Keble more than once described Bishop Gray's struggles as 'like a bit out of the fourth century."-GUAR-

DIAN. "The two volumes contain nearly but the life the two volumes contain nearly vertee hundred pages; but the life which is kere written is that of no ordinary man, and we do not know that we could wish a page omitted. The compiler has judicously kept him-telf in the background. If is own opinions are rarely given; his work of a good mars life, has been limited to arranging the valuable as materials f events of a stirring and devoted life, tory."—CHURCH TIMES.

tion of letters, we have the Bishop himself before us. His actions are related almost without comment, while the reasons for his actions are given in his own words."-SATURDAY RB-VIEV

"There is a fascination in these volumes which few Churchmen will be able to resist."-JOHN BULL

"We welcome it as a worthy tribute to the memory of one who possessed the true apostolic spirit, was a faithful son of the Church, and a distinguished ornament of the Episcopate."-STAN-

DARD. "Not only interesting as the record of a good man's life, but extremely valuable as materials for Church his-

Life, Journals, and Letters of Henry ALFORD, D.D., late Dean of Canterbury. Edited by his WIDOW. With Portrait and Illustrations. New Edition. Crown 8vo. 9s.

"On the whole, Mrs. Alford has ac- had shared his every thought."-GUARquitted herself admirably... Those who desire thoroughly to appreciate a valuable life and a brautiful char-acter we refer to the volume itself."-

DIAN. "We have here the simple and loving record of a happy, industrious, and holy life. . . To have known and valued Henry Alford will long be a acter we refer to the comme stary. Walued Henry Alford will lo "It was a beautiful life he lived; source of heartfelt satisfaction; and touchingly beautiful in its un-adorned simplicity is the recoad given whose names are linked with to us in this volume by his life-long widow."-SATURDAY REVIEW. source of heartfelt satisfaction to many others, besides those immediate friends whose names are linked with his in this beautiful and touching Life by his

- The Life of Alexander Lycurgus, Archbishop of the Cyclades. By F. M. F. SKENE. With an Introduction by the BISHOP OF LINCOLN. Crown 8vo. 3s. 6d.; or in paper cover, 3s.
- Historical Narratives. From the Russian. By H. C. ROMANOFF, Author of "Sketches of the Rites and Customs of the Greco-Russian Church," &c. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- Sketches of the Rites and Customs of the Greco-Russian Church. By H. C. ROMANOFF. With an Introductory Notice by the Author of "The Heir of Redclyffe." Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 7s. 6d.

"The volume before us is anything 'to present the English with correct but a formal liturgical treatise. It descriptions of the ceremonies of the might be more valuable to a for scholars Greco-Russian Church, and at the if it were, but it would certainly fail same time with bictures of domestic to obtain perusal at the hands of the life in Russian homes, especially those great majority of those whom the of the clergy and the middle class of writer, not unreasonably, hopes to nobles? and, beyond guestion, the attract by the narrative style she has author's labour has been so far suc-adopted. What she has set before us cessful that, whilst her Church scenes is a veries of hird fully of the set and more the and of a veries of more the second present of the converted on a veries of more the auprea. If has no has see opport us constructions, while her Chief a come is a series of brief outlines, which, by may be commended as a series of most their simple effort to clothe the infor- dramatic and picturesous tableaux, mation given us in a living garb, her social shetches enable us to look at reminds us of a once-popular child's certain points beneath the eur/ace of

book which we remember a generation Russian life, and materially enlarge ago, called 'Sketches of Human Man-our knowledge of a country concerning mers.''-Church Times. "The twofold object of this work is to karm."-ATHENRUM.

- respecting the Popes of Fables the Middle Ages. A Contribution to Ecclesiastical History. By JOHN J. IGN. VON DÖLLINGER, D.D., D.C.L. Translated by the Rev. ALFRED PLUMMER, M.A., Master of University College, Durham, late Fellow of Trinity College, Oxford. 8vo. 14s.
- Curious Myths of the Middle Ages. By S. BARING-GOULD, M.A., Author of "Origin and Development of Religious Belief," &c. With Illustrations. New Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.

Materioo Place, London

A History of England. By the Rev. J. FRANCK BRIGHT, M.A., Fellow of University College, and Historical Lecturer in Balliol, New, and University Colleges, Oxford; late Master of the Modern School in Marlborough College. With Numerous Maps and Plans. Second Edition. Crown 8vo.

Starting from the supposition that his readers know but little of the subject, he has tried to give a plain narrative of events, and at the same time so far to trace their connection, causes, and effects, as to supply the student with a more reasonable and intelligent idea of the course of English History than is given by any mere compendium of facts. It has been thought convenient to retain the ordinary divisions into reigns, and to follow primarily, throughout, the Political History of the country; at the same time, considerable care has been given to bring out the great Social Changes which have occurred from time to time, and to follow the growth of the people and nation at large, as well as that of the Monarchy or of special classes. A considerable number of genealogies of the leading Houses of the 14th and 15th centuries have been introduced to illustrate that period. The later periods are related to considerably greater length than the earlier ones. The foreign events in which England took part have been, as far as space allowed, brought into due promineucc; while, by the addition of numerous maps and plans, in which every name mentioned will be found, it is hoped that reference to a separate atlas will be found unnecessary.

> PERIOD I.—FEUDAL MONARCHY. The Departure of the Romans, to Richard III. A.D. 449-1485. 4s. 6d. PERIOD II.—PERSONAL MONARCHY : Henry VII. to James II. A.D. 1485-1688. 5s.

> PERIOD III.--CONSTITUTIONAL MONARCHY. William and Mary, to the present time. A.D. 1689-1837. 7s. 6d.

Historical Biographies. Edited by the Rev. M. CREIGHTON, M.A., late Fellow of Merton College, Oxford. With Maps. Small 8vo.

SIMON DE MONTFORT. 2s. 6d.

THE BLACK PRINCE. 2s. 6d.

SIR WALTER RALEGH. 3s.

THE DUKE OF WELLINGTON. 3s. 6d.

- A History of England for Children. By GEORGE DAVYS, D.D., formerly Bishop of Peterborough New Edition. 18mo. 15. 6d.
- The Annual Register: a Review of Public Events at Home and Abroad, for the Years 1863 to 1877 New Series. 8vo. 18r. each.

Waterloo Place, London

10. Hiscellaneous.

The Authorship of the "De Imitatione Christi." With many interesting particulars about the Book, By SAMUEL KETTLEWELL, M.A., late Vicar of St. Mark's, Leeds. Containing Photographic Engravings of the "De Imitatione" written by Thomas à Kempis, 1441, and of two other MSS. 8vo. 145.

-Yesterday, To-Day, and for Ever: A Poem in Twelve Books. By E. H. BICKERSTETH, M.A., Vicar of Christ Church, Hampstead. Eleventh Edition. Small 8vo. 3s. 6d.

A Presentation Edition with red borders. Small 4to. 10s. 6d.

"We should have noticed among its kind a very magnificent presentation eglision of "Yesterday, To-day, and for Ever," by the Rev. E. H. Bickersteht. This blank-verse spoem, in stuelve books, has made its way into the religious world of England and America without much help from the critics. It is now made splendid for its admirers by morrocco binding, broad margins, red lines, and beautiful pholographs."-Times.

"The most simple, the richest, and the most perfect sacred poem which recent days have produced."-MORNING ADVERTISER.

"A poem worth reading, worthy of attentive study; full of noble thoughts, beautiful diction, and high imagination."-STANDARD.

"In these light miscellany days there is a spiritual refreshment in the spectacle of a man givening up the loins of his mind to the task of producing a genuine epic. And it is true poetry. There is a definiteness, a crispness about it, which in these moist, viewy, hasy days is no less invigerating than novel"—EDINBUNGH DAILY REVIEW. "Mr. Bickersteth writes like a man

"Mr. Bickersteth writes like a man who cultivates at once reverence and earnestness of thought."-GUARDIAN.

The Two Brothers, and other Poems. By EDWARD HENRY BICKERSTETH, M.A., Vicar of Christ Church, Hampstead. Second Edition. Small 8vo. 6r.

- The Knight of Intercession, and other Poems. By the Rev. S. J. STONE, M.A., Pembroke College, Oxford. Fourth Edition. Crown 8vo. 6s.
- A Year's Botany. Adapted to Home Reading. By FRANCES ANNA KITCHENER. Illustrated by the Author. Crown 8vo. 5s.

CONTENTS.

General Description of Flowers-Flowers with Simple Pistils-Flowers with Compound Pistils-Flowers with Apocarpous Fruits-Flowers with Syn-carpous Fruits-Stamens and Morphology of Branches-Fertilization-Seeds-Early Growth and Food of Plants-Wood, Stems, and Roots-Leaves-Classification-Umbellates, Composites, Spurges, and Pines-Some Monocotyledonous Families-Orchids-Appendix of Technical Terms-Index.

[See RIVINGTON'S SCHOOL CATALOGUE.]

An Easy Introduction to Chemistry.

For the Use of Schools. Edited by the Rev. ARTHUR RIGG, M.A., late Principal of the College, Chester; and WALTER T. GOOLDEN, B.A., late Science Scholar of Merton College, New Edition, considerably altered and revised. Oxford. With Illustrations. Crown 8vo. 2s. 6d.

[See RIVINGTON'S SCHOOL CATALOGUE.]

A Shadow of Dante. Being an Essay towards studying Himself, his World, and his Pilgrimage. By MARIA FRANCESCA ROSSETTI, With Illustrations, Second Edition. Crown 8vo. 10s. 6d.

"We find the volume furnished style refreshingly independent and with useful diagrams of the Dantesque original."-PALL MALL GAZETTE. universe, of Hell, Purgatory, and the " The venit has been a book which 'Rose of the Biessed,' and adorned with is not only delightful in titelf to abrautiful group of the idensesses of the sead, but it admirably adapted at post, and with symbolic figures (on the an encouragement to those students poet, and with symbolic prevention the an encouragement to those students binding) in which the taste and excuss who wish to obtain a preliminary tion of Mr. D. G. Rossetti will be re-survey of the land before they attempt cognised. The exposition appears to to follow Dante through his long and us remarkably well arranged and ardivous pilprimage. Of all poets digested; the author's appreciation of Dante stands most in need of such Dante's religious centiments and assistance as this book offers."— opinions is peculiarly hearty, and her SATURDAY REVIEW.

- Hymns and other Verses. By WILLIAM BRIGHT, D.D., Canon of Christ Church, and Regius Professor of Ecclesiastical History in the University of Oxford. Second Edition. Small 8vo. 5s.
- Parish Musings; or, Devotional Poems. By John S. B. MONSELL, LL.D., late Vicar of S. Nicholas, Guildford, and Rural Dean. New Edition. Small 8vo. 5s. Also a Cheap Edition. Cloth limp, 1s. 6d.; or in paper cover, 1s.
- Miscellaneous Poems. By Henry Francis Lyte, M.A. New Edition. Small 8vo. 55.
- The Elegies of Propertius. Translated into English Verse, by CHARLES ROBERT MOORE, M.A. Small 8vo. 25. 6d.
- The Iliad of Homer. Translated by J. G. CORDERV, late of Balliol College, Oxford, and now of H.M. Bengal Civil Service. Two Vols. 8vo. 16s.
- English Nursery Rhymes. Translated into French. By JOHN ROBERTS, M.A., Fellow of Magdalen College, Cambridge. Square crown 8vo. 2s. 6d.
- Immanuel: Thoughts for Christmas and other Seasons, with other Poems. By A. MIDDLEMORE MORGAN, M.A. Small 8vo. 6s.

- A Dictionary of English Philosophical Terms. By the Rev. FRANCIS GARDEN, M.A., Professor of Theology and Rhetoric at Queen's College, London, and Sub-Dean of Her Majesty's Chapels-Royal. Small 8vo. 41. 6d.
- At Home and Abroad; or, First Lessons in Geography. By J. K. LAUGHTON, M.A., F.R.A.S., F.R.G.S., Mathematical Instructor and Lecturer in Meteorology at the Royal Naval College. Crown 8vo. 31. 6d.
- Mazzaroth; or, the Constellations. By FRANCES ROLLESTON. Royal 8vo. 121.
- Physical Facts and Scriptural Record; or, Eighteen Propositions for Geologists. By the Rev. W. B. GALLOWAY, M.A., Vicar of St. Mark's, Regent's Park, Author of "Egypt's Record of Time," &c. 8vo. 101. 6d.

Elaterlos Place, London

The Annotated Bible, being a Household Commentary upon the Holy Scriptures, comprehending the Results of Modern Discovery and Criticism. By the Rev. JOHN HENRY BLUNT, M.A., F.S.A., Editor of "The Annotated Book of Common Prayer," "The Dictionary of Theology," etc. etc. Three Vols. Demy 4to, with Maps, etc.

- Vol. I. (668 pages.)—Containing the GENERAL INTRO-DUCTION, with Text and Annotations on the Books from GENESIS to ESTHER. 31s. 6d.
- Vol. II. (720 pages.)—Completing the OLD TESTAMENT and APOCRYPHA. 315. 6.7.

This Work has been written with the object of providing for educated readers a compact intellectual exposition of the Holy Bible, in which they may find such explanations and illustrations of the Sacred Books as will meet the necessities of the ordinary, as distinguished from the laboriously learned, inquirer of the present day.

Great care has been taken to compress as much information as possible into the Annotations by condensed language, by giving the results of inquiry without adding the detailed reasonings by which those results have been arrived at, by occupying scarcely any space with controversy, and by casting much matter into a tabular form

Every book has an Introduction prefixed to it, which gives some account of its authorship, date, contents, object, and such other particulars as will put the reader in possession of the best modern conclusions on these subjects. The Annotations are also illustrated by text maps and other engravings when necessary, and full-page coloured maps are added for the general illustration of Bibli-cal Geography from the best authorities.

The Commentary is preceded by a General Introduction, which contains chap-ters on the Literary History of the Bible (illustrated by engraved facsimiles, and by specimens of English Bibles from the tenth to the seventeenth centuries), on the trustworthiness of the Bible in its existing form, the revelation and inspiration of Holy Scripture, the interpretation of Holy Scripture, and the liturgical use of the Bible. There are also special Introductions to the New Testament and the Apocrypha.

"We consider this plan of annota-promises to be, when completed, a val-ms, widely different from a commen- wable edition to Biblical literature." tions, widely different from a commen-tars, widely different from a commen-tars, very admirable, and specially suited for the present day. When curried out as they here are, to judge by the first volume, they induce careful and intellizent reading, and go far to secure it in the hands of every one catable and willing to profit by them. We are sure this "Annotated Bible" will be rapidly recognised as a very important and valuable aid for Bible ders."-Church Review.

MANCHESTER EXAMINER.

"Alike in the critical introduction of eighty pages, in the introduc-tion to each book, and in the notes, which are more extensive than the snored text, the Bible is treated as a literary book on its human side, and as a completely inspired authority on its Divine side. Criticism, exegutics, and degmatics, meet in a more har-menious unity than we have yet seen in "The work, to which the Editor must the work of any one author on Scrip-have devoted immense seal and labour, ture."-EDINBURGH DAILY REVIEW.

89

Rivington's Devotional Series.

IN ELEGANT BINDINGS, SUITABLE FOR PRESENTS.

"TO many persons there is something repulsive in a devotional volume unbound, and Messrs. Rivington have now turned their attention to the binding of their Devotional Library in forms that, like the books themselves, are neat, handsome, good, and attractive,"-The Bookseller,

The Christian Beat.

16MO. ELEGANTLY PRINTED WITH RED BORDERS.

						~ ~	۴.	а.
mp, bl	ind tool	led .	•	•		0	5	0
TED V	VITH ST	rbel E	NGRAV	INGS		0	6	6
ATED	WITH .	A CHOI	CE 581	ECTIO	N OF			
•				•		۰	9	۰
						0	6	6
. 230						0	8	6
es ana	l gill c	ross, IL	LUSTRA	ATED V	VITH			
TION O	Р нот	OGRAPH	15 .	•		0	12	6
imø cl	rcuit					0	7	6
					- · .		ò	•
	ATED V ATED ATED ATED ATED ATED ATED ATED ATED	ATED WITH S: ATED WITH West was and gill c. TION OF PHOT imp circuit	ATED WITH A CHOI we and gill cross, IL ion of Photograph imp circuit	NTRD WITH STBEL ENGRAV ATED WITH A CHOICE SEI He and gill cross, ILLUSTR, ION OF PHOTOGRAPHS imp circuit	ATED WITH STEEL ENGRAVINGS ATED WITH A CHOICE SELECTION WE and gill cross, ILLUSTRATED W TON OF PHOTOGRAPHS .	ATED WITH STEEL ENGRAVINGS ATED WITH A CHOICE SELECTION OF Me and gill cross, Illustrated with ion of Photographs . imp circuit	mp, blind tooled	ATED WITH STEEL ENGRAVINGS 0 6 ATED WITH A CHOICE SELECTION OF 0 9 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0

The Christian Bear.

CHEAP EDITION, WITHOUT THE RED BORDERS.

FRENCH ROAN, red inlaid or gilt o	utline	CT058		•	•	1	6
THE SAME, ILLUSTRATED WITH ST	EBL	Engravi	NGS		0	2	6
FRENCH MOROCCO, gilt extra .		•			0	3	0

The Imitation of Christ is also kept in the above-mentioned styles at the same prices.

The other Volumes of "The Devolional Series," vis.:-Taplor's Dolp Libing Milson's Lord's Bupper De Gales' Debout Life Taplor's Doly Dping Derbert's English Poems and Proverbs Can be had in a variety of elegant bindings.

Materloo Place, London

~ ~ .	
Jnder.	· · ·
PAGE	PAGE
ADAMS, Sacred Allegories . 72 BICKERST	ETH (Dean), Questions
Warnings of Holy Week 54 on the .	Articles 68
A KEMPIS, Imitation of (E	. H.), Yesterday, &c. 85
Christ 17, 27, co - T	he Two Brothers . 85
ALFORD, Life and Journal . 81 BISHOP, 1	Votes on Church Organs 34
	Annotated Bible 89
	nnotated Prayer Book 2
English Readers 7 Ca	mpendious Edition . I
ANDREWES, Manual for the Sick 24 Di	ctionary of Theology 38
Angels, The Holy 40	Sects, & c
	irectorium Pastorale 33
	octrine of the Church
	of England 39
	craments 4
Ascetic Library : H	ousehold Theology . 65
Mysteries of Mount Calvary 29 K	ey to Church Catechism 65
	- History (Ancient) . 79
	- (Modern) . 79
Examination of Conscience . 29H	
	rayer Book 4
K	eformation
B	ook of Church Law . 32 ife of Fustification . 48
Bampton Lectures for 1865, by Bossuet a	
Mozley 42 Brewer,	Athanasian Creed 5 French Literature 80
1866, by LIDDON 47 BRIDGE,	
1867, by GARBETT . 45 BRIGHT,	
	rith and Life . 30 Symns and Verses 87
- 1872, by LEATHES 61 $ E$	Liber Precum Publi-
BARRETT, Flowers and Festivals 34 BROWNIN	
BARROW, Mystery of Christ . 15 BRUTON	Ecclesiastical Dilapi-
BARROW, Mystery of Christ 15 BRUTON BEAMONT, Prayer Book Inter- dation	
loom and the second sec	
BEAVEN, Helf to Catechising 68	
BICKERSTETH (Dean), Apostles' CAMPION	, Prayer Book Inter-
Creed	,

٩Ì,

Rivington's Select Catalogue

PAGE

40

88

14

67

14

48

4

54

21

18

37 69

54 18

18

68 18

81

76

75

14

41

6

6

70

24

90

70

31

-8

83 83

83

83

8a

80

80

80

80

81

21

86

81

81

65

PAGE CARR, Notes on S. Lukis GARBETT, Dogmatic Faith GARDEN, Dictionary of English Gospel · 6 CHILCOT, Evil Thoughts . Christian Biographies **28** Philosophical Terms . 73-76 GARLAND, Genesis . - Painter - Year GEDGE, The Prayer Book 74 17, 23, 90 GOULBURN, Acts of the Deacon ------ The Child Samuel ¢ Church Builder _____ Law, Book of 36 1 ٠ 3ø - The Communion Office CHURTON, English Ordinal -, Farrwell Counsels 41 . Clerey Charities, List of . . . Companion to the Old Testament - Family Prayers 36 - Gospel of the Childhood - Holy Catholic Church . 10 Compron, The Catholic Sacrifice 31 - Manualo/Confirmation 55 Consoling Thoughts in Sickness 25 - Occasional Sermons 24 - Pursuit of Holiness 87 CORDERY, Homer's Ilad . - Short Devetional Forms Convert, fromer i liad Cosin (Bishop), Religion of the Realm of England CRAKE, First Chronicle of - The Idle Word - Personal Religion 41 Escendune 71 ------ Al/gar the Dane . ------ History of the Church . CRUDEN, Concordance to the Bible 71 78 Guide to Heaven 16 CURVEIS, Roman Empire 80 HADDAN, Apostolical Succes-DALE, Ecclesiastes . DAVYS, History of England DENTON, the Lord's Prayer SLOTE. ٥ HALL, Psalms and Hymns 84 New Mitre Hymnal Hamilton (Bishop), a Sketch . Help and Comfort for the Sick 38 38 Dictionary of Theology ——— Sects, Heresies, & C. Dollinger, Prophecies 39 Poor 40 HERBERT, Porms and Proverbs 26, - on Reunion . 40 82 HEYGATE, Allegories and Tales - the Popes The Good Shepherd . Hidden Life of the Soul. Historical Biographies:-Simon de Mont/ors Dominican Artist (A) 74 DUNCOMBE, Family Devotions 91 EATON, The Permanence of The Black Prince Christianity. ELLISON, Doctrine of the Cross Sir Walter Ralegh 62 The Duke of Wellington 62 Huterical Handbooks :--- Married Life 62 English Institutions EVANS, The Bishopric of Souls 33 - French Literature ____ the Roman Empire Fénelon, A Biographical Sketch
 Spiritual Letters to blen
 to Women 73 - Modern English Law - the Reign of Lewis X1. - England in the XIV th 45 FIELD, Stones of the Temple 35 20 Century Hodgson, Instructions for the FLETCHER, Holy Communion . POSBERY, Hymns and Porms 23 Clergy Homer's Iliad, by CORDERV - Voices of Comfort . 23 From Morning to Evening 24 Hook, Family Prayer . Hour of Prayer HUTCHINGS, Mystery of the Tempfation GALLOWAY, Physical Facts and Scriptural Record . 88

Waterloo Place, London

Index

PAGE PAGE LIDDON, Divinity of our Lord Hymnal, New Mitre 6 47 Hymns and Poems for the Sick Elements of Religion 47 - University Sermons - Walter Kerr Hamilton and Suffering 23 47 . 76 Andrewes' Manual 24 JACKSON, The Christian Character 59 Light of the Conscience 25 JAMES, Christian Watchfulness 30 Litanies, A Book of 3 LOUISE DE FRANCE, Life of LOWDER, St. George's Mission 5 75 30, 33 82 46 Lycurgus, Life of Alexander LYTE, Miscellaneous Poems 46 87 JONES, Priest and Parish JONES, The Civil Power in its 36 LYTTLETON, Private Devotions for School-boys 23., 2 . . . Relations to the Church 41 2 MACCOLL, Athanasian Creed KAY, On the Psalms 9 5 MANT Ancient Hymns — Happiness of the Blessed Manual of Private Devotions KEBLE, The Christian Year 17, 23, 90 29 Keble College Sermons ¥ŝ 54 . KENNAWAY, Consolatio 22 25 Manuals of Religious Instruction MBDD, Household Prayer KETTLEWELL, Authorship "De Imitatione Christi" 66 ø 85 68 Housenous Parish Sermons BRIGHT, Liber 21 ------ Gospel History Keys to Christian Knowledge б3 BRIGHT, Liber Precum Publicarum Key to the Four Gospels 11 2 and WALTON, Common -- Acts) XI - Holy Bible Prayer, 1549 Meditations on the Life of our 15 2 Prayer Book 4 65 Church Catechism . Lord 19 . MELVILL, Sermons . 56 - History (Ancient) . - — (Modern) . 79 58 - Latter Sermons 79 86 KITCHENER, A Year's Botany Sermons on Less Pro-minent Facts 57 <u>— Lothbury Lectures</u> MERCIER, Our Mother Church 59 LAUGHTON, At' Home and 44 88 Abroad . MEREWEATHER, Semele . 72 LEAR, Christian Biographies -76 61 73 MOBERLY, Plain Sermons 55 LEATHES. Religion of the Christ - Great Forty Days - Sermons at Winchester 55 -Witness of the Old Testa-55 ment to Christ 61 MOLYNBUX, Reason and Faith MONSBLL, Parish Musings MOORE, The Elegies of Propertius (DANIEL), Aids to Prayer - St. Paul to Christ . - St. John to Christ . 59 б1 87 61 87 Inspiration of Holy LEE, 21 Scripture 15 Sermons 60 LEFROY, Pleadings for Christ Liber Precum Publicarum 62 - The Age and the Gospel 60 2 MORGAN, Immanuel and other Library of Spiritual Works for English Catholics :-A KEMPIS, Of the Imitation Poems 87 MORRELL, Book for Nurses 24 MOZLEY, on the Miracles ——— University Sermons ——— on the Old Testament 42 of Christ ŧ7 of Christ . The Christian Year 53 10 17 Scupoli, The Spiritual Combat S. FRANCIS DE SALES, Devout 17 • 7 Life 17 Spiritual Letters NEALE, The Virgin's Lamp 17 22 The Hidden Life of the Soul . - the Eastern Chunch 77 17

and at Oxford and Cambridge

MESSRS. RIVINGTON issue the undermentioned Lists, which may be had gratis and post free :--

CLASSIFIED CATALOGUE OF BOOKS SELECTED FROM THEIR PUBLICATIONS.

LIST OF NEW BOOKS IN COURSE OF PUBLICATION.

LIST OF EDUCATIONAL BOOKS.

- MONTHLY CLASSIFIED LIST OF ALL NEW BOOKS PUB-LISHED IN THE UNITED KINGDOM AND ON THE CONTINENT.
- CATALOGUE OF A SELECTION FROM THEIR EDITIONS OF THE BIBLE, PRAVER BOOK, ETC., AND THEIR DEVOTIONAL WORKS, IN EXTRA BINDINGS.

RIVINGTONS : WATERLOO PLACE, LONDON and at ford and Cambridge

Nature.

and baffling extra, which was not even formally provided for in his scheme. Nature goes off at a tangent which carries her farther than ever from the head under which he places her, and shows the utter inadequacy of that head to include all that has to be included in it. The secret of nature is farther off than ever from what he Physical science goes back and back into thinks it. nature. but it is the aspect and front of nature which gives the challenge: and it is a challenge which no backward train of physical causes can meet. This applies even to the useful contrivance of nature, viz., that what we have to account for is the face of nature, that which meets the eye in the shape of obvious arrangement and collocation. The physical causes are only all the separate items traced back step after step; which is no explanation of their collocation. Thus, the more men retreat into the interior the farther they fly from the true problem, and leave altogether behind them the questionwhat makes the arrangement and the disposition? But the remark applies even more conspicuously to the beauty of nature. I will explain.

There is this remarkable difference between useful contrivance and beauty as evidence of an intelligent cause, that contrivance has a complete end and account of itself without any reference to the understanding of man. True, it is an object, and a very stimulating object, of the understanding, but it does not require that use of it in order to account for it; even if no single one of all those sentient beings who profit by the contrivance of nature *understand* it, still they profit by it all the same; this is a sufficient account of it; it is enough if it works; and it is not necessary for its use that it should be seen. But it is essential to the very sense and meaning of beauty that it should be seen; and in as much as it is visible

232 The Unspoken Judgment of Mankind.

themselves to be quite satisfied, saying that they have no desire to go farther; that that is all that the community can want; that they do not for their own part wish to trespass upon forbidden ground, and to invade the sanctuary of the human heart: they leave that to a higher tribunal. This judgment then is all-important to him; he dreads with a real terror this judgment being against him; he hangs upon the breath of an outward superficial interpretation of himself; and, if this is favourable, he has got all he wants; he has passed the ordeal, and he is satisfied. But is there not all this time a judgment buried in the depths of human hearts, which he does not meet and which does not clear him? Is there not an unspoken sentence upon him, a silent verdict in the consciences of the righteous and holy which goes deeper than "explanations"? And is not this mute verdict an anticipation of that judgment which will not be silent but outspokenthe disclosure and manifestation of the human heart which will take place at the last day? Nay, and is there not even a judgment in his own heart which he does not pass altogether comfortably? Is there not a voice within him which would speak if he would let it, and did not suppress it; and which, if it did speak, would scatter to . the winds the superficial and conventional acquittal of men, and overthrow in a moment his technical defence? This judgment, which is hidden at the bottom of human hearts; which the righteous who welcome it, and even the wicked who suppress it, alike conceal, this 'is the real judgment; real, though at present only mute and expectant. Fear this judgment-for if it is against you, you are indeed in sad case. This mute judgment is on all sides of you, it surrounds you; you do not hear it or see it, but there it is. Within the consciences of men is the tribunal which condemns you. You may be carried aloft